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Association of Electoral Administrators (AEA) – Written 
evidence (ERA0003) 

   

Summary of Organisation  

The Association of Electoral Administrators (AEA) was founded in 1987 and is the 
professional body representing the interests of electoral administrators in the 

United Kingdom. It is a non-governmental and non-partisan body and has just 
under 2,000 members, the majority of whom are employed by local authorities to 

provide electoral registration and election services. There are eleven regional 

branches of the Association covering the United Kingdom.  

 

Call for Evidence Questions: 

 

Individual Electoral Registration 

 

Question 1: Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a positive 

development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does it compare with 

the previous household registration system? 

 

Overall the introduction of individual electoral registration (IER) has been a positive 
development with registration being brought into the 21st century allowing online 

registration which makes it easier and more accessible for eligible electors as they 
don’t need to complete and post a paper application form as previously.  The 
introduction of IER has seen registration being more focused at election time with 

people registering on the lead up to an election and not during the traditional 
canvass period prior to publication of the revised register on the 1 December.  

Despite IER being introduced the annual canvass is still conducted with a revised 
register published on 1 December each year and statistics collected based on the 1 
December register.  However, nowadays with the verification of an applicant’s 

identity and with online registration a register is likely to be more complete and 
accurate prior to an election rather than on 1 December as demonstrated in the 

statistics below: 

 

Registration statistics – national polls  

Of all the 21.5 million online applications that have been made in 2,000 days, 
7.5% have been made on three single days: 

2015 UK Parliamentary general election - last day for 
registration 

485,000 

2016 - EU Referendum 2016 - last day for registration 525,000 

2017 UK Parliamentary general election - last day for 

registration 

612,543 

However, the introduction of IER and the ease of access to register has resulted in 

significant duplicate registration applications being made online which Electoral 
Registration Officers (EROs) then have to process. The issue of duplicate 
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registrations continues to cause issues for EROs, especially in advance of national 

polls.  We believe that more could be done in terms of messaging to alleviate 
confusion, both on the Government’s registration webpage and in publicity from the 

Electoral Commission.  We are unsure of the effectiveness of an elector look up tool 

but would welcome further consideration of this possibility. 

 

IER is also more bureaucratic, expensive and a paper chasing exercise with the 
two-stage process of household enquiry forms (HEF’s), invitations to register 
(ITR’s) and the checking of evidence for applications that fail verification with the 

Department for Work and Pensions (DWP).  This latter point means that whilst 
voter registration previously ended 12 working days before the poll, EROs now are 

still processing applications that fail DWP verification up to six working days before 

the poll, which has had an impact on resources.   

 

Question 2: How well was the transition to individual electoral registration 

managed? How might it have been done differently? 

 

The deferred canvass impacted on the planning and preparations of the European 

Parliamentary Elections in June 2014. Once the European Parliamentary election 
results were announced, it was straight into the introduction of IER on 10 June 

2014 for local authorities in England and Wales. For Scotland, it was 19 September, 
being immediately after the Scottish Independence Referendum.  In the majority of 
cases the staff resources who deliver elections are the same staff who delivered the 

deferred canvass, registration, and the introduction of IER. Electoral Services teams 
went into running a major national election with a new registration system and with 

no respite from the previous election and the introduction of IER.  

At the start of IER, the short timescale in implementation impacted with Electoral 

Management Systems software issues. In addition, there did not seem to be 
enough testing with electoral administrators as to the ‘usability’ of forms and 

communications from their perspective.   

The key challenges identified were home movers, those in care homes, students 

and attainers as they must register individually under IER. These hard to reach 
groups are still a challenge under IER with individual registration but under canvass 

reform in 2020 registration for these groups may be easier.  

At the beginning of 2015 a household notification letter was sent out confirming who 

was registered at each address with funding provided by the Cabinet Office for 

maximising registration. 

A National Registration Day was held on 5 February 2015. The registration day was 
publicised by the Electoral Commission, Cabinet Office and local authorities and, as 

a result, 166,000 applications to register were received on that one day. However, 
the ability to register online easily meant that a lot of these applications were 
duplicate registrations, made by electors who were already registered and were 

therefore not new registrations. 

The Electoral Commission carried out a registration campaign. Again, whilst the 
volume of registration applications increased, so did the number of duplicate 

registrations and the workload associated with these. 
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As a result we highlighted in our 2015 post-election report that consideration needs 

to be given to the wording used in a registration campaign prior to an election to 
try to reduce the number of duplicate registrations, along with the following 

recommendation: 

‘The UK Government should review the online service with a view to 

restricting the same person from registering more than once. In addition, 
consideration should be given to the possibility of a lookup facility to allow 

electors to check if they are registered before trying to register online.’ 

 

Question 3: What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration 
process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in particular? 

Has there been sufficient Government focus on completeness of registers? 

 

Access to Data - The current canvass process is a significant administrative 

burden on both Council finances and the electorate.  The new process will, for the 
majority mean there is no response required to the annual 

communication.  However, for the benefits of Canvass Reform to be realised, there 

is a need to ensure that EROs have all possible opportunities. 

We are disappointed that there is currently only one proposed national data source 
that will be used for the data matching element of the reformed canvass.  Whilst 

DWP is an excellent database, there are other records, such as those held by the 
National Health Service, Driver and Vehicle Licencing Agency, Passport Office and 
Her Majesty’s Revenue and Customs, that would be beneficial for EROs to be able 

to access.   

There are also local datasets, for example registrars’ records, that EROs can view 

but are not entitled to receive copies of which could improve the accuracy of the 
register.  There are indeed datasets that EROs would be required to pay for in order 

to access the data. 

There is a heavy reliance on Council Tax records by EROs in order to both data 

match and data mine, but these records are of limited value.  They do not contain 
information on all residents and usually simply provide details for the person liable 

for the bill.  This means details on other residents cannot be confirmed.  There are 
also issues in the way the data is exported from Council Tax systems meaning 

many EROs are data matching or mining manually which is driving inefficiency.   

We believe for Canvass Reform to be successful the Government needs to consider 

adding further national datasets to the DWP.  We would also urge the Government 
to legislate to increase EROs’ access to locally held data in order to improve the 
citizen experience and realise savings.  In addition, we would like to see further 

work undertaken with organisations such as the Office for Students to increase 
stakeholders’ awareness of the rights of EROs and the benefits for the citizen in 

maximising joined up working between various data holders. 

 

Year-Round Registration - many EROs are undertaking proactive year-round 

registration using information gained from data mining.  They are personally 
canvassing throughout the year in order to ensure as many residents as possible 
are registered to vote.  There appears however to be a significant variation in 

practice across Great Britain, which is likely due to the availability of data and the 
resources available to EROs.  It is imperative that EROs undertake proactive 

registration throughout the year in order to gain the maximum benefits from 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/aea-report-elections-and-ier-challenge-of-2015.pdf
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Canvass Reform.  We would welcome the Government or Electoral Commission 

producing clear guidance in relation to benefits realisation to encourage local 
authorities to fully fund year-round registration and access to other Council held 

datasets.  We would also urge the Government to ensure it fully assesses the cost 
of year-round canvassing for individual registrations when deciding whether 
Canvass Reform offsets the additional cost burden relating to the introduction of 

IER.  

 

Guidance - There are many areas where further policy clarity will be given in 

Electoral Commission Guidance.  We have offered to work with the Electoral 
Commission in order to ensure there is a firm basis for EROs to make decisions in 

all cases. 

By way of example, Regulation 32ZBD talks about further action if no response is 

received within a ‘reasonable time’.  It would obviously be helpful for EROs to have 
a definition of ‘reasonable time’ to ensure that they are working within parameters 

considered appropriate by the Electoral Commission.  

 

Forms and Communications - We appreciate that the Electoral Commission 
conducts extensive user testing of forms and other registration communications, 

however for the introduction of IER there did not seem to be enough testing with 
electoral administrators as to the ‘usability’ of forms and communications from their 

perspective.  Again, we would welcome the opportunity to work with the Electoral 
Commission and involve AEA members in the design of any new forms or 

communications relating to Canvass Reform. 

 

Timeframe - The UK is currently in uncertain times and as a result we are 
concerned about the passage of any legislation through Parliament and the impact 

of any delay.  We believe there should be a clear point by which the necessary 
legislation must be passed to ensure EROs have enough time to prepare.  We would 

advocate that necessary legislation should be passed by 1 January 2020, six 
months before the start of the reformed canvass, to allow sufficient preparation and 

to adhere to the Gould principle. 

 

Good Practice - When Canvass Reform is implemented there will be many 
opportunities to collect examples of good practice that will assist EROs to 

continuously improve.  We have offered to discuss with the Electoral Commission 
how best to collect and collate these examples to further develop the reform and 

ensure maximum benefit is achieved. 

 

Funding - We accept, and welcome, that Canvass Reform will deliver cost savings 
but are yet to be persuaded that the level of savings achieved will offset the 

financial burden of IER.  We have asked the Electoral Commission to review the 
Government’s funding model when it is available and seeks to ensure EROs are not 

needing to manage a funding shortfall. 

 

Question 4: What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 

obstacles in this respect? Groups that may be harder to reach may include 
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students, BAME groups, attainers, frequent home movers, British citizens living 

abroad, people with long term health conditions, disabled people, and 

Commonwealth and EU Nationals, among others. 

Question 3 above outlines the need for the use and access to more national and 
local data sources to assist with data matching and data mining.  Data sharing and 

more joined up working should be encouraged along with the development of more 
Electoral Commission good practice guidance.  There also needs to be more 

integration of registration with other services, making it part of as many ‘mover’ 

transactions as possible. 

IER presents challenges for the registration of students at universities, care homes 
etc.  An example of good practice is the Sheffield University model which allows 

student registration online as part of the university’s registration process, however, 
this facility is not available at all universities.  The registration and engagement 
with young people can also be challenging under IER.  Relationships need to be 

built up with care home managers to ensure that all care home residents are 
registered and the details of those registered at the care home is up to date.  The 

registration of anonymous electors has improved in recent years following changes 
in legislation.  ERO’s try to engage with all under registered hard to reach groups 

that effect their local area. 

 

Electoral Fraud 

 

Question 5: Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of 

tackling electoral fraud? How has the implementation of the Act addressed offences 
such as personation and duplicate voting, and do further steps need to be taken to 

tackle these? 

 

The introduction of IER has meant that the identity of each applicant is verified by 
way of data matching with DWP, or if the verification data match fails the applicant 

can submit documentary evidence or an attestation.  However, when IER was first 
introduced a significant proportion were passported across from the initial data 

match with DWP or local data matching. 

However, there is still the ability to register at more than one address which could 

result in voting more than once at an election.  The current provision within 
legislation allows for some people to be registered in more than one place.  The law 

regarding “residency” is not clear and leaves EROs to exercise their judgement in 
each case.  For example, the ability for people to register at a “second home” and 

the lack of a firm definition for what constitutes a “second home”.   

We raised this issue in our 2015 post-election report when we made the following 

recommendation: 

The UK Government should review current legislation and provide further 

clarification in legislation in relation to second homes, as outlined in the Law 

Commissions’ Interim Report (Rec 4-4). 

We also raised it again in our 2017 post-election report when we made the 

following recommendation: 

Legislation should be amended to clearly identify what constitutes a valid 

second registration. 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/aea-report-elections-and-ier-challenge-of-2015.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
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Whilst the question relates to electoral fraud there is also the issue of financial 

fraud as the register of electors is used by credit reference agencies to check 
someone is included on the register for an address they currently live at or 

previously lived when checking applications for credit.  

 

Question 6: How widespread are other voting fraud offences, such as postal vote 

fraud, in UK elections? What measures are needed to address these? 

 

Following changes in legislation postal vote applications require the supply of 
personal identifiers – the applicant’s signature and date of birth.  Upon the return of 

their postal ballot paper statement the personal identifiers must match those on the 
application form for the ballot paper to proceed to the count to be counted.  Failure 

in either or both will result in the postal ballot paper being rejected.    

However, provision is made in legislation for postal vote waivers, where an 

applicant for an absent vote is unable to provide a signature, they may request that 
the ERO waive this requirement.  The law does not however set out how EROs may 

satisfy themselves that the applicant’s request is genuine.  

We raised this issue in our 2015 post-election report when we made the following 

recommendation: 

The UK Government should amend the legislation to require that applicants 

for postal votes who request a waiver must have their application attested in 
line with current arrangements for proxy applications, but with the 

attestation extended to a health professional, including a carer. 

Emergency proxies may be appointed for a particular election in the following 

circumstances:  

• in the case of a medical condition, illness or disability arising after the 

deadline for ordinary proxy applications  

• if the person is a mental health patient detained under civil powers (i.e., who 

are not detained offenders)  

• if a person’s occupation, service or employment means they cannot go to the 
polling station in person and they became aware of this fact after the 

deadline for ordinary proxy applications  

In recent years there has been a significant increase in the use of the emergency 

proxy provision especially in relation to a person’s occupation, service or 
employment.  The processing of applications can be time consuming especially 

upon the lead up to and on election day as Electoral Commission guidance suggests 
that the ERO should seek confirmation that the proxy is IER registered. In effect, 
this means contacting another local authority for confirmation at a time when their 

staff resources are also stretched along with limited timescales.   

In our 2017 post-election report we raised this issue and made the following 

recommendation: 

A full and thorough review of absent voting arrangements should be 

undertaken that, as a minimum, considers: 

• The circumstances and criteria for emergency proxy applications;  

• The need for the attestation of fixed-period and indefinite proxy 
applications, given that this is not a requirement for postal vote 

applications; and 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/aea-report-elections-and-ier-challenge-of-2015.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
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• How the registration status of individuals appointed as proxies should 

be verified by Electoral Registration Officers. 

 

Annual Canvass  

 

Question 7: Is the annual canvass fit for purpose? What are its main strengths and 

weaknesses? 

 

At present the annual canvass with the two-stage process: HEF’s and ITR’s it is not 
fit for purpose.  The annual canvass is very bureaucratic and costly with vast 
amounts of paper being used and postage costs.  With the current canvass 

processes large amounts of resources are spent each year on households that don’t 
change residents.  However, the introduction of Canvass Reform in 2020 will help 

with the proposal of confirming residents who have not moved and have data 
matched against DWP diverting resources to households and areas that have 

changed, along with the opportunity to focus more on hard to reach groups. 

 

Question 8: Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right 
approach? To what extent are measures such as data matching a viable alternative 

to the full canvass? 

 

The Electoral Commission recently published Modernising electoral registration in 

the UK: feasibility studies.  We support the Electoral Commission’s belief that more 

needs to be done to assist EROs in compiling complete and accurate registers. 

There are numerous national datasets that could assist EROs in inviting potential 
electors to register, for example DVLA, HMRC, Passport Office and Department of 

Education.  The AEA therefore urges the Government to take a more joined-up 
approach to assist EROs to deliver democratic processes more efficiently and with 

greater collective ownership and understanding than at present.  

It is for the Government to determine policy in terms of automated or automatic 

registration, however, we support embedding the current registration regime in 

other citizen transactions, both nationally and at a local level. 

 

Question 9: What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What 

challenges has this created for electoral administration? 

 

As outlined in question 1 above, the introduction of IER and the ease of access to 

register to vote has resulted in significant duplicate registration applications being 
made online, which EROs then have to process.  IER is also more bureaucratic, 

expensive and a paper chasing exercise with the two-stage process of household 
enquiry forms (HEF’s), invitations to register (ITR’s) and the checking of evidence 
for applications that fail verification with DWP.  In addition, the introduction of 

online registration has created a reliance on electoral management software 
systems and the IER Digital Service which can raise issues, as demonstrated at the 

EU referendum when the IER Digital Service crashed immediately prior to the 

registration deadline. 

 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-registration-research2/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-registration-research2/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies


Association of Electoral Administrators (AEA) – Written evidence (ERA0003) 

10 
 

Electoral administration  

 

Question 10: Do you think that elections in the United Kingdom are currently well 

managed and regulated overall? If not, why not? 

Overall elections in the United Kingdom are well managed and regulated, however 
we do have concerns as outlined in recommendations made in our 2017 post 

election report: ‘It’s time for urgent and positive Government action - The AEA’s 
review of the 2017 local government elections and the UK Parliamentary general 

election’, and our letter to the Minister following the May 2018 polls. 

 

Question 11: Sections 14-23 of the Act made a range of changes to electoral 

administration. What has been the impact of these changes? Do any of them merit 

reconsideration or revision? Changes set out in Sections 14-23 included:  

Generally, we support sections 14 – 23 of the Act. However, set out below are 

details where a review should be considered along with our justifications: 

• Extending the Parliamentary election timetable from 17 to 25 days  

Whilst extending the timetable from 17 to 25 days has improved the administration 
of a UK Parliamentary general election, further consideration needs to be given to 
the election timetable in relation to overseas voters and their method of voting, 

especially with the proposals for the future to remove the 15-year rule for overseas 
electors.  With the current timetable and voting arrangements some overseas 

electors are disenfranchised as there is insufficient time from the close of 
nominations to print and post ballot papers overseas for them to be returned in 

time to be counted, especially in the case of late applications to register. 

In our 2017 post-election report we made the following recommendation:  

‘Overseas electors should, as part of their original application and subsequent 
renewal, be required to specify suitable absent voting arrangements or 

confirm that they wish to vote at their allocated polling station in the UK.’ 

We therefore strongly urge the UK Government to consider the way in which 

electors who are overseas can cast their votes.  Likewise, the date in which lost or 
never received postal votes can be reissued also needs to be reviewed to allow 

sufficient time for the replacements to be sent and returned. 

• Enabling parish and community council elections to be held on the same day as a 

combined local and parliamentary election  

In our 2017 post-election report we made the following recommendation:  

‘A full review of the combination of polls should be undertaken, considering 

issues such as which polls should be automatically combined, consideration 
of the maximum number of polls that should be combined on the same day 
and the combination of polls for parish and community councils and 

neighbourhood planning and council tax referendums with UK Parliamentary 

general elections.’ 

• Requiring EROs to inform voters when their postal ballot paper has been rejected  

Whilst this provision is welcomed issues can arise at back to back polls like in May 
this year with the local elections followed by the European Parliamentary election 

three weeks later.  In the majority of cases there was insufficient time to inform 
voters re their rejected ballot papers in relation to the first poll to then allow time 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/letter-to-minister-13-june-18.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
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for a new application to be made in time for the second poll resulting in a risk of the 

elector being disenfranchised at the second poll. 

 

Question 12: What other measures may be necessary to ensure that electoral 

administration is fit for purpose and that administrators are able to fulfil their roles 

effectively? 

We are strongly of the view that simplification, consolidation and modernisation of 
the legislation relating to electoral processes is long overdue and that without 

urgent and, in some cases, radical reform, significant and unnecessary risk will 

continue to exist within our democratic processes.   

In our 2017 post-election report we called on the UK Government for a fundamental 
rethink of UK electoral process and stressed that without positive and urgent action, 

we had significant concerns that the many weaknesses and contradictions identified 
in current systems and procedures will cause the UK’s electoral system to further 

fracture and fail. 

In recent years, those responsible for administering the electoral process have been 

placed under severe pressure, having had to deliver combined polls, two UK 
Parliamentary General elections (one of which was unscheduled), the EU 
referendum, the unexpected European Parliamentary election and the introduction 

of IER.  Following that, radical canvass reform will introduce further fundamental 

change to electoral registration processes in 2020. 

In its interim report on electoral law, the Law Commission perfectly summed up the 
complexity of the legislative framework administrators are required to navigate 

through when stating “… electoral law is complex, voluminous, and fragmented.  
More than 25 statutes and many more pieces of secondary legislation govern 

elections.”  With numerous pieces of legislation for each election type, and with all 
the legislative amendments over the years being bolted on to existing legislation, 
the administration and conduct of the electoral process is becoming ever more 

complex and consequently at risk of being incorrectly applied.  

The need for effective change and improvement of the fundamental processes that 

underpin our democratic system is therefore becoming more and more urgent.   

In addition, resources vary from authority to authority as do the costs of conducting 
electoral registration.  The introduction of IER has also meant that resource 
implications have changed, with the process becoming more data led.  Whilst local 

authorities must provide EROs with sufficient resources, budget cuts within local 
authorities over the years have also impacted on electoral services teams.  The 

additional costs of IER has been funded by HM Government, with top up funding 
through justification-led bids being made available until 2020.  The proposals 
outlined with the introduction of Canvass Reform in 2020 should make the process 

more cost efficient.  However, Canvass Reform will be a hybrid model of the pilots 
that have been conducted in recent years and therefore cost assumptions have had 

to be estimated.  If the full envisaged savings are not achieved, local authorities 

should be able to apply for top up funding. 

Changes to postal voting legislation allowing postal votes on demand and 
emergency proxies has resulted in significant increases in applications, with a 

substantial impact on resources at national polls.  The processing of overseas 
electors at a UK Parliamentary general election also requires significant resources to 

check and process applications. 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/aea-post-election-report-mayjune-2017.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/08/law-comm-electoral-law-interim-report-040216.pdf
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The costs of registration, UC1 forms at the European Parliamentary election for the 

registration of European citizens, and absent votes prior to a national election 
should be covered by top up funding or via the MRA funding for that election.  For 

example, significant costs were incurred by EROs in relation to UC1 forms for the 
recent European Parliamentary election, an election that wasn’t happening and 
which no additional funding was provided for, as a result local authorities had to 

meet the costs. At the Scottish Independence Referendum in 2014 the additional 

registration costs were met by the Scottish Government. 

We therefore urge the UK Government to introduce a mechanism whereby the full 
costs of registration that can be demonstrated as being incurred because of a 

national electoral event should be reimbursed to the relevant local authority. 

Whilst funding is an issue, having sufficient resources with the required knowledge 
and skills is becoming more of an issue as people leave the profession due to the 

demands of the job and the impact it has on personal and family life.   

 

Other matters  

 

Question 13: What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people 

to bring personal identification when casting a vote?  

On the 26 July 2019 after the Electoral Commission published their Voter ID 

Evaluation report for the May 2019 polls we published the following statement in 

response: 

‘The Association of Electoral Administrators supports the findings in the 
Electoral Commission voter ID pilot evaluation report and agree that 

important questions remain about how an ID requirement would work in 
practice. It is of course for government to decide on the final format of any 

voter ID scheme, but with pilots so far only covering small samples of the 
population, we expect that any wider roll-out will uncover further learning 
points which must be acknowledged and taken on board. To ensure 

successful implementation of any voter ID scheme, we are calling on 
government to provide comprehensive support and full funding to electoral 

administrators and councils. The cost of additional burdens at all polls should 
be met centrally and, should there be a need for local ID to be issued, any 
scheme must be administratively feasible and realistically costed. Finally, we 

would strongly advise against implementing voter ID for the first time during 
a General Election. Higher levels of voter registration and turnout would 

cause significant administrative challenges for both electoral administrators 
and wider council support teams, and we believe exacerbate the growing 

issue of falling numbers of experienced polling station staff.’ 

In addition, some of the key issues identified in relation to implementation are as 

follows: 

• Recruitment of polling station staff – electoral administrators already struggle 

to recruit sufficient staff – the introduction of Voter ID will make it harder to 

recruit 

• Additional staff training will be required in relation to the processing and 

checking of Voter ID and dealing with ‘difficult’ electors 

• Polling station staffing ratios may need adjusting (at least initially) as it will 

take longer to issue ballot papers 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
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• Back office support for local ID will need to be fully resourced 

• Concerns regarding the timetable for legislation as there is a lot of detail to 

be worked through in secondary legislation 

 

Question 14: Is the Act (or any of its provisions) having unintended 

consequences? If so, what are these? 

 

As highlighted earlier in our response the introduction of IER and the ease of being 
able to register online has resulted in significant numbers of duplicate applications 

to register for EROs to process.  In addition, IER is also more bureaucratic, 
expensive and a paper chasing exercise with the two-stage process of household 

enquiry forms (HEF’s), and invitations to register (ITR’s), although this may change 

as a result of Canvass Reform.   

The Act makes provision for the Civil Penalty Notice (CPN) route to be followed for 
non responders, however very few ERO’s issue CPNs and yet registration rates are 
not at 100%.  Consideration may need to be given to review of the process, the 

costs associated in issuing CPN’s and where the money raised from CPNs goes.   

 

Peter Stanyon 

Chief Executive of the AEA  

 

6 September 2019 
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Association of Electoral Administrators (AEA) – 
Supplementary written evidence (ERA0022) 

 

The Association of Electoral Administrators (AEA) was founded in 1987 and is 
the professional body representing the interests of electoral administrators in 

the United Kingdom. It is a non-governmental and non-partisan body and has 
just under 2,000 members, the majority of whom are employed by local 

authorities to provide electoral registration and election services. There are 
eleven regional branches of the Association covering the United Kingdom. 

 

Electoral administration of the 2019 UK General Election 

 

1. Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? What were the key 
issues with regard to registration and administration at the election? 

 

Yes, the UK Parliamentary general election was well run despite it being 
another unscheduled national poll with, on this occasion, additional seasonal 
challenges. 

That said, 2019 was an unprecedented year of significant challenges and 
workload for electoral administrators which has shown that the electoral system 

in the United Kingdom is not entirely fit for purpose. The already highlighted 
cracks are widening even more. It is unfortunate that inadvertent mistakes 
were made in some areas and the level of service not to the high standard ROs 

and EROs would have wished for. 
A range of unintended consequences and logistical challenges arose from 

the election date. Problems such as postal votes for overseas voters and 
duplicate online voter registrations are perennial. Looking ahead, 
constituency boundary changes and voter ID will introduce more complexity 

and risk. 
 

Specific issues at the 2019 UK Parliamentary general election included: 

• Revised Register of Electors - the timing of the general election caused 
significant challenges to the register of electors’ annual canvass. When 

legislation was passed on 4 November, EROs had canvassers visiting properties 
where household enquiry forms (HEFs) and invitations to register (ITRs) had 

not been returned. 

There is provision in legislation to defer publication of the electoral register 
from 1 December until no later than 1 February the following year if the poll 
for an election takes place during the annual canvass. However, there is no 

deferral provision for polls taking place in the days immediately after 
scheduled publication. 

In most cases, EROs published their register at some point before 1 
December, increasing the risk to the election and causing significant 

challenges and complexities for electoral administrators. In our post-election 
statement we have made the following recommendation:  

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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We believe the UK Government should amend legislation to allow for 
the publication of the revised register of electors to be delayed if the 
Notice of Election for all polls is published during the annual canvass. 

Legislation requires that poll cards should be sent out as soon as practicable 
after the Notice of Election is published. The truncated timetable meant that 

printers required poll card data as soon as the election was announced. In 
many cases this meant that poll cards were printed with elector numbers that 
changed once the revised register was published and did not match the 

polling station registers. 

 
Issues with software systems saw errors in polling station registers 

discovered less than a week before the poll, and the inability to publish 

the revised register whilst an election was underway. 

 

• The timetable, including a Scottish bank holiday - which resulted in 
registration regulations being amended in Scotland to ensure consistency 

across the UK; and both the postal vote deadline and registration deadline 
falling on the same day, but at different times.  

In our post-election statement ‘The 2019 UK Parliamentary General 
Election – delivered on time for Christmas’ we have made the following 
recommendation:  

We believe that legislation should be amended so that all UK bank 

holidays, including those only observed in devolved nations, apply 
to all elements of the election and electoral registration 

processes. This should include timetables for national polls and 
associated local government casual vacancy elections. 

 

• Overseas postal votes - the expectations of many overseas electors were 
not met when postal ballot papers did not arrive in time for them to be 

completed, returned and included in the count, despite the best efforts of 
ROs. Even for scheduled elections the timetable is tight as ballot papers 
cannot be printed before nominations close. The unscheduled election made 

the task significantly more challenging. The situation is exacerbated when 
overseas electors register to vote on, or close to, the registration deadline 

with many failing to follow the advice of their ERO to make suitable absent 
vote arrangements, preferably to appoint a proxy within the electoral area. 
We have regularly highlighted this issue and made the following 

recommendation in our statements 5 - We strongly urge the UK 
Government to consider the way in which overseas electors can cast 

their votes. 

 

• Cross-boundary constituencies - In many areas, the administration of a 
UK Parliamentary general election is complicated by constituency boundaries 

crossing local authority boundaries. In these areas a RO may take in or give 
away electors, or both, to form a Parliamentary constituency. This creates 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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significant additional administrative challenges. 

If the recommendations of the four Parliamentary Boundary Commissions 
are agreed by the Government, the increase in cross-boundary 
constituencies will significantly increase the complexity and risk of future 

elections. 

 

Overarching issues included: 

 

• UK Government Departments - this election highlighted, yet again, the 
need for more joined up working across UK Government Departments and 
partners. We made the following recommendation in our statements: 13 - 

We urge the UK Government to take a more joined-up approach to 
assist EROs and ROs to deliver democratic processes more efficiently 
and with greater collective ownership and understanding than at 

present. 

This lack of understanding was brought into sharp focus, and the job of ROs 
made more difficult, when the Secretary of State for Education wrote to all 

local authority Chief Executives on 5 November requesting ROs ensure 
arrangements for polling stations keep the disruption to school activities over 

the Christmas period to an absolute minimum…. This letter was received over 
a week after Parliament had voted in favour of the election. The majority of 

ROs had already booked polling stations and sent poll card data to their 
printer. The letter caused some schools to attempt to cancel bookings or 
charge additional costs. 

 
In our September 2019 statement we highlighted that, given the Cabinet 

Office’s expectations that ROs should use schools to reduce the cost of 
elections, the Ministry for Housing, Communities and Local Government 
should regularly remind local government leaders of their responsibilities to 

support the delivery of the electoral process, not least by providing rooms for 
polling as well as sufficient and appropriate financial and staffing resources to 

EROs and ROs. 
Other difficulties included the usual count centres not being available, with 
new venues having to be found at short notice, along with rooms not being 

available for postal vote opening and ballot box preparations. Holding the 
election in December and just before Christmas had a severe impact on the 

availability of staff to work at polling stations and counts. At the start of 
election week ROs were reporting of vacancies not being filled. Some areas 
used all their reserve staff while others had no choice but to appoint staff as 

Presiding Officers who had no elections experience. Whilst there was little 
ROs could do, these situations added significant risk to the conduct of the 

election. 

• Election fees and charges - the Parliamentary Elections (Returning Officers’ 
Charges) Order, which set the Maximum Recoverable Amounts (MRA) for 
each parliamentary constituency was made on 4 November 2019. In our 

September 2019 statement, we expressed concern that the current 
arrangement for fees and changes is not fit for purpose. We have significant 
concerns relating to this election, with many ROs expecting to exceed their 

MRA. We also expect some legitimately incurred costs not being reimbursed 
due to Government setting upper limits without any transparency, despite 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/aea-post-election-report-2019.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/aea-post-election-report-2019.pdf
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questions being asked, as to why and how those thresholds have been set. 

An election in winter creates other additional costs including gritting, winter 
contingency arrangements (which will not be paid for by the Cabinet Office), 
extra heating facilities and reduced hours of daylight requiring additional 

internal and external lighting at some polling places. The short timescale also 
saw some print suppliers increase their costs significantly with many ROs 
concerned this will cause them to exceed their MRA. 

In our statements we made the following recommendation: 10 - Maximum 
Recoverable Amounts, advances and guidance should be made 

available prior to the Notice of Election/Referendum being published 
before any national poll, whether scheduled or unscheduled. 

We also made the following recommendations, which we consider need urgent 
attention: 8 - Sufficient experienced staff resources should be provided 
to ensure that, except in exceptional circumstances, election claims are 

processed and signed off within six- months of being submitted to the 
Electoral Claims Unit, which is the same deadline given to Returning 
Officers to complete them. 

9 - A comprehensive review of the fees and charges structure is 

urgently needed to ensure sufficient funding is provided and to 

reduce the perceived bureaucracy when claims need to be settled. 

• Capacity of electoral administrators and suppliers - the reduced 
resourcing levels within local authorities has impacted on electoral services 

teams and their election support staff. 

Our members have reported increased electorate expectations of instant 
responses to queries by email, telephone and social media, which have 
reached unprecedented volumes. Combined with the ongoing increase in 

last-minute registrations and the continued increase of postal votes to issue 
and open, administrators have felt more pressured than ever. 

Whilst electoral administrators delivered the elections, mistakes were made in 

some areas and usual high standards of customer service were not always 

maintained due to the sheer volume of queries, registrations, absent vote 

applications and other challenges faced. 

Suppliers also came under immense strain. Many had to increase capacity in 
a short period resulting in longer working hours and passing the resulting 
price increases on to their customers. There are a limited number of specialist 

printers in the market, with restricted capacity. The short election timetable 
meant that in some cases, the number of print runs a RO could order was 
restricted. This meant, for example, that they could not always issue postal 

votes as quickly as they would have liked. Whilst we accept printers generally 
provide an excellent service to ROs, their requirements based on the short 

election timetable means ROs were limited in terms of the agile customer 
service they could provide to electors. 
Likewise, there are a limited number of Electoral Management Software 

(EMS) suppliers. The uncertainty around whether there would be an election 
and the timing of the poll during the annual canvass caused issues for EMS 

suppliers. Software limitations and problems were identified during the 
election timetable, with one EMS requiring software updates just days 
before the poll and polling station registers having to be reprinted as a 

result. 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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In our statements we made the following recommendation: 12 - We urge the 
UK Government to facilitate a wider understanding of the pressures 
being faced both by electoral administrators and the wider electoral 

community, ensuring that all stakeholders understand that those 
tasked with administering successful elections do not have limitless 

capacity. 

In conclusion, whilst it must be acknowledged that the polls were delivered 

successfully without major incident, this success should be attributed to the 
personal dedication and commitment of electoral administrators, suppliers 
and stakeholders. 

The House of Lords select committee may wish to review our full post-election 
statement ‘The 2019 UK Parliamentary General Election – delivered on time for 

Christmas’ which was published on 5 February 2020 for further details. The full 
list of recommendations and previous outstanding recommendations are 
available in the appendix to this statement. 

 

2. Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking place 
during the 2019 UK General Election? What new measures are needed to 

tackle these, if any? 

 
We do not have any significant concerns relating to voting fraud or related 

offences taking place during the 2019 UK Parliamentary General Election. That 
said international observers have commented in the past that the electoral 
system in Great Britain is based on trust and is therefore vulnerable to electoral 

fraud. 

The recent Queen’s speech provides for further integrity measures being 
introduced in future legislation, however, there remains other areas of concern 

within the electoral system which are outlined below: 

Registration in more than one electoral area - The UK Government should 
review current legislation and provide further clarification in legislation in 

relation to second homes as outlined in the Law Commissions’ paper. 

Absent voting applications - The UK Government should set out in 

secondary legislation that absent voting applications should substantially 

adhere to prescribed forms. 

Postal vote waivers - The UK Government should amend the legislation to 
require that applicants for postal votes who request a signature waiver must 

have their application attested in line with current arrangements for proxy 
applications, but with the attestation extended to a health professional, 

including a carer. 
Emergency proxies - The UK Government should review and consider the 

circumstances for emergency proxy applications, including the deadline for 

receiving such applications. We believe this is an area that is regularly ‘abused’ 

by electors. 

Tellers - The UK Government should look to formalise the roles and 

responsibilities in legislation in relation to tellers and the postal vote code of 
conduct, to be more effective in ensuring integrity. 

 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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Electoral registration 

3. There were again a significant number of registration applications during the 

election period, as well as high levels of postal and proxy voting. What issues 
does this create for the electoral process? 

This election saw a significant increase in the number of registration 

applications being made during the run up to the deadline with 659,666 
applications made on the final day. 

Once again, EROs reported disproportionally high levels of duplicate online 
applications being made by electors who were already registered. 

The issue of duplicates may have been made worse by the timing of the 
election coinciding with the annual canvass, when invitations to register were 

being issued. However, this is an ongoing problem and the amount of 
additional work caused by such unnecessary applications is unsustainable. We 

have highlighted this issue in previous reports and firmly believe that the UK 
Government must work with EROs to consider how a long-term workable 
solution can be found. 

This election, like all national elections since the introduction of IER in 2014, saw 
significant numbers of people registering to vote late in the process. Despite 

additional temporary staff being employed, many EROs struggled to keep on top 
of processing, with reports that applications were still being processed several 

days after the registration deadline. This had an impact on electors who did not 
have their identity initially confirmed by the Department for Work and Pensions, 
as the required requests for evidence could not be sent out as quickly as normal. 

In previous reports we have also made the following recommendation: As part of 
its immediate work programme, Cabinet Office should include 
workstreams that will: - Deliver an effective resolution to the ongoing 

issue of duplicate registrations; 

The continued assertion that all registration costs must be paid from local 
government budgets is outdated and unfair and we would urge the Government 
to conduct a review of registration funding. 

We have raised the issue of registration funding in previous reports and there 
remains the issue of ERO funding in relation to national polls. The increase in 
registration applications outlined above were principally caused by a national poll 

taking place. Under current arrangements, the costs of processing those 
registration applications, and of issuing and processing absent vote applications, 

will have to be met by the ERO and their local authority not central government 
funding. 

In our statement, we made the following recommendation: 11 - We urge the 
UK Government to introduce a mechanism where the full costs of 

registration should be reimbursed to the relevant local authority or 
Valuation Joint Board where it can be demonstrated that those costs 

were incurred because of a national electoral event. 

4. What further changes might be needed to improve the registration 

process for voters and administrators? Are there examples of good practice 

in supporting and facilitating new registrations, and of improving the 

overall accuracy of registers? 

At the 2019 UK Parliamentary General Election elector confusion arose from the 

two-stage process of IER. Firstly, each household must complete a HEF, followed 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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by any new elector added to the HEF being required to complete an application 

in order to register. Some electors on polling day believed they were registered 
as they had completed a HEF, not realising they had failed to complete the 

second stage in order to register. 

In our post-election statement we make the following recommendation: Once 
canvass reform is implemented, we recommend that the UK Government, along 

with other stakeholders, undertake a review of the registration system, to clarify 
and improve the voter experience for those needing to complete two registration 

processes during the annual canvass period. 

 

In a previous report we have highlighted the issue of EROs gaining access to 
data sets. The inability to access all local authority data due to issues such as 

GDPR and the two-tier Council system means EROs cannot work as effectively as 
they should. We also believe more work should be undertaken across UK 

government departments to enable a clear decision on what national data sets 
EROs should be able to access. The ability to data mine is of key importance to 
maintaining a complete and accurate register. We previously made the following 

recommendation: 
As part of its immediate work programme, Cabinet Office should 

include workstreams that will: …….Enable the better sharing of data in 

order to simplify registration processes. 

We would also raise the ongoing confusion among the electorate regarding 
postal and proxy votes. Many electors expect to receive ballot papers as soon 
as an election is announced. Proxy applications are often appointing a proxy 

who lives significant distances from the elector’s polling station as they are not 
aware the proxy needs to attend the elector’s polling station rather than their 

own. We believe more could be done to educate electors in many areas and 
specifically at the point of downloading an absent vote application form. 

IER presents challenges for the registration of students at universities, care 

homes, young people and anonymous electors. An example of good practice is 
the Sheffield University model which 
allows student registration online as part of the university’s registration process, 
however, this 

facility is not available at most universities. 

5. In the light of the 2019 UK General Election and other recent electoral events, 
has the individual registration process met its objectives successfully? Is there a 

case for further reform or modernisation to improve the quality of registers? 

We believe the ability to register to vote online has been a huge success 
however, it has brought with it confusion regarding the two-stage canvass 
process. It has also led to more event-led registration and the challenges the 
volume of ‘late’ registrations brings. We have more fully outlined these issues 

in question four. 

Additionally, while we support the introduction of canvass reform in the summer 
of 2020, it will be imperative that analysis is conducted in future years as to the 
impact this change has had on the completeness of electoral registers. 

6. What were the main challenges around raising public awareness and 
encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK General 

Election? How might these challenges be addressed? 

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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Timing - as a result of the limited notice of the poll, ROs had insufficient time 
to engage in public awareness. The electorate did however seem aware of the 
election due to wider publicity. The timing also impacted the early delivery of 

poll cards which contain key information on absent voting deadlines giving 
electors less time than ROs would have liked to put alternative arrangements in 
place if they were unable to attend their polling station. 

Franchise Issues - although the franchise for a UK Parliamentary general 
election does not allow EU nationals to vote, many expected to be able to, 
resulting in councils dealing with a significant increase in enquiries. We believe 

voter confusion is an issue that must be addressed, especially considering 
franchise differences in Scotland and Wales which are likely to cause many to be 

unsure about their voting rights in different polls.  

In our post-election statement we make the following recommendation:  

We would urge the Government and the Electoral Commission to work 
together to consider how best to ensure electors understand which polls 

they are able to vote in. 

 

Angela Holden 

Policy Manager  

3 March 2020 

  

https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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Age UK – Written evidence (ERA0033) 

 
 

1. What are the main barriers for registering to vote for the groups your 
organisations work with? 
  

- Lack of access to documentation, for example, older people are less likely to 
have a passport or driver’s licence  

- More than half of over 75s are disabled so experience the same difficulties 
with physical access, neurological impairment and sensory deprivation 
barriers that other disabled voters face.  

- Just over half of over 75s have never used the internet so registering online, 
being made aware of changes to voting ID arrangements and access to 

information from their council or political parties about registering to vote 
can be difficult.  

- 1 in 6 of over 80 year olds have dementia and that can lead to presumptions 

being made on their behalf by family members or professional carers that 
they should not register to vote even when on the day, they may have the 

capacity to exercise their vote.  
- Those living in care homes may struggle to register to vote without support 

from the care home manager, and they will not have access to individual 

utility bills and other such necessary evidence of their residence if this is 
required as a form of identification.  

  
2. Is individual registration an improvement on the old household 
registration system? How could the process be made more accessible? 
  

- Individual registration gives every person an individual opportunity to 
register to vote because it removes the role of ‘head of household’. This can 

be helpful if someone is in institutional care, where it may be presumed by 
their ‘head of household’ that they would not wish to engage in the 

democratic process or that their physical or neurological impairment might 
be too great to allow them to participate.  

- The difficulty with the change to individual voter registration is that if an 

individual is required to then prove their identity, the official methods for 
doing this such as providing photographic identification or named utility bills, 

can be significantly more difficult for older people to obtain. Without the 
corresponding scheme of free, universal identification cards or voter 
registration cards, many older people face a further barrier to participation in 

voting.  
- The process of voter registration could be improved through properly funded 

registration support. Democracy services and voter registration promotional 
materials have increasingly moved online. Offline support for harder to reach 

older people is vital if they are to continue to be able to participate in the 
voting process.  

  

3. What impact, if any, has online registration had on making registration 
easier for the groups you work with? 
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- Online registration has undoubtably improved access to some older people 

such as carers who face barriers to easily leaving the house. But with over 50 
per cent of over 75s not online, the move to online registration has not 

improved access for many older people. The corresponding fall in funding to 
offline promotion of voter registration is a direct barrier to older people’s 
equal participation and should be highlighted and mitigated in any Equality 

Impact Assessments that local authorities carry out.  
  

4. [For Ismail Kaiji] When you first registered to vote, did you find it easy, 
or did you need some help? Do you think that people with learning 
disabilities know about their right to vote and how to register? 

  
This question is not for Age UK to answer.  

  

Barriers to registering and voting 
  

5. Bearing in mind the different ways of voting – at polling stations, postal 
voting and by proxy – what are the main barriers to voting for the groups 
you work with? 
  

Older people are likely to face hurdles including barriers to accessing transport and 
limited mobility which make getting to a polling station much harder. Older people 

often provide care to spouses and other family members which can make leaving 
the house, even for short periods, difficult to arrange.  

  
We should also keep in mind the time of year elections are held. We recognise this 
is not in the gift of any Government, but during the December election in 2018, 

many older people got in touch with Age UK to express their concerns about leaving 
the house to vote and found it difficult to engage with canvassers or with husting 

events because of the physical dangers of ice on pavements and the fears they had 
about opening their doors after dark.  
  

You can see from the take up of postal votes amongst older people that they are a 
very valuable additional method of voting amongst older people. For many people 

with physical impairments, postal voting is crucial to their ability to participate in 
democracy.  

  
For people who have fluctuating medical needs, many of whom will be older, the 
ability to vote by proxy in an emergency must be maintained.  
  

6. [For Ismail Kaiji] What is the most difficult part of voting for someone 
who has a learning disability? What do you think stops people with 

learning disabilities from voting? 
  

This question is not for Age UK  

  
7. Are polling station staff and local electoral registration staff adequately 

trained in providing or directing people to support and guidance? 
  

We do not have evidence to submit in relation to this question. We would hope that 
staff were particularly made aware of Dementia Friends training and the legal 
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presumption of capacity in electoral law but we do not have evidence that they are 

not currently responding well to the need of people with neurological impairment.  
  

a. [Supplementary] Are the resources and tools that are designed to help 
people to vote independently and in secret fit for purpose? 
  

We do not have evidence to submit in relation to this question.  
  

Government policy 

  
8. How would you rate the effectiveness of the Government’s efforts to 

improve registration and access to voting for the groups you work with? 
  
94% of people aged over-65 are registered to vote. So by measuring registration, 

we could conclude that the Government have been successful in supporting older 
people to access democracy. But, Age UK are concerned that the increasing move 

to online registration, the continued barriers to voting experienced by disabled older 
people and the move towards individual voter identification at polling stations will 
have a negative impact on older people’s ability to participate in democracy. These 

measures are unlikely to impact significantly on the total number of older people 
registering to vote or participating, but based on the evidence of barriers to voting 

in this country and the international evidence (from the United States of America 
and Australia) of the introduction of voter identification schemes in other countries, 
we believe that older people who are marginalised by their lack of access to the 

internet, lack of access to official identification, anxiety about immigration status, 
homelessness, physical or neurological disability or people whose identification does 

not match their gender status, will all be at risk of reduced access to registration 
and voting.  
  

9. [For Ismail Kaiji] What is the best way to encourage people with 
learning disabilities to register and to vote? 

  
This question is not for Age UK.  
  

10. What do you think about the Government’s proposals to introduce 
voter ID requirements? What implications might this have? 
 

Age UK is concerned that introducing identification to vote at polling stations will 
make it harder for people to vote, reduce turnout and exclude particular groups, 

including older people, from voting. Given the rate of personation fraud in the UK is 
so low, we believe that asking individuals to produce identification is too high a 

barrier to participation; it is a sledgehammer to crack a nut.  
  
It will act as an additional bureaucratic barrier to what are already existing physical 

barriers, such as accessing transport and limited mobility. The type of identification 
required is crucial to the equal participation of older people, for example 52% of 

people aged 85 and over report not having a passport in the 2011 Census, for 
those aged 75-84, the figure is 31.6%, for those aged 65 to 74, it is 18.6%. 
Ownership of a drivers licence also falls with age.  

  
If voter ID is required, safeguards must be put in place to ensure no individual is 

disenfranchised in circumstances that they do not have the required documentation 
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and cannot travel to an electoral office to confirm their identity. An ‘exceptions 

process’ should be outlined for those affected.  
  

In 2018, about 340 people were turned away and in 2019, 740 people were turned 
away for not having the right form of ID and did not return to vote. This was 
between 0.03% and 0.7% of all voters in each local authority. Age UK received 

anecdotal reports of older people being turned away in a number of the pilot in the 
2019 voter ID trials. Unfortunately because the studies monitoring the outcome of 

these trials did not collect demographic data, there is no verifiable evidence of who 
was turned away from voting or what their reason was for not attending the voting 
station with personal identification.  
  

11. Do the Government’s proposals to improve support for disabled voters 

at polling stations go far enough? 
  
We do not have evidence to submit in relation to this question.  
 

1 April 2020 
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Cabinet Office - Written evidence (ERA0001) 
 

Firstly, I would like to thank you and your fellow Committee members for inviting 

Simon James and myself to give evidence to support your post-legislative scrutiny 
of the Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013 (ERA 2013). 

 
Before I proceed to address the policy questions on which I committed to write to 
the Committee, I know you were keen that I should also confirm when the 

Government will share its post-legislative memorandum. The intention is that we 
will send this to you in early September, with a subsequent update following the 

Electoral Commission’s publication of its latest completeness and accuracy report, 
due later in September. 
 

Funding 

 

The Committee asked how much financial resource Local Authorities spend on 

electoral registration activity. While Cabinet Office does not hold this information, I 
can provide details on the amount of funding the Government provides to Local 
Authorities to support such activity. 

 
Cabinet Office provides funding annually through a two-step process. Initial 

allocations are provided to all eligible Local Authorities, determined through 
economic modeling informed by electoral registration volumes, size of the 
electorate information, and cost surveys – where Local Authorities have provided 

evidence of their costs. Local Authorities have also had – and continue to have – 
the opportunity to bid for additional funds through what is known as the 

Justification Led Bid process. Where they can demonstrate that they have incurred 
substantial costs above their initial allocations, these costs are reimbursed. Costs 
have varied from year to year. The funding for each year is broken down as: 

 

2015/16 - £27.1m 
2016/17 - £21.1m 

2017/18 - £18.2m 
2018/19 - £15.8m 

2019/20 - £14.4m (initial allocations paid this financial year, before any 
Justification Led Bids) 
 

The funding profile was deliberately front loaded to support the transition to IER 

and has steadily declined as the new processes have bedded in and efficiencies 
have been found.  

 
Importantly, the Government’s plan for reforming the annual canvass is intended to 

place electoral registration on a sustainable financial footing in the longer term. As I 
explained to the Committee when giving evidence, by allowing EROs to identify and 
target those households where data matching indicates there has been a change in 

composition, the future canvass is expected to be much less of a financial burden. 
The Government will be publishing a full Impact Assessment alongside the 

Statutory Instrument to deliver canvass reform in the Autumn.   
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Turning to the amount of financial resource provided to Local Authorities to run 
polls, the costs of the conduct of nationwide elections (UK and European 
Parliamentary) and Police and Crime Commissioner elections are paid out of the 

Consolidated Fund. The Government is committed to publishing, in detail, the costs 

incurred in the delivery of national elections.   

Transparency and accountability are vital to ensuring a healthy democracy. The first 
report on the cost of a national poll was published in December 2016 in relation to 

the 2014 European Parliamentary elections. The purpose of such reports is to 
provide taxpayers with a detailed breakdown of how their money is spent on the 
delivery of national polls but also to facilitate greater sharing of best practice 

between Returning Officers to encourage the efficient and effective delivery of 

elections.  

It is crucial that our elections are funded properly, so that they can be run fairly 
and securely to deliver accurate and trusted results. We must also seek to ensure 

that public money is spent in as cost-effective a manner as possible.  

The report on the cost of the 2014 European Parliamentary elections can be found 

at the following link: 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac

hment_data/file/573723/costs_of_the_2014_european_parliamentary_elections.pdf 

The report on the cost of the 2015 UK Parliamentary general elections can be found 

at the following link: 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac

hment_data/file/715422/The_Costs_of_the_2015_UK_Parliamentary_General_Elect

ion.pdf    

The next report on the cost of the 2016 Police and Crime Commissioner elections 
will be published in due course. This will be followed by separate reports on the 

costs of delivering the 2017 UK Parliamentary general elections and the 2019 
European Parliamentary elections, once all expenses claims for those polls have 
been settled. 

 

Duplicate applications to register/Registration look-up tool 

 

I also committed to provide more detail on the issue of duplicate applications to 

register and the potential for a registration look-up tool to enable people to check 
whether they are already registered to vote. 
 

As I said during the evidence session, the Government has no plans to introduce a 
registration look-up tool. This is because exploratory work undertaken by Cabinet 

Office indicates that the running costs of a look-up tool could be as high as £10 - 
£21.5M a year with initial build costs ranging from £7m up to £39M, depending on 
the specific solution. This far exceeds the £0.4 - £1.2M we estimate it currently 

costs Local Authorities to process duplicate applications. The estimate for the 
current cost of processing duplicate applications was arrived at by estimating the 

number of full days spent annually per Local Authority processing duplicates and 
using average day rates for the cost to the organisation. This created a range for 
the estimate, taking into account different variables. 

 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/573723/costs_of_the_2014_european_parliamentary_elections.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/573723/costs_of_the_2014_european_parliamentary_elections.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/715422/The_Costs_of_the_2015_UK_Parliamentary_General_Election.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/715422/The_Costs_of_the_2015_UK_Parliamentary_General_Election.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/715422/The_Costs_of_the_2015_UK_Parliamentary_General_Election.pdf
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Cabinet Office considered a range of potential options for a look-up tool and created 

a cost range based on the two main viable options. Both would be accessed 
centrally via the existing Digital Service but would need to draw on data from the 

380+ Election Offices around the country. The main options considered were a 
solution using Local Authority hosted data and a solution with Cloud hosted data. 
The Cloud option came out at the cheaper end of the range and the Local Authority 

hosted solution came out at the upper end. The cost and complexity at the upper 
end arises from the need to make the service available 24/7. For some Local 

Authorities this would necessitate new hardware, new support processes, new 
networks and new backup and support processes. Some options were ruled out 
where they gave rise to data security concerns, for example, by inadvertently 

creating a national insurance number (NINO) checking tool if the NINO were to be 
used for real time identity verification.  

 
The Government is committed to reducing the number of duplicate applications via 
alternative means. We found that a relatively cost-effective way to reduce the 

number of duplicate applications was through clearer messaging to citizens when 
they use the Register to Vote Website. We now actively manage the messaging 

through the electoral period, making it clearer that citizens do not need to register 
separately for each election. Messaging changes have had a tangible impact. For 

the 2018 Local Election, 73% of users exited the registration journey after reading 
this messaging, compared to 36% at the 2017 Local Election. This significantly 
reduced the burden on local electoral administration teams. 

 
In addition, some elections teams are using the free Gov.Notify service to email 

registered electors that they do not need to re-register for upcoming elections. 
Feedback is that this has significantly reduced duplicate applications. Sharing this 
good practice through the electoral community can be just as impactful as more 

high-level changes and this is something the Government is already doing. 
 

Postal vote fraud 

 

The Committee requested information on what the Government’s plans are to 
address the potential for postal vote fraud.  
 

The introduction of IER has helped to strengthen the integrity of the electoral 
system, including postal voting, as it reduces the scope for postal vote applications 

to be made by electors which are not genuine. The provisions in ERA 2013 
concerning notification of rejected postal votes help voters who submit their postal 
ballot packs in good faith to avoid their vote being rejected at successive elections 

due to them making inadvertent errors. Moreover, the provisions will help to 
highlight suspicious or fraudulent activity in relation to postal voting.  For example, 

if a person who has a postal vote, though did not themselves vote at a poll (or a 
person who has not applied for a postal vote), is notified that their postal vote was 
rejected at a recent poll, this will suggest that postal vote fraud has been 

attempted which can be reported and acted upon. 
 

The Government is also committed to further reforming the postal vote system to 

help combat fraud and ensure our elections are secure. There are already measures 
in place designed to enhance the security of postal voting but the Government 
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made a manifesto commitment to reform postal voting and is working to make the 

process more robust.  
 

In 2016 (the then) Sir Eric Pickles conducted a review of electoral fraud which 
considered postal voting and identified a number of areas in which the existing 
rules around postal voting at elections could be tightened. The Government 

responded by outlining a series of measures to further secure the postal voting 
process. 

 
The Government will be seeking to extend the provisions on ballot secrecy – 
already in place for voting in person – to postal voting. The Government will also 

look for opportunities to introduce measures that will prohibit party campaigners 
from handling postal votes, and apply a limit to the number of postal ballots any 

one individual can hand in at a polling station. Our intention would be for this 
measure to be backed up by a new offence. This will make a significant contribution 
to enhancing the security of postal voting. 

 
Electoral Integrity Pilots 

 

The Committee asked for more detail about our work on electoral integrity and in 
particular, the requirement for voters to produce ID when voting.  
 

In our current system, there is undeniable potential for electoral fraud and the 
perception of this undermines public confidence in our democracy. Voter ID is part 

of a body of work this Government is delivering to strengthen the integrity of our 
electoral system and give the public confidence that our elections are secure and fit 
for the 21st century.  

  
Building on (the then) Sir Eric Pickles’ comprehensive review of electoral fraud, the 

pilots were run to give us a deeper understanding of how voter ID will work on a 
wider scale – and what works best for voters – before national roll-out. Voter ID 
Pilots were conducted on a voluntary basis in five Local Authorities in May 2018 

(Watford, Woking, Swindon, Bromley and Gosport) and 10 diverse Local Authorities 
in 2019 (Mid Sussex, North West Leicestershire, Watford, Braintree, Broxtowe, 

Craven, Derby, North Kesteven, Pendle and Woking).  
 

To evolve the existing but outdated verbal identification test that happens in a 

polling station, each Local Authority tested one of four models of voter ID in their 
pilot. This included checks of either photo ID, photo and non-photo ID, traditional 
poll cards or poll cards with scannable barcodes. Local Authorities provided 

alternative methods of ID, free of charge, whenever an elector was unsure they 
were able to produce the required ID, to ensure that everyone who was registered 

had the opportunity to vote. 
 
The Government has included a commitment to national roll out of voter ID 

requirements across Great Britain in its manifesto. Both last year’s pilots and 
decades of experience of Northern Ireland – including at the most recent local 

elections – show voter ID does not have an adverse effect on election turnout or 
participation. We remain committed to rolling out this effective anti-fraud measure 
and bringing the whole of the United Kingdom into line with Northern Ireland, which 

has required ID to vote in elections since 1985.  
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We will continue to look carefully at the evaluations from both the 2018 and 2019 
pilots to help inform our next steps and shape how the final policy will look when it 

is introduced.  
 
Maximising registration amongst the BAME community/Democracy Ambassador 

Scheme 
 

The Committee asked what action the Government is taking to promote democratic 
engagement, in particular amongst hard to reach groups, and how Democracy 
Ambassadors were selected.  

 
Traditionally, those from ethnic minorities have been less likely to be registered 

than those who give their ethnicity as ‘White’. For instance, people self-reporting as 
Asian (80%), Mixed (77%), Black (76%) and ‘Other’ (73%) are less likely to be 
correctly registered than those self-defining as White (85%) (EC, 20161). The small 

sample sizes in this latest EC completeness study meant that it was not possible to 
examine the tentative impact of IER on the different ethnic minority groups.  

 
The Government believes that it can best serve to promote the electoral 

registration of those from under-registered groups – including those from black and 
ethnic minority backgrounds – by acting as legislator, funder and promoter of good 
practice, as well as convening partners to address barriers to registration for under 

registered groups.  
 

Cabinet Office is well-placed to fulfill these functions, having previously engaged 
with a whole host of BAME organisations, including  British Chinese Project, British 
Muslim Youth UK, the Scottish Council of Jewish Communities and Uprising. 

 
Ethnic minority representative groups, such as Operation Black Vote, Elevation 

Networks, the Patchwork Foundation and Three Faiths Forum were part of the 
National Democracy Week (NDW) Council convened by Cabinet Office in 2018. 
These groups helped to plan, deliver and evaluate the week-long series of events 

aimed at engaging under registered groups. Building on the success of last year’s 
NDW, Cabinet Office has convened a working group for NDW 2019. This includes 

groups such as Faith’s Forum London, Patchwork Foundation, Voice4Change – 
which has great links to ethnic minority communities – and National Citizen Service 
which engages with young people from across a range of social and ethnic 

backgrounds. Drawing on lessons from NDW 2018, Cabinet Office is working to 
empower organisations throughout the electoral community to deliver democratic 

engagement activity with under-registered groups, including a range of ethnic 
minority groups. 
 

I would also like to draw the Committee’s attention to the financial support the 
Government has provided to civil society organisations to promote electoral 

registration and democratic engagement amongst under-registered groups, during 
the transition to IER. For example: 
 

 
1 The Electoral Commission - The December 2015 electoral registers in Great Britain, published July 
2016 
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● In 2015 a number of national organisations received funding to deliver 

democratic engagement activity, including Operation Black Vote (£85k) and 

Citizens UK (£50k). 

● Ahead of the EU Referendum in 2016, funding of £393k was allocated to 8 
national civil society organisations to increase awareness of voter registration 

between 6-26 May, including Operation Black Vote and Voices 4 Change. 
 

I should also highlight the fact that Cabinet Office has done more than just fund 
civil society organisations. We have produced a range of democratic engagement 
resources to support different under-registered groups. These have recently been 

updated and enhanced and are available to download from GOV.UK.2 Our most 
popular resource, Rock Enrol, has been downloaded over 100,000 times. 

 
Unlike other under-registered groups, some ethnic minorities appear to have lower 
rates of registration, not because of their ethnic background but because of other 

reasons. This intersectionality makes it a more complex issue to address – it is not 
as simple as targeting ethnic minorities as a whole but requires an understanding of 

barriers that are rooted in other issues, such as age or security of tenure. Thus our 
work to increase democratic engagement amongst this group overlaps with efforts 
which affect a number of under-registered groups, like frequent movers. As I have 

already mentioned, one of the key objectives behind reform of the annual canvass 
is to use national data matching to allow EROs to identify and target those 

households where there may have been a change in composition. Our anticipation 
is, therefore, that Canvass Reform will lead to EROs being able to better target their 
resources to register traditionally harder to reach groups.  

 
Finally, the Committee requested information on how Democracy Ambassadors 

(DAs) were recruited. They were recruited by teachers, youth group leaders, and 
youth council leaders. The areas, schools, youth clubs and councils chosen to run 

the scheme by Young Citizens were selected specifically to target groups who were 
most likely to be under-registered: those from a lower socio-economic background, 
those from an ethnic minority background and those with a disability. DAs had to 

complete a core module to qualify. This included proving they had shared their 
learning from the programme with 20-50 of their peers. There were extra 

incentives for those who reached 100 of their peers. We will know how many BAME 
students were recruited onto the programme at the end of August. 
 

Experience in Scotland of registering attainers 
 

The Committee asked that I provide more detail on Scotland’s experience of 
registering attainers. 
 

In Scotland, EROs have access to Education Authorities’ information on pupils’ 
addresses and ages and that this information is used in order to encourage pupils 

to sign up as attainers before their 16th birthday. In addition, EROs have made use 
of their powers under Regulation 23 of The Representation of the People (Scotland) 
Regulations 2001 to require private schools to provide details of pupils. Scottish 

Government officials tell us their EROs have reported that they are confident they 

 
2 https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/democratic-engagement-resources  

 

https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/democratic-engagement-resources
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can engage with the majority of young people in Scotland. A number of EROs have 

also used the opportunity to go into schools and speak at assemblies about the 
importance of registering to vote. The ability to register to vote online is also an 

advantage because most youngsters are happier registering digitally rather than in 
writing. 
  

Scottish Government officials also told us that there are no particular issues relating 
to 14 and 15 years olds registering to vote. On the whole, the process runs 

smoothly with no or minimal input from Scottish Government. 
 
Ministerial appearances in front of Select Committees 

 
Lastly, the Committee asked that I provide details of how many times Ministers 

have appeared in front of House of Commons select committees focusing on 
electoral matters. Unfortunately, we do not hold information regarding Ministers 
attending select committees focusing on ERA 2013. 

 
Thank you once again for inviting Simon and I to give evidence to your Committee 

and I look forward to the Committee’s report. 
 

 

Peter Lee 

Director, Constitution Group 

 

24 July 2019 
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Cabinet Office – Supplementary written submission 
(ERA0040) 

 

Our reference: TO2020/05601 

 

Dear Lord Shutt, 
 
I would like to thank you and your Committee members for inviting me to give 

evidence to support your post-legislative scrutiny of the Electoral Registration 
and Administration Act 2013 (ERA 2013). I am writing to follow up in more 

detail on a number of the issues raised. 

 
The possibility of a ‘dry run’ for the national implementation of voter ID 
in local elections  

 
Voter ID has been tested thoroughly in 2018 and 2019 and evaluated on both 
occasions by the independent Electoral Commission. The subsequent decision 

by the Government to implement voter ID nationally was based on the 
thorough analysis by the Electoral Commission and the Cabinet Office of what 

were highly successful pilot schemes. The Cabinet Office and Electoral 
Commission will build on the very solid evidence from those pilots and 

evaluations and continue to work with local authorities to develop and provide 
the support needed by Returning Officers to ensure the successful 
implementation nationally of voter ID. 

 

I hope that the Committee will agree that every poll is important and Returning 
Officers should be supported, as they will be, to deliver each one successfully 
for their citizens. This means that when voter ID is implemented nationally we 

need to ensure that it is done so successfully, working closely with our 
colleagues across the electoral sector. 

 

Extent of engagement with Local Authorities on voter ID 

 

Every local authority in England was invited by prospectus to work with the 
Cabinet Office and to volunteer to pilot voter ID in 2018 and 2019. 13 local 

authorities piloted voter ID at elections - Gosport, Bromley, Swindon, Woking, 
Watford, Pendle, Mid Sussex, North West Leicestershire, North Kesteven, Derby, 
Broxtowe, Braintree and Craven. 53 local authorities expressed an interest in 

doing so. 30 local authorities, including representatives from Wales, Scotland 
and Northern Ireland accepted invitations (along with the Electoral Commission, 

the Society of Local Authority Chief Executives (SOLACE) and the Association of 
Electoral Administrators (AEA)) to join a Cabinet Office reference group to 
ensure voter ID policy was developed and piloted with the direct input of key 

election stakeholders. Many opportunities were taken by officials and ministers 
to discuss voter ID plans with local authorities, including at the annual 

conferences held by partners such as the AEA and SOLACE. Cabinet Office has 
maintained a close relationship with the pilot authorities and fully intend to 
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embed their expertise and those of other local authorities in our plans for the 

national implementation of voter ID. 

Evidence of the impact of voter ID on ethnic minority groups 

 
The Committee asked for information about the impact of voter ID on ethnic 
minority groups and any correlation between ethnicity and voters who had 

attended polling stations and not been able vote. 

Based on both the Cabinet Office and independent Electoral Commission’s 
evaluations of the pilots, there is no indication that any consistent demographic 
was adversely affected by the voter ID models. 

 
Owing to the practical challenges involved in carrying out a demographic data 
collection exercise at the polling station, staff were not asked to collect 

demographic data about the people who did not return with the correct ID. 
However, the Electoral Commission’s evaluation of the May 2019 voter ID pilot 

schemes does examine the number of people not issued with a ballot paper at a 
ward level within each pilot, compared with demographic data for the ward. It is 

probably most helpful to quote directly from the EC’s report.3 

 
Derby, Pendle, Watford and Woking are the only pilots with sufficient diversity in 

ethnic background to allow for this analysis. Having made this assessment, there 
is no clear picture across these pilots but we do see noteworthy findings in some 
areas: In Derby there is a strong correlation between the proportion of each 

ward’s population from an Asian background and the number of people not 
issued with a ballot paper. In Pendle there is a weak correlation between the 

proportion of each ward’s population from an Asian background and the number 
initially arriving at a polling station with no ID or the wrong ID. In the 2019 data 
we do not see any such correlation in Woking and Watford, although in the 2018 

pilot in Watford there was a strong relationship between the proportion of Asian 
residents and the number not issued with a ballot paper. 

 

The Electoral Commission concludes that the evidence is mixed and this 
correlation analysis does not definitively suggest that Asian voters were 
disproportionately impacted by the requirement to show ID. We agree with the 
Electoral Commission that this emphasises the importance of strong and 

effective public awareness campaigns in all communities, to ensure all voters are 
aware of the ID requirements and clear about the acceptable forms of 

photographic ID prior to polling day. 

 
A priority for the Cabinet Office in developing the national model for voter ID has 

been to identify the most suitable forms of voter ID and the pilot schemes have 
underpinned our approach to that work. The voter ID requirement should be 
proportionate and suited to the needs of all voters. The voter ID pilot schemes 

demonstrated the effectiveness of collaborative working between the Cabinet 
Office and each local authority pilot to identify the needs of all voters and the 

most effective ways to communicate the identification requirements to them. 
Strong awareness raising campaigns and targeted communications helped to 

ensure that any voter without one of the forms of required ID knew how to apply 

 
3 The Electoral Commission May 2019 voter identification pilot schemes, 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-
research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes  

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
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for a local issued form of voter ID from their local authority. Accordingly we 

will continue our work with the Electoral Commission, who will be responsible 
for national awareness raising, and other stakeholders to ensure the needs of all 

voters are understood and met. Our ongoing commitment to our Public Sector 
Equality Duty is integral to the work we do. 

 

Election turnout 

 
The Committee asked whether the Cabinet Office has evidence from the voter ID 
pilots that the voter ID requirement deterred electors from going out to vote. 

 
As part of their evaluation of the May 2019 voter ID pilots the Electoral 
Commission conducted a public opinion survey and asked non-voters why they did 

not vote. The Electoral Commission reported the main reason given by those 
eligible for not voting was that they were too busy (30%). 1% of those eligible 

to vote who did not said it was because they did not have the right ID and less 
than 1% said it was because they disagreed with the requirement. 

 

The Electoral Commission also asked respondents whether the requirement to 
show ID made them more or less likely to vote. Most people in the pilot scheme 

said it made no difference or made them more likely to vote (90%). 

 
Similarly, the Cabinet Office commissioned a public opinion survey, which 
highlighted the main reason cited for not voting was ‘lack of time’ across all 

models piloted (photographic ID model: 20%, mixed ID model: 13%, Poll card 
model: 20%). Very few respondents stated a reason related to not having the 

correct ID (34 out of 1,749 who said they did not vote, or 2%), a similar 
proportion to the 2018 pilots. This equated to 21 out of 204 respondents in the 
photographic ID model sites, 10 out of 576 respondents in the mixed ID model 

sites and three out of 509 respondents in the poll card model sites. 
 

Does the proportion of the population with photographic ID continue to 
rise? 

 

The success of voter ID will be dependent on the strength of the communication 
and awareness raising surrounding the policy to ensure that all eligible electors 

are aware of the photo ID requirement ahead of polling day. The strength of the 
tailored communication campaigns within each piloting local authority was key to 
the success of the voter ID pilots. This important work will continue with the 

Electoral Commission in preparation for national roll out. 

Based on data published on GOV.UK by the Department for Transport on 30 

January 2020, we know that between 2014-2018 on average 74% of people 
aged 17 and over in England held a full driving licence. It is likely that this figure 
would be higher if we take into account the percentage of the population holding 

provisional licences and/or non-car licenses as a form of photo identification. 

Data from the 2011 census of England and Wales, shows that 76% of residents 
held a UK passport, 7.4% a foreign passport, and 17% reported holding no 

passport. 
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The Government is committed to ensuring that all eligible electors are able to 
vote, and that is why the list of approved photographic ID will not be limited to 
passports and driving licences, a broad range of commonly held documents will 

be accepted, including, for example, concessionary travel passes, PASS scheme 
cards, Ministry of Defence identity cards and photocard parking permits issued 
as part of the Blue Badge scheme. 

In circumstances where an elector does not have one of the other acceptable 
forms of photographic ID, they will be able to apply, free of charge, for a local 
elector ID from their local authority, ensuring that everyone who is eligible to 

vote will have the opportunity to do so. 

What evidence is there of prosecutions for fraudulently completing 
another voter’s signed postal vote ballot paper? 

 
Data on electoral law offences is held and reported by the Electoral Commission. 
This evidence base is not broken down to reveal evidence of any specific 

technique for postal voting fraud. However, the Government is clear that 
electoral fraud is not a victimless crime and it is often the most vulnerable who 

find themselves targeted. The Government is committed to introducing measures 
to improve the integrity and security of each elector’s vote, whether it is cast at a 
polling station or remotely. Tightening restrictions around postal voting reduces 

the risk of fraud and will increase confidence that our elections are secure. 

The electoral register in Ireland 

 
I can clarify that in the Republic of Ireland, each local authority is responsible for 
compiling and publishing a list of voters in its area. This is similar to the system of 

local registers in Great Britain. 

 
Ministers have been clear that they would like to continue to operate with our 

existing system and they do not have plans to introduce a national register. 

Canada 

 

I read with interest, the transcript from the Committee’s evidence session with 
the Canadian Chief Electoral Officer. I will arrange to have a discussion with the 
Canadian government at an appropriate time, to find out further information 
about the Canadian democratic system and revert back to the Committee with 

my comments. 
 

Peter Lee 

Director of Constitution Group, Cabinet Office 

 

11 May 2020 
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Dr Alistair Clark – Written evidence (ERA0002) 

 
Reader in Politics, Newcastle University 
 
 

My expertise is in electoral integrity and administration in Britain, with several 
published research articles and reports on these themes, including an evaluation of 

electoral administration in the 2016 EU Referendum 
(http://www.ncl.ac.uk/gps/staff/profile/alistairclark.html#background). I write in a 
personal capacity.  

 
1. Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a positive 

development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does it 
compare with the previous household registration system? 
1. The broad policy aim of having individual electoral registration is a reasonable 

and positive development.  This would have been sufficient in and of itself as an 
aim for the act. This equally applies for the various electoral administration 

measures it provides for. The subsidiary aim of reducing voter fraud however was 
ill-conceived given the generally low levels of such fraud. Tying the shift to IER in 
with electoral fraud was unfortunate as it allowed the Act to be seen as partisan, a 

purging of voter rolls by one party, when the introduction and implementation of 
IER itself was something that cross-party agreement might have been found for 

given its origins with the Labour Party.  
         
2. How well was the transition to individual electoral registration 

managed? How might it have been done differently? 
 

2. One key issue in managing the transition was the resourcing of electoral 
registration officers (EROs) and their departments. Research based on data prior to 
the introduction of IER showed that increased levels of investment on electoral 

registration had a positive effect on the delivery of elections in local authorities.4 In 
short, funding electoral registration properly mattered.  

    
3. Any grants provided to support IER’s introduction were insufficient. Research I 

conducted (with Toby James, UEA) into electoral administration in the 2016 EU 
referendum found 43% of counting officers (COs) reporting that they did not have 
enough funds to support the work required to maintain the electoral register.5 One 

reason for this was cited as being the introduction of IER. This was commonly 
described as more expensive to implement. One CO described how the ‘funding 

massively underestimates the scale of the task at in hand in IER.’  Cuts in Cabinet 
Office funding were also cited. 
 

Recommendation 1: An urgent review of the current funding of electoral 
registration processes. For any future developments to electoral registration 

 
4Clark, A. (2014) ‘Investing in Electoral Management’ in P. Norris, R. Frank & F. Martinez I Coma (eds.) 

Advancing Electoral Integrity, New York: Oxford University Press, pp165-188.  
5 Clark, A. and James. T. (2016) An Evaluation of Electoral Administration at the EU Referendum, 

London: Electoral Commission, pp13-14. This was conducted as part of the Electoral Commission’s 
evaluation of the referendum.  

http://www.ncl.ac.uk/gps/staff/profile/alistairclark.html#background
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processes, these be realistically consulted upon and costed with sufficient provision 

to cover the tasks required to maintain the register. 
 

4. Bringing forward the end of the transition period for IER from 2016 to December 
2015, against the advice of the Electoral Commission, was an unwise move. This 
also allowed the transition to IER to be portrayed as being manipulated for partisan 

purposes. The perception of partisan advantage in any electoral administrative 
process is unwelcome. Bringing the transition forward is likely to have contributed 

to incompleteness of the registers at that point, with some pointing to there being 
up to 8 million missing from the electoral register.6 
 

3. What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration 
process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in 

particular? Has there been sufficient Government focus on completeness of 
registers? 
 

5. I note some suggestions in this regard, related to research I have carried out, in 
the question on personation fraud below. I would note here that, while government 

has undertaken various attempts to improve completeness, particularly among hard 
to reach groups, more could be done.7    

 
4. What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 

obstacles in this respect? 
 

6. Research into what might work with such ‘hard to reach’ groups is clearly 
necessary and urgent. I am currently working with colleagues from Exeter 
(Moseley, Katz), Liverpool (Wilks-Heeg) and Newcastle (Rainsford) to develop an 

experimental research project examining registration of young voters and students. 
 

7. There is an urgency around clarifying the voting rights of EU citizens in the UK 
given Brexit, and being clear about how they may be identified and registered 
electorally. This also applies to overseas voters who are British citizens. 

Registration drives by various third sector organisations – e.g. Operation Black 
Vote; Bite The Ballot – should continue to be supported by EROs, the Electoral 

Commission and the Cabinet Office. 
 
Recommendations 2: Research into ‘what works’ in registering hard to reach 

groups; support for third sector registration campaigns.  
       

Electoral fraud 
 
5. Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of tackling 

electoral fraud? How has the implementation of the Act addressed offences 
such as personation and duplicate voting, and do further steps need to be 

taken to tackle these? 
 

 
6 James, T. S., Bite the Ballot & Clark, A. (August 2019) Missing Millions Still Missing: A Vision for 
Electoral Modernisation in the UK. London: All Party Parliamentary Group on Democratic Participation. 
7 Snelling, C. (2014) Maximising Electoral Registration: An Evaluation of Local Activities, London: 
Cabinet Office.  
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6. The act has not been effective in achieving its stated intention of tackling 

electoral fraud. It has most likely had little effect. Personation fraud is vanishingly 
small in the UK and internationally recognised as being one of the hardest and 

potentially most costly forms of committing such fraud. 
 
7. Research I have carried out with Toby James (UEA) into polling station workers 

in the 2015 general election, and 2018 and 2019 local elections in England has 
found that no more than 1% of polling station workers had concerns about electoral 

fraud in their polling station.8  
 
8. Completeness and accuracy of the register is a bigger problem in polling stations. 

In 2015, 69% of polling station respondents had experience of at least one 
incidence of staff, correctly, turning away voters because they were not properly 

registered. In the 2018 local elections, this was 52%. As an example of the reasons 
for this, we had a range of qualitative comments. Various reasons were given, but 
the following is representative: 

Someone had moved recently from one area of [location given] to another, he 
assumed because he pays his council tax on new house his election rights 

automatically moved over at the same time, which stopped him from voting. 
 

Recommendation 3: To minimise difficulties in polling stations, steps to further 
modernise electoral registration, making it more convenient to register should be 
examined. These may include: automatic voter registration; voter registration 

‘nudges’ when voters engage with public services such as council tax; and 
examining developing on the day registration and online poll books. International 

best practice should be examined in order to develop clear proposals around these 
areas.   
 

9. What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What 
challenges has this created for electoral administration? 

 
9. The impact of introducing online registration has been added convenience for 
voters. This is to be welcomed as a step in removing barriers to participation.  

 
10. Major electoral events – particularly, but not exclusively the EU referendum – 

have seen major registration drives. Since there is no easy way to check whether 
one is registered, this has led to many applying to register when they are already 
registered. Estimates of such duplicate applications during the EU Referendum 

could be as high as around 50% of total applications in some local authorities.9 This 
creates major difficulties for electoral registration officers as they then have to 

divert resources to checking what are often duplicate applications. At the time of 
writing, this difficulty is potentially repeating itself as applications surge in relation 
to speculation over a ‘snap’ general election in 2019.10 

 
8 Clark, A. and James, T. S. (2017) ‘Poll Workers’, in P. Norris & A. Nai (eds.) Election Watchdogs: 
Transparency, Accountability and Integrity, New York: Oxford University Press, pp144-164. James, T. 
S. and Clark, A. (2018) Voter ID: our first results suggest local election pilot was unnecessary 
and ineffective, The Conversation, https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-
local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859 
9 Public Administration & Constitutional Affairs Committee (2017) Lessons Learned from the EU 

Referendum: Twelfth Report of Session 2016-17, London: House of Commons, pp.31-32. 
10 https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/sep/04/more-than-100000-people-apply-register-vote-
youth-uk-general-election 

 

https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859
https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859
https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/sep/04/more-than-100000-people-apply-register-vote-youth-uk-general-election
https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/sep/04/more-than-100000-people-apply-register-vote-youth-uk-general-election
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11. The Electoral Commission have examined various ‘look-up’ tools to test a 
system where voters can check their registration, including at a local, national and 

UK-wide level. Other means are also being worked on, such as unique identifiers.11  
Given the speed of electoral events, the development of this has been slow 
however, and needs to be prioritised. The UK government nonetheless rejected the 

idea of a national portal to check electoral registration on cost grounds in 2017.12    
 

Recommendations 4: That a system be prioritised which will allow voters to easily 
check if they are registered.  
5. Wording be found to include in registration drives, broadcast and press 

advertising and announcements, and on the government portal to make it clear 
that if someone is already registered, they do not need to do so again.   

   
Electoral administration 
 

10. Do you think that elections in the United Kingdom are currently well 
managed and regulated overall? If not, why not? 

 
12. Electoral law in the UK is currently widely recognised to be a mess. It requires 

considerable work to bring it up to date. Its origins are Victorian. A key piece of 
legislation, although regularly amended, is close to four decades old 
(Representation of the People Act 1983) and fails to address current difficulties in 

running elections. Piecemeal legislation in relation to various administrative 
mishaps and problems mean that its development is episodic and fails to view 

electoral law as a whole. 
 
13. Electoral law therefore requires urgent reform. The Public Administration and 

Constitutional Affairs Committee in the House of Commons is currently conducting 
an inquiry into consolidation of electoral law.13 The Digital, Culture, Media and Sport 

committee have called for urgent reform of aspects of electoral law to make it fit for 
the digital age, to little effect so far.14  
  

14. There are a range of potential difficulties in achieving consolidation of electoral 
law. The fundamental difficulty is that there is unlikely to be agreement between 

political parties on priorities. For example, while the Conservative Party may be 
interested in voter ID and agent liability for local election expenses, Labour is likely 
to be more interested in how voter ID suppresses the vote. While consolidation 

sounds easy, achieving it will be anything but. 
 

 
11 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-
modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-
management-duplicate-registration-applications 
12 https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-42417861 
13 To which I gave both written and oral evidence. The link to the written evidence is here: 
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-

administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-law/written/102326.html The link to my 
oral evidence is here:  
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-
administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-law/oral/103825.html  

14 Digital, Media, Culture & Sport Committee (2019) The Online Harms White Paper: Twelfth Report of 
Session 2017-19, London: House of Commons HC2431. Digital, Media, Culture & Sport Committee 

(2019) Disinformation and ‘fake news’: Final Report: Eighth Report of Session 2017–19, London: 
House of Commons HC1791 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-management-duplicate-registration-applications
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-management-duplicate-registration-applications
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-management-duplicate-registration-applications
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-42417861
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-law/written/102326.html
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-law/written/102326.html
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-law/oral/103825.html
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-law/oral/103825.html
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15. I proposed in my written evidence to PACAC a deliberative review process with 

stakeholders and experts to ensure that electoral law is kept under review and to 
seek to develop consensus and proposals around issues that require reform.  

Recommendation 6: That a deliberative forum to debate improvements and 
developments in electoral law be considered to ensure electoral law begins the 
process of modernisation.     

    
16. Electoral administrators in the UK achieve a lot, under considerable resource 

constraints. They are undoubtedly the ‘unsung heroes’ of the electoral process. 
Electoral services teams are small. Their approach, rightly, is that elections will 
always be delivered. They are generally delivered well. There is nevertheless 

variation in performance in electoral administration, with regular, albeit mostly 
localised difficulties being reported.15 Sometimes these become high profile issues.  

 
17. The recent political approach to calling elections has placed administrators and 
EROs under considerable pressure. The so-called ‘snap’ election of 2017, the late 

notification of the European elections, and ongoing speculation about either a 2019 
general election or second Brexit referendum mean that there has been 

unprecedented uncertainty around the delivery of electoral processes. The late 
notification of the European elections in 2019 meant that a six month process was 

compacted into five weeks. The elections will, consequently, have cost considerably 
more than they otherwise might, and will have experienced a range of difficulties in 
various important administrative processes. 

 
18. A key issue is resourcing. Spending on electoral administration buys vital 

capacity to deliver electoral processes.16 Evidence from my research points to 
better funded electoral administration delivering higher quality electoral 
processes.17 Uncertainty around electoral processes mean that electoral 

administrators cannot spend, via fees and charges orders, on crucial matters – 
printing, venues etc – until they are legislated for. 

 
19. Currently, electoral registration and local elections are funded by local 
authorities. Electoral processes funded by government, e. g. general elections, 

referendums etc are initially paid for by local authority budgets. They are then 
refunded by central government anything up to two years later. This contributes to 

a squeeze on local authority finances. The Cabinet Office has a reputation among 
electoral administrators as being parsimonious in approving claims to be refunded. 
 

Recommendation 7: The resourcing of electoral administration requires urgent 
examination, both in terms of the level of funding received, the staffing of electoral 

services teams, and the process for refunding local authorities. 
 
20. With regulation, no official body has responsibility for delivery of electoral 

processes across Britain in normal electoral circumstances. The Electoral 

 
15 Clark, A. (2015) ‘Public Administration and the Integrity of the Electoral Process in British Elections’, 
Public Administration, 93, (1), pp86-102. 
16 Clark, A. (2019) ‘The Cost of Democracy: The Determinants of Spending on the Public Administration 
of Elections’, International Political Science Review, 40, (3), pp354-369. 
17 Clark, A. (2017) ‘Identifying the Determinants of Electoral Integrity and Administration in Advanced 
Democracies: The Case of Britain’, European Political Science Review, 9, (3), pp471-492. Clark, A. 

(2014) ‘Investing in Electoral Management’ in P. Norris, R. Frank & F. Martinez I Coma (eds.) Advancing 
Electoral Integrity, New York: Oxford University Press, pp165-188.  
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Commission does not have power of direction over returning officers in those 

circumstances. It only has powers of direction in referendums. Scotland has an 
Electoral Management Board which, in local government elections, has power of 

direction. Northern Ireland has a separate chain of responsibility through the 
Electoral Office of Northern Ireland. 
 

21. Clearer lines of Britain-wide responsibility in electoral administrative processes 
are both crucial and necessary for accountability in UK general elections and in 

English local elections. 
Recommendation 8: To enable consistency and accountability, the Electoral 
Commission be given powers of direction under certain circumstances in UK general 

elections and English local elections. 
 

22. There are several broader issues around regulating electoral processes in the 
UK, primarily relating to the conduct of campaigns, political party funding and 
spending, and the online nature of political communication. Since I take the focus 

of this inquiry to be electoral administration, I have not elaborated on them here. I 
am happy to provide separate evidence should the committee think this beneficial 

to their deliberations.    
 

11. Sections 14-23 of the Act made a range of changes to electoral 
administration. What has been the impact of these changes? Do any of 
them merit reconsideration or revision? 

 
Changes set out in Sections 14-23 included: 

• Enabling parish and community council elections to be held on the same 
day as a combined local and parliamentary election 
 

23. The usual justification for holding concurrent elections is that it boosts turnout 
and lowers costs. My research demonstrates that there are however difficulties with 

holding concurrent elections. Examining the performance of returning officers 
across Britain, and controlling for other variables, those administering concurrent 
local elections alongside a general election performed worse than those who were 

only administering one election at a time.18  
 

24. Scotland, since 2007, has separated out its electoral cycles, only holding one 
electoral event at a time. Consequently, electoral administration in Scotland has 
been found to perform at a higher level than its counterparts elsewhere in Britain.19 

This could be adopted elsewhere in the UK by changing the date of local elections, 
or by moving from election by thirds in many English local authorities, to all out 

elections.  
 
Recommendation 8: To review electoral cycles in England and Wales with a view to 

separating local electoral cycles from national contests, thereby improving electoral 
processes.  

      
• Allowing voters queueing at polling stations at close of poll to be issued 
with ballot papers 

 
18 Clark, A. (2017) ‘Identifying the Determinants of Electoral Integrity and Administration in Advanced 
Democracies: The Case of Britain’, European Political Science Review, 9, (3), pp471-492. 
19 Clark, A. (2015) ‘Public Administration and the Integrity of the Electoral Process in British Elections’, 
Public Administration, 93, (1), pp86-102.  
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25. This was a sensible addition, and inevitable in resolving the issue around polling 

station queues which arose in 2010. 
 

• Requiring EROs to inform voters when their postal ballot paper has been 
rejected 
 

26. This was a sensible addition. 
 

• Repealing legislation to establish a coordinated online record of electors 
 
27. This may have had the effect of stalling moves towards a national electoral 

register, and one that can be checked by applicants. Such a register may have been 
able to provide online poll books in polling stations and used to develop real time 

online registration processes.  
28. That electoral registers are held by local governments, and not the central 
executive, means that there is however an important degree of separation between 

the executive and what would be an important data source. Held centrally this 
could be a target for hackers. There was speculation that the crash of the Cabinet 

Office registration website in 2016, for instance, had been the result of a denial of 
service attack.20   

 
29. This should not prevent investigation into how registers held by local authorities 
might be developed into something that might be checkable or usable online, 

thereby increasing functionality for electoral administrators and voters. The 
Electoral Commission’s work in this regard should be supported.21  

 
Recommendation 9: To reverse this aspect of the legislation and investigate ways in 
which electoral registers remain held by local authorities, but developed into 

something with greater functionality for both voters and administrators.      
 

12. What other measures may be necessary to ensure that electoral 
administration is fit for purpose and that administrators are able to fulfil 
their roles effectively? 

 
30. A range of measures are desirable. These are set out in a recent report 

produced for the APPG in Democratic Participation, and which I co-authored with 
Toby James & Bite the Ballot.22 Reasons of space mean it is not possible to go into 
detail here. Many of the recommendations are mentioned above. I am happy to 

discuss this in more detail with the Committee or provide an additional submission 
should that be useful. 

 
13. What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people to 
bring personal identification when casting a vote? 

 

 
20 Public Administration & Constitutional Affairs Committee (2017) Lessons Learned from the EU 
Referendum: Twelfth Report of Session 2016-17, London: House of Commons. 
21 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-

modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-
management-duplicate-registration-applications 
22 James, T. S., Bite the Ballot & Clark, A. (August 2019) Missing Millions Still Missing: A Vision for 
Electoral Modernisation in the UK. London: All Party Parliamentary Group on Democratic Participation. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-management-duplicate-registration-applications
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-management-duplicate-registration-applications
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/better-detection-and-management-duplicate-registration-applications
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31. The introduction of voter ID through various pilot schemes has misdirected 

attention from difficulties around electoral law, registration and administration as 
set out above. The incidence of personation fraud is vanishingly small.  Government 

should stop trying to advance voter ID by pilot schemes, secondary legislation, and, 
if serious about extending it nationally, should commit to a full primary legislative 
process for this. 

 
6 September 2019 
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My expertise is in electoral integrity and administration in Britain, with several 
published research articles and reports on these themes, including an evaluation of 

electoral administration in the 2016 EU Referendum 
(http://www.ncl.ac.uk/gps/staff/profile/alistairclark.html#background). I write in a 

personal capacity.  

Electoral administration of the 2019 UK General Election 

1. Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? What were 

the key issues with regard to registration and administration at the 
election? 

1.1 On the whole, the 2019 general election was well run given the challenging 
circumstances electoral administrators found themselves responding to. It is very 
much to their credit that there were not more problems on polling day.  

1.2 The 2019 general election continued nevertheless to highlight flaws and 
weaknesses in the UK’s system of electoral administration. While electoral 

administration benefits from a highly motivated and dedicated workforce, this is 
nevertheless a small workforce. Professional elections services teams in councils are 
small, often around three people on average in some councils. This leaves it highly 

prone to staff turnover, lack of capacity and, as has been a recurrent issue in 
recent electoral events, high levels of stress and consequent workplace absences.23 

1.3 The key registration issue was that the election clashed with the standard 
timetable for the canvass and publication of the electoral register. This added 
considerably to the pressures on registration teams. There seems to have been 

variation in how councils and EROs responded to this. Most councils chose to 
publish prior to 1st of December. However, this is likely to have increased the risk of 

incomplete registers being used and delivered to polling stations. Research prior to 
the 2019 general election has shown that incomplete registers were already a 
problem in polling stations, with around half turning away one or more prospective 

voters in local elections.24 The timing of the 2019 general election is likely to have 
increased this difficulty.   

1.4 Additional administrative issues in 2019 related to the December date, 
combined with the late notice of the election. There have been accounts, for 

example, of: 

 
23 For example: James, T. S. & Clark, A. (2020) ‘Delivering electoral integrity under pressure: local 
government, electoral administration, and the 2016 Brexit referendum’, Local Government 

Studies, DOI: 10.1080/03003930.2020.1719075 
24  James, T. S. and Clark, A. (2020) ‘Electoral Integrity, Voter Fraud and Voter ID in Polling Stations: 
Lessons from English Local Elections’, Policy Studies, 41, (2-3), pp190-209. 

 

http://www.ncl.ac.uk/gps/staff/profile/alistairclark.html#background
https://doi.org/10.1080/03003930.2020.1719075
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• Facilities problems (heating, lighting etc) in buildings being used for polling 

places; 

• Schools pushing back on the need to use their facilities as polling stations. At 

least once council has decided to prevent schools being used in such a role in 
future, and the Education Secretary, Gavin Williamson, publicly and 
unhelpfully stated that schools should not be used to avoid disruption to 

Christmas events25; 

• Problems with recruiting sufficient numbers of polling station and count 

workers; 

• Incomplete registers, and people being turned away because of not being 
properly registered. This is a common problem at all levels of election since 

the introduction of IER.26   

• Suppliers such as printers charging more than normal, leaving administrators 

little option but to use their services, given the time pressures they were 
working under. 

Several of these issues are detailed more fully in the Association of Electoral 

Administrators’ report into the general election.27 

1.5 Recommendation 1 - The centrality of electoral registration and electoral 

services departments to trust in democracy needs rethought, particularly in central 
government. One approach might be to consider electoral registration and 

administration a part of ‘critical national infrastructure’. This idea derives from the 
USA, and originally related to cyber threats to US electoral administration. While it 
has very far from resolved all difficulties, it nevertheless led to some degree of 

reframing the role of electoral administration and registration systems and to areas 
where central and state authorities might profitably co-operate to update processes 

and infrastructure. Such reframing is clearly necessary in the UK. 

2. Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking 
place during the 2019 UK General Election? What new measures are 

needed to tackle these, if any? 

2.1 2019 has not added any additional concerns with regard to voting fraud. The 

arguments and potential solutions and measures have been well debated, even if 
the evidence seldom supports the assertions being made about the extent of voting 
fraud and the measures necessary to combat them. 

2.2 Research into polling station workers in non-voter ID pilot areas holding local 
elections in 2018 and 2019 has suggested that 99.3% had no concerns about 

 
25 https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-50317690 
26 For example: James, T. S. and Clark, A. (2020) ‘Electoral Integrity, Voter Fraud and Voter ID in 
Polling Stations: Lessons from English Local Elections’, Policy Studies, 41, (2-3), pp190-209.  
27 Association of Electoral Administrators (2020) The 2019 UK Parliamentary General Election – delivered 
on time for Christmas,  https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-
Post-Election-Statement.pdf 

 

https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-50317690
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
https://www.aea-elections.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/UKPGE-2019-Post-Election-Statement.pdf
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electoral fraud, while 94% experienced no cases of unsure identity among those 

voters they served.  

2.3 Uncertainty about identity was higher in voter ID pilot areas (7.2% of poll 

workers) than in non-pilot areas (4.7%). This raises a question about causality. In 
other words, were these suspicions higher because of genuine suspicions, or 
because the voter ID pilots had led to a less trustful environment around 

elections.28 How this would translate into a general election is however unclear. 

2.4 One important measure I would make an appeal for is more precision around 

the use of language around this issue. Many things are referred to as ‘electoral 
fraud’. Voting issues are clearly different from any campaign and candidacy issues. 
Therefore, we need to be clear that for any debate around electoral administration 

and registration, it is voting issues and fraud around those that are the focus. It is 
very welcome to see that this question, and the inquiry so far, does this.  

Recommendation 2- I would recommend going forward that the Committee 
endeavor to set out in its report clear definitions of various perceived mispractices 
and fraudulent practices around voting and registration as a key future reference 

point for these debates.  

Electoral registration 

3. There were again a significant number of registration applications 
during the election period, as well as high levels of postal and proxy 

voting. What issues does this create for the electoral process? 

3.1 The key issue that significant levels of applications to register to vote during the 
run up to an election causes relate to pressures on EROs and their teams, and 

associated downstream difficulties in having complete registers prepared as early as 
possible. 

3.2 This is a question of adequate resourcing. ERO and electoral services teams are 
small and under considerable pressure. There are regular complaints that electoral 
registration is underfunded and understaffed. For example, 43% of counting officers 

claimed not to have sufficient funds to maintain the electoral register during the 
2016 EU Referendum.29  

3.3 My research has shown that increased spending on electoral registration (albeit 
pre-IER), led to higher quality electoral processes.30 The system of funding electoral 
registration needs rethought. It should not be the case that local government bears 

the cost of this alone. I made suggestions on how this might be done during my 
oral evidence session and in my previous written evidence. I won’t restate these 

here, although I hope they were useful. 

 
28 James, T. S. and Clark, A. (2020) ‘Electoral Integrity, Voter Fraud and Voter ID in Polling Stations: 
Lessons from English Local Elections’, Policy Studies, 41, (2-3), pp190-209.  
29 James, T. S. & Clark, A. (2020) ‘Delivering electoral integrity under pressure: local government, 

electoral administration, and the 2016 Brexit referendum’, Local Government 
Studies, DOI: 10.1080/03003930.2020.1719075 
30 Clark, A. (2014) ‘Investing in Electoral Management’ in P. Norris, R. Frank & F. Martinez I Coma (eds.) 
Advancing Electoral Integrity, New York: Oxford University Press, pp165-188. 

https://doi.org/10.1080/03003930.2020.1719075
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3.4 Instead, I would point to a different attitude taken by the Scottish government 

in the recent Referendums (Scotland) Act 2020. Widespread additional costs were 
incurred by ERO teams in the run up to the 2014 Independence referendum. These 

caused difficulties and were not covered by the Scottish government. 

3.5 In the Referendums (Scotland) Act 2020, such an oversight with ERO costs has 
been corrected. Section 34 (1) states that: ‘A registration officer is entitled to 

recover from the Scottish Ministers any expenses incurred by the registration officer 
that are attributable specifically to the exercise of the registration officer’s functions 

under this Act’. While this is subject to a maximum amount, there is also provision 
for unexpected excess costs, where reasonable, to be approved in section 34(3).  

3.6 Recommendation 3 – that Scottish practice in relation to funding electoral 

registration also be taken account in debates around these issues, both in the 
Committee’s deliberations where appropriate, but also among the wider policy 

community.               

4. What further changes might be needed to improve the registration 
process for voters and administrators? Are there examples of good 

practice in supporting and facilitating new registrations, and of 
improving the overall accuracy of registers? 

4.1 A key issue in this regard is creating some means whereby voters can check 
whether they are already registered to vote. I mentioned in my oral evidence to the 

Committee that Section 23 of the ERAA has probably been unhelpful in this regard. 
This repealed Part 1 of the Electoral Administration Act 2006 which provided for a 
co-ordinated on-line record of electors.31  

4.2 Recommendation 4 – Reconsideration of Section 23 of the ERAA 2013 and the 
subsequent part 1 of the EAA 2006. This should create some provision permitting 

an online resource to allow voters to check whether or not they are registered.  

4.3 Recommendation 5 - Resourcing the necessary technical work to establish an 
online record, to be held at the level of the local authority, which would permit 

voters to easily check their registration status.       

5. In the light of the 2019 UK General Election and other recent 

electoral events, has the individual registration process met its 
objectives successfully? Is there a case for further reform or 
modernisation to improve the quality of registers? 

5.1 There remains a case for automatic electoral registration, to avoid continual and 
costly piecemeal reforms under IER. It would be welcome to see, where 

appropriate, the Committee’s deliberations beginning a debate around this issue 
more generally among the electoral administration and law community and 
policymakers.32   

Public engagement 

 
31 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2013/6/section/23/enacted 
32 James, T. S., Bite the Ballot & Clark, A. (August 2019) Missing Millions Still Missing: A Vision for 
Electoral Modernisation in the UK. London: All Party Parliamentary Group on Democratic Participation. 

http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2013/6/section/23/enacted
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6. What were the main challenges around raising public awareness and 

encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK 
General Election? How might these challenges be addressed? 

 
6.1 The challenges around the 2019 general election were the standard challenges 
of lack of attention to politics. However, these were combined with a degree of 

fatigue around the Brexit process and with the added complication of the run-up to 
Christmas thrown in. This was therefore a more challenging environment than 

normal for engaging electors with information about the electoral process. 
 
6.2 A key public awareness issue is making media outlets aware of the importance 

of people not needing to reapply to register if they are already registered. This 
message should be contained in all official communications from central and local 

electoral authorities, and reiterated in all dealings with media outlets.   
 
6.3 In addition, the Committee should be aware of an interesting recent electoral 

law development which attempts to address such public awareness issues in high 
profile electoral events.   

 
6.4 The Referendums (Scotland) Act 2020 also discussed issues around public 

awareness and electoral registration.33 A Stage 2 amendment introduced a duty on 
Scottish public authorities to encourage people to register to vote, to participate 
and to promote public awareness. Section 25 (2) of the Referendums (Scotland) Act 

now reads: 
(2) Each Scottish public authority must take such steps as it considers appropriate 

to— 
(a) encourage people entitled to vote in the referendum to register to vote, 
(b) promote public awareness and understanding in Scotland about— 

(i) registering to vote, 
(ii) the manner of voting, including how and when to vote, and 

(iii) any such other matter about voting in the referendum as it 
considers 

appropriate.     

 
6.5 This sets some broader precedent about one practical step that might be 

undertaken to increase awareness. It goes further than what equivalent electoral 
legislation elsewhere in the UK provides for. Significantly, it moves beyond just 
empowering the Electoral Commission and EROs in this regard, to public bodies 

more generally. Those recommending reforms to the UK’s electoral administration 
have called for such a reform as an important step in informing voters about how to 

register and participate.34  
 
6.6 Recommendation 6 – That a broader duty on public authorities to encourage 

registration, and to promote public awareness on both electoral registration and the 
manner of voting, be recommended for consideration as an improvement to 

electoral law, and to the ERAA 2013 more particularly.           
    
Dr. Alistair Clark 

 
33 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2020/2/contents/enacted 
34 James, T. S., Bite the Ballot & Clark, A. (August 2019) Missing Millions Still Missing: A Vision for 

Electoral Modernisation in the UK. London: All Party Parliamentary Group on Democratic Participation. 
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Conservative Party – Written evidence (ERA0037) 
 

This response is submitted by Alan Mabbutt, OBE, the Registered 
Treasurer of the Conservative Party. The numbering is that used by the 

Committee to assist with collating answers. 

 
Electoral registration 
 

1. What role does the electoral registration system play for 

political parties in their campaigns? What challenges does it 

generate? 

From a campaigning perspective, the register ensures that the Party and 

its candidates are able to communicate with the relevant electors. It 

allows the Parties to target their messages and so avoid unnecessary 

spend within a limited budget for an election. The data version allows 

candidates to provide the relevant data to printers to enable them to take 

advantage of the allowed freepost item. However, the lateness of changes 

and the requirement to provide items for the mail earlier mean that there 

are people who register late who will not receive an item and some who 

leave the register – for example if they have moved – who will receive an 

item from a candidate they can no longer vote for. 

From a compliance perspective, the register is a vital tool as donations 

may only be accepted from people registered to vote at the time of their 

donation. This means considerable effort keeping up to date with monthly 

changes to electoral registers, and indeed more frequent changes for 

updates during the campaign, particularly given the lack of a standard data 

file format. This is expensive in both money and time, and a barrier to new 

parties. 

 

 

2. What has the introduction of individual registration meant in 

practice for political parties and their campaigning? Is there a 

distinction in how parties make use of registers in local and 

national election campaigns? 

The introduction of individual registration has not impacted on our campaigns. 

a. What are your impressions of the accuracy and completeness 

of electoral registers? Do you think that registers are 

improving over time, and has individual electoral registration 

affected this? 

It is difficult to assess the accuracy level in comparison with pre-IER years 

as councils deal with the process in different ways. Some very rarely take 

an elector off the register even when they are told of a change. For 

example, my daughter was on the register in Barnet but left before the 

2017 election. When she wrongly received a postal ballot, she informed 

the council that she had moved. She still received a ballot for the 2019 
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election (which of course she dd not use). No-one else is registered at the 

address. 

From our point of view the introduction of rolling registration and the 

publication of 10 monthly updates has complicated the maintenance of 

updated registers. The lack of a consistent register/monthly update 

format or unique identify can cause updating issues 

 

 

Electoral administration 

3. Do you think elections are well run and managed overall by 

administrators? Where do you see room for improvement in 

electoral administration? 

Yes, the clear majority of administrators and their staff do an excellent 

job in what has been a very stressful period for them with a number of 

unplanned elections. 

 

In some cases, however, the provision of registers and updates to them by 

the publication deadline does not happen with some councils viewing the 

deadline as a target date rather than a definite end date. The inclusion of 

Absent Voter updates as part of the annual and monthly updates would be 

helpful. 

 

4. Did the 2019 General Election present any particular 

challenges from an administrative point of view? 

Updates and final register publication plans were not coherent across the 

country and wasn’t cross- council in some cases meaning that the register 

for a constituency could have several different publication dates. 

Because the election fell during the annual canvass, the lack of 

consistency about when councils published new registers presented 

challenges for checking donor permissibility – some published early, some 

during the election, and some were able to use provisions to delay 

publication until January or February. 

 

5. What are your views on the elections timetable? Does the 

current timetable work from the perspective of political 

parties? 

Generally, the timetable works with some minor niggles. As I mentioned 

previously, the fact that ballot papers may be sent out to postal voters 

before the final register is published makes the co- ordination of data for 

the free-post mailing to which candidates are entitled quite a challenge 

and some electors will have voted before any candidate has been able to 

communicate with them. 

 

6. Do you think local authorities have the resources and 
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capacity to provide adequate support and guidance for 

candidates and their agents during an election period? 

Yes. Most hold candidate and agents meeting - most are successful. 

Probably more so with smaller elections because the people there tend to 

be those that do it regularly. 

However, the introduction of a system that allows people to check their 

own register status would remove much of the unnecessary extra work 

that accrues from social media exhortations for people to register during 

an election campaign. Possibly allow people to indicate when they register 

that they would like to receive a text/email confirming that they would be 

able to vote in a forthcoming election. 

 

7. Is current electoral law fit for purpose in general? What are 

the most important changes needed to electoral law to help 

assist political parties in their campaigning and canvassing 

activity? 

The current law isn’t fit for purpose and the Committee will be aware of 

the major changes being suggested by the Law Commissions. The long 

gaps between reform of electoral law lead to unintended consequences 

when what seem like minor changes are made – eg the initial effect of the 

change to section 110 of RPA 1983 by the PPERA 2000 before the 2001 

UK Parliamentary Election when the stock of posters held by the then 

Labour Home Secretary would have been unusable. 

The requirement for assenters on nomination papers should be reviewed. 

We have had recent cases where a person signed a nomination paper and 

then claimed not to have done knowingly. It is very difficult to prove that 

a person did in fact sign a nomination paper knowingly and it can lead to 

a criminal record for the person getting the signature. There is little 

advantage to democracy in this requirement. 

a.  [Supplementary] Do you have any examples of 

particular situations where parties have had problems 

interpreting electoral law, or applying it in their 

campaigning? What might be the remedy? 

 

The effect of the Supreme Court ruling in the Mackinlay case was to change 

the way the major political parties worked. The interactions between 

candidates and parties, and the way that parties can campaign across the 

country has been changed in a way that cannot have been imagined by 

the original proposers of the PPERA. Addressing RPA section 90(c) so that 

it can only apply where section 90(a) also applies would deal with most of 

the issues caused by this. 

The return of election expense documents are becoming unnecessarily 

complex with agents having to decide what category a particular spend or 

donation should be allocated to. It would be just as useful to have a 

simple list of spend and donations of cash and in kind without 

categorisation. The limit is on all spend, so putting it under different 

headings serves no useful purpose in ensuring limits are adhered to. 
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Digital campaigning is a good example of the above, knowing what to 

include and where to put it on the return. The difficulty of deciding 

whether an item is Party or candidate spend is difficult in this area. It is 

also difficult to get an invoice or receipt within the current legislative 

timeframes. 

The decision by the Electoral Commission to give guidance that the full 

cost of items should be included in the return of the first election they are 

used rather than be spread over several will lead to confusion and is 

difficult to scrutinise. For example, if a stock of posters from a previous 

election is used and accounted for at the previous election, the guidance 

is that no further amount needs to be included at subsequent elections. 

This gives an advantage to sitting members as they will have built up 

stocks of these expensive items over a period. 

The behaviour outside polling stations by some campaigners that is meant 

to intimidate voters. A limitation of campaigning within the surrounds of a 

polling station to the activities of tellers collecting numbers could be 

considered. 

 

8. What have been your experiences of fraud allegations in 

political campaigns and how have they been dealt with? 

Most allegations of fraud appear to be based on hearsay rather than fact. 

It is likely that most fraud takes place within the confines of a household 

where a dominant person tells everyone in the house how to cast their 

postal ballot. The easy availability of postal voting will have made this 

more prevalent. 

 
17 April 2020 
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1) We believe the UK elections were well run, but the key issues for 

administrators were, it was during the canvass process, so people assumed 

having completed a HEF they were already registered. Electors that did 

complete the ITR’s on-line and requested a postal vote assumed they would 

automatically have one sent out to them instead of having an application 

form to complete. Too many duplicate applications and late applications for 

registration and postal voting increased the number of hours staff had to 

work to be compliant with the deadlines and to get the info to printers on 

time. 

 

2) Not Answered 

 

3) The increased number of duplicate applications, people thinking they are 

registered and they have only completed a HEF, the volume of on-line 

applications from overseas electors in the last week of registration. Applying 

to vote overseas and then completing a postal vote last minute and expect it 

to get there and back in time to be counted. A definite increase in aggressive 

behaviour to administrators. 

 

4) Stop it from being a two stage process of registration, especially if 

completing on-line. 

 
5) No, there are still too many people who ignore the ITR sent out to them as 

they believe they have already registered via the HEF.  There are too many 

duplicate applications, whereby we may ask for evidence, because something 

was missing or it didn’t match DWP records, and instead of sending the 

evidence they go on-line again and submit another application.  There are 

too many instances whereby people believe that having ticked a box to say 

they want a postal vote, one will be sent out at the appropriate time, if they 

complete their on-line application to register. 

 

6) Not Answered 

 

7 February 2020 
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Alan Craw - Written evidence (ERA0028)  
 

Herewith my comments on these questions. 

• Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? 

In general, yes. 

• Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking place 

during the 2019 UK General Election? 

Yes. The safeguards in place work well, perhaps too well. The requirement to 

produce ID disenfranchises many voters. 

• There were again a significant number of registration applications during the 

election period, as well as high levels of postal and proxy voting. What issues 

does this create for the electoral process?  

It depends on the meaning of “significant”. If you mean statistically 

significant in the narrow mathematical sense, then more vigilance is 

necessary particularly for proxy and postal voting. Postal and proxy 

applications should made renewable each election. 

• What further changes might be needed to improve the registration process 

for voters and administrators? 

Each year households need to re-register. If another person is noted on the 

form as living there, s/he should be automatically registered. It should not be 

their responsibility to apply. 

• In the light of the 2019 UK General Election and other recent electoral 

events, has the individual registration process met its objectives 

successfully? 

It was an anti-fraud policy that went too far. Too many people in transient 

populations e.g. students, are missed off. Mass registration must be 

reinstated. The possible fraud it was designed to thwart is small in relation to 

the disadvantage it confers on the many. We must accept a small element of 

risk in our processes in order to keep them open and transparent. 

• What were the main challenges around raising public awareness and 

encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK General 

Election? 

The previous question covers some of this, but apart from that, it is a 

political question and outside the scope of this consultation. Looming large in 

many minds is the perennial problem that 60% of votes are wasted and so 

that cohort never gets the government it votes for. The slogan “NOTHING 

CHANGES, THE GOVERNMENT ALWAYS WINS!” remains paramount in many 

minds, so why bother. 
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Alan Craw 

 
17 February 2020 
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I would like to express my support for moving the U.K. towards electronic voting, 
both in Houses of Parliament and for the general public. 
 

We live in an age where security around voting can almost be guaranteed. As 
someone who works in the software development field, I can attest that a 

combination of serval technologies can lead to a safe and secure voting system. I 
must say watching the elderly members of the House of Lords having to get up and 
vote over and over again was heart breaking, especially when we have the 

technology to make the process instant and painless. 
 

For instance, combining biometric finger print (authentication) with a bearer token 
(authorization) and encrypting that communication (via public / private token 
exchange) over a short range, restricted, radio frequency, can ensure safe and 

secure electronic voting in the Houses of Parliament. It will likely be necessary to 
encode private keys for both the socket layer encryption and the bearer token in 

the hardware device itself, but several technologies exist for this today, including 
ARM TrustZone and Intel SGX. An inexpensive handheld device could be created to 
provide members of parliament an easy and instant voting system. 

 
As for the general public, similar to the way that codes are posted to my house so I 

can register to vote, I could be granted access to an online portal that will register 
my vote, and limit the use of my token (public-private keypair) only once. These 
public-private keypairs could be converted into 2D barcodes, and an accompanying 

mobile app could be developed. 
 

The end user opens the app, scans the public key barcode, scans the private key 
barcode, and can then see the list of possible candidates to vote from. Making the 
selection, their vote is instantly recorded. The vote is signed by (encrypted by) the 

private key, and can be publicly validated using the public key. A public ledger of 
public keys and signatures can be maintained, providing transparency and 

auditability. The entire voting process could be completed in less than 10 seconds, 
and be simple enough for all members of our society to perform. For those who 

cannot access a mobile phone, they can visit their local poling station and access 
the website and use a provided 2D barcode scanner. 
 

Through a series of caching servers distributed around the country, say Redis, we 
can ensure that the same public key cannot be used more than once. Once the 

login process starts, all caching servers nationwide are notified in parallel of the 
login. A restriction of say 15 minutes can ensure nobody else can login to the app 
(or website) simultaneously while the vote is being cast. After the vote is cast, the 

fact that the key has been spent can also be broadcast across the national servers. 
Private keys are never stored on these servers, and hence, there is little value in 

attempting to hack them - other than attempting to change the ledger, but there 
are solutions for this. 
 

Borrowing some ideas from blockchain technology, a network of independent 
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servers can be setup, each server processing each transaction independently and 

arriving at consensus on the state of voting ledger, hence, we can make the 
network hack proof. For true cryptographic security, this would likely require 400 

servers. 
 
I not only believe this improves the efficiency of voting, and collating results, but 

dramatically improves access to voting. Those who cannot take time off work to 
visit their local poling station can vote from anywhere at their convenience. 

 
I would be more than happy to present my ideas formally if requested to do so. I 
have experience in all the areas discussed above. The government has done a 

wonderful job so far of digitising many of its services, implementing a digital voting 
system seems like the next logical step. 

 
Thank you 
 

Sajjad Daya 
Harrow East Constituency 

 

15 September 2019 
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Introduction 
 

Democracy Counts is a provider of electoral management software, support services 
and training to the UK Government and local authorities across England, Scotland 
and Wales - as well as managed referendums and ballot services to public, private 

and community organisations. 
 

Our electoral management system was developed in line with the specific changes 
and challenges of Individual Electoral Registration (IER) and was launched in 2014 
when the reforms came into effect.   

 
We cover every stage of the election process - including preparation of polling 

schemes, planning, nominations, printing and mailing, production of election 
stationery, postal voting, risk evaluation, counting and declaration of results. 

 
We currently provide services to 60 local authorities across Great Britain.  

 

 
Questions and responses 

 
Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? 
 

In our view the 2019 UK General Election was as well run as any previous election, 
which is commendable given the addition challenges of organising a snap election 

with a six-week run-up time, and the election being held in winter. 
 
 

Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking place 
during the 2019 UK General Election? 

 
We are conscious of concerns raised on social media regarding the 2019 General 
Election, primarily based on issues relating to registration and postal ballots, and that 

in some cases these concerns are being used as the basis for claims of fraud, or the 
potential for fraud, to have taken place. 

 
Based on our own experience, we are confident that there were no such issues 
amongst the local authorities using our electoral management system – and certainly 

none have been reported to us, either directly or indirectly, to date. 
 

Specifically, we are confident that local authorities using or system experienced: 
• No issues around registration or the production of polling registers 
• No issues around duplication 

• No issues around the timely issuing and receipt of postal votes, and 
• No issues around the number/proportion of rejected postal or proxy ballots  
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Further, we are not aware of any specific incidents of voter fraud or attempted voter 

fraud amongst our customer local authorities. However, we are aware of one case of 
a candidate nomination around which there are questions of propriety, and we are 

assisting the affected local authority and Police in providing evidence in order to 
inform a prosecution decision. 
 

More broadly, it is our view that IER has helped, as far as is possible within its scope, 
to reduce the potential for registration-related fraud (personation) and to reduce the 

perception of the potential for such fraud to occur.    
 

 

There were again a significant number of registration 
applications during the election period, as well as high levels of postal and 

proxy voting.  What issues does this create for the electoral process? 
 
Given the circumstances of the 2019 General Election – the short run-in time and the 

fact it was held in winter - that there would be both a significant number of 
registration applications and high levels of applications for postal and proxy voting, 

was to be expected.  
 

More broadly, the introduction of the online digital service and popularity of televised 
leaders’ debates during the run-up to elections both act as drivers for registration as 
an ‘election event’.  

 
Both registration applications and postal and proxy applications can create workload 

pressures on election administrators and managers, especially so when condensed 
within the tight timeframe of a snap election.  
 

With regards to registration, the current system provides no opportunity for voters to 
check whether or not they are registered, and this leads to a large number of citizens 

registering more than once (‘duplicate applications’) – creating additional workloads 
for election teams. 
 

As our electoral management system was developed specifically around IER, one of 
its key features is that it removes the potential for such duplication in registration, 

and therefore removes the associated workload pressures.   
 
With regards to postal and proxy voting, the additional pressure on election teams 

relates to processing applications, the timely issuing of ballots, and increased focus 
on the robustness of the verification process.  

 
As evidenced by concerns raised on social media, a higher proportion of postal votes, 
late receipt of postal vote ballots, or a higher proportion of rejected postal votes, can 

lead to the perception of electoral fraud or manipulation - or provide the basis of 
accusations of it.  

 
Whilst there is certainly no evidence, of which we are aware, that any such fraud or 
manipulation has actually taken place, it is possible to conceive that the perception of 

it, or suggestion of it, may lead to lack of confidence and participation where such 
views gain traction.    

 
As indicated above, there were no issues with regards to any aspect of the postal and 
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proxy vote process amongst the local authorities using our electoral management 

system.  
 

 
 

What further changes might be needed to improve the registration process 

for voters and administrators? 
 

The problems associated with the existing system of electoral registration in the UK 
are well documented, and previous evidence to the Committee has more than 
adequately outlined these issues.  

 
It could be argued that the incremental development of legislation dating back to the 

nineteenth century is no longer a suitable basis for an increasingly digital electoral 
registration system in 2020.  
 

Furthermore, the fragmented, and in parts contradictory, nature of electoral 
legislation (both old and new) can often form a barrier to those administrators new in 

post – an increasingly commonplace scenario given the high turnover of experienced 
electoral service staff in recent years as a result of unplanned electoral events, 

budget cut-backs and significant challenges to healthy work-life balances often 
associated with the job. 
  

Whilst we have no opinion, as a commercial organisation, about the merits or 
otherwise of the current arrangements whereby electoral administration is carried out 

by 372 separate Electoral Registration Officers across the UK, it should be noted that 
such a system lends itself to differentiated practice across the country. 

  

No two local authorities tend to work the same way when it comes to registration. 
Conducting electoral registration is a time-consuming and labour-intensive task, the 

efficacy of which largely depends on individual electoral administrator experience, 
available resource and the functionality, and limitations of their electoral software. 
Some electoral management software was originally developed to encourage paper-

led processes with the digital advantages of IER merely being bolted-on at a later 
date, whilst other software allows administrators to make use of multi-channel two-

way communications, allowing them instead to focus their freed-up resource on other 
activities such as engagement with under-represented groups. 
 

Current proposals for canvass reform should address many of the existing issues 
regarding the registration process, which has hitherto been a resource intensive and 

costly process. Greater efficiency and accuracy will accrue from modern multichannel 
communications and processes, whilst also making registration safer and more 
accessible.  

 

For example, using tablet technology, annual canvas information can be 
uploaded directly to a web-based server (live, and encrypted), rather than 

having canvassers carry paper information.  

 

The wider use of government data sets should, if used carefully, also assist in 
reinforcing the accuracy and completeness of the register whilst also providing cost-

savings.  
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In the light of the 2019 UK General Election and other 
recent electoral events, has the individual registration process met 

its objectives successfully? 
 
With regards to the objective of tackling voter fraud, IER has probably achieved as 

much as it can do within its scope – though as the Committee has already heard in 
previous evidence, the IER system deals primarily with the issue of personation, but 

does little, in itself, to address the perception of the potential for postal vote fraud.  
 

In respect of the objective to improve the accuracy and completeness of the register, 

it has also been observed that IER has led to a measurable improvement in this 
regard. 

 
However, we would note that it still compares relatively poorly with some automatic 
voter registration systems.  

 
For example, whilst noting that no system can guarantee 100% registration rates, 

the Canadian system has proven to be particularly successful, with data released in 
September 2019 showing that 96.4% of eligible electors in Canada are included on 

the electoral register.  
 
In Belgium, a separate population register is used to compile electoral lists for 

elections – indeed, this is a method used by numerous countries which derive their 
electoral roll from other nation-wide population and census data sets.  

 
It is also notable that, amongst these countries, the use of automatic registration has 
also led to lower levels of minority groups being under-represented on the electoral 

roll – whereas within the UK the Electoral Commission has found that 24% of BAME 
citizens remain unregistered. 

  
However, it must be noted that in these instances, complete and accurate electoral 
registers are derived from a central database of citizen information collected at a 

government-level rather than the decentralised model of electoral registration which 
currently exists in the UK. 

 
With regards to a central database, Democracy Counts already supplies the software 
to the British Library to hold the National Register of Electors. This means that a 

single register is ready to launch should it be deemed desirable.  The information on 
the system could be provided ‘by nation’ if required, and in accordance with 

whichever security/anonymisation limitations are required (i.e. either searchable – 
showing an individual’s registration details - or confirmatory, simply providing a 
yes/no answer to the question ‘am I registered?’). 

 
Such a data-checking facility would both ensure higher levels of register accuracy 

and citizen awareness of their eligibility to vote, and an additional potential benefit – 
with the requisite electoral management system - would be the ability of a citizen to 
securely vote in any polling station, potentially increasing voter participation and 

reducing the number of postal and proxy vote applications.  
 

An alternative to a centralised register, and one which would respect the current 
administrative arrangements where voter registration is effectively maintained at a 
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local level (whilst still recognising the value of the gov.uk portal), would be the 

integration of electoral register information into any citizen portal maintained by the 
local authority to facilitate auto-registration.  

 
However, our research in 2018 indicated that only around 50% of local authorities 
operated such citizen portals at that time – and none of which were linked to their 

electoral management software in a manner that would allow automatic registration. 
Indeed, many do not even generate notifications of potentially new electors to the 

local authority’s electoral services team to allow them to commence the ITR chasing-
cycle. If the UK was to continue its current locally-led identification of new potential 
electors, the further expansion of these citizen accounts, which are directly linked or 

integrated to their electoral management system, will be essential to ensure 
complete and accurate registers. 

 
What were the main challenges around raising public awareness 
and encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK 

General Election? 
 

In addition to the usual time and resource pressures on local authorities and their 
election managers and administrators, the relatively short lead-in time for the 2019 

UK General Election undoubtedly also impacted on the time and resources available 
to dedicate to raising public awareness. That said, voter registration for the election 
was relatively high – though with up to a third of those applying were already 

registered, this generated significant duplicate workloads for some local authorities, 
which in turn creates constraints on the ability to dedicate time and resources to 

engagement.  
 
It is also notable that turnout was the second highest of the six elections held so far 

in the 21st Century – though still lower than any of the UK General Elections held 
between 1945 and 1997. 

 
The issues around registration, duplication, and turnout all have their own distinct 
causes and solutions, but also in part all speak to the common matter of improving 

awareness and understanding amongst some cohorts – not just in relation to the 
registration process, but to elections, democracy and participation more broadly.  

 
In this regard, we support the previous evidence heard by the Committee regarding 
the need for a long-term programme of education in schools, not only to encourage 

engagement and participation, but also to increase awareness of each stage of the 
electoral process.  

 
Such education programmes are undertaken in different ways in different countries. 
In Canada, for example, a not-for-profit organisation helps schools to hold mock 

elections whenever there is a general election, and this incorporates focus on the 
processes as well as information about the values and policies of the political parties.  

 
As the Committee has already heard and recognised, there are also particular 
challenges around under-registered and ‘hard to reach’ groups. A school-level 

education approach would also help in this regard, but there are also technological 
solutions which can assist in developing targeted engagement strategies for current 

eligible voters. 
 

http://gov.uk/
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For example, the data analytic tools in our electoral management system can help 

local authorities identify at a granular level the under-registered groups in each 
polling area. These can be identified by a range of signifiers - such as age, gender, 

ethnicity, or locality. The technology can also check how people within each cohort or 
group registers when they do so, further assisting in the development of targeted 
engagement and messaging.  

 
We trust this submission will be of interest, and would be delighted to provide the 

Committee with further information on any aspect of our evidence upon request.   
 

 

Simon Verdon 
CEO 

Democracy Counts 
 
4 March 2020 
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Introduction 
 

Disabled people have a right to be part of elections, as voters and candidates. 

Government needs to set the framework for inclusive elections. The needs of 
disabled people mustn’t be viewed as additional.  

 
Government needs to plan now for the elections of the future, embedding features 
that make them accessible to all. 

 
In advance of elections, councils need to take a more active role in identifying the 

needs of voters and ensuring arrangements that meet specific needs are put in 
place. Councils also need to promote information campaigns, which assist all 
sections of the community, to understand the role elections play.   

 
1.What are the main barriers for registering to vote for the groups your 

organisations work with? 
 
Online registration is not suitable or accessible for everyone. There are a range of 

impairments, which include sensory impairments or learning disabilities, which 
could mean registration (whether online or paper) is difficult or impossible, unless 

alternative formats are offered. These could include: easy read guidance; paper 
registration forms in large print; different shaped envelopes; telephone options. 

 

2. Is individual registration an improvement on the old household 
registration system? How could the process be made more accessible? 
 

Some disabled people may rely on others in their household to register for them. 
Making it an individual task could make some disabled people feel they are 

burdening a family or household member if they need to ask them to assist with 
their individual registration. Keeping it as a household registration system would 
negate that feeling, although potentially take away someone’s independence to 

register themselves.  
 

In instances where no-one in the household is able to register without assistance or 
adjustments, it would mean having to ask someone outside of the home to assist 

with the task more than once, i.e. once per person, not once per household. This 
might deter disabled people in these situations from asking and therefore result in 
them not registering at all. 

 

3. What impact, if any, has online registration had on making registration 
easier for the groups you work with? 

 
Online registration is a useful additional option, which some disabled people 
appreciate. Due to the wide range of impairments, providing a range of options is 

always helpful. 
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4. [For Ismail Kaiji] When you first registered to vote, did you find it easy, 

or did you need some help? Do you think that people with learning 
disabilities know about their right to vote and how to register? 

 
N/A 
 

Barriers to registering and voting 
 
5. Bearing in mind the different ways of voting – at polling stations, postal 

voting and by proxy – what are the main barriers to voting for the groups 
you work with? 

 

Lack of parking near polling stations, inaccessible polling stations e.g. not always 
step free access, lack of low bench voting booths, lack of larger voting booths, 

inaccessible ballot boxes, pens which are difficult to grasp. Staff at polling stations 
sometimes come out to voters if they cannot access the polling station, but this 
isn’t acceptable, as people can find this embarrassing or humiliating.  

 
Proxy voting can be a useful option but has the potential to lead to someone’s right 

to vote being exploited. 
 

Postal voting is very useful for some and more thought needs to be given regarding 

how to make it more accessible for people with visual impairments or learning 
disabilities.  

 
All voting methods can pose barriers for voters who have a learning disability 
(please see response to Question 6 for more detail). 

 

6. [For Ismail Kaiji] What is the most difficult part of voting for someone 
who has a learning disability? What do you think stops people with 

learning disabilities from voting? 
 

Although this question is directed at Ismail, we would like to offer a comment. 
Political groups rarely provide easy read versions of their campaign materials e.g. 
manifestos. People with a learning disability can find it difficult to decide who to 

vote for, as they do not always understand the manifesto commitments or the 
candidates’ views on certain issues. They may have to rely on a family member or 

friend to explain manifestos and candidates’ pledges to them, but this can 
inadvertently lead to bias or persuasion to vote for a particular candidate. 
 

7. Are polling station staff and local electoral registration staff adequately 

trained in providing or directing people to support and guidance? 
 

Training and standards need to be strengthened  
 

Permanent electoral staff need to undertake advanced planning to ensure elections 
are accessible. There should be a way of voters specifying their needs when they 
register. All polling stations need to be accessible and have nearby parking for 

disabled people.  Information needs to be sent out prior to elections with 
information about the accessibility of the polling station and with a clear offer of 

support to disabled voters. 
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At the polling station, all staff should know about large print ballot papers, tactile 
voting devices, larger pens and offer personal support where requested.  

 

a. [Supplementary] Are the resources and tools that are designed to help 
people to vote independently and in secret fit for purpose? 

 
There are serious problems with the tactile voting template and the courts have 
found that the current device doesn’t enable blind people to vote independently and 

in secret. The government needs to design a new device in consultation with blind 
people and to explore options for using technology within the polling station. 

 

Government policy 
 

8. How would you rate the effectiveness of the Government’s efforts to 
improve registration and access to voting for the groups you work with? 
 

The government undertook a review in 2017 and implementation of its 
recommendations are painfully slow. The recommendations relate to modest 

changes of the current electoral process. We would advocate for a bolder and more 
strategic approach to design elections of the future.   
  

The government’s website states, “If you’re asked to register and do not do so, you 
could be fined. You will not be fined if you have a valid reason for not registering, 

for example a long stay in hospital, or you have severe learning difficulties.” 
 
This is not clear and subject to interpretation. Disabled people could be unfairly 

fined. 
 

The electorate are often contacted by the Returning Officer via e-mail to confirm 
their registration details. There could be concern that the e-mail is a scam and 
therefore a tendency to ignore it. 

 
9. [For Ismail Kaiji] What is the best way to encourage people with 

learning disabilities to register and to vote? 
 
Again, we would also like to offer a comment in response to this question. Provide 

an easy read version of all online and paper guidance and associated documents. 
Work with national User Led Organisations to create information campaigns to 

encourage and support people with learning disabilities to vote. 
 

10. What do you think about the Government’s proposals to introduce 

voter ID requirements? What implications might this have? 
 
Any introduction of voter ID requirements should include safeguards for people with 

a learning disability or a cognitive impairment such as dementia, so that they are 
not conned into handing over documents or sending a copy to scammers. The 

guidance should therefore be very clear, e.g. “You may be asked to show some 
identification when you go to your polling station to vote, but you should not hand 
over your documents for anyone to keep, or to take a copy of. You should also not 
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send your documents or a copy of them to anyone, either by post or e-mail, in 

relation to voting. Electoral staff will never ask you to do this.” 
 

 

11. Do the Government’s proposals to improve support for disabled voters 

at polling stations go far enough? 
 

Current proposals are too limited. The government needs to design the elections of 
the future having regard to the needs of disabled people and the growing 
population of older people. Elections over 2 days should be part of this 

consideration, to enable people more flexibility.  
 

Sensory, cognitive and mobility impairments will be experienced by a growing 
percentage of the population; current figures show 14 million disabled people and 

this figure will increase, as our society ages. The current election process was 
designed for a different era.  
 

 

Anna Denham, Policy Team Project Manager and Fazilet Hadi, Policy 
Manager,  
Disability Rights UK  

 
6 April 2020 
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Electoral Commission – Written evidence (ERA0005) 

Summary 

• The Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013 introduced several 
important changes relating to electoral registration and the administration 
and conduct of elections. 

• Individual electoral registration has made the system less vulnerable to 
fraud and improved the overall accuracy of the electoral registers. Online 

registration has also significantly improved the convenience and 
accessibility of the process. 

• There is an ongoing need to focus on improving completeness levels - age 
and mobility continue to be the strongest variables associated with lower 
levels of completeness. 

• We welcome the Government’s proposals for reform of the annual 
canvass, which should improve efficiency, better enable Electoral 

Registration Officers to focus their resources in areas of greatest need and 
provide the foundations for more fundamental reform.  

• The Government should explore the potential for making better use of 

public data to ensure we have a joined-up and year-round registration 
process, building on our recently published feasibility studies. 

• More broadly, there is considerable scope to improve the legal framework 
governing elections. There is an urgent need for simplified and modernised 
electoral law, to underpin efficiency, innovation and voter confidence in 

electoral administration and campaign regulation. 
• This is not just a technical or legal problem – there are real costs and 

impacts for voters, campaigners and election officials. The current 
framework also makes it much harder to innovate or introduce 
improvements that would make a real difference in areas that matter 

most.  
• Electoral offences are an obvious area where modernisation is needed. 

Many existing electoral offences are so outdated and poorly drafted that 
they are not well-understood and sometimes not easily enforced. 

Introduction 

1. The Electoral Commission welcomes the opportunity to provide the Committee 
with written evidence on the operation of the Electoral Registration and 
Administration   Act 2013 and on key issues and challenges in relation to 

electoral registration and administration. 

Individual electoral registration 

Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a positive 

development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does it 
compare with the previous household registration system?  
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2. The move to individual electoral registration (IER) in Great Britain in 2014 was 

a significant improvement in how people register to vote, reforming a system 
that remained largely unchanged since the Victorian period, making it more 

modern and secure. The previous system was based on the ‘head of the 
household’ completing registration forms on behalf of all other members of 
each household, an outdated concept not designed to enable individuals to 

manage their own personal registration.  

3. The previous system was vulnerable to fraud as there was no requirement to 

provide any evidence of an individual’s identity to register to vote and no 
systematic mechanism for EROs to verify the identity of applicants. There were 
several high-profile election petitions in the late 1990s and early 2000s that 

involved the fraudulent registration of electors (for example, the Hackney case 
in 1998 and Slough case in 2007). The requirement under IER for each 

individual applicant to provide “identifying information”, which is verified 
against DWP or locally held data, is an important measure that makes the 
system less vulnerable to fraud.  

4. IER increased the overall accuracy of the registers - our study of the 1 
December 2015 electoral registers showed that the overall accuracy of the 

registers had increased by an estimated four percentage points.35 

5. However, it may have had a negative impact on those not highly motivated to 

be registered or with a low level of awareness of registration.  

6. Age and mobility continue to be the strongest variables associated with lower 
levels of completeness. 

7. There has been a decline in the registration level of attainers.36 Before 2015 
attainers could be registered by a parent or guardian via a household canvass 

form. Under IER attainers have been required to register themselves. This has 
seen a significant drop in the number of attainers on both the parliamentary 
and local government registers. This falling number of attainers supports the 

importance of the Government exploring more automatic approaches to 
registration, for example, at the point when individuals receive their National 

Insurance number.   

8. IER has also introduced more resource-intensive processes, with the annual 
canvass now acting as an information gathering exercise. Where a new name 

is added to the Household Enquiry Form (HEF), the ERO is required to issue 
them an Invitation to Register and then follow the prescribed chasing cycle 

where an application is not received. There underlines the importance of 
making the annual canvass more targeted and efficient. 

How well was the transition to individual electoral registration managed? 

How might it have been done differently?  

 
35 See The Electoral Commission (2016) The December 2015 electoral registers in Great Britain: 

Accuracy and completeness of the registers in Great Britain and the transition to Individual Electoral 
Registration  
36 Attainers are people who will attain the voting age during the currency of the electoral register (1 
December to 30 November the following year).   

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/The-December-2015-electoral-registers-in-Great-Britain-REPORT.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/The-December-2015-electoral-registers-in-Great-Britain-REPORT.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/The-December-2015-electoral-registers-in-Great-Britain-REPORT.pdf
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9. Overall, the findings from our study on the accuracy and completeness of the 

December 2015 registers indicated that the transition to IER was managed 
well with a notable increase in accuracy and largely stable levels of 

completeness. However, under-registration increased among some of those 
groups that were already less likely to be registered under the old system: 
young people and especially attainers. 

What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration 
process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in 

particular? Has there been sufficient Government focus on completeness of 
registers?  

10. The Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass are an important next 

step, but there is more that should be done to ensure we have a joined-up and 
year-round registration process, making it easier for people to register to vote 

and for EROs to maintain accurate and complete electoral registers.  

11. Our vision of a modern electoral register is one which: 

• Uses trusted public data to keep itself accurate and complete throughout 

the year without relying solely on action by individuals; and 

• Makes it as easy as possible for electors to ensure their own registration 

record is accurate and complete, particularly ahead of elections and 
referendums. 

12. We recently published the findings of feasibility studies which examined the 
potential for giving EROs access to data from other public service providers; 
integration of electoral registration into other public service transactions; and 

automatic or more automated forms of registration.37 

13. The feasibility studies found that these reforms were feasible from a technical 

and operational perspective and could be implemented without radically 
altering the structure of the electoral registration system in the UK. 
 

14. We want to encourage a wider debate on the potential benefits of further 
modernisation and electoral registration reform and look forward to discussing 

the findings of our feasibility studies with the UK’s governments and other 
interested groups. 

What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 

obstacles in this respect? 

15. A number of non-legislative initiatives designed to encourage registration 

among under-registered groups have been tested in recent years. These 
include integrating electoral registration into the student enrolment process 
(e.g. Sheffield City Council working with universities in the Sheffield area), the 

Northern Ireland schools initiative and EROs and their staff attending British 
citizenship ceremonies to encourage new British citizens to apply to register to 

 
37 A summary of the findings of the feasibility studies can be found in our July 2019 report. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies
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vote there and then. We will continue to pursue these in the short-term, 

including through the sharing of good practice. 
 

16. We undertake work to raise public awareness about the need for citizens to 
register in advance of electoral events. This has included mass media 
campaigns, as well as partnership activity with a wide range of organisations 

that are well placed to reach groups that are typically under-registered. We 
also issue guidance to EROs and have made a range of partnership resources 

available on our website, which include practical suggestions for how EROs can 
involve partners in helping to get people registered. 

Annual canvass 

Is the annual canvass fit for purpose? What are its main strengths and 
weaknesses?  

17. The annual canvass is essentially an information gathering exercise to help 

EROs identify where there should be additions to and deletions from the 
register. It continues to be a key tool in helping to maintain the accuracy and 

completeness of the registers. 

18. In recent decades, however, there have been major changes to key aspects of 
the electoral registration system which have had an impact on how the 

registers are maintained. These changes – including rolling registration, IER 
and online registration – mean that the annual canvass is no longer the only 

way for EROs to identify new electors or changes of address. Our analysis 
published in 2017 showed that the number of registration applications appears 
to be related to the proximity of high-profile electoral events. 

19. The current annual canvass process is characterised by inefficiency. Even 
though most people do not move address every year, EROs are still required 

by law to carry out the same steps in order to obtain a response from every 
address. This means that EROs are unable to focus their resources in areas of 
greatest need, and a disproportionate amount of resource is required to be 

directed at canvass activity which does not identify eligible electors who 
should be added to the register or necessary deletions from the register. 

20. For these reasons we do not believe that the current system is meeting the 
objective of the canvass as well as it should, nor do we believe the model is 
sustainable in the short to medium term.38 

Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right 
approach? To what extent are measures such as data matching a viable 

alternative to the full canvass?  

21. We welcome the UK Government’s proposals for reform of the annual canvass 
process. They are an important first step in modernising electoral registration. 

 
38 Section 8 (2) of the Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013 states that the objective of 

the annual canvass is to “assist registration officers in Great Britain to ascertain— (a) the names and 
addresses of persons who are not registered in a register but who are entitled to be registered; (b) 
those persons who are registered in a register but who are not entitled to be registered”. 
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The new process should reduce the cost of the activity required for properties 

where there has been no change of residents; EROs will accordingly be able to 
focus their efforts at addresses where there has been change.39 

22. These changes are highly dependent on new data sharing mechanisms, which 
need careful implementation in good time ahead of the start of the 2020 
annual canvass. 

23. The universal embedding of a more data-driven approach to managing the 
annual canvass offers considerable scope for reforming the system further; it 

presents an opportunity to build on the increasing use of data across the 
public and private sectors to the benefit of citizens and the delivery of 
efficiencies. 

What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What 
challenges has this created for electoral administration?  

24. The introduction of online registration has been a positive improvement to the 
registration system. As well as making it more accessible for electors, the 
availability of an online process where an application can be completed in less 

than five minutes has also made it easier to directly encourage people to 
register to vote through public awareness campaigns around major polls. 

25. Analysis of online registration service data included in our 2017 report on the 
UK general election concluded that the numbers of people using the service 

had increased each year since 2014. Between 10 June 2014 and 30 June 2017 
a total of 21,580,788 registration applications (representing 77.6% of all 
applications) were submitted online. The analysis also showed that the number 

of applications appeared to be related to the proximity of high-profile electoral 
events.40 

26. Online registration has been particularly popular among some of those groups 
who we know are less likely to be registered to vote, including young people 
and British citizens overseas. Over two-thirds (69%) of online applications 

received between 18 April 2017 and 22 May 2017 were from people aged 
under 34. Applications from those aged over 55 represented 8% of all 

applications received. 

27. Despite the undoubted convenience and accessibility of online registration, 
there is the ongoing challenge of duplicate registration applications. The online 

registration system currently allows people to submit an application to register 
even if they are already registered to vote. EROs have highlighted the 

significant administrative impact of processing duplicate applications ahead of 
electoral events. The UK Government should undertake further work to 
explore how existing systems could be improved to address the administrative 

impact and wasted effort by EROs and their teams which results from 
duplicate applications. 

 
39 See the Commission’s July 2019 report on the UK Government's draft statutory instrument to 

reform the annual canvass. 
40 The Electoral Commission (2017) Electoral registration at the June 2017 general election. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/responses-consultations/our-report-uk-governments-draft-statutory-instrument-reform-annual-canvass
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/Electoral-registration-report-July-2017.pdf
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Electoral fraud  

Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of tackling 
electoral fraud? How has the implementation of the Act addressed offences 

such as personation and duplicate voting, and do further steps need to be 
taken to tackle these?  

28. The implementation of IER has made it much harder to register fictitious 

electors, whether for the purpose of committing electoral or other fraud.  

29. The dispersed and unconnected nature of the electoral registers across Great 

Britain means that it is not currently possible to collectively interrogate 
registers which are maintained by different EROs in order to identify duplicate 
entries. Providing a mechanism for EROs to compare information about 

electoral register entries across all 372 registers would help to further improve 
the accuracy and completeness of electoral registers and could help 

significantly to address the risk of some electors voting more than once at a 
relevant election.   

30. Modifying the current framework so that an elector who is lawfully registered 

in two different electoral areas (and therefore entitled to vote in local elections 
for the two different local councils) must choose which area they will vote in 

for UK Parliamentary general elections could also reduce this risk. 

31. Polling station voting in Great Britain remains vulnerable to personation fraud 

because there are currently few checks available to prevent someone claiming 
to be an elector and voting in their name. Before introducing an ID 
requirement for elections in Great Britain, the Government and Parliament 

should consider carefully the available evidence about the impact and 
proportionality of different approaches on the accessibility and security of 

polling station voting. 

How widespread are other voting fraud offences, such as postal vote fraud, 
in UK elections? What measures are needed to address these?  

32. There is no evidence from police data (which we collect and publish every 
year) to suggest that there have been widespread attempts to commit 

electoral fraud in recent years.41 However, evidence from our regular post-
election research with the public has shown that there is continuing concern 
about electoral fraud:  

• The proportion of people who said they thought that some electoral 
fraud took place (either ‘a lot’ or ‘a little’) at the May 2018 local 

elections in England was 37%. 

• The proportion of people who thought that some electoral fraud took 
place at the June 2017 UK Parliamentary general election ranged from 

34% in Scotland to 45% in Northern Ireland. 

33. We do not believe it is appropriate for campaigners to be directly involved in 

the administration of the voting process, including completing absent vote 
applications and postal ballot packs, because of the direct risk of electoral 

 
41 A summary of 2017 and 2918 electoral fraud data can be found on our website. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data
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fraud and also because of the perceptions of voters that such activity is 

inappropriate. The law should be changed to address this. 

34. We would also welcome further improvements to the drafting and definition of 

postal voting offences, which could provide more protection for postal voters. 
This includes extending laws protecting the secrecy of voting to postal voters, 
and removing the option to request a permanent postal vote. We continue to 

agree with Sir Eric Pickles’ recommendation that the option to apply for a 
postal vote for a specified period should be subject to a three year limit, so 

that voters are given the opportunity to review and confirm their status as 
postal voters after their initial application. 

35. More generally, there is wide support and need for significant reforms to 

modernise election offences. Many existing electoral offences are so outdated 
and poorly drafted that they are not well-understood and sometimes not easily 

enforced. 

Electoral administration  

Do you think that elections in the United Kingdom are currently well 

managed and regulated overall? If not, why not?  

36. Recent years have seen an increase in the number of elections overall, such as 
the unscheduled elections in Northern Ireland and in the UK as a whole, as 

well as a number of complex scheduled polls, including new ones such as 
Combined Authority Mayoral elections. 

37. Although we believe that both we and the wider electoral community have 
responded well, it is important to recognise that the difficulties of delivering 
well run elections are increasing, especially when polls are unplanned, and as 

local authorities are faced with reduced resources and a growing number of 
skilled professionals leaving electoral work. 

38. The nature of campaigning activity at elections and referendums in the UK has 
changed significantly over recent years. An increasing proportion of spending 
by campaigners goes on online advertising, including social media companies. 

Yet electoral law fails to reflect these changes. We want to see legislation that 
ensures digital campaign materials contain information about who is 

responsible for producing and distributing them to voters. We first 
recommended that the law should be changed to require this in 2003. 

39. In summer 2018 we set out a package of recommendations for changes to the 

law to improve transparency and the regulation of digital campaigns, drawing 
on our experience of regulating funding and spending by campaigners at 

recent elections and referendums. 

40. More broadly, there is considerable scope to improve the legal framework 
governing elections. There is an urgent need for simplified and modernised 

electoral law, to underpin efficiency, innovation and voter confidence in 
electoral administration and campaign regulation. 
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Sections 14-23 of the Act made a range of changes to electoral 

administration. What has been the impact of these changes? Do any of 
them merit reconsideration or revision?  

41. The Commission recommended many of these changes (for example: 
extending the UK Parliamentary election timetable to 25 days; allowing voters 
queueing at polling stations at close of poll to be issued with ballot papers; 

and requiring EROs to inform voters when their postal ballot paper has been 
rejected) and consequently supported the relevant provisions in the Act. The 

changes set out in sections 14-23 are good examples of why law reform is 
important and we do not believe any of them merit reconsideration or revision. 

What other measures may be necessary to ensure that electoral 

administration is fit for purpose and that administrators are able to fulfil 
their roles effectively?  

42. Electoral law is increasingly voluminous, complex and outdated: many new 
types of elections and referendums have been added in the last 20 years and 
significant new policies have been implemented. 

43. There is an urgent need for simplified and modernised electoral law, to 
underpin efficiency, innovation and voter confidence in electoral administration 

and campaign regulation. 

44. This is not just a technical or legal problem – there are real costs and impacts 

for voters, campaigners and election officials. The current framework also 
makes it much harder to innovate or introduce improvements that would make 
a real difference in areas that matter most. 

45. It is time for the UK’s governments to commit to the urgent need for 
comprehensive change, prioritising the time and resources needed to deliver 

meaningful improvement. We cannot afford to risk the hard-won confidence of 
voters and campaigners in our elections and referendums. 

Other matters  

What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people to bring 

personal identification when casting a vote?  

46. Five English local authorities piloted voter ID at the May 2018 local elections, 

with ten areas piloting in 2019. The pilot schemes provide important evidence 
about the way in which a voter ID scheme could be delivered in Great Britain. 

47. Our statutory evaluation of the May 2019 voter ID pilots found that a large 

majority of people already have access to the forms of ID used in these pilots. 
We also found indications that some groups of people can find it harder than 

others to show ID. There were no significant issues in any pilot area with the 
administration of the election. The experience of taking part in the pilot 
scheme appears to have had a positive impact on people’s perception of the 

security of the polling station process.  
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48. However, several important questions remain about how an ID requirement 

would work in practice, particularly at a national poll with higher levels of 
turnout. Before introducing the requirement for elections in Great Britain, we 

recommend that Government and Parliament should consider carefully the 
available evidence about the impact and proportionality of different 
approaches on the accessibility and security of polling station voting. This 

should include evidence from the experience of polling station voters in 
Northern Ireland, as well as the evidence from the local pilot schemes in both 

2018 and 2019. 

49. Our evaluation of the May 2019 pilots identified three key areas for 
Government and Parliament to consider further: 

• Any ID requirement should demonstrate clear improvements to 
current security levels. A photo ID requirement would provide the 

greatest level of security, but each of the models that have been piloted in 
2018 and 2019 would provide some level of improved security compared 
with the current rules. Government and Parliament should consider what 

level of security is proportionate to the risk of personation fraud in polling 
stations. 

• Any ID requirement should ensure accessibility for all voters. While 
a large majority of people already have access to an acceptable form of 

photo ID, allowing only existing forms of officially issued photo ID would 
not be accessible for everyone. To make sure voting at polling stations 
remains accessible, there would need to be other options for people who 

do not already have an acceptable form of photo ID. This could involve 
providing free of charge locally issued photo ID, as currently provided for 

electors in Northern Ireland. Alternatively, it could involve allowing voter 
to use their poll card – on the current model or a different model – as the 
primary or secondary route to proving identity, depending on the level of 

security required. 

• Any ID requirement should be realistically deliverable, taking into 

account the resources required to administer it. The pilot scheme has 
shown that some ID options would be more complicated for Returning 
Officers and polling station staff to deliver. The relative security benefits of 

these options would need to be considered alongside the impact on the 
administration of election procedures, particularly polling station 

processes.42 

Is the Act (or any of its provisions) having unintended consequences? If 
so, what are these? 

50. We are not aware of any unintended consequences of the Act. 

 

9 September 2019 

  

 
42 The Electoral Commission (2019) The May 2019 voter identification pilot schemes. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
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1. The Commission welcomes the opportunity to provide the Committee with 
further written evidence. The following responses set out our initial analysis of 
research, ahead of our statutory report on the administration of the poll which we 

will publish in the spring. 

Administration of the 2019 UK general election 

Q1. Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? What were 

the key issues with regard to registration and administration at the 
election?  

2. The 2019 UKPGE was generally well-run, despite significant pressures on those 
running the polls. Voters across the country were able to cast their vote and trust 
that it was counted in the way they intended. 

3. After each poll we carry out public opinion research to help us to understand 
levels of confidence in the administration of elections. Our research suggests that 

93% of people were satisfied with the process of voting at the UKPGE, with 69% 
being confident that it was well-run. Of the 18% who said they were not confident, 
the most common concerns were not with the administration of the poll as such, 

but about the media, the perceived unfairness of the voting system and that 
campaigning was based on incorrect information or untrue claims.  

4. 80% of people also said that they knew a lot or a fair amount about the election 
and 81% said they found it easy to access information on what the election was for. 
88% of people said it was easy to get information on how to register and to cast 

their vote. 

5. Several key issues relating to registration and administration emerged at the 

election. These placed pressure on election teams and, in some cases, resulted in 
some voters not receiving the service that they should be able to expect. 

6. First, Electoral Registration Officers (EROs) and their teams were under pressure 

to manage large numbers of registration applications received up to the 26 
November 2019 deadline. Data provided by EROs suggests that more than one 

third of these were duplicate applications, submitted by those already correctly 
registered. Further pressure also arose from the registration and postal voting 

application deadlines falling on the same day. This meant that EROs were under 
pressure to urgently process both types of application in line with the timescales set 
in law.  

1. Second, some overseas electors were unable to ensure their votes were 
counted, highlighting the ongoing challenges with the timetable for delivery 

and return of postal ballot packs within the current legal framework. While the 
system put in place by the Cabinet Office and Royal Mail to expedite delivery 
did work for some electors, we again heard reports of postal votes not being 
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received in time to be returned in time. As part of our post-election research 

we received feedback from 554 overseas voters, which indicated that the main 
problem experienced was not receiving a postal vote in time to vote. This 

highlights the clear need to improve the system to help ensure overseas 
electors are able to cast their vote at future elections, particularly in light of 
the UK Government’s plans to remove the 15 year limit. 

2. Third, there were errors reported with electoral stationery, with issues with 
poll cards and postal ballot packs. These were contributed to by the short deadlines 

that were available for checking proofs, which in turn relates directly to the issue of 
printer capacity. There is a need for Cabinet Office, working with the wider electoral 
community, to fully assess these issues to address the increasing risks they pose to 

the delivery of elections. 

3. Fourth, the timing of the election brought its own challenges. Some 

Returning Officers reported difficulties recruiting staff and securing the buildings 
they would normally use for polling stations and count venues. As well as 
processing large volumes of electoral registration and absent vote applications, 

EROs were legally required to complete the annual canvass of properties and 
publish revised electoral registers by 1 December. This followed the European 

Parliamentary elections which had been confirmed at very short notice, and (for 
many) scheduled local government elections in May. 

4. Some of these issues related to the specific circumstances of this election, 
some were more symptomatic of wider issues with the electoral framework, which 
could have an impact on trust and confidence in future elections. Taken together, 

this shows that the UK’s electoral administration structures continue to operate 
under strain, not helped by a dated and increasingly complex electoral law 

framework. 

Q2. Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking 
place during the 2019 UK General Election? What new measures are 

needed to tackle these, if any?  

5. Since 2008 we have collected data from all police forces across the UK on the 

number of reported allegations of electoral fraud. Early indications suggest that 
there have been no proven cases of electoral fraud arising from allegations at the 
2019 UKPGE. Of the cases that have been resolved, almost all either resulted in no 

further action or were locally resolved by the police. We are not, at this stage, 
aware of any cases that have resulted in a caution or conviction. We will publish the 

2019 police data this spring. 

6. Our public opinion research suggested that people believe voting in general is 
safe from fraud or abuse, although this is more the case for voting in person, with 

79% believing it is very safe or fairly safe compared with 57% for postal voting. 

7. When asked about electoral fraud or abuse at the 2019 UKPGE, however, 

38% of people believed that a lot or a little took place, although for the majority 
this reflected stories or speculation not personal experiences. When asked why they 
thought fraud or abuse had taken place, and presented with a list of reasons, 42% 

chose “You don’t have to show identification when voting”. When asked more about 
voter ID, two-thirds (in Great Britain) said a requirement to show ID would make 

no difference to whether they voted or not and 13% said they would be more likely 
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to vote. Around half (49%) said an ID requirement would make them more 

confident in the security of the voting system. 

8. There is always more that could be done to tackle electoral fraud and 

improve both the security of the system and levels of public confidence. In our 
previous written evidence we highlighted our longstanding view that the law should 
be changed to prevent campaigners being directly involved in the administration of 

the voting process, including handling absent vote applications and postal ballot 
packs. We also supported Lord Pickles’ recommendation that the option to apply for 

a postal vote for a specified period should be subject to a three year limit; and 
called for further improvements to the drafting and definition of postal voting 
offences and the wider modernisation of electoral offences. 

9. We note the UK Government’s stated intention to implement several of these 
measures. We will work with the Government and other key stakeholders to ensure 

that any proposed reforms are proportionate and workable in practice. 

Electoral registration 

Q3. There were again a significant number of registration applications 

during the election period, as well as high levels of postal and proxy 
voting. What issues does this create for the electoral process?   

10. The 2019 UKPGE saw a significant increase in the number of registration 
applications made during the election period compared to 2017. Between MPs 

voting in favour of a 12 December election (29 October) and the registration 
deadline (26 November), 3,850,859 applications were made, 659,666 on deadline 
day.  

11. Although around half resulted in a new elector being added to the register, 
data received from EROs shows that more than one third were duplicates (i.e. 

applications that could be matched to an individual already on the register at the 
same address). This added to the considerable pressure on EROs and their teams.  

12. Further pressure arose from the registration and postal voting application 

deadlines falling on the same day and the proximity of the poll to the end of the 
annual canvass process, albeit this was all specific to the timing of the December 

general election. 

13. Analysis of the data returned to date indicates that 17.2% of electors chose 
to receive a postal vote at the 2019 UKPGE, slightly down on 18% in 2017. Despite 

this change, the increase in the electorate over time meant that electoral 
administrators were still issuing approximately the same volume of postal votes as 

in 2017. Around 0.6% of people appointed a proxy, the same level as at the 2017 
UKPGE.   

14. More broadly, the continued shift towards event-driven registration is putting 

increased pressure on election teams, and ultimately having an impact on the 
elector’s experience. This is one of a number of longer-term challenges in electoral 

administration and emphasises the need for a wider look at modernising the 
registration system, looking beyond the plans for reform of the annual canvass that 
are already in place. 
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Q4. What further changes might be needed to improve the registration 

process for voters and administrators? Are there examples of good practice 
in supporting and facilitating new registrations, and of improving the 

overall accuracy of registers?  

15. As highlighted in our previous evidence to the Committee, last year we 
published the findings of a series of feasibility studies focusing on the better use of 

public data in electoral registration, its integration into other public service 
transactions and automated or automatic registration. We concluded that there is 

the potential for such reforms to be introduced without radical reform of existing 
structures, and that they have the scope to deliver a joined-up and year-round 
registration process that makes it easier for voters to be registered and for EROs to 

maintain complete and accurate registers.43 

16. We want to encourage governments and partners in the electoral community 

to be part of a wider debate on the potential benefits of these reforms. In that 
context, we note that the Welsh Government has included in its Local Government 
and Elections (Wales) Bill a power for EROs to add an individual to the local 

government electoral register without the need for them to apply. 

17. Public awareness campaigns continue to be an effective tool for driving 

registration. Our post-poll public opinion research found that 27% of respondents 
said they had seen an element of our public awareness campaign, which ran from 

12 November to 26 November. Of those, 25% took at least one action, e.g. 
suggested to someone else that they should register or check whether they were 
registered (13%); checked whether they themselves were registered (8%); 

registered online at gov.uk/registertovote (4%). 

18. During the period of our campaign 2,636,325 applications were made. The 

total number of additions to the register during the same period was approximately 
1.3m. 

Q5. In the light of the 2019 UK General Election and other recent electoral 

events, has the individual registration process met its objectives 
successfully? Is there a case for further reform or modernisation to 

improve the quality of registers?  

19. The move to individual electoral registration (IER) in Great Britain has led to 
significant improvements, making the system less vulnerable to fraud. Data about 

allegations of electoral fraud reported to the police shows that there has been a 
notable decline in the proportion of registration offences reported since the 

introduction of IER. 

20. The overall accuracy of the electoral registers has improved under IER while 
their completeness has remained largely stable during and after the change to the 

system. Our post-election public opinion research found that more than three 
quarters (78%) of people are satisfied with the process of registering to vote.  

21. However, levels of completeness continue to vary significantly by age. Since 
the introduction of IER there has been a marked decline in the registration levels of 

 
43 A summary of the findings of the feasibility studies can be found in our July 2019 report. 

 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies
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attainers. Our study of the December 2018 electoral registers found that 

completeness levels among attainers in Great Britain was 25%, compared to 45% 
in 2015.44 Before 2015, attainers could be registered by a parent or guardian via a 

household canvass form. Under IER, attainers (and those of any age registering to 
vote for the first time) have been required to register themselves, providing 
‘identifying information’, namely date of birth and National Insurance number. 

22. In addition, our post-election public opinion research found that those least 
likely to be satisfied with the process of registering to vote are aged 18 to 24 

(61%) or from a BAME (Black, Asian and minority ethnic) background (63%). This 
underlines the ongoing need to explore further improvements to the system. 

23. The options explored in our feasibility studies report published last July could 

help address some of the specific challenges. Enabling EROs to making better use 
of existing public data sources could help to improve levels of completeness among 

under-registered groups. For example, data from the Department for Work and 
Pensions could potentially be used by EROs to register young people automatically 
when they are allocated their National Insurance number ahead of their 16th 

birthday. 

24. Integrating electoral registration applications into other public service 

transactions could make it easier for individuals to keep their registration details 
up-to-date and accurate. This could be particularly effective for those who have 

moved recently and who are in the process of updating their details with other 
agencies and public bodies. 

25. For people who have recently changed address, including those who move 

more frequently, registering to vote may not always be an immediate priority. 
Regular access to reliable data from a wider range of public services about people 

who have recently updated their address details would allow EROs to make contact 
directly with them at their new address to encourage them to register to vote. 

Public engagement 

Q6. What were the main challenges around raising public awareness and 
encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK General 

Election? How might these challenges be addressed? 

26. The Commission runs public awareness campaigns ahead of elections in the 
UK, to raise awareness of the need to register to vote – for those who have never 

registered before, or who have moved home recently – and also wider public 
information including how to vote and where to find your polling station. These 

campaigns include paid advertising, but are also supported by partnership work, 
earned-media coverage (through PR) and the use of the Commission’s own 
channels, such as social media and website. 

27. The campaigns vary for each poll, depending on factors including geography, 
complexity of the poll and planning time. Where time is a factor – in particular for 

an unscheduled poll – this can mean we are unable to use some mass awareness 
media channels which are effective in reaching our wide audience, in particular 

 
44 The Electoral Commission (2018) Accuracy and completeness of the 2018 electoral registers in 
Great Britain  

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/accuracy-and-completeness-electoral-registers/2019-report-accuracy-and-completeness-2018-electoral-registers-great-britain
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/accuracy-and-completeness-electoral-registers/2019-report-accuracy-and-completeness-2018-electoral-registers-great-britain
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outdoor channels (such as billboards). This is because of the longer lead-in times 

required to book space. 

28. We work in partnership with local authorities and a range of other external 

organisations to promote registration. Working within short timeframes was 
challenging for these organisations and some were not able to contribute as much 
as they would have liked. The short timescale also creates challenges in 

communicating a succinct and effective message to the unregistered, while 
discouraging action by those who are. We know a lot of people register before a 

major poll, even though they are already on the electoral register. This 
unnecessarily increases the workload for electoral administrators.  

29. These issues are natural consequences of any unscheduled poll, and we 

undertake planning work – internally and with partners – to ensure we are as ready 
as we can be to run a campaign with minimal notice. However, some of the wider 

changes we have recommended to the registration system (outlined in our 
responses to questions 4 and 5 above) would also work to make public engagement 
activities more straightforward.  

30. We also faced particular challenges trying to reach UK citizens living 
overseas. We needed a longer timeframe to communicate with them because they 

have to register and arrange an absent vote. They are difficult to reach because 
they are located in multiple countries and there aren’t many cost-effective channels 

we can use. Ahead of past elections we have seen good results from advertising on 
Facebook; however, recent changes to their rules to disallow political advertising 
across geographical borders meant that we were not able to use this channel. We 

are discussing with Facebook technical ways to address this aspect of the challenge. 

31. More broadly, we will continue to urge the UK Government to consider new 

approaches to improving access to the voting process for overseas electors. This 
could include voting at embassies and consulates, or the ability to download and 
print postal ballot papers. Both of these means are successfully used in other 

comparable democracies enabling overseas electors to readily and efficiently vote. 

 

27 February 2020 
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Electoral Commission – Further supplementary written 
evidence (ERA0036) 
 

We welcome the opportunity to provide the Committee with our written response to 

the questions it was planning to ask Electoral Commission witnesses at the oral 
evidence session, which was scheduled for 25 March 2020 but subsequently 

cancelled. 

Introduction 

1. What is your assessment of the impact of the 2013 Act? Has it 
provided a more complete and accurate register and has it succeeded in 

tackling electoral fraud? 

Overall the Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013 (2013 Act) has had a 
positive impact. The main feature of the 2013 Act was to enable the introduction of 

individual electoral registration (IER) in Great Britain. The move to IER was a 
significant improvement in how people register to vote, reforming a system that 

had remained largely unchanged since the Victorian period, making it more secure 
and moving away from the outdated concept of registration by the head of a 
household. 

The previous household registration system was vulnerable to fraud as there was 
no requirement to provide any evidence of an individual’s identity to register to 

vote and no systematic mechanism for Electoral Registration Officers (EROs) to 
verify the identity of applicants. There were several high-profile election petitions in 

the late 1990s and early 2000s that involved the fraudulent registration of electors 
(for example, the Hackney case in 1998 and Slough case in 2007). 

The requirement under IER for each individual applicant to provide “identifying 

information” including their National Insurance number, which is verified against 
DWP or locally held data, is an important measure that makes the system less 

vulnerable to fraud. The implementation of IER has made it much harder to register 
fictitious electors, whether for the purpose of committing electoral or other fraud.  

As shown in Table 1, since the introduction of IER in 2014 there has been an overall 

downward trend in the proportion of electoral fraud cases involving electoral 
registration. This suggests that the 2013 Act has provided an effective framework 

for addressing the risk of electoral registration fraud.  
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Table 1: registration fraud cases as a percentage of total fraud 
investigations 

 

Percentage of total fraud investigations 

Category 2010 2011 2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 2017 2018 2019 

Electoral 

registration 

28 22 23 18 15 8 8 11 15 10 

Although there is no evidence from police data to suggest that there have been 

widespread attempts to commit electoral fraud in recent years, there is always 
more that could be done to tackle electoral fraud and improve both the security of 

the system and levels of public confidence. This should include changing the law to 
prevent campaigners being directly involved in the administration of the voting 

process, such as handling absent vote applications and postal ballot packs. 
Improving the drafting and definition of postal voting offences and the wider 
modernisation of electoral offences would also help to ensure that police forces and 

prosecutors are able to take action to enforce the law. 

The overall accuracy of the electoral registers has improved under IER while their 

completeness has remained largely stable during and after the change to the 
system 

However, there are significant variations, with the main drivers of lower 

completeness being youth, recent home movement and whether someone rents 
their home from a private landlord.  

Since the introduction of IER there has been a marked decline in the registration 
levels of attainers. Our study of the December 2018 electoral registers found that 
completeness levels among attainers in Great Britain was 25%, compared to 45% 

in 2015. This level of completeness contrasts significantly with that seen for aged 
65+ (94%). 

Turning to length of residence, completeness levels among those who have lived at 
their address for up to a year was 36% in December 2018, compared to 90% for 
those who have lived at their address between five and 10 years. 

With respect to tenure, private renters remain the least likely to have complete 
register entries (58%) while those who own their home outright are most likely 

(91%). 

In addition, our post-election public opinion research found that those least likely to 
be satisfied with the process of registering to vote are aged 18 to 24 (61%) or from 

a BAME (Black, Asian and minority ethnic) background (63%).  

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/accuracy-and-completeness-electoral-registers/2019-report-accuracy-and-completeness-2018-electoral-registers-great-britain
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These findings underline the ongoing need to explore further improvements to the 

system. 

The 2013 Act also gave a power for the Minister to make changes to amend or 

abolish the annual canvass in Great Britain through secondary legislation. This 
power has been used recently to reform the annual canvass process with the aim of 
making it simpler and clearer for citizens; more cost effective; and to enable EROs 

to focus their efforts at addresses where there has been change. These changes 
represent an important first step in modernising electoral registration. 

Individual electoral registration 

2. We would like to hear your views on the practicalities of some of the 
recommendations we have heard for improving electoral registration: 

a. [supplementary] What are the practicalities of developing an online 
check-up tool for electors to check or update their registration details 
online? Would this require a central electoral register? 

The online registration system currently allows people to submit an application to 
register even if they are already correctly registered to vote. At the 2019 UKPGE, 

EROs again highlighted the significant administrative impact of processing duplicate 
applications ahead of electoral events. Data from EROs shows that approximately 
one in three applications was a duplicate, submitted by someone who was already 

correctly registered. In some areas the data suggests that the proportion of 
duplicates was even higher. This added unnecessary pressure for EROs and their 

teams, during a period when they were also focused on preparing for and delivering 
election processes. 

There are two main ways in which duplicates could be identified and managed: 

• “Voter-focused” approaches, which could take the form of an online “look up” 
facility for electors to check whether they were already registered. They 

could be local authority devised solutions, or more centralised (national or 
UK-wide) lookup tools.  

• “ERO-focused” approaches, which could involve either developing systems in 

conjunction with EMS (Electoral Management Software) suppliers to allow 
EROs to identify and manage duplicates more effectively within their 

respective local EMS systems, or through a more centralised process 
enabling the identification and management of duplicates across multiple 
registers. 

Practical challenges in developing a “look up” facility include the need for a unique 
identifier for each elector to enable accurate identification of duplicates; issues 

relating to the necessary technical infrastructure and software; the identification of 
relevant operational and resource requirements; and potential security risks around 
the management of personal data. 

We do not believe that either option would necessarily require a central electoral 
register, but there would be benefit in linking the 372 separate registers in a way 

that allowed their comparison to identify possible duplicates – for example, by 
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establishing further links between the online registration service and the local 

electoral registers so that EROs could view (read-only) all entries on all 372 
registers. 

b.  [supplementary] What would be involved in introducing automatic 
registration for attainers?  Could it be done while still maintaining 
registers at the local authority level? 

In July 2019 we published the findings from a series of feasibility studies, which 
looked at the potential for giving EROs access to data from other public service 

providers; integration of electoral registration into other public service transactions; 
and automatic or more automated forms of registration. We found that all of these 
reforms were feasible from a technical and operational perspective and could be 

implemented without radically altering the structure of the electoral registration 

system in the UK. 

Making better use of existing public data sources could help to improve levels of 
completeness among some of the specific under-registered groups, including 
attainers. 

Data from the education sector – such as information held by the Education and 
Skills Funding Agency Learning Records Service, which collects data relating to 

learners in England, Wales and Northern Ireland registering for relevant post-14 
qualifications, and the Scottish Qualifications Authority – could help EROs identify 

attainers and other young people. Also, data from the Department for Work and 
Pensions (DWP) could potentially be used by EROs to register young people to vote 
automatically when they are allocated their National Insurance number ahead of 

their 16th birthday. 

One technically feasible option for the automatic registration of attainers would 

involve further development of the IER hub, enabling it to act as a conduit, 
receiving datasets from data source organisations in the education sector and/or 
DWP and passing them on to EROs who could download it via their EMS systems.45 

This solution is explored further in our feasibility studies report. One key area 
where further work is needed, however, relates to the reliability, currency, 

coverage and completeness of data held by different data source organisations. 
This is to ensure that any data being considered to support reform is of sufficient 
quality for use by EROs. 

3. Witnesses have expressed concern that the individual registration 
system, including the rise of ‘event-led’ registration is costly in both 

resources and time and causing an administrative burden on electoral 
officials. Would you agree with that assessment and how might this 
challenge be addressed? 

Public interest in major electoral events is increasingly driving electoral registration 
applications just before elections. An accessible online registration process means it 

 
45 The IER hub acts as ‘link’ and coordinator between the register to vote website (online applications), 

the DWP system (verification of applications) and the EROs’ Electoral Management Software systems 
(372 registers). 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies
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is easy for people who want to make sure they can take part to submit an 

application, and to do so close to the deadline. 

At the 2019 UKPGE a large number of duplicate applications added unnecessary 

pressure for EROs and their teams. Data from EROs shows that many applications 
were submitted by people who were already correctly registered: 

• Approximately one in three applications they received before the deadline 

was a duplicate  

• In some areas the proportion of duplicate applications was even higher  

• Only around half of all applications led to an addition to the register 

We received feedback from 160 EROs, Returning Officers (ROs) or electoral 
administrators from across the UK. Nearly half (46%) of those who responded to 

our survey said that the volume of duplicate applications received during the 
election caused strain on resources and staff, who had to work significant additional 

hours to process them in time, alongside processing applications to vote by post 
and proxy.  

EROs and electoral administrators told us that they felt additional pressure at this 

election as they processed both types of application (registration and absent vote) 
to the same deadline. 

As a result of these pressures, EROs and their teams found it hard to provide the 
level of resource needed to process applications. In some cases this meant that 

voters didn’t receive the service they should be able to expect. 

EROs need more support to help them continue to deliver the level of service that 
people should be able to expect before major electoral events. The UK Government 

should look at the funding model for future UK Parliamentary elections to help 
ensure EROs are able to handle large numbers of registration applications. More 

fundamentally, it should also look at how the online register to vote service and 
EMS systems could be improved to reduce the number and impact of duplicate 
registration applications. 

The UK’s governments should also explore reforms that would make it easier for 
people to register or update their details throughout the year, such as integrating 

applications into other public service contacts or more automatic forms of 
registration. This could help reduce the need for people to make new applications 
immediately before an election. 

4. What measures might be introduced to promote registration and 
democratic engagement, beyond what is already taking place?  

Following extensive consultation, the Commission has identified a number of 
opportunities to further promote registration and democratic engagement, 
particularly among young people, where the evidence suggests the need is 

greatest. The two key areas which the Commission believes will have most impact 
are as follows:  
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• establishing a co-ordinated and consistent approach to teaching political 

literacy in formal and informal education settings 

• making better use of open data and digital technology to improve access to 

information 
 
Political literacy education 

 
No single organisation owns citizenship focussed education on registering to vote 

and voting. Many teachers have reported that they are reluctant to discuss politics 
with their students because of the potential perception that they are attempting to 
influence the way students vote. 

 
The Commission has begun working with educational organisations across the UK to 

develop impartial resources that are linked to the curriculum, and would give 
educators the tools they need to help young people understand democratic 
processes, including how to register and vote at elections. This work will begin in 

Scotland and Wales and focus on 16-18 year olds ahead of the devolved legislature 
elections in 2021. We are working with stakeholders to ensure we fill gaps and 

avoid duplication, playing to our strength as an impartial voice – so focussing on 
eligibility, registering to vote, types of elections, and the practicalities of casting a 

vote. 
Learning from that experience we then intend to expand our education work across 
the UK. Our work with legislators and educationalists in Scotland and Wales will be 

crucial in helping us ensure that our UK-wide work is realistic and effective. Our 
plans to expand this work have been supported and funding agreed by the UK 

Parliament’s Speaker’s Committee.  
 
Open data and digital technology 

 
Some information about elections is not readily accessible online, in formats and via 

channels people increasingly use. People are therefore likely to find increasingly the 
lack of quality and accessible digital content about elections out of step with how 
they expect to receive information. 

 
Since 2016 we have worked with the community interest company, Democracy 

Club, to access data that they collate about polling station locations and candidates 
standing in elections. Before the 2019 UK general election, people accessed this 
data 3.5 million times, including 2.4 million times in the final 24 hours before polls 

closed.  
 

We are now working on how we can expand digital access to this data, and thereby 
improve democratic engagement. We intend to create opportunities for further 
innovation; for example, by establishing digital systems to collate open data and 

information about elections, easily and in consistent formats, that a range of 
technology companies and other organisations (for example Facebook and Google) 

could embed into their platforms and share widely with their users. 

Electoral administration 
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5. The Committee has heard from electoral registration officials that the 

current timetable for elections is very tight for delivering elections. Do you 
agree with them that the electoral timetable should be extended? 

The 2013 Act extended the UKPGE electoral timetable from 17 to 25 working days, 
aligning it more closely with the local electoral timetable. This change was broadly 
welcomed by the electoral community, many of whom were particularly concerned 

that the previous 17-day UKPGE timetable gave very little time for the printing, 
despatch and return of postal votes. This potentially compromised effective 

participation in elections by certain types of voter, particularly overseas and service 
voters.  

Despite this change, we continue to see evidence of problems experienced by 

overseas voters in not receiving their postal vote in time to complete it and send it 
back. Extending the timetable further by increasing the time between the deadline 

for nominations and polling day may help to address this issue, although there may 
be other solutions to this (see our response to the supplementary question below). 

Any extension of the electoral timetable would need to be considered holistically 

and take into account the implications for the regulation of political campaigning, 
voters and the electoral administration process, particularly if the period between 

the deadline for nominations and polling day (during which spending by candidates 
is regulated) is increased. 

a. [supplementary] The Committee also heard that the timetable is too 
tight for the sending and receiving of postal ballots. How else might this 
problem be addressed?  

We have highlighted evidence in our previous statutory reports (on the 2015 and 
2017 UK general elections, as well as following the 2016 EU referendum and the 

2019 European Parliamentary election) the challenges faced by overseas electors 
when voting. 

At the 2019 UKPGE, the Cabinet Office and Royal Mail put in place a system for 

faster delivery of postal ballot packs to overseas electors. This does appear to have 
improved the experience for some electors, but there was still not enough time for 

overseas electors in some countries to return their votes in time for them to be 
counted. 

Overseas electors should be able to expect that their vote will be counted. The UK 

Government should consider innovative new approaches to voting for overseas 
electors, using evidence from other countries. This could include the ability to 

download and print postal ballot papers or vote at embassies and consulates. 

The UK Government plans to increase the number of British citizens living abroad 
who can register to vote, by removing the current time limit of 15 years since they 

were last registered to vote in the UK. As more voters will be affected by the issues 
identified with postal voting, it will be even more important to give overseas 

electors ways of voting that mean they can be confident their votes will be counted 
at future UK Parliamentary elections. 

6. What kind of data do you wish you had to better monitor and 

understand the effectiveness of delivering elections in the UK?  
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a. [supplementary] Should there be a formal requirement for each 

polling station to record data on how well elections were run. For example, 
how many people were unable to vote, and other types of problems that 

occurred?  

We collect and analyse a range of quantitative and qualitative data to support our 
work, which includes statutory reporting on electoral events; setting and monitoring 

performance standards for electoral services; research on the accuracy and 
completeness of the registers; and public opinion research.  

On the whole this allows us to make robust assessments of how well elections and 
electoral registration are delivered to voters across the UK and the problems that 
arise. However, there are some specific areas where additional data would be 

helpful. These include: 

• Information about the number of electors registered at two addresses. 

People who are registered at two addresses are entitled to vote in local 
government elections at each of those addresses, provided they are not in 
the same local government area. It is, however, a criminal offence for an 

elector to cast more than one vote on their own behalf in a UK Parliamentary 
general election or at a referendum. Providing a mechanism for EROs to 

compare information about electoral register entries across all 372 registers 
would help to further improve the accuracy and completeness of electoral 

registers and could help significantly to address the risk of some electors 
voting more than once at a relevant election. 

• The number of eligible overseas voters. Obtaining a better handle on this will 

enable us and others to understand better the implications of the UK 
Government’s plans to abolish the 15-year rule. 

7. The Committee heard from the Chief Electoral Officer of Canada about 
measures such as advance polling and same-day registration which 
improve the accessibility of voting. Why don’t we have these in the UK and 

should they be introduced here? 

Between 2000 and 2007 a limited number of local authority-run electoral pilot 

schemes provided opportunities for electors to vote in person at special advance 
voting facilities before polling day. Our evaluation of the pilot schemes 
demonstrated that advance voting had the potential to enhance the accessibility 

and convenience of the electoral process, at least as far as voters’ perceptions were 
concerned. We also concluded that the choice of times and locations for advance 

voting facilities would be key factors in determining convenience, turnout and value 
for money. 

However, actual take-up of advance voting at the pilot schemes was low and the 

majority of users would have voted in any case. For these reasons we concluded 
that it was difficult to argue that advance voting provided value for money for the 

majority of the electorate. Our post-poll public opinion research confirms that, for 
most people, being able to vote in the days before polling day would make no 
difference to their likelihood of voting, although more said it would have made them 

more likely than those who said it would make them less likely. This suggests that 
respondents were overall neutral/in favour of this reform. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/electoral_commission_pdf_file/Advancevotingsummarypaper_27195-20115__E__N__S__W__.pdf
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It is possible that the roll-out of advance voting facilities in the UK could 

significantly increase costs (because they would need to be offered alongside 
existing polling day voting), but with little benefit in terms of increased 

participation. While increased costs could potentially be offset by reducing the 
number of polling stations available on polling day, this could reduce accessibility 
for people who want to continue to vote on traditional polling day. 

In Great Britain the main change to voting in recent decades was the introduction 
of postal voting on demand in 2000. This has become a popular form of advance or 

early voting with 17.2% of electors choosing this method at the 2019 UKPGE. In 
the North East, 26% chose to vote by post. In Northern Ireland, where the rules on 
postal voting are more restrictive, 1.3% vote by post. 

Data collected for the Commission suggests that, at each election, a number of 
individuals are told on the day of the poll that they cannot vote because they are 

not correctly registered. Allowing eligible citizens to register and cast their vote on 
polling day would have the advantage of allowing people to register at the point 
when they may become interested and engaged with an election, e.g. during the 

few days before polling day, or on polling day itself. It would require applicants to 
provide verifiable proof of their identity, age and residence at the time of making 

the application, to ensure the ERO could be satisfied that they were entitled to 
register and vote in that election.  

Our post-poll public opinion research from 2018 and 2019 found that, for most 
people, being able to register on polling day would have made no difference to 
whether or not they voted. However, more said it would have made them more 

likely than those who said it would make them less likely. As with advance voting, 

this suggests that respondents were on the whole neutral/in favour of this reform. 

 

The Commission has further programmed work commencing this summer to 
continue to review and make recommendations on how access to the voting 
process can be further enhanced in the UK. This will be taken forward with 

stakeholders, including for example accessibility and community representative 
groups, and with international comparators such as our Canadian, Australian and 

New Zealand counterparts with whom we work closely. 

Annual canvass reform  

8. The Electoral Commission has noted that in addition to the current 

proposals for annual canvass reform, “more far-reaching reforms of the 
electoral registration system are needed to fully address the challenges of 
achieving accurate and complete registers”. What would you like the 

annual canvass process to look like in 15-20 years from now – should we 
still have an annual canvass process in the future?  

Successful implementation and integration of canvass reform into business as usual 
practices in the electoral registration system is the clear priority over the next 2-3 
years.  

Although reform of the annual canvass represents an important step to modernise 
the electoral registration system, there is more that should be done to ensure we 

have an effective, joined-up and year-round registration process. We want the UK’s 
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governments to develop longer-term plans for electoral registration reform that 

build on the canvass reform proposals. 

The use of data is already beginning to revolutionise the provision of services 

across the public and private sectors, to the benefit of citizens and the delivery of 
efficiencies. We therefore believe there is considerable potential to explore how 
existing public data could be utilised to support further reform to voter registration, 

building on the more data-driven approach to managing the annual canvass. 

Last year we published the findings from a series of feasibility studies exploring how 

electoral registration reforms could be delivered, to help inform the debate about 
registration reform. These studies looked at the potential for giving EROs access to 
data from other public service providers; integration of electoral registration into 

other public service transactions; and automatic or more automated forms of 
registration. 

The feasibility studies found that these reforms were feasible from a technical and 
operational perspective and could be implemented without radically altering the 
structure of the electoral registration system in the UK. 

Our longer-term vision of a modern electoral register is one which: 

• Uses trusted public data to keep itself accurate and complete throughout the 

year without relying solely on action by individuals; and 

• Makes it as easy as possible for electors to ensure their own registration 

record is accurate and complete, particularly ahead of elections and 
referendums. 

Ballot security and combatting electoral fraud 

9. The Committee has heard arguments in favour of setting up a 

centralised complaints procedure to collate and investigate legitimate 
complaints of fraud and maladministration. Some witnesses have 

suggested that this role could be done by the Electoral Commission. What 
are your thoughts on this proposal and what powers and resources would 
the Electoral Commission need if it were to take on such a role? 

In the UK, election results may be challenged by a candidate in the election or an 
elector in that area by issuing legal proceedings known as ‘election petitions’. 

Petitions are heard by an “election court”, which is not part of the ordinary court 
system in England and Wales and the standard rules of procedure. There is 
widespread agreement that the current election petition process is not fit for 

purpose or accessible for ordinary voters or candidates. 

The Law Commissions’ proposals for reform – particularly clarifying the law and 

incorporating petitions within the ordinary court process – would be a significant 
improvement. We do not believe that they would be complex to implement, or 
likely to prove controversial. They would lead to a modern, more streamlined 

process achieving greater efficiency, certainty of electoral outcome and access to 
justice. The Crown Prosecution Service, the National Police Chiefs’ Council, political 
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parties, Returning Officers and electoral administrators and election judges are all 

supportive of reform in this area. 

In their final report on electoral law reform, the Law Commissions envisaged that 

“informal complaints – those which do not seek to affect the outcome or validity of 
an election – should be formally recognised and addressed by election law”. They 
argued that the important issue here is that “voters’ complaints are heard, and 

lessons are learned by electoral administrators”. 

The Law Commissions concluded that it should be the UK’s Ombudsmen with 

responsibility for local government, who should be responsible for hearing these 
complaints, a recommendation supported by the UK Ombudsmen’s response to the 
consultation. 

If the relevant Ombudsmen were given the role of considering electoral complaints 
there would be a need to address any overlap or duplication between this role and 

our role in monitoring and reporting on the performance of EROs and ROs. We 
consider that these two roles would not conflict; the Ombudsmen would be dealing 
with a complaint from one individual to provide them with a remedy and suggest 

improvements where necessary, whereas we would be monitoring and reporting on 
officers’ performance in order to improve standards across Great Britain.  

There is a real benefit in that our performance standards would complement the 
Ombudsmen’s consideration of complaints, providing a framework for well-run 

registration and elections against which allegations of maladministration could be 
assessed.  

Extending the relevant Ombudsmen’s remits to cover EROs and ROs would be the 

most straightforward way to achieve what we and the Law Commissions’ want, and 
would be a good fit with our existing role and approach. 

Voter ID and other Government proposals 

10. The Government has announced plans to introduce photographic ID 
requirements at polling stations. What should be at the forefront of the 
minds of Government officials as they devise the policy for implementing 

photographic ID requirements? 

Voter ID pilot schemes took place at local government elections in five English local 

authorities in May 2018 and a further 10 in May 2019. The Commission was 
responsible for undertaking an evaluation of the pilots in both 2018 and 2019.   

Before introducing the requirement for elections in Great Britain, we recommended 

that the Government and Parliament should consider carefully the available 
evidence about the impact and proportionality of different approaches on the 

accessibility and security of polling station voting. This should include evidence from 
the experience of polling station voters in Northern Ireland, as well as the evidence 
from the local pilot schemes in both 2018 and 2019. 

We identified three key areas for further consideration: 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots
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• Any ID requirement should deliver clear improvements to current security 

levels: A photo ID requirement would provide the greatest level of security, 
but each of the models that have been piloted in 2018 and 2019 would 

provide some level of improved security compared with the current rules. 
Government and Parliament should consider what level of security is 
proportionate to the risk of personation fraud in polling stations. 

• Any ID requirement should ensure accessibility for all voters: While a large 
majority of people already have access to an acceptable form of photo ID, 

allowing only existing forms of officially issued photo ID would not be 
accessible for everyone. To make sure voting at polling stations remains 
accessible, there would need to be other options for people who do not 

already have an acceptable form of photo ID. This could involve providing 
free of charge locally issued photo ID, as currently provided for electors in 

Northern Ireland. Alternatively, it could involve allowing voters to use their 
poll card – on the pilot model or a different model – as the primary or 
secondary route to proving identity, depending on the level of security 

required. 

• Any ID requirement should realistically be deliverable, taking into account 

the resources required to administer it. 

The Government would also need to ensure that sufficient time was given for any 

voter ID scheme to be implemented properly, including time for necessary 
preparations to be made by Returning Officers and their staff and for effective 
public awareness campaigns to be delivered. 

11. What is your view of the Government’s plans to extend voting rights 
to all overseas citizens? What might be the practical challenges of 

implementing this? 

The Commission does not take a view on franchise as we believe this is a matter for 
the UK Parliament.  However, any changes to the franchise should be clear six 

months before EROs are due to begin any scheduled annual canvass activities to 
enable all those who are newly eligible to vote to take the steps they need to 

successfully register and participate in the elections.  

There are a number of practical challenges to resolve in implementing this proposed 
franchise change: 

• The 2019 UKPGE again highlighted the significant practical difficulties faced 
by many overseas electors in ensuring their votes count; some have found 

there is not enough time to receive, complete and return their postal vote 
before the close of poll, while others may not be able to appoint someone in 
the UK to act as their proxy. The UK Government should consider new 

approaches to improving access to the voting process for overseas electors, 
for example by voting at embassies and consulates, or the ability to 

download and print postal ballot papers.  

• Increasing the number of British citizens overseas who are eligible to be 
registered to vote will add strain to already stretched resources of electoral 

administrators, in terms of volume and complexity of registration 
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applications, requiring verification of identities and eligibility of applicants 

who have not lived in the UK for some time. 

• Changes to the eligibility of overseas voters will present practical difficulties 

for political parties and campaigners to determine the permissibility of 
donations, and for the Electoral Commission to take enforcement action 
where the rules have been breached. To mitigate foreign influence on politics 

and elections, parties and campaigners are only permitted to accept 
donations from British citizens overseas who are registered to vote. A 2010 

Supreme Court judgment ruled that a donor’s eligibility to be registered was 
a significant factor in deciding permissibility; we have since recommended 
that the legislation be amended to clarify that a person must be included in a 

UK electoral register at the point when a donation is made in order to be a 
permissible donor.  

If the Government’s plans are implemented we will provide guidance for EROs, ROs 
and campaigners to help them understand and comply with any changes to the 
rules for overseas voters. We also stand ready to reach an increased overseas voter 

audience through our public awareness campaigns which take place to drive voter 
registration in the lead-up to UK Parliamentary elections.   

Conclusion 

12. The Committee has heard several recommendations for improving the 
electoral registration and administration systems that would involve 

making significant changes to the remit and powers of the Electoral 
Commission. What makes for an effective Electoral Commission? Is there a 
case for us recommending a complete review and potential overhaul of the 

UK Electoral Commission? 

The UK has a robust and healthy democratic system. The Electoral Commission has 

become integral to this and the UK’s political and constitutional landscape since its 
establishment in November 2000. Our statutory responsibilities mean we are in a 
unique position in the sector to coordinate, to guide, and to provide leadership. As 

the independent body which oversees elections and regulates political finance in the 
UK, we work to promote public confidence in the democratic process and ensure its 

integrity. And have developed a substantial body of expertise and experience, 
including in the nations of the UK.  

The UK has continued to see well-run elections, despite unscheduled national polls 

making considerable demands on the strengths and resourcefulness of 
administrators across the country. The processes of registering voters, and casting 

votes, have been carried out rigorously and transparently, and still attract high 
levels of public satisfaction. And our regulatory system on political finance has 
continued to prove its worth. But undeniably our system is showing strain, 

particularly in the context of continuing pressure on local authorities’ resources and 
capacity, and there are challenges which need to be faced. This includes the 

registration system needing modernisation, to make it fit for purpose in today’s 
world. We stand ready to provide our expertise and support to governments as they 

take their reform agendas forward and start to address these challenges, and we 
will fulfil our important role in helping to ensure effective delivery of changes. 
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Independence and impartiality are the core requirements of an effective Electoral 

Commission. In practice this means that such bodies should not be subject to the 
control of the Government of the day or any political party or any other body. The 

governance of the organisation should be such to ensure it carries out its 
responsibilities and duties in an impartial and professional manner towards all 
stakeholders. This is essential in building the confidence of the electorate and 

political parties in the electoral process. The UK Electoral Commission’s structural 
independence from government and political parties is grounded in law. We are 

accountable to the UK Parliament, specifically the Speaker’s Committee, which is 
chaired by the Speaker of the House of Commons and made up of a cross party 
group of MPs. We are also now similarly accountable to the legislatures in Scotland 

and Wales. 

An Electoral Commission must be given sufficient statutory powers to carry out its 

role effectively. Recommendations made by the Committee on Standards in Public 
Life (CSPL) were taken forward as part of the Political Parties and Elections Act 
2009 that made some helpful changes. The governance of the Commission was 

strengthened by increasing the number of Electoral Commissioners to include a 
minority nominated by political parties represented in the UK Parliament. Further, 

the regulatory structure established by the Political Parties, Elections and 
Referendums Act 2000 was enhanced by including a more proportionate range of 

sanctions to apply when rules are broken and more appropriate investigatory 
powers so we can require evidence from anyone with relevant information. These 
statutory powers have enabled us to act proportionately to secure compliance with 

the rules and thereby be a more effective regulator. 

An Electoral Commission must also have the skilled human resources and 

appropriate financial resources to carry out its role and functions effectively. Every 
year we submit an estimate of our income and expenditure, together with our work 
plan, to the Speaker’s Committee for examination and approval. The Speaker’s 

Committee examines these estimates and decides whether it is satisfied that our 
estimates and plans are consistent with the economical, efficient and effective 

discharge of our functions. The CSPL also from time to time takes an active interest 
in the Commission’s functions and remit.  

Should the House of Lords Select Committee wish to make recommendations about 

the Commission that arise from its current work on the Electoral Registration and 
Administration Act 2013, we would be pleased to consider such, including as 

appropriate with the Government, the Speaker’s Committee and, or the CSPL. 

a.  [supplementary] Are there any countries whose electoral regulators 
are leading the way in terms of electoral registration and administration? 

How have you sought to learn from them and what stands in the way of 
the UK following international best practice in these areas? 

Electoral regulators vary substantially in relation to their roles and responsibilities. 
For example, while the UK Electoral Commission oversees elections and the 
electoral registration process, other bodies, such as the Australian Electoral 

Commission and Elections Canada, are directly responsible for running federal 
elections and maintaining their respective electoral registers. It is therefore 

important when comparing electoral regulators to take account of the different 
ways in which the electoral process is organised, as well as the unique 



Electoral Commission – Further supplementary written evidence (ERA0036) 

99 
 

constitutional, legal and political context. This can sometimes have an impact on 

the scope for reform. 

We have an excellent reputation internationally and established strong links with a 

number of electoral regulators around the world. We regularly host meetings with 
international delegations visiting the UK; devise tailored international programmes 
and briefing events (for example, through the four countries conference, which 

brings together the electoral regulators of Australia, Canada, New Zealand and the 
UK); and respond to requests for information, speakers and essays. This approach 

fosters the exchange of ideas and approaches and mutual learning. 

Electoral registration is an area where the UK can benefit from international best 
practice. As referred to in this response document, we undertook desk research on 

other countries’ experiences of electoral registration reform to inform the feasibility 
studies published last year and our understanding of whether models from overseas 

could be applied or adapted to the UK. We concluded that a range of new and 
established democracies around the world had already made significant changes to 
their systems, reflecting rapidly changing demographic and digital communication 

trends. The comparative exercise was helpful in exploring the different ways in 
which more data driven and flexible electoral registration approaches (including 

more direct or automatic enrolment procedures) have been implemented and with 
what results, as well as highlighting key similarities and differences that would need 

to be taken into account in developing solutions suitable for the UK.  

13. What is your view of the wider state of UK electoral law? Does it need 
a comprehensive overhaul and if so how should this task be undertaken? 

Electoral law is increasingly voluminous, complex and outdated: many new types of 
elections and referendums have been added in the last 20 years and significant new 

policies have been implemented. 

There is an urgent need for simplified and modernised electoral law, to underpin 
efficiency, innovation and voter confidence in electoral administration and campaign 

regulation. 

This is not just a technical or legal problem – there are real costs and impacts for 

voters, campaigners and election officials. The current framework also makes it 
much harder to innovate or introduce improvements that would make a real 
difference in areas that matter most. 

The Law Commissions of England, Wales and Scotland, working with the Electoral 
Commission, the Cabinet Office and other key stakeholders, have now published 

the final report of their detailed review of electoral law. They have made 
recommendations to simplify and modernise the law that would help improve how 
elections are run. The UK’s governments need to commit resources and time to 

reform electoral law, building on these comprehensive and well-supported 
recommendations. 

 

15 April 2020 

  

https://www.lawcom.gov.uk/project/electoral-law/
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We welcome this call for evidence and the committee’s commitment to post-
legislative scrutiny of the Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013. 

Ensuring that all eligible voters are able to participate in our democratic processes 
without undue barriers is vital to a healthy democracy.  

In this submission, we address the questions relating to the introduction of 

Individual Electoral Registration and how it can be improved (with particular 
reference to the accuracy and completeness of the electoral registers), and to the 

government’s proposed roll-out of mandatory voter ID requirements across the UK. 

Executive Summary 

● The Electoral Reform Society (ERS) welcomed the introduction of Individual 

Electoral Registration (IER) as an improvement on the previous household 
registration system. However, more needs to be done to bring our electoral 

registration system into the 21st century.  We must now look at ways of 
improving the accuracy and completeness of the electoral registers, and at 
how registration can be made easier and brought more in line with citizens’ 

daily lives. The ERS is calling for a ‘registration revolution’ with moves 
towards automatic registration to deal with the problem of under-

registration. 

● The ERS is strongly opposed to the introduction of mandatory voter ID, as 
recently announced by the government in the Queen’s Speech. Identification 

requirements risk undermining the principles of fair and equal participation 
that have been at the heart of British democracy since the adoption of 

universal, equal suffrage in 1928.  

● In the UK, possession of ID is not universal and is particularly low among 
certain groups of voters, given the financial and time costs involved in 

obtaining ID. If mandatory ID were to be rolled out nationally, it could 
potentially result in tens of thousands of voters being denied a say. 

● The government’s ID trials in selected local authorities during the 2018 and 
2019 English local elections failed to provide evidence to support the roll-out 
of mandatory ID across the UK – the impact of ID requirements on fraud and 

public confidence in the integrity of elections cannot be ascertained. As the 
voter ID pilots showed, the scheme risks disenfranchising far more people 

than suspected wrongdoers.  

● The ERS believes that we should focus on combatting the huge challenges of 

campaign financing and online transparency that undermine our democracy, 
not on preventing legitimate voters from exercising their democratic right. 

About the Electoral Reform Society  

The Electoral Reform Society is the UK’s leading voice for democratic reform. We 
work with everyone – from political parties, civil society groups and academics to 

our own members and supporters and the wider public – to campaign for a better 
democracy in the UK.  
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Our vision is of a democracy fit for the 21st century, where every voice is heard, 

every vote is valued equally, and every citizen is empowered to take part. We make 
the case for lasting political reforms, we seek to embed democracy into the heart of 

public debate, and we foster the democratic spaces which encourage active 
citizenship. 

Question 1: Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a 

positive development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does 
it compare with the previous household registration system?  

1.1. Voter registration is central to a healthy democracy. Low registration 
levels lead to lower turnout, which damages the legitimacy of government. 
The Electoral Reform Society welcomed the introduction of Individual 

Electoral Registration (IER) as an improvement on the previous household 
registration system. Household registration was an outdated and inaccurate 

system, and the change to individual registration presents the first step in 
modernising the system overall. However, more needs to be done to bring 
our electoral registration system into the 21st century. 

1.2. IER means that each elector needs to register themselves with proof of 
their identity (generally, date of birth and National Insurance Number). Being 

able to register online has improved the ease and accessibility of the process, 
and has enabled applications to be processed more easily nearer to polling 

day. It has also paved the way for further modernisations. 

Question 3: What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral 
registration process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of 

registers in particular? Has there been sufficient Government focus on 
completeness of registers?  

3.1. The introduction of IER has made it possible to integrate a number of 
innovations into the registration process and thus ensure that as many 
people are signed up to vote as possible. We must now look at ways of 

improving the accuracy and completeness of the electoral registers, and at 
how registration can be made easier and brought more in line with citizens’ 

daily lives. 

3.2. Complete and accurate electoral registers are vital to the health of our 
democratic processes – for example, they are used to allocate voters to 

polling stations and draw electoral boundaries. Despite the improvements 
brought about by IER, the levels of completeness of the electoral registers 

has not changed since 2015, while their accuracy has declined. The Electoral 
Commission’s 2019 report on the accuracy and completeness of the electoral 
registers in Great Britain and Northern Ireland shows that electoral registers 

in Great Britain – as of December 2018 – are only between 83% (for local 
government registers) and 85% (for parliamentary registers) complete, and 

89% accurate (for both types).46 The completeness of both registers has not 
changed significantly since 2015 in Great Britain, but their accuracy has 
decreased by around two percentage points. In Northern Ireland, the local 

government register is 73% complete and the parliamentary one is 74% 
complete, with both being 80% accurate in December 2018. The accuracy of 

 
46 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-

research/accuracy-and-completeness-electoral-registers 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/accuracy-and-completeness-electoral-registers
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/accuracy-and-completeness-electoral-registers
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the registers decreased by seven percentage points since 2015, while their 

completeness decreased by 6–7 percentage points. 

3.3. This means that between 15% and 17% of eligible voters in Great 

Britain are not registered at their current address, representing as many as 
9.4 million people. 11% of register entries for Great Britain also have ‘major 
errors’, affecting up to 5.6 million people – with another 9% having ‘minor 

errors’. In Northern Ireland, around 26% of eligible voters are missing from 
the local and parliamentary registers, with as many as 430,000 people not 

correctly registered on the local government register. There are also an 
estimated 230,000 to 285,000 inaccurate entries on the Northern Irish local 
government registers as of December 2018. 

3.4. The Electoral Reform Society are calling for a ‘registration revolution’ 
with moves towards automatic registration to deal with the problem of 

under-registration. Many other countries – including Canada, Finland and 
Belgium – have more universal voter registration systems, where people can 
sign up whenever they engage with government bodies, or they are 

automatically opted in. Individual registration makes it possible to integrate 
registration into other day-to-day transactions with the government. As the 

Electoral Commission pointed out, moves to automatic or more automated 
registration ‘are feasible from a technical and operational perspective and 

could be implemented without radically altering the structure of the electoral 
registration system in the UK’.47 

3.5. A ‘motor voter’-type law, for example, would mean that citizens can 

register to vote whenever they come into contact with the government – 
from getting a driving license to sorting out their benefits or pension, as a 

step towards universal registration. This is common in the United States 
where citizens can register at their county or government registration office, 
motor vehicle agency, at universities, schools and hospitals.48 

3.6. An online look-up service – whether centralised or separate for each 
local authority – would allow people to check if they have already registered 

to vote. This would prevent duplicate applications from being processed by 
electoral administrators and thus alleviate some of the time and cost burdens 
they are facing. Though this may involve an initial investment, as pointed out 

in evidence given to this committee,49 the long-term benefits to the electoral 
administration process in terms of efficiency make this worth investing in. 

3.7. We welcome the government’s programme of work on democratic 
engagement particularly with under-registered groups, such as students, 
including that conducted as part of National Democracy Week, Policy Lab, 

and with universities. But more can be done – such as strengthening the 
provision of political/citizenship education in schools, incorporating voter 

 
47 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-
modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies 
48 https://www.justice.gov/crt/about-national-voter-registration-act 
49 http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/electoral-
registration-and-administration-act-2013-committee/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-
2013/oral/103888.html 

 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies
https://www.justice.gov/crt/about-national-voter-registration-act
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-2013-committee/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-2013/oral/103888.html
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-2013-committee/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-2013/oral/103888.html
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-2013-committee/electoral-registration-and-administration-act-2013/oral/103888.html


Electoral Reform Society – Written evidence (ERA0014) 

103 
 

registration into school life, registering attainers, and encouraging 

universities to register students when they enrol.50 

Question 13: What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require 

people to bring personal identification when casting a vote?  

13.1. The Electoral Reform Society is strongly opposed to the introduction of 
mandatory voter ID, as recently announced by the government in the 

Queen’s Speech.51 Identification requirements risk undermining the principles 
of fair and equal participation that have been at the heart of British 

democracy since the adoption of universal, equal suffrage in 1928. Requiring 
voter ID at the polling station may lead to the exclusion of legitimate voters 
from the democratic process and this is an unnecessary risk when there is no 

evidence of widespread personation fraud. We need to be combatting the 
huge challenges of campaign financing and online transparency that 

undermine our democracy, not preventing legitimate voters from exercising 
their democratic right.  

13.2. There is no evidence that personation (the crime of pretending to be 

someone else at the ballot box) is a widespread problem and it does not 
appear to affect voter confidence compared to wider issues. Figures released 

by the Electoral Commission in March 2019 show that personation fraud at 
the polling station accounted for just eight of the 266 allegations made in 

2018.52 No further action was taken for seven of these allegations and one 
was locally resolved. Of the 44.4 million votes cast in 2017, only 28 
allegations of personation were made. This is equal to 0.000063% of votes. 

Only one allegation resulted in a conviction. 

13.3. The policy of mandatory ID presents a significant risk to democratic 

access and equality. In a country without free access to ID, possession of ID 
is not universal and is particularly low among certain groups of voters, given 
the financial and time costs involved in obtaining ID. If mandatory ID were to 

be rolled out nationally, it could potentially result in tens of thousands of 
voters being denied a say. Millions of people lack the strictest forms of 

required documentation, such as a passport or driving licence. Research by 
the Electoral Commission shows that around 3.5 million citizens (7.5% of the 
electorate) do not have access to photo ID.53 If voter identification 

requirements were restricted to passports or driving licenses, around 11 
million citizens (24% of the electorate) could potentially be disenfranchised. 

Marginalised groups are less likely to have ID, with women, those living in 
urban areas, the under 20s and over 65s being less likely to hold a driving 
license. 

 
50 For more on this topic see: https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2019/08/missing-
millions-still-missing-pages.pdf 
51 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/8

39370/Queen_s_Speech_Lobby_Pack_2019_.pdf 
52 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-

research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data/2018-electoral-fraud-data 
53 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/194719/Proof-of-identity-

scheme-updated-March-2016.pdf  

 

https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2019/08/missing-millions-still-missing-pages.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2019/08/missing-millions-still-missing-pages.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/839370/Queen_s_Speech_Lobby_Pack_2019_.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/839370/Queen_s_Speech_Lobby_Pack_2019_.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data/2018-electoral-fraud-data
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data/2018-electoral-fraud-data
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/194719/Proof-of-identity-scheme-updated-March-2016.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/194719/Proof-of-identity-scheme-updated-March-2016.pdf
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13.4. An oft-repeated argument in support of mandatory ID in the UK is that 

in most European countries and in Northern Ireland one has to show ID in 
order to vote. But what supporters of voter ID fail to mention is that all EU 

member states, with the exception of Denmark and Ireland, have universal 
ID card schemes that are either free or low-cost.54  Furthermore, possession 
of some form of ID is mandatory in 21 EU states, which means that everyone 

has them and no groups are discriminated against. With regards to Northern 
Ireland, mandatory ID was introduced in 1985 in response to extremely high 

levels of documented in-person electoral fraud. At the 1983 General Election, 
nearly 1,000 people arrived at polling stations in Northern Ireland only to be 
told a vote had already been cast in their name. Police made 149 arrests for 

personation, resulting in 104 prosecutions.55 In Northern Ireland, mandatory 
ID was thus a proportionate response to the significant problem of 

personation – unlike the rest of the UK, where only eight allegations of 
personation were made in 2018, none of which resulted in a conviction. 

13.5. The government’s ID trials in selected local authorities during the 2018 

and 2019 English local elections failed to provide evidence to support the 
roll-out of mandatory ID across the UK – the impact of ID requirements on 

fraud and public confidence in the integrity of elections cannot be 
ascertained. The trials were conducted in a setting highly dissimilar to that of 

a typical general election, which is likely to attract higher numbers of voters 
from much more heterogeneous backgrounds. In its evaluation of the 2019 
pilots, the Electoral Commission stated: ‘Important questions however 

remain about how an ID requirement would work in practice, particularly at a 
national poll with higher levels of turnout.’ 

13.6. As the voter ID pilots showed, the scheme risks disenfranchising far 
more people than suspected wrongdoers. During the 2019 pilots, around 
2000 people were turned away at the polling station for not having ID, with 

over 700 of them not returning to vote. In 2018, more than 1,000 voters 
were turned away, with around 350 not returning. As Full Fact, the UK’s 

leading fact-checking organisation, pointed out ‘More than four times as 
many people were prevented from voting in May 2019 due to the voter ID 
pilot scheme, than have been accused of impersonating someone else at a 

polling station since 2010.’56 Given the extremely rare cases of personation 
fraud, it is hard to justify this level of disenfranchisement for lack of ID. 

13.7. As the Electoral Commission stated in its evaluation, awareness of ID 
requirements differs across demographic groups: those aged 18–34 were 
less likely to have heard about the pilots than those aged 55+; similarly, 

those from a BAME background were less likely than white respondents to be 
aware of the ID requirements.  

13.8. Research by the Cabinet Office following the 2018 voter ID pilots 
showed that implementing mandatory voter ID across Great Britain could 

 
54 http://www.statewatch.org/news/2010/jun/eu-council-ID-cards-9949-10.pdf  
55 http://blog.policy.manchester.ac.uk/posts/2018/03/voter-id-at-british-polling-stations-learning-the-
right-lessons-from-northern-ireland/  
56 https://fullfact.org/crime/voter-id-2019/ 

 

http://www.statewatch.org/news/2010/jun/eu-council-ID-cards-9949-10.pdf
http://blog.policy.manchester.ac.uk/posts/2018/03/voter-id-at-british-polling-stations-learning-the-right-lessons-from-northern-ireland/
http://blog.policy.manchester.ac.uk/posts/2018/03/voter-id-at-british-polling-stations-learning-the-right-lessons-from-northern-ireland/
https://fullfact.org/crime/voter-id-2019/
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cost up to £20m per general election – over £700,000 per allegation of 

polling station fraud made in 2017.57 

13.9. Post-poll research by the Electoral Commission found that electoral 

fraud is not at the top of electors’ concerns.58 Only one in four respondents 
(24%) said electoral fraud was a ‘serious problem’ or ‘somewhat of a serious 
problem’, with more (26%) stating it isn’t a problem. By contrast, low voter 

turnout and bias in the media were considered to be a problem by 64% and 
56% of respondents respectively. Other issues that came higher in people’s 

priorities were: inadequate regulation of political activity on social media 
(chosen by 38% of respondents); inadequate regulation of the money 
political parties spend on their election campaigns (38%), and foreign 

influence on UK election results (30%). Only barriers to democratic 
participation for minority groups and intimidation of candidates that stand for 

election were lower priorities for voters than voter ID (chosen by 22% and 
18% of respondents respectively). 

13.10. Mandatory voter ID – particularly in a polity such as the UK with no 

universal, free or cheap access to ID cards – poses a risk to democratic 
access and equality which far outstrips the levels of personation at the ballot 

box and the slight increases in perceptions of polling station voting being free 
from fraud or abuse. We should be focusing on addressing voters’ concerns – 

low turnout, financial interference in elections, among many others – not on 
preventing voters from exercising their democratic right to vote. 

 

21 October 2019 

 

  

 
57 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/7
33128/Electoral_Integrity_Project_-_Local_Elections_2018_-_Evaluation.pdf  
58 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/2019-
07/ID%20pilots%20post%20wave%20report%20BMG_FINAL_pdf.pdf  

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/733128/Electoral_Integrity_Project_-_Local_Elections_2018_-_Evaluation.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/733128/Electoral_Integrity_Project_-_Local_Elections_2018_-_Evaluation.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/2019-07/ID%20pilots%20post%20wave%20report%20BMG_FINAL_pdf.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/2019-07/ID%20pilots%20post%20wave%20report%20BMG_FINAL_pdf.pdf
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Councillor Peter Golds - Written evidence (ERA0038) 
 
London Borough of Tower Hamlets 
 

Notes on evidence to House of Lords Select Committee 
Wednesday 26 February, 2020 

 
I submitted a copy of a letter, dated August 2016, sent to the former Assistant 
Commissioner for the MPS with numerous examples of Tower Hamlets problems; 

most if not all of which were unresolved. 
 

In my oral evidence I also referred to: 
 
“Understanding electoral fraud vulnerability in Pakistani and Bangladeshi 

origin communities in England” – published January 2015 by the Universities of 
Manchester and Liverpool. 

 
“The Tower Hamlets Mayoral and Council Elections, 3rd May 2018” – 

published by Democracy Volunteers. 
 
“Race and Faith: The deafening Silence” – by Trevor Phillips and published by 

Civitas, June 2016. 
 

“Operation Lynemouth” -  The final report by HMICFRS into the inspection of the 
Metropolitan Police Service's review and reassessment of alleged criminal offences 
arising from the 2014 Mayoral election in the London Borough of Tower Hamlets. 

 
Your questions 

 
1. What are your views on how elections in Tower Hamlets are run overall? 
 

The appointment of the Chief Executive as Returning Officer and the recruitment of 
a new team of electoral staff has resulted in improvements. The Returning Officer in 

elections should always be the most senior officer of the relevant local authority. It 
should never be left to a subsidiary, let alone junior officer as happened in Tower 
Hamlets, with disastrous results in 2014. 

 
As an addition the Returning Officer at parliamentary elections in England should be 

the Chief Executive of the principle local authority, which is the situation in 
Northern Ireland, Scotland and Wales, rather than the quaint but dated situation of 
the Returning Officer being the Mayor in a Borough constituency and the High 

Sheriff in a county constituency     
 

Returning to Tower Hamlets, there is now more discipline in elections. 
 
The eccentric, indeed unique, counting process that pervaded Tower Hamlets and 

caused problems, has ceased. 
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Harassment outside of polling stations was reduced, but the situation is 

deteriorating.  Voters must be permitted to enter a polling station without 
hindrance or harassment of any kind. There must be rules as to where campaigners 

stand at polling stations, how and why they are permitted to approach voters and 
restrictions as to numbers of supporters of candidates and parties who should be 
permitted to be around polling station entrances. 

 
Do you have any views on how the Individual Registration System (IRS) 

has affected elections in the borough? 
 
It has stopped the worse excesses of multiple registration and voting in the 

borough. We no longer find  multiple names added to the pre election electoral 
register (the example of 17 names at 60 Rainhill Way, E3 was shown to your 

members), or of Lutfur Rahman adding his married sister, who lives with her family 
in Newham, onto the Tower Hamlets electoral register to facilitate membership of 
the local Labour Party and thereby a vote in candidate selections.   

 
What measures can be taken at borough level to ensure elections are run 

efficiently and effectively? 
 

Legislation as to the integrity of voting needs to be enforced. The failures of the 
Metropolitan Police over many years in this matter and equally the Electoral 
Commission in using what authority they have, has caused a damaging breakdown 

in confidence in the local electoral process which is still not repaired.  
 

In advance of the 2014 campaign, the police, the electoral commission and the 
Returning Officer (a relatively junior council officer) were warned repeatedly about 
the choice of counting centres and the flawed counting system and the likliehood of 

widespread fraud. Despite this, the chaos in Tower Hamlets delayed the final result 
of the entire European Election, causing caustic comments on live TV from Martin 

Schulz in Brussels. 
 
The actual council count was not completed until Tuesday night; five days after the 

election.  
 

This could and should have been avoided. Steps have been taken to improve the 
situation but continuous improvement is necessary. 
 

In 2014, the police, the electoral commission and the returning officer, relied on a 
“protocol” rather than monitoring and enforcing election law. The protocol was 

legally unenforceable and simply ignored by Lutfur Rahman and his cohorts. 
 
There remain problems: 

 
Conduct in and around polling stations. 

 
I have referred to harassment outside of polling stations. I would also include the 
growth of what is described as “family voting” inside polling stations. It is 102 years 

since women were granted the parliamentary franchise and 148 years since the 
introduction of the secret ballot. It is a disgrace that in an advanced democracy 

inside polling stations, some women are expected to prove to “family” members 
how they have voted. This must be made illegal to a criminal level. You have 
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evidence on this in the reports listed above, particularly that from Community 

Volunteers. 
 

Likewise it should be illegal to photograph completed ballot papers. This is 
increasing inside polling stations. In the Lansbury ward by election of 2019, I 
witnessed council staff requiring a voter who had photographed both sides of his 

completed ballot paper, to delete the images. Had a police officer been present he 
should have been questioned there and then. I do not need to explain why some 

people may wish to have proof as to how they voted in a polling station.  
 
Postal Votes (what was once a secret act in public is becoming a public act 

in secret).  
 

The law should prevent individuals handling multiple postal votes and carrying bags 
full of completed votes into polling stations.  
 

It should be illegal for any person other than the registration officer to be in 
possession of copies of postal vote applications which contain the electors full 

name, date of birth and signature. Possession of such information is a gift to an 
enterprising forger.  In 2014 Tower Hamlets police found a man with over 200 

photocopies of postal vote applications. This was found, surprisingly, not to be 
illegal. The police were as surprised as anybody when discovering this. Had they 
been credit card applications then there would have been grounds for the police to 

have arrested the person concerned. 
 

What changes might be necessary at a national level to achieve this? 
 
Voter ID.  

 
Overwhelmingly supported by voters. It is common across the world. Poll cards in 

the 2020 Irish General Election, which are similar to UK poll cards identify the 
appropriate ID to be taken to polling stations. 
 

I note that to attend an internal Labour party selection meeting two items of ID are 
required from members before they are permitted to vote. 

 
Increased security for postal voting 
 

Details of anybody returning postal votes by hand should be recorded. 
 

It should be illegal for any third party to retain data of postal vote applications. 
 
The police must be given the powers to investigate and pursue intimidation of 

postal voters. In the 2018 local elections in Tower Hamlets video evidence was 
obtained of a candidate obtaining uncompleted postal votes by covert threats. A file 

was sent by the police to the CPS who declined to prosecute. One must ask why 
was this? The excuse of “public interest” is wearing very thin with the CPS failing to 
act when eventually the police present evidence of electoral fraud.  

 
 

Other matters 
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It should be made illegal to photograph and circulate completed ballot papers. 

 
A voter should be required to designate a single address for voting rights in a 

parliamentary election. Because of easy access to postal and proxy voting nobody is 
disenfranchised and so there should be no opportunity for electors to have multiple 
choices of where to vote. 

 
Furthermore in both the 2017 and 2019 election there were tweets from those 

boasting how they had voted more than once. Those concerned can be identified by 
the tweet. The marked registers are available. Why did the police and CPS not 
investigate and prosecute?  

 
Councillor Peter Golds CBE 

 
20 April 2020 
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Susan Hedley – Written evidence (ERA0008)  

 

 
Private citizen and widely floating voter with no paid or voluntary office 
 
 

SUMMARY 
1.   Thoroughly test so that not one single existing voter is disadvantaged in order 

to prevent fraud by a few. 
2.     Q.4: A danger that certain harder to reach groups might NOT be identified as 

such, and so be disadvantaged – examples 
3.     Q.8: Groups with minimal data trail 
4      Q.13: Examples of groups who are likely to be disadvantaged by requirement 

for ID, but might not be recognised as such, mostly affecting women, people with 
unidentified failing health, and in isolated situations who haven’t yet been 

identified. 
5       RECOMMENDATION 
 

 
1        Every alteration seems to put up barriers for, or exclude, more groups of 

ordinary people, even as it includes a greater diversity of groups. 
Alterations should be increasing the number and diversity of voters, not just 
altering it by reducing voters in one group in favour of increasing them in another. 

Any alteration should be THOROUGHLY TESTED AS TO BARRIERS AND EXCLUSION, 
AND SHOULD NOT BE CARRIED OUT IF IT IS LIKELY TO RESULT IN A SINGLE 

CITIZEN WHO NOW VOTES FINDING IT DIFFICULT OR IMPOSSIBLE TO VOTE IN 
THE FUTURE. 
 

 
2        EXAMPLES 

Q.4. What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 
obstacles in this respect? Groups that may be harder to reach may include: 

students, BAME groups, attainers, frequent home movers, British citizens living 
abroad, people with long term health conditions, disabled people, and 

Commonwealth and EU Nationals, among others.  
 
2.1    Of course all possible measures need to be taken to encourage registration 

among groups that are harder to reach, but THERE IS A DANGER THAT CERTAIN 
GROUPS WHO ARE HARDER TO REACH AREN’T RECOGNISED AS SUCH, WHEN 

OTHERS ARE. 
 
2.1.1  e.g. At present, those who might not be recognised might include people in 

zero hours contracts doing multiple jobs to try to make a living income, possibly not 
all for employers who complete the requisite paperwork, and in doing such jobs 

might hardly ever be at home to be seen by neighbours, who can’t afford cars so 
have to use other means of transport, who don’t have predictable enough hours to 

make appointments with services or keep them, and who don’t have time, finances, 
or perhaps even skills  to keep up with the news by digital means, newspapers, or 
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TV.  This might apply to many working age people who are now living on their own, 

and it might mean that they are virtually invisible in their communities or to 
services and authorities, but they might actually be the people who most need to 

vote for changes to make their lives liveable if they knew when and how to register, 
and they might certainly need encouragement and support in doing so. 
2.1.2    In an ideal world, employers might be enlisted to spread the word, but 

some sorts of employers might very well not be enthusiastic about doing this. 
 

2.2.1  If such people are not reached, they could continue to have policies biased 
against them because they are not proportionately represented amongst voters, 
and this could have a cumulative and corrosive impact on our democracy and 

society as the years go on, as perhaps happened on the run-up to the EU elections. 
 

2.2.2   Do we know how many such people there are? 
 
2.2.3   JUST AS MUCH AS THOSE GROUPS WHO HAVE SPECIFIC IDENTIFYING 

FACTORS, WE NEED TO BE LOOKING OUT FOR DAY-TO-DAY WORKING PEOPLE 
WHO ARE BEING OVERLOOKED BECAUSE THEY ARE SPENDING ALL OF THEIR TIME 

PUTTING TOGETHER JOBS TO MAKE ENDS MEET AND HAVEN’T GOT TIME OR 
RESOURCES TO THINK ABOUT ANYTHING ELSE.  

 
 
Q. 8. Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right approach? 

To what extent are measures such as data matching a viable alternative to the full 
canvass?  

 
3       As above, THERE ARE MANY WORKING PEOPLE WHO MIGHT NOT HAVE 
MUCH OF A DATA TRAIL, because they are doing their best to manage for 

themselves, haven’t time or resources to engage with communities or services, and 
are not in groups whose identified characteristics would be likely to bring them to 

the attention of services or elected representatives.  As such, they are probably at 
more risk of dropping out of all registers, but possibly most in need of being able to 
vote, because they have no other voice or body to speak for them. 

 
 

Q. 13. What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people to bring 
personal identification when casting a vote?  
 

4.1.1       This is appalling. Certainly there might be a greater risk/prevalence of 
electoral FRAUD than there was a few decades ago, but THE NUMBERS ARE 

PROBABLY MINIMAL COMPARED TO THE NUMBER OF CITIZENS WHO WOULD BE 
PUT OFF/UNABLE TO VOTE IF THEY HAD TO BRING IDENTIFICATION. 
 

4.1.2      Voting numbers are far too low as it is without putting any more barriers 
in the way of voters, and this would be likely to impact most on specific groups of 

people, so would introduce bias into the voting system by excluding them. 
 
4.2.1      As a supermarket checkout operator who uses the bus to travel to/from 

work at all hours of the day, so sees and talks with all sorts of people from students 
to pensioners, job-seekers to university lecturers, I see that  
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4.2.2     - there are certain large groups of people who have never been abroad, 

mostly because they can’t afford it, but also because they live far from ferries and 
are frightened of flying, or because they are single and wouldn’t feel comfortable 

travelling alone, so they WON’T HAVE A PASSPORT – THIS IS MOSTLY LIKELY TO 
BE PEOPLE ON LOW INCOMES AND /OR WITH EXACTING FINANCIAL OR TIME 
COMMITMENTS SUCH AS THOSE WITH FAMILIES OR CARING ROLES. 

I suspect that if there were reliable figures, it is WOMEN WHO WOULD FEATURE 
THE MOST in these groups. 

 
4.2.3      - There are lots of people who DON’T HAVE A DRIVING LICENCE at all, let 
alone a photographic one, including 

-those in urban areas with decent public transport, those who can’t afford to run a 
car,  those who can’t drive for health reasons, and those who have given up their 

car for ethical reasons or because they no longer have enough use for one.  When I 
am serving on my till, I am surprised by the number of people who still have old 
paper driving licences in their wallets, which presumably would be no use for 

electoral ID purposes. 
 

4.2.4      PAPER DOCUMENTS as ID: with the pressure to do everything online now, 
there will be far fewer people who have utility or council tax bills, bank statements, 

or even payslips, on paper to produce as proof of address, if not of identity. 
I now meet older people, AGAIN PREDOMINANTLY WOMEN, whose partner used to 
do everything financial online, and now that the partner has died, the remaining 

one doesn’t know how, and has to get a friend or relative to help or do it for them, 
so for them, such documentation could be a further step away if they needed to use 

it to vote. 
 
4.3        IF PEOPLE CAN’T FIND THEIR ID, or live a long way for the polling station 

with difficult transport so relying on lifts etc., e.g. in rural areas (I was brought up 
in an area where the polling station was a good ten miles from some houses, with 

no public transport), or where they have had to arrange specialist transport to get 
to the polling station because they don’t feel comfortable using the other means of 
voting, but then forget their ID, THEN THAT WILL EXCLUDE THEM FROM VOTING, 

however important the election is to them. 
THE PREDOMINANT GROUPS WHO THIS IS LIKELY TO AFFECT ARE PEOPLE WITH 

POOR MEMORIES OR WHO MIGHT HAVE TO RELY OTHERS FOR TRANSPORT OR 
OTHER HELP, PARTICULARLY IN AREAS WHERE PEOPLE CAN BECOME ISOLATED. 
 

 
5.          RECOMMENDATION: 

Any alteration should be THOROUGHLY TESTED AS TO BARRIERS AND EXCLUSION, 
AND SHOULD NOT BE CARRIED OUT IF IT IS LIKELY TO RESULT IN A SINGLE 
CITIZEN WHO NOW VOTES FINDING IT MORE DIFFICULT OR IMPOSSIBLE TO VOTE 

IN THE FUTURE. 
This should be done as much for ordinary people who rarely come to the attention 

of authorities, organisations, or elected representatives, as for people in groups 
with identified characteristics which might suspected to lead to exclusion. 
 

9 September 2019 
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HM Government - Chloe Smith MP, Minister of State 
(Cabinet Office) – Written evidence (ERA0041) 

 

 

Our reference: MC2020/05065 

 

Dear Lord Shutt, 

 

I would like to thank you and your fellow Committee members for inviting me to 
give evidence to support your post-legislative scrutiny of the Electoral Registration 
and Administration Act 2013 (ERA 2013). I regret that the impact of the 

coronavirus has meant this is not possible. I welcome the opportunity to provide 
instead written evidence to the Committee. I have addressed below each of the 
questions you posed. Where appropriate I have combined my answers to a 

number of individual questions. I look forward to reading the Committee’s report in 
due course. 

 

Introduction 

 

1. The Committee has heard that electoral administration should be 
viewed as critical national infrastructure because it is the foundation of a 
democracy, and that the ability to register people and deliver high-
quality, trusted elections is foundational. What is your view on this? 

 
We treat electoral mechanics with the same significance as CNI and the 
Government takes every step to ensure our democratic processes are safe and 
secure. The Cabinet Office coordinates cross-Government work under the 

Defending Democracy programme to protect our democracy: safeguarding 
against future risks and strengthening our resilience. Through the Defending 

Democracy programme, we are taking steps to ensure our electoral infrastructure 
is protected from cyber, physical and personnel threats. This work includes 
making sure that organisations involved in the UK electoral system have best 

practice, advice and guidance from experts in the National Cyber Security Centre 
and the Centre for Protection of the National Infrastructure. 

 
Individual electoral registration 

 

2. Accuracy and completeness of UK registers lags behind countries such 
as Australia and Canada. Why do you think this is? What is the 
Government doing to learn from global best practice in improving the 

quality of registers? 

Answered with Question 3. 

 

Cabinet Office officials follow developments in other countries. The approaches 
taken by other countries, including Australia and Canada, can be helpful in 
assessing options for the UK. We are mindful, however, that developments abroad 
are not necessarily directly translatable to the UK context, nor are they 
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necessarily appropriate. Each nation operates in its own legal, social and political 

environment and the elections and registration structures are different. 

 
In both Australia and Canada, the responsibility for maintaining the electoral 

register lies with a central agency or electoral management body. These bodies 
compile the electoral register and assess the completeness and accuracy of them. 

That is not the case in the UK, where there are 381 electoral registers, each 
maintained at local level. The Electoral Commission conducts periodic 
assessments of the completeness and accuracy of the electoral registers in Great 

Britain and in Northern Ireland. 

 

The Government is opposed to the introduction of a single, national electoral 
register or a national database containing personal identifiers, which would 
transfer responsibility for the register to central government or a new central 

statutory body. The introduction of a single national electoral register would 
require the integration of all 381 electoral registers and would allow each 

individual elector to be identified uniquely anywhere in the country. This would 
pose significant security and privacy concerns for citizens’ personal data. 
Continuing with the current system, in which electoral registers are compiled and 

held locally, is the best insurance we have against this risk. Moreover, redesigning 
the existing system in this way would have significant cost implications, both in 

respect of the necessary development work and implementation. 

 
The high registration rate in Australia can be attributed in part to the fact that it 
is compulsory by law for all eligible Australian citizens to enrol on the register 
within 21 days of becoming eligible to vote, and also to vote in all federal 

elections, by-elections and referendums. While strongly believing that registering 
to vote is a civic duty, the UK Government has no intention of making electoral 

registration compulsory by law; this would undermine the principles of Individual 
Electoral Registration. 
 

In both Australia and Canada, the register is maintained through data sharing 
agreements. Through these agreements, registration data is synchronised with 

data held by external organisations to keep the register updated. Electoral 
Registration Officers (EROs) in the UK have wide-ranging powers to request 
whatever information and data they require for the purposes of maintaining the 

electoral registers. EROs are therefore entitled to request datasets from 
organisations which would help them undertake their registration functions and 

ensure that any eligible but unregistered voters are proactively contacted and 
invited to register. One of the aims of the reformed canvass (detailed below in 
Question 13), which makes much greater use of public datasets, is to enable 

EROs to concentrate more time on groups of voters or areas in their constituency 
that may be underrepresented on their register. 

 

3. What consideration does the Government give to electoral 
administration practices in other countries? What international 
monitoring takes place to see if lessons can be learned and taken up in 
the UK? 

The Government monitors developments in electoral administration practices in 
other countries and considers alternatives when reviewing our electoral system. 
For example, whilst developing our voter ID scheme we have learned from existing 
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voter ID measures successfully in place in many countries around the world. 

 

Answered with Question 2. 

 
4. The Committee has heard that local authorities are not properly 
funded for registration related activity, particularly at election times. 
What steps will the Government take to ensure electoral administrators 

have the proper resources for the job? 

 
Answered with Question 6. 

 

Funding for the conduct of elections is provided separately to that used for 
registration related activity. Under section 29 of the Representation of the People 
Act 1983, the (Acting) Returning Officer at a UK Parliamentary election is entitled 

to recover charges in respect of services rendered and expenses incurred in 
conducting the poll. The charges are paid from the Consolidated Fund. Expenditure 

that ROs incur must be “necessary for the efficient and effective conduct of the 
poll”. Local elections are funded from local authority budgets. 

 

Local authorities have a statutory duty to appoint an Electoral Registration Officer59 
(ERO) and to provide them with sufficient resources to fulfil their registration 

duties60. In addition, as set out in detail in the answer to Question 5, the 
Government has provided £100 million of extra support to cover the additional 
costs of Individual Electoral Registration as the new system beds in. 

 
IER funding is provided annually in a two-step process aligned to the financial year: 

○ initial in-year payments are made as early in the financial year as 
possible. These are based on the Cabinet Office’s modelling aimed at 
forecasting LAs’ expected costs, and then using these outputs we 

apply policy decisions which include, for example, what the 
maximum reduction of an LA’s allocation should be; and, 

○ A subsequent evidence-based bidding process known as the 

Justification Led Bid (JLB) process. This process usually takes place 
towards the end of the financial year, with payments made in March. 

The JLB process allows LAs to highlight where their initial modelled allocation is 
not considered adequate to cover the additional costs of IER. Where this can be 
evidenced, the Government will pay the difference, ensuring that EROs are not left 

out of pocket. 

 
The Government of course recognises that local government finances have 
tightened considerably in recent years. This means that the delivery of electoral 

registration services, alongside other local authority services, must be reformed so 
that they are delivered as effectively and efficiently as possible. The Government 
is playing its part in this by removing unnecessary bureaucracy and ensuring that 

EROs have the necessary tools to do their jobs. 

This includes the reformed annual canvass which is scheduled to be rolled out for 
the first time this year (see answer to Question 13 for more detail). 

 

 
59 Section 8, Representation of the People Act 1983 
60 Section 54, Representation of the People Act 1983 
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As set out in more detail in the answer to Question 7, the Government has 
launched a new event-led registration volumes project, looking at the impact of 
high volumes of registration applications in the lead up to major polls. This project 

will look at ways to minimise and mitigate these impacts. We will work with 
administrators and their representative bodies and the Electoral Commission to 
assess which measures would have the greatest impact. 

 
5. Is the Government planning to formally evaluate the impact of the 
extra funding that was initially extended to local authorities to manage 

the transition to individual electoral registration and which is now 
coming to an end? 

 
Since 2015 the Government has paid £100m to local authorities in England and 
Wales and Valuation Joint Boards in Scotland under the Government’s new 

burdens doctrine to help cover the additional costs of the move to Individual 
Electoral Registration in 2015. 

 

Given the narrow purpose of this new burdens funding, and the consideration of 
in-year Justification Led Bids, we do not consider it necessary to carry out any 
formal assessment of its impact. 

IER has now been in place for almost five years, and is well bedded in. With 
canvass reform due to be implemented from 2020, and with the reforms expected 

to reduce, and eventually fully offset, the additional costs generated by IER, 
Cabinet Office is considering further how to ensure that electoral registration 

remains on a sustainable financial footing. 

 
6. Will the Government consider reimbursing administrators for the cost 
of processing additional registration applications during election periods 

and, if not, why not? 

 
Answered with Question 4. 

 
7. The Committee has heard repeated calls for an on-line registration 

check-up tool, as exists in many other countries, to avoid the level of 
duplicate applications. Is there a case for reviving a Coordinated Online 
Record of Electors? If not, what action will the Government take to 

reduce the burden of duplicate registration applications? 

 
The Co-ordinated Online Record of Electors (CORE) was legislated for in 2006 by 
the Electoral Administration Act, and intended to make it easier for political parties 

to verify the legitimacy of their donors. However, the provisions were never 
commenced and the legislation was repealed by the Electoral Registration and 

Administration Act 2013. The database, which would have been administered by a 
new independent public body, would have cost an estimated £11.4 million to build 
and £2.7 million per annum to run. The Government did not consider these costs 

to be proportionate to the likely benefits. 

 
In 2017, the Cabinet Office investigated the scope for enabling a live registration 
status check. This included producing a high level business case which forecast the 

cost of implementing a look-up functionality for the IER digital service. 
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This exploratory work found the following: 

● There was no obvious solution to the technical, security and privacy issues 
around consolidating the registers to allowing a live registration check; this 
was predominantly due to the challenges around proving an individual's 

identity; 

● The potential costs of a look-up tool (such as the Coordinated Online 
Record of Electors), for both Government and Local Authorities, far 
exceeded the costs of processing duplicate applications; 

● It was not clear that offering a look-up tool would affect citizen behaviour 
in the run-up to a poll. 

 
However, future technical improvements may mean that a feasible solution can be 
found in the coming years. 

 
The Government is aware of the burdens on electoral administrators which have 
been placed on them by the high numbers of applications to register to vote ahead 

of major polls. Cabinet Office is considering how to best mitigate this burden, 
including, but by no means limited to, duplicate applications, as part of a new 

project looking at ways to minimise or mitigate the impact on electoral services 
teams of high volumes of registrations in the run-up to elections. Of course, to the 

extent that registration applications have shifted to the pre-election period from 
elsewhere in the year, administrators will also have to consider how best to adjust 
the ways they work. The Cabinet Office will work with the AEA, SOLACE, the 

Electoral Commission, Devolved Administrations and others to identify, and 
scruitinse, potential policy interventions. 

 
8. The Committee has heard from some witnesses that the Cabinet Office 

team is not delivering on its mandate, is not being held to account for its 
failings, that the team has a lack of understanding about how to reach 
under-registered groups and relies too much on charities and local 

groups to do its work for them. How do you respond to these criticisms? 

 
The statutory responsibility for registration lies with Electoral Registration Officers. 
The Cabinet Office does not have a specific mandate in relation to under-

registration. Its role is to support the design and implementation of the 
Government of the day’s policies. 

 

The Government sees its role in democratic engagement activity as a legislator, 
funder, and promoter of good practice, and it also has a role in convening 
partners. We also want to encourage partners to play a greater role in identifying 

opportunities for engaging under- registered and vulnerable groups. The reason 
for this, and for the Government’s position, is that local authorities, and those 
working in the sector, are best placed to work with hard-to- reach groups, to 

understand the issues they face and to encourage engagement in democracy. 
Local authorities have the expertise and statutory obligation to undertake 

democratic engagement activity in their area, and the Electoral Commission's 
performance standards and guidance offer them additional support. 

 

The Government has published resources to help local authorities, educators, MPs 
and Peers, and civil society groups to promote democratic engagement and tackle 
barriers to registration for under-registered groups. 
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Furthermore, the introduction of online registration in June 2014 has transformed 
the ease with which people can register to vote. From the day of the 2019 General 
Election announcement to the registration deadline on 26 November 2019, 3.85m 
applications to register to vote were processed by the IER Digital Service, of which 

over 91% were made online. On registration deadline day itself, 659,666 
applications were made, 97% online. This was the largest number of applications 

ever received in a single day. 

 

9. The Government has stated that it is not considering introducing 
automatic registration because it is not compatible with the principles of 

IER and that no clear system has been identified to enable EROs to 
confirm all aspects of voting eligibility. These obstacles have been 
overcome in Canada and other countries so why does the Government 

not believe they can be overcome here? 

 
The Government has no plans to introduce automatic registration. As the law 

currently stands, EROs are responsible for maintaining the completeness and 
accuracy of their local electoral registers. The introduction of automatic registration 

would be at odds with this and would likely lead to this responsibility, at least in 
part, being transferred to central Government. This is not a change the 
Government supports. 

 

There is a tension between automatic registration and the principles underpinning 
IER, namely individual responsibility and ownership for registering to vote. It is 

every individual’s responsibility to register themselves. With online registration, 
the Government has made it easier than ever for those who want to to register. 

The Government considers registering to vote (and voting) to be a civic duty, but 
does not believe it should be compulsory, and does not believe that individuals 
should have it done for them. We welcome, and share in, efforts to encourage 

people to register and to vote. 

 
Successfully introducing a system of automatic registration would likely require a 
single, national electoral register and/or rely on the introduction of a national 

database. The Government is opposed to the creation of a new database, 
containing personal identifiers, which has a national coverage, since this would 

have significant security, privacy and cost implications (see Question 2). 

 
Electoral administration 

 

10. The Committee has heard that the current timetable for elections is 
very tight for delivering elections, in particular for the sending and 
receiving of postal votes. Do you agree that the electoral timetable 
should be extended and if not, what steps will the Government take to 

address these challenges? 

 
The changes made in the Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013 and in 
regulations flowing from the Act, make it easier for electors to receive, complete 

and return their postal votes in good time. The electoral timetable was lengthened 
and the restriction on issuing postal votes ahead of the eleventh working day 

before the election was removed. There are no plans to further extend the 
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electoral timetable. 

 
We are aware that the vast majority of postal votes used by voters are received 

back by Returning Officers in time to be counted.61 Nonetheless we are not 
complacent and we will continue to keep this area under review, including 

considering what can be done within the current timetable to support postal vote 
deadlines and overseas electors. Any changes to the timetable will require careful 
consideration and consultation with stakeholders to ensure we achieve a balance 

between the needs of voters and electoral administrators. 

 
Work that we have done to date to address challenges in the system includes 
funding the use of ‘sweeps’, whereby Royal Mail checks for any postal votes at its 

mail centres on the evening of the poll, so these can be extracted and delivered to 
nearby elections offices for inclusion in the count. We have also used the 
International Business Response Service since 2016 for the return of overseas 

postal votes to ensure they can be sent back quickly and effectively with no issues 
about the costs of postage from abroad and in December of last year, set up a 

specific facility with Royal Mail for a unit at Heathrow to expedite dispatch abroad. 

 
The Government is committed to ensuring that the timetable, and the postal vote 

system, operate efficiently and we will continue to work with stakeholders to 
support the effective conduct of the voting process. 

 
11. The Committee heard from the Chief Electoral Officer of Canada about 

measures such as advance polling and same-day registration which 
improve the accessibility of voting. Has the Government considered 

introducing these here and if not, why not? 

 
Advance polling was trialled in England between 2000 and 2007. Whilst the trial 
provided for a more flexible voting process it did not show an overall or consistent 

increase in turnout. It was also more difficult and more expensive to administer. 

 
There is already considerable flexibility in the options open to electors. Electors 
can currently choose to vote by post, in which case they will receive their ballot 

paper some days before the date of the poll. They can apply for a postal vote for a 
particular period, for example if they are going to be away from home and can ask 

for it to be sent to another address, for example if on holiday. Electors can also 
appoint a proxy to vote on their behalf either at the polling station or by post. 

 

The Government has no plans to introduce same-day registration which would 
have a significant logistical impact on the conduct of elections. 

 
Existing timescales for registering to vote allow time for the Electoral Registration 

Officer (ERO) to verify the identity of an applicant, for example, using Department 
for Work and Pension records (National Insurance numbers and date of birth), and 

for any objections to be made to the application, prior to it being determined by 
the ERO. Providing for registrations on polling day itself would raise issues about 
how the eligibility of applicants would be verified. All applications should be subject 

 
61 85% of postal votes were returned before the close of poll at the 2017 UK Parliamentary General 
Election and 86% were returned at the 2015 UK Parliamentary General Election. See Electoral 

Commission data here https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/media/321 and here 
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/media/3746 

http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/media/321
http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/media/3746
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to the same level of scrutiny and checks, and if applications were made on the day, 

then this would leave EROs having to confirm a person’s eligibility after the close 
of poll. 

 
This has obvious problems. Amongst them, since 2010, it has been a legal 
requirement that Returning Officers start the count within four hours of the close 
of the poll. Parliament has therefore indicated its desire for Parliamentary election 

results to be confirmed quickly. Pending completion of the steps outlined above, 
votes cast by such persons would perhaps need to be deemed as 'provisional'. This 

would have a significant impact on the timing of the declaration of results for polls, 
as either the declaration would need to be delayed, or a 'provisional' result given, 
pending confirmation that those voters who registered on polling day were indeed 

entitled to vote at the poll. This could cause delay to the final outcome of the poll 
being known and the successful representative taking up office and possibly the 

formation of a new government after a General Election, which may be thought to 
be unacceptable. 

 
To work effectively and securely, same-day registration would require all polling 

stations in a constituency to be electronically linked and the register updated in real 
time to prevent anyone registering and voting in one polling station and moving 
quickly to another to do the same. This would present considerable technical 

challenges and carry significant cost. Such a change could introduce uncertainties 
as to the register to be used for the election 

and undermine confidence in the process, if candidates were unable to 
challenge any unusual trends in registration prior to polling day. 

 

These proposals would represent a significant change to the UK's electoral system 
and would raise important issues around the integrity of electoral processes. 

 

12. In the 2019 UK Parliamentary general election there were errors 
reported with electoral stationery, poll cards and postal ballot packs, 
exacerbated by short deadlines and limited printing capacity. What 

assessment has the Government made of these practical challenges to 
delivering elections and how does it plan to address them? 

 
The 2019 UK Parliamentary general election was unscheduled, and we appreciate 
that requires significant effort to run successfully. 

 
We recognise the pressures on administrators to deliver elections and issues with 

operational delivery and supplier systems are areas that are a priority for us to 
consider along with the Returning Officers who contract with the suppliers and 

other organisations such as the Electoral Commission. The Government is working 
closely with administrators and suppliers on these kinds of issues to consider how 
we can support both electoral administrators and their suppliers to minimise any 

risks to the successful running of elections. 
 

Annual canvass reform 

 

13. To what extent will canvass reforms deal with the concerns we have 
heard from EROs that the two-stage registration process (Household 
Enquiry Form and Invitation to Register) introduced by the 2013 Act is 



HM Government - Chloe Smith MP, Minister of State (Cabinet Office) – Written evidence (ERA0041) 

121 
 

complicated, bureaucratic and confusing for electors? What assessment 

has the Government made of the expected benefits of canvass reform 
with respect to the completeness and accuracy of the registers and the 

workload and resource pressures facing EROs? 

 
Canvass reform will make the annual canvass process simpler for citizens and 

administrators; allow administrators to focus their resources where they are most 
needed; and save taxpayers’ money. The reforms provide capacity for innovation 

and improvement, with a model that gives EROs greater discretion to run a tailored 
canvass which better suits the needs of their local area. 

It is clear that the previous process caused unnecessary confusion for electors, 
who were required to respond to a Household Enquiry Form each year, even 

though their household composition may not have changed in years. Instead, the 
new canvass will incorporate a ‘data step’ at the outset of the process. Route 1, 

the matched properties route, will be used for properties where the data indicates 
no change in household composition, and while each property will continue to 
receive a communication from the ERO, those in Route 1 will not now be required 

to respond unless they have a change to report. 

 
In addition to this, recent applicants to the register no longer need to be 
canvassed, and the forms themselves have been formatted to be simpler, and 

easier to understand for electors. These changes will enable EROs to target their 
resources where they are needed, cutting down their workloads, whilst also 
reducing the amount of unnecessary, bureaucratic communication that can 

potentially confuse electors. 

 
An Impact Assessment of the policy was produced alongside the legislation, which 
explores the budgetary effects of Canvass Reform. This can be found here62. 

 

The Impact Assessment concluded that the workload pressures facing EROs under 
the current paper-based system would be reduced after Canvass Reform - 
contributing to the overall savings of the reforms. 

 
14. If electoral registration is to be increasingly based on automation, 

data-matching and online applications, rather than a household canvass, 
is there a case for abolishing the canvass altogether? 

 
The canvass is still important and we do not intend to abolish it. It is essential that 
registers are as complete and accurate as possible for the integrity of our 

democracy. It is therefore vital that there is some form of process in place to 
regularly check that they are as accurate and up to date as possible. 

 
The canvass also helps the registers be as complete as possible. Although the 
introduction of online registration in 2014 has had a transformative impact on 

when, where and the way people register to vote, evidence from the 
Government’s Register to Vote service is that in 2018, when there was no major 

national poll, applications to join the register were significantly higher during the 

 
62 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/84501
1/Canvass_Reform_Impact_Assessment.pdf 
 

https://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/lDRACYW3GFXGJYMI0Doya?domain=assets.publishing.service.gov.uk
https://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/lDRACYW3GFXGJYMI0Doya?domain=assets.publishing.service.gov.uk
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canvass period than during the rest of the year. 

 
Ballot security and combating electoral fraud 

 

15. The Committee has heard that there are still weaknesses in the 
registration system, particularly around the legal definition of residence 
for second homes and the ability to check for duplicate entries or 
ineligibility across registers. What is the Government doing to address 

these weaknesses? 

 
Individual Electoral Registration (IER) is widely considered to have been a success, 
meeting its primary objective of reducing the potential for fraud in our registration 
system. For the first time, IER requires electors to demonstrate that they are 

genuine before they can be added to the register. Of equal importance, IER has 
also revolutionised the electoral registration system, ensuring that people have 

ownership of their registration status. This was a necessary step to help the UK 
remain a world-leading democracy 

 

The Government recognises that further improvements could be made. 

 
Any potential improvements must balance accessibility with security of the 

register, however. The fact that registers are maintained separately, at local 
authority level, make it challenging to introduce a system which would allow 

checks across registers. This system does mean, however, that the electoral 
registers are more secure, since it is harder to subvert registration processes 

across the country. 

 
As set out in the response to Question 7, the Government is considering how to 

mitigate the burdens on electoral administration teams and, as part of this project, 
will consider technical improvements to the registration system. 

 
16. The Committee has heard that electoral fraud is not taken seriously 

enough by the police and that the election petition system is out of date. 
What discussions have taken place in Government about reforming the 

process of tackling fraud and handling allegations? 

 
The Government’s view is that electoral fraud is unacceptable on any level and it is 
undertaking a range of measures to strengthen the electoral process, including, as 

promised in our 2019 manifesto, by introducing a requirement for voters to show 
ID and provisions to stop postal vote harvesting. 
The Government has announced its intention to bring forward a range of anti-fraud 

measures. The voter ID measure will require electors to show an approved form of 
photographic ID before casting their vote at UK Parliamentary elections and other 

non-devolved elections and referendums in the UK. Any voter who does not have 
an approved form of ID will be able to apply, free of charge, for a form of locally 
produced electoral ID from their local authority. 

 
The measures related to postal and proxy voting will improve the integrity of 

voting that takes place remotely. The new postal voting measures will ban party 
campaigners from handling postal votes, limit the amount of postal votes that any 

voter can hand in at a polling station, and require voters to re-apply for a postal 
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vote every three years. Additionally, we will bring forward measures to ensure that 

voters will only be allowed to cast a maximum of two proxy votes, regardless of 
their relationship with the person for whom they are acting as a proxy. 

 

Limits of this kind should reduce the risk of fraud and reassure voters. It will 
prevent anyone from collecting vast numbers of postal votes or exercising many 
proxy votes, over which they might have unfair influence. 

 
The Government is clear that electoral fraud is not a victimless crime. The impact 
of electoral fraud on voters can be significant and takes away their right to vote as 

they want, whether through intimidation, bribery or by impersonating someone 
and casting their vote. 

 
The British public deserve to have confidence in the strength and integrity of our 

electoral system. We will bring forward legislation enabling the implementation of 
voter ID and wider electoral integrity measures when Parliamentary time allows. 
 
The Committee’s report outlines challenges with the current election petition 
system. As stated in our response to Sir (now Lord) Eric Pickles’ report on 

electoral fraud, the Government agrees on the need to bring forward legislation 
to modernise the election petition system. 
 

The current election petition process is in place to ensure certainty of election 
results, and to avoid vexatious complaints by candidates or electors that bring the 
count result into question and ask for recounts once the result has been declared. 

Nonetheless, the Government is aware of the difficulties with the current challenge 
system, notably the high cost and complexity of the process. 

Any changes brought forward will, as the Committee suggests, need to provide a 
balanced system that ensures access to justice for petitioners, whilst also 

preventing futile or vexatious petitions. 

In relation to the handling of electoral fraud allegations, the Government continues 
to work with the Electoral Commission (EC) and the National Police Chiefs’ Council 

(NPCC) to consider issues about tackling fraud, police engagement and responses 
to allegations. 

 
17. Is there a case for introducing a centralised procedure to deal with 
complaints of fraud and maladministration in elections? 

 

As stated above, and in our response to Sir (now Lord) Eric Pickles report on 
electoral fraud, the Government agrees on the need to bring forward legislation to 
modernise the election petition system. This would require primary legislation. 

The current election petition process is in place to ensure certainty of election 

results, and to avoid vexatious complaints by candidates or electors that bring the 
count result into question and ask for recounts once the result has been declared. 

Nonetheless, the Government is aware of the difficulties with the current challenge 
system, notably the high cost and complexity of the process. 

Any changes brought forward will need to provide a balanced system that ensures 
access to justice for petitioners, whilst also preventing futile or vexatious petitions. 
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Voter ID and other Government proposals 

 

18. The Government has announced plans to introduce photographic ID 
requirements at polling stations. What was the logic behind this 
decision? How will the Government ensure that those without photo ID 

are still able to exercise their right to vote? 

 
The Government is committed to introducing measures to improve the integrity 

and security of each elector’s vote, whether it is cast at a polling station or 
remotely. Those measures are part of a wider initiative to improve trust in the 
integrity of the electoral process, maintain public confidence and support inclusivity 

in our electoral system. 

 

We have successfully conducted 15 local authority voter ID pilots, and engaged 
with the electoral community and civil society groups, which has provided the 
government with valuable insight to inform the implementation of this national 

policy. Both the 2018 and 2019 pilots helped to demonstrate what works best for 
voters and the evaluations helped shape the final model of voter ID which will be 

rolled out across Great Britain. 

As announced at the time of the Queen’s Speech on 19 December, electors will be 
required to show an approved form of photographic ID before casting their vote in 
a polling station at UK Parliamentary elections and other non-devolved elections in 

the UK. The list of approved photographic ID will not be limited to passports and 
driving licences, a broad range of commonly held photographic documents will be 
accepted, including, for example, concessionary travel passes, PASS scheme 

cards, Ministry of Defence identity cards and photocard parking permits issued as 
part of the Blue Badge scheme. 

 
In circumstances where an elector does not have one of the other acceptable 
forms of photographic ID, they will be able to apply, free of charge, for a local 

elector ID from their local authority, ensuring that everyone who is eligible to vote 
will have the opportunity to do so. The provision of local elector ID will be by 
exception rather than the norm. 

 
Both the independent Electoral Commission and Cabinet Office evaluations show 

that the voter ID pilots were a success and the overwhelming majority of electors 
cast their vote without a problem. The evidence from the pilots suggests that a 

large majority of electors already have access to an acceptable form of officially 
issued photo ID from the lists used in these pilots. In the two local authorities 
where photo ID was piloted in 2019 (Pendle and Woking), 99.6% of people who 

attended a polling station were able to show the right photographic ID and were 
issued with a ballot paper. 

 
As part of their evaluation of the voter ID pilots, the Electoral Commission also 
conducted a security assessment of the voter ID models and identified the 

photographic ID model as the most secure. The Electoral Commission report that 
photographic identity documents can be reasonably checked by non-experts in 
polling stations and that locally issued ID with a photo would provide strong 

evidence that it was issued to the person showing it. 
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We are committed to understanding the needs of all voters and ensuring that we 

will fulfil our responsibilities under the Public Sector Equality Duty. We will 
continue to work closely with the Equality and Human Rights Commission, civil 

society organisations, and key electoral stakeholders to ensure that voter ID works 
successfully for all voters. We will also continue to support local authorities in their 
work and ensure all of their voters are aware of the voter ID requirement prior to 

national implementation and their needs are met. 
 

19. There were reports during Voter ID pilots that some voters who were 
turned away did not return to cast a vote with identification later. How 

will the Government monitor and ensure that voter ID requirements do 
not negatively impact on voter turnout and participation? 

 
Showing ID is something people of all walks of life already do everyday, for 
example to take out a library book, claim benefits or pick up a parcel from the Post 
Office. Proving who you are before you make a decision of significant importance 

at the ballot box should be no different. It is a reasonable and proportionate way 
to protect our elections. 

Both the independent Electoral Commission and Cabinet Office evaluations show 
that the voter ID pilots were a success and the overwhelming majority of electors 
who turned up to vote did so with the right documents and had confidence in 

knowing how to cast their vote. Based on the evaluations of the pilots, there is no 
indication that any consistent demographic group was adversely affected by the 

voter ID models. 

Any elector who does not have an approved form of photographic ID will be able to 
apply, free of charge, for a local electoral ID from their local authority, ensuring 

that everyone who is eligible to vote will have the opportunity to do so. The 
evidence from the pilots suggests that the level of demand for local elector ID will be 

relatively low. In the 2019 photographic ID pilots, only 100 people needed to rely on 
a Local Elector ID issued by their local authority. This represents 0.3% of total 
votes cast. 

 
Other democracies across the world such as Canada, the Netherlands, France and 
Germany also require voter ID and utilize this with ease. Voter ID has applied to 

elections in Northern Ireland since 1985, with photo ID being required since 2003. 
Both the pilots and the Northern Irish experience demonstrate that the 

requirement to provide ID before voting does not have a negative effect on 
election turnout or participation. We are committed to rolling out this effective 
anti-fraud measure and bringing the whole of the United Kingdom into line with 

Northern Ireland. 

 
It is important that the ID requirements we introduce are suited to the needs of all 

voters and that public awareness activities are effective across all communities. 
We continue to work closely with the Electoral Commission and Civil Society 

organisations as part of our ongoing commitment to fulfill our Public Sector 
Equality Duty, to make communication around this policy really effective and make 
sure we get this right. 

 
Working with key electoral stakeholders including local authorities and 

representative groups, we will undertake detailed analysis of the requirements of 
all voters - how people experience each element of the voting process from 
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registration to voting (including, importantly, the process of applying for locally-

issued electoral ID). We will use this to develop robust proposals for the practical 
roll-out of voter ID, so that we can ensure the needs of all voters are met. 

 
20. The Government has recently announced plans to pass new legislation 
on future parliamentary boundary reviews. The Committee has heard 

that previous reviews may have been compromised by the quality of 
registers used. How will the Government ensure that registers used in 

future reviews are as accurate and complete as possible, to ensure that 
boundaries can be drawn fairly? 

 
In the written statement of 24 March 2020, ‘Update: Strengthening Democracy’ 
(HCWS183 and HLWS179), the Government set out its policy position in relation 

to the boundaries of parliamentary constituencies. 

 
It has been the longstanding position that the number of registered electors is 

used as the basis for parliamentary boundary reviews. The previous review was 
not based on lesser quality data. 

 
Parliament agreed that the boundary review reported in 2018 should be based 

on the December 2015 registers. The Electoral Commission’s final report, 
published in July 2016, into the transition to Individual Electoral Registration 
(IER), presented its findings as to the accuracy and completeness of the 

registers in comparison with other points during the transitional phase. The 
Electoral Commission in its report stated in their assessment of the December 

2015 registers: “Both local government and parliamentary registers were found 
to be 91% accurate in December 2015. This represents a notable increase since 
before the introduction of IER of four percentage points.” The Electoral 

Commission also found that completeness levels were maintained at around 86%. 
In other words, the register in December 2015 was no less complete but much 

more accurate than the pre-IER register. 

 

For the next review and future reviews, new legislation will shortly be before both 
Houses of Parliament where the data point will be specified. Existing legislation 
requires the next boundary review to be based on the data from the December 

2020 registers. The UK Government is working with the devolved administrations 
in Scotland and Wales to identify issues arising as a result of COVID-19 in relation 

to the canvass of electors across Great Britain in 2020, and will bring forward 
relevant measures to address them as necessary. The Coronavirus Act 2020 has 
postponed the 2020 canvass in Northern Ireland to 2021 and a register will be 

published in December 2020 under the system of continuous electoral registration 
in Northern Ireland. 

 

Conclusion 

 

21. What is your view of the wider state of UK electoral law? In light of 
the recent Law Commission report, does it need a comprehensive 

overhaul and if so how should this task be undertaken? 

 
The rules that govern our electoral landscape are complex and the Government 
agrees in principle that electoral law needs consolidation. It supports the work of 
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the Law Commission in this respect and we will consider the issues raised in its 

final report, which was published on 17 March 2020, in conjunction with our wider 
programme of electoral integrity reforms. 

 
We also acknowledge the breadth of such a project and the resource and time that 

it would require. We are aware of more immediate challenges outside of the 
structure of electoral legislation, including operations, resilience, fraud and 
confidence, and our priority is to ensure our elections are secure and updated for 

the age, maintaining confidence and the integrity of people’s choices. 
 

 

Chloe Smith MP 

 

11 May 2020 
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Tony Howard - Written evidence (ERA0027) 
 
In response for request for evidence:- 
  

In response to the question about registrations peaking during the run up to 
elections I believe, from my experience during campaigning for ALL levels of 

elections, that people only get concerned about their ability to vote when there is 
an occasion to use their vote. That is to say that they have other priorities in 
between election times that do not include registering to vote – after all what is 

more pressing if you move house, whether you can vote or whether your bins will 
get emptied. Once they get moved in then all other issues get dealt with as and 

when the need arises and so it is only when the likes of me come knocking on their 
do do they realise that they never got round to registering. Nothing illegal or 
fraudulent about it just a dose of “just-in-time” practises. 

  
In response to the question about further changes I would say only things that 

make for simplification. There needs to be a way found for modern voting 
techniques to be embraced. In a modern world where many people don’t even 

expect to go out to get vital day-to-day essentials they are not going to want to 
turn out to vote. On-line or phone voting has got to be conquered or voting 
numbers will die off as the generations that have the “go out to vote” habit die off. 

  
Finally I would say scrap the idea of having to produce ID at the polling station. It 

is a sledgehammer to crack a nut and will only discourage certain classes of 
individual from voting and we are supposed to have universal suffrage. 
  

Tony 
 

Tony Howard 
(Labour) Councillor 
East Lindsey District Council, Mablethorpe Ward 

Mablethorpe & Sutton Town Council, Mablethorpe East Ward 
 

12 February 2020 
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Alistair Hunter -Written evidence (ERA0019) 
 

 

Thank you for receiving my written submission regarding the process of Elections to 

the highest offices in the United Kingdom.   
 
It has long been my concern that the process of counting the votes is far from 

satisfactory.  In essence it should be quite a straight forward thing to do yet every 
time it just keeps going through the same silly process, eg, boxes are taken from 

the stations to a central count, counted in private from those that have most to 
gain or lose from the vote and even then, the count is seen to be done as a race 
against the clock.    

I would suggest that the ballot-boxes are counted in situ at the polling stations 
under the watchful eyes of representatives of the parties on the ballot-paper.  Then 

the true result can be recorded and then sent to the central counting officers of 
each constituency.  This would be much more efficient and it would be much easier 
thereafter to do any re-counts that might be called for.  Again, the figures would be 

much more easily traceable as they would be validated not only by the Crown 
officers but by the party representatives of each political party all the way along the 

chain of events.   
I would also suggest that this method above would actually be quicker than the 
current method because counting could commence as soon as the polling station’s 

closed.  Time would also be saved thereafter because all it would take is for the 
local count to be inserted into an online spreadsheet for the total count to be tallied 

up automatically.  Again, any mistakes would be very easy to identify and locate by 
both the political parties and Crown officers.   
Please feel free to use my email above and my telephone number below for any 

other future correspondence regarding this email. 
 

Alistair Hunter 
 

7 February 2020 
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Professor Toby S. James – Written evidence (ERA0012)  

 
 
Introduction 
 

I am Professor of Politics and Public Policy at the University of East Anglia and an 
expert on electoral administration and management.  I have served as an advisor 

or expert witness to several parliamentary bodies in Scotland, Wales and 
Westminster.  Recent research has included two peer reviewed studies on the 
introduction of individual electoral registration, one of the reforms in the Electoral 

Registration and Administration Act. I was also the lead author of the cross-party 
report on Missing Millions, Still Missing which was published recently setting out 21 

recommendations for the future modernisation of electoral administration.  My 
evidence is submitted on the basis of my direct, peer-reviewed academic research 
and not all questions are therefore answered.   

 
To summarise: 

 
• The introduction of individual electoral registration (IER) was the most 

significant reform to voter registration in almost one hundred years. 

• Academic studies show that the consequences of the reform included reduced 
opportunities for electoral fraud and an increasingly accurate register.  While 

aggregate completeness rates were not largely affected, there was 
considerable variations across groups with students and young people 
negatively affected. 

• The move to IER also led to significant increases in cost and negative effects 
on workplace experiences for electoral officials, which might not be 

sustainable in the long run. 
• There is an opportunity for reform for new measures to improve 

completeness, cost and voter experience.  Reforms could include a move to a 

single electoral register, automatic registration for some groups such as 16-
year olds, and Am I Registered Website? 

• There is no systematic evidence to justify the need for voter identification 
requirements at polling stations. 

 

  



Professor Toby S. James – Written evidence (ERA0012) 

131 
 

1. Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a positive 

development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does it 
compare with the previous household registration system?  

 
The move to IER was the most significant reform to how the electoral register since 
compiled in one hundred years.  It involved the requirement for citizens to register 

individually and provide personal identifiers such as their national insurance 
number.  It also involved the move to a two-stage canvass with Household Enquiry 

Forms being sent to households in the first instance, before individuals were then 
invited to register.   
 

Pre-implementation study 
 

Research was undertaken on the likely effects of the Act prior to implementation.63  
This research involved interviews with roughly 80 electoral officials across the UK in 
2013.  The results showed expectations that the move to IER would reduce 

opportunities for the electoral fraud, but would have a negative effect on 
registration rates, especially amongst young people and students, and those in care 

homes.  These groups were thought to be affected because they would have 
previously relied on others to register them on their behalf.  There were also major 

concerns about the additional administrative costs that would be involved. 
The research, and concerns raised by civil society groups and parliamentarians, 
informed the reports of multiple select committees.  In combination this meant that 

electoral registration saw an unprecedented media focus.  This focus may have 
shaped the effects of IER by having a ‘mobilising effect’ that might have boosted 

voter registration.64 
 
Post-implementation study 

 
A post implementation study of IER was undertaken in 2016, once the transition 

had been completed.65  This involved a survey of electoral officials from 189 of 382 
local authorities.  This provides the most comprehensive available research on the 
direct effects of the move to IER.  These were five-fold: 

 
- Reduced opportunities for fraud.   77 per cent of respondents thought 

that opportunities fraud had been reduced.  Some did suggest, however, that 
electoral fraud of this type was rare, in the first instance. 

- Improved accuracy.  68 percent agreed that the accuracy of the electoral 

register had improved. 
- Uneven effects on completeness.  At an aggregate level there were very 

mixed views on whether completeness had been affected.  Electoral officials 
often pointed out that this was because online voter registration was 
introduced at the same time which had a very positive effect on 

completeness.  They also pointed out, however, that completeness had 
increased amongst some groups, but declined amongst others.  Declines 

 
63 Toby S. James (2014) ‘The Spill-over and Displacement Effects of Implementing Election 
Administration Reforms: Introducing Individual Electoral Registration in Britain’, Parliamentary Affairs, 
67 (2): 281-305.  
64 Toby S. James (2019)  Comparative Electoral Management: Performance, Networks Instruments.  
New York: Routledge. 
65 Toby S. James (2019)  Comparative Electoral Management: Performance, Networks Instruments.  
New York: Routledge. 

http://pa.oxfordjournals.org/content/67/2/281
http://pa.oxfordjournals.org/content/67/2/281
https://www.routledge.com/Comparative-Electoral-Management-Performance-Networks-and-Instruments/James/p/book/9781138682412
https://www.routledge.com/Comparative-Electoral-Management-Performance-Networks-and-Instruments/James/p/book/9781138682412


Professor Toby S. James – Written evidence (ERA0012) 

132 
 

were thought to have been greatest in London boroughs and amongst 

students.  The responses suggested that there was no effect on BAME 
groups. 

- Workforce effects.  There were major effects on the working conditions of 
staff because there were new IT-intensive administrative processes involved, 
which required checking every application submitted.  These checks would 

need to take place close to the day of the election because this was when 
there would be surges in electoral registration applications.  The effect was 

therefore increased workload, higher levels of stress and a deterioration in 
the working environment. For example, one official reported how two 
members of staff worked in excess of 400 hours each (late nights, weekends 

and bank holidays), over and above the normal working hours.   
- Increased costs for electoral registration services.  Electoral officials 

were unanimous that they had experienced additional staffing costs, IT costs 
and stationary/postage costs under the new programme.  Short-term staff 
would need to be employed during peak seasons such as near the voter 

registration deadline.  To quote one: 

 
The costs of this will continue after the additional government 

funding ceases. This is a concern as there is no local funding. The 
outcome is likely to be that we will be forced to allow the 

accuracy of the register to decline because we cannot afford the 
additional resources to maintain it at its current high level of 
accuracy. 

 
Further research from the University of East Anglia and ClearView research shows 

that the average budget for local authorities rose from 2010/11 to 2015/16, even 
allowing for inflation (see figure below).66  During this period local authorities were 
also increasingly over budget.  The transition to IER was the main change during 

this period suggesting. It appears that it therefore added a considerable financial 
cost to local authorities. 

 

 
66 Toby S. James and Tyrone Jervier (2017) The Cost of Elections: Funding Electoral Services in 
England and Wales, ClearView Research: London.  Toby S. James and Tyrone Jervier  (2017) ‘The cost 

of elections: The effects of public sector austerity on electoral integrity and voter engagement,’ Public 
Money and Management, volume 37(7). 

https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/funding-elections-single-pages.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/funding-elections-single-pages.pdf
http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09540962.2017.1351834
http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09540962.2017.1351834
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Research revealed that few electoral officials thought that citizens’ confidence in the 
electoral process had improved –only 25 per cent said that it had.  Respondents 

said that the public rarely gave it much thought and ‘didn’t care’ except, perhaps 
for when they heard occasional news stories about it.  Neither was it felt that local 
politician’s confidence had increased much.  Electoral officials described them as 

having little understanding of the change.67   
 

2. How well was the transition to individual electoral registration 
managed? How might it have been done differently?  
 

There is no evidence to suggest that electoral officials in local authorities and the 
Cabinet Office managed the process with anything other than professionalism.   

 
67 Toby S. James (2019)  Comparative Electoral Management: Performance, Networks Instruments.  
New York: Routledge. 

https://www.routledge.com/Comparative-Electoral-Management-Performance-Networks-and-Instruments/James/p/book/9781138682412
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The ministerial decision to ‘fast track’ the implementation of IER did have some 

negative effects, which could have been prevented, however.  During the transition 
to IER, all existing elector details were checked against the government’s 

Department for Work and Pensions database.  Those that did not match 
government records were written to and invited to register.  Gradually, the number 
of unconfirmed entries on the register fell to 1.9 million in May 2015 and then 

770,00 by December 2015.  Against the advice of the Electoral Commission and 
concerns in Parliament, the government ended the transition period early at this 

point so that all of these names were removed in December 2015. 
This had two consequences.  It firstly meant that there some electors who turned 
up at polling stations at electoral events in 2016 thinking that they were registered 

to vote, but were unable to do so.  An evaluation of the 2016 Brexit Referendum, 
for example, reported that some electors were turned away and were unable to 

vote for this reason. 
 
Secondly, it meant that the new parliamentary constituencies being designed by the 

Boundary Commissions were based on a register that was much smaller than it 
would otherwise have been.  The December 2015 register being used had 

1.4million fewer entries on it than the February 2014 register – the last one before 
IER was introduced.68  This would mean that areas that had a high concentration of 

young people and students would potentially have less parliamentary 
representation in the future. 
   

3. What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration 
process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in 

particular? Has there been sufficient Government focus on completeness of 
registers?  
 

The All-Party Parliamentary Group on Democratic Participation has produced two 
reports setting out additional measures that could be introduced to increase both 

accuracy and completeness.69  These are evidence-based reforms, which have 
drawn from the comparisons with practices elsewhere. 
 

These would include: 
• Voter Registration in Schools: The Northern Ireland Electoral Office’s 

‘Schools Initiative’ involves Electoral Registration Offices going into schools to 
encourage citizens to register to vote.  They should be introduced in Great 
Britain so that registration may be incorporated into school life.  A national 

programme of education in schools, colleges and sixth-forms regarding the 
benefits of voter registration could be introduced through a re-evaluation of 

citizenship education.  A targeted teacher training scheme could be 
introduced so to ensure that all teachers have the knowledge to provide 
‘attainers’ with correct information. 

• Support National Democracy Week: Following the inaugural National 
Democracy Week, further support and resources should be made available 

for future weeks, which could include a voter registration drives for attainers 

 
68  Toby S. James (2016). The growing electoral registration crisis. Eastminster. Retrieved from 

http://www.ueapolitics.org/2016/02/24/2268/  
69 Toby S. James and Bite the Ballot (2016) ‘Getting the missing millions back on the electoral 

register,’ the All Party Parliamentary Group on Voter Registration, April 2016.; Toby S. James (2019)  
Comparative Electoral Management: Performance, Networks Instruments.  New York: Routledge. 

http://www.ueapolitics.org/2016/02/24/2268/
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/getting-the-e28098missing-millions_-on-to-the-electoral-register-report-appg-on-democratic-participation-bite-the-ballot-dr-toby-james-clearview-research-2016-1.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/getting-the-e28098missing-millions_-on-to-the-electoral-register-report-appg-on-democratic-participation-bite-the-ballot-dr-toby-james-clearview-research-2016-1.pdf
https://www.routledge.com/Comparative-Electoral-Management-Performance-Networks-and-Instruments/James/p/book/9781138682412
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and young people.  However, there should be clearly defined KPIs for the 

week and opportunity for stakeholders to be involved. 
• Registering attainers: Recipients of National Insurance number notification 

letters could be encouraged to register to vote online as a short-term 
measure.  In the longer term, attainers could be automatically registered 
when they receive their first information from the government. 

• Caution with Voter ID: The government should assess whether any 
reforms designed to reduce fraud will impact negatively on the completeness 

of the register or turnout and cost.  They should also consider the evidence 
about the need for such measures given the exceptionally low level of 
electoral fraud.  

• Electoral Registration with other public services: Citizens could be 
nudged to register to vote online when they access government services 

such as the National Citizen Service, paying Council tax, renewing car taxes 
or registering for benefits.   

• Election-day registration.  Election-day registration, where a citizen can 

register at a polling station could be trialled in the UK.  This practice is 
common in other countries. 

• Electronic poll-books.  Rather than having Victorian paper copies of the 
electoral register in polling station, electronic versions could be used on 

tablets.  This would allow real time monitoring of polling station traffic and 
citizens to vote at any polling station rather than the one where they live. 

• A single register.  Rather than having a patchwork quilt of hundreds of 

local electoral registers, the case for a single national electoral register 
should be reviewed.  This would allow duplicate registrations and missing 

citizens to be picked up more easily.  It would enable greater economies of 
scale in the updating process. 

• Simplifying EU registration.  In case future European Parliamentary 

elections do occur (Brexit remains uncertain), the requirement to complete 
an UC1 form should be changed to minimise the bureaucratic burden for EU 

citizens. 
• Centralised complaints system.  There is often public confusion about 

who to complain to when there are problems with voter registration.  There 

should be a centralised complaints system for citizens, run by the Electoral 
Commission or the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman. 

• Am I Registered Website? Introducing a national website so that citizens 
can check their own registration status online would save them making calls 
to busy electoral officials at peak time. 

 
4. What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 

registration among groups that may be harder to reach?  
 
Other non-legislative options, in addition to those set out in answer to question 3, 

could include: 
 

• The Sheffield Model: Universities should be encouraged to follow the 
‘Sheffield Model’, in which registers students to vote, when they enrol at their 
university.  The evaluation of efforts to improve student registration rates in 

universities as a result of the passage of the Higher Education Act should be 
undertaken to inform best practices in the future.  Should sufficient progress 

not be made towards the registration of students then the ‘sunrise clause’ 



Professor Toby S. James – Written evidence (ERA0012) 

136 
 

should be enacted so that universities are obliged to provide registration 

opportunities at the point of enrolment on their course. 
• A ‘Big Tent’ Approach: The inclusion of civil society groups and academics 

in government reviews, consultations and working groups relating to 
registration is an important step for improved decision-making.  Future 
Electoral Summits should include civil society and academics to enable 

knowledge sharing and learning. 
 

5. Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of tackling 
electoral fraud? How has the implementation of the Act addressed offences 
such as personation and duplicate voting, and do further steps need to be 

taken to tackle these?  
 

Research described in answer to question 1 shows that the reforms have closed 
some opportunities for electoral fraud.  Primarily it has closed a loophole by 
checking that everyone is who registers to vote is a real person.  This means that 

fictious names cannot be added to the electoral register. 
 

It does not mean that the names entered are necessarily eligible electors since 
there is no test of nationality undertaken.  

  
It does also not necessarily prevent double voting.  An elector could be registered 
in two or more constituencies and then vote more than once.  There are no 

systematic checks on whether this has happened and this would be difficult to do 
because we have hundreds of electoral registers.  The move towards single 

electoral register would prevent this problem. 
 
It should be noted that although electoral fraud has gained considerable media and 

policy interest in recent years, particularly after high profile cases of electoral fraud, 
there is no evidence that fraud is a significant widespread problem. 

 
6. How widespread are other voting fraud offences, such as postal vote 
fraud, in UK elections? What measures are needed to address these?  

 
Research from Alistair Clark and myself shows that electoral fraud is not 

widespread in UK elections (please also see answer to question 13). 
It is sometimes claimed that electoral fraud is more prevalent amongst Pakistani 
and Bangladeshi communities.  Research from studies undertaken with Alistair 

Clark do not support this, showing that concerns amongst poll workers that 
electoral fraud have taken place in their polling station are no higher in Pakistani 

and Bangladeshi communities than elsewhere. 
 
7. Is the annual canvass fit for purpose? What are its main strengths and 

weaknesses?  
 

The main strength of the annual canvass is that it provides a regular opportunity to 
capture movements in the population and newly eligible citizens.  If this was not 
undertaken, as it is in some countries, then the completeness and accuracy of the 

register would fall.  It is therefore important that it should continue. 
As the answer to question 1 describes, however, the process has become much 

more expensive to administer as a result of IER.  It therefore drains resources from 
local authorities. 
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There is also widespread confusion amongst the public about the registration 

process.  Many think that they are already registered because they pay their council 
tax70 or simply use the online application form close to an election. 

 
8. Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right 
approach? To what extent are measures such as data matching a viable 

alternative to the full canvass?  
 

The plans to revise the annual cavass involve introducing ‘data discernment step’ 
which will allow Electoral Registration Officers to automatically re-register electors, 
that other sources suggest have not moved address.  This is a very positive step 

forward and was recommended by the original Missing Millions report, which helped 
to inform this government strategy. 71 

 
This will enable local authorities to save time and resources by not asking citizens 
who are already registered, to reregister, where there is good evidence that they 

remain at the same property.  This time and resource can then be spent focussed 
on those people who are not the register.  These are important reforms which are 

necessary to redress the problems caused by the move to IER, namely under-
registration amongst some groups and higher costs for local authorities. 

 
The reforms will require legislation.  This would be an opportunity to also introduce 
automatic registration for some groups such as 16-year olds when they receive 

their National Insurance Number (see above). 
 

9. What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What 
challenges has this created for electoral administration?  
 

As noted in answer to question 1, the introduction of online registration has vastly 
modernised the electoral registration process.  It significantly averted the decline in 

completeness of the electoral register that might have otherwise taken place. 
It has created two negative consequences, however. 
 

Firstly, there are a large volume of duplicate registration applications. A study by 
myself and Alistair Clark on the 2016 Brexit referendum revealed that 37 per cent 

of local authorities experienced extensive challenges with this (6 on a scale of 0-6) 
– and only 2 per cent experienced ‘no challenges whatsoever’ (see table below).72 
 

 
70 Toby S. James (2014) ‘Electoral Management in Britain‘ in Pippa Norris, Richard Frank and Ferran 
Matinez I Coma (eds) Advancing Electoral Integrity (New York: Oxford University Press). 
71 Toby S. James and Bite the Ballot (2016) ‘Getting the missing millions back on the electoral 
register,’ the All Party Parliamentary Group on Voter Registration, April 2016. 
72 Alistair Clark and Toby S. James (2016) ‘An Evaluation of Electoral Administration at the EU 
Referendum,’ Electoral Commission, September 2016. 

https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/james-2014-for-web.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/getting-the-e28098missing-millions_-on-to-the-electoral-register-report-appg-on-democratic-participation-bite-the-ballot-dr-toby-james-clearview-research-2016-1.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/getting-the-e28098missing-millions_-on-to-the-electoral-register-report-appg-on-democratic-participation-bite-the-ballot-dr-toby-james-clearview-research-2016-1.pdf
http://www.electoralmanagement.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/Clark-Jame-EUREF-Final-Report.pdf
http://www.electoralmanagement.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/04/Clark-Jame-EUREF-Final-Report.pdf
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Secondly, it has increased the switch to seasonal applications where people register 
to vote when an election is called and the registration deadline approaches.  This 
creates considerable workflow pressures which leads to workforce stress and risk of 

error.  Staff in UK electoral services have amongst the highest stress rates in the 
world.73 

 
10. Do you think that elections in the United Kingdom are currently well 
managed and regulated overall? If not, why not?  

 
The UK has unusual arrangements for managing elections with an ever-greater 

volume of actors involved.74  The arrangements are a long way from the model that 
is often prescribed in the international community has involving a single central 
independent body running elections. 

 
The system has broadly delivered very successfully, however.  Studies repeatedly 

show that electoral officials are extremely dedicated to their profession and act with 
independence. 
 

There are areas for improving the electoral process as the report on Missing 
Millions, Still Missing75 and comparative research sets out.  These are 

predominantly that there remain problems with the completeness of the electoral 
register, which can lead to some citizens not being able to vote, that Victorian 

practice remain and electoral services being underfunded. 
 
11. Sections 14-23 of the Act made a range of changes to electoral 

administration. What has been the impact of these changes? Do any of 
them merit reconsideration or revision?  

 
73 Toby S. James (2019) ‘Better Workers, Better Elections? Electoral Management Body Workforces 
Worldwide and Electoral Integrity‘, International Political Science Review, 40 (3) 370-390. 
74 Toby S. James (2014) ‘United Kingdom: Electoral Governance in Transition?‘ in International IDEA 
(eds) Electoral Management Design Handbook, Stockholm: International IDEA, Revised Edition. Toby 

S. James (2019)  Comparative Electoral Management: Performance, Networks Instruments.  New 
York: Routledge. 
75 Toby S. James (2019) ‘Better Workers, Better Elections? Electoral Management Body Workforces 
Worldwide and Electoral Integrity‘, International Political Science Review, 40 (3) 370-390. 

https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0192512119829516
https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0192512119829516
https://www.routledge.com/Comparative-Electoral-Management-Performance-Networks-and-Instruments/James/p/book/9781138682412
https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0192512119829516
https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/0192512119829516
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Allowing voters queueing at polling stations at close of poll to be issued with ballot 

papers was a very positive measure which prevented electors being 
disenfranchised.  There has been no repeat of problems seen at the 2010 general 
election as a result. 

 
The Act repealed legislation to establish a coordinated online record of electors.  

Although this initially saved some public money, it negative effects on the electoral 
process in many other ways, described in other questions. 
 

12. What other measures may be necessary to ensure that electoral 
administration is fit for purpose and that administrators are able to fulfil 

their roles effectively? 
 
There is a problematic complaints system for citizens, with citizens encouraged to 

submit any grievances to Returning and Registration Officers locally.  Justice for 
voters, candidates and parties are reliant on a slow, expensive and antiquated 

system.  A simple, one-stop shop, centralised complaints system is needed which is 
often available in other democracies. 76  

 
Electoral Registration and Returning Officers remain exempt from Freedom of 
Information Requests.  This reduces transparency in the electoral process.  It also 

prohibits comparisons of practices which could lead to better evidence informed 
prescription of best practice.  For example, there is no requirement for them to 

publish their annual spending or budget. 
 
13. What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people to 

bring personal identification when casting a vote?  
 

There is no need for government to introduce voter identification requirements at 
polling stations. 
 

Research with Alistair Clark has identified the frequency of different types of 
problems at polling stations in recent elections.  These consistently show that 

personation is not a problem.  The table below summarises data from the 2018 
local elections in England.77  These show that less that one percent of polling clerks 
and presiding officers were concerned that suspected cases of electoral fraud may 

have taken place in their polling station.  In most cases even these problems were 
due to a misunderstanding rather than a deliberate attempt to manipulate the 

outcome of the election. 

 
76 Toby S. James (2019)  Comparative Electoral Management: Performance, Networks Instruments.  
New York: Routledge. 
77 https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-
unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859 

https://www.routledge.com/Comparative-Electoral-Management-Performance-Networks-and-Instruments/James/p/book/9781138682412
https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859
https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859
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There is evidence that depending on what model of ID was chosen, a national roll-
out could cost up to £20.4m in a UK general election.  Implementing this should not 
therefore be a priority. 

 
Summary of Recommendations 

 
The Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013 introduced major changes 
into how elections run in the UK.  There have been some positive and negative 

effects.  Going forward the committee should consider proposing legislation that: 
- The move to a single electoral register 

- A new complaints procedure 
- The provision of ‘Am I registered?’ website 

- The automatic registration of 16-year olds 
- Mandatory electoral registration at other public services 
- Removal of exemptions for Freedom of Information for EROs and Ros 

 

 
9 September 2019 
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Professor Toby S. James – Supplementary written 
evidence (ERA0039) 
 

Introduction 
 

1. I am a Professor of Politics and Public Policy at the University of East Anglia 
and an expert on electoral administration and management.  I am writing to 
provide further submission of evidence to the committee on the basis of 

newly published research. 

Research on the 2018 and 2019 Local Elections 
 

2. In a newly published article with Alistair Clark in the journal Policy Studies we 
assessed the problems that occurred in polling stations at the 2018 and 2019 

local elections.78  This was based on original data drawn from a survey of 
polling officials.  The total number of poll workers to take part was 5659.  
This is the largest volume of electoral officials ever to take part in such a 

study in the UK and it therefore provides a very comprehensive picture of the 
frequency of problems experienced at polling stations.   

3. Table 1 demonstrates that people asking to vote, who were not on the 
electoral register was by far the most common problem, reported by 47.3 
percent of poll workers.  This is likely to be because citizens were confused 

about the process and thought that they were on the register, when they 
were not.  Electoral fraud and suspected cases of personation are 

exceptionally rare. 

Potential problem Percentage of 
respondents reporting 

at least one problem in 
their polling station 

People asking to vote, who were not on the 
electoral register 47.3 

Disabled voters having problems completing 
ballot papers 14.3 

Disabled voters having problems with access 
to the polling station 8.6 

Members of political parties being where 
they should not be 8.4 

Members of political parties intimidating the 
public 7.3 

People asking to vote whose identity I was 

unsure of  6.0 

Suspected cases of electoral fraud  0.7 

 
4. The study also looked at the effects of the voter ID pilots on the local 

elections, because the surveys were run in the pilot areas in collaboration 

 
78 Toby S. James & Alistair Clark (2020) Electoral integrity, voter fraud and voter ID in polling 

stations: lessons from English local elections, Policy Studies, 41:2-3, 190-209, DOI: 
10.1080/01442872.2019.1694656.   
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with the Electoral Commission.  Table 2 shows that over half of poll workers 

experienced an issue with a voter who was unable to vote because they did 
not have the appropriate identification.  The introduction of voter 

identification requirements is therefore not necessary and is likely to 
negatively affect participation.   

Potential problem Percentage of 

respondents reporting 
at least one problem in 
their polling station 

People being turned away because they did 
not have the appropriate identification 52.4 

People coming to the polling station but 
deciding not to vote as they did not want to 

comply with the ID verification requirements 23.3 

 

Joseph Rowntree Reform Report on Automatic Voter Registration 
 

5. A new research report was also very recently published on automatic voter 
registration (AVR), commissioned by the Joseph Rowntree Reform Trust.  

There has been considerable interest in automatic voter registration and it 
has been increasingly proposed in the UK by parliamentary committees, 

campaigners, politicians and academics.  The report drew from sources 
including interviews with stakeholders, comparative international experiences 
and Freedom of Information requests to outline and assess the arguments. 

I’d therefore like to submit further evidence to the committee based on the 
report findings.  The full report can be found here: 

https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2020/04/is-it-time-for-
automatic-voter-registration-single-sides.pdf  
 

6. There has been considerable confusion about what AVR is, and what it would 
involve.  It can be defined as the direct enrolment of citizens onto the 
electoral register by public officials, without the need for pro-active action by 
citizens.  AVR can be contrasted with the current system found in the UK, in 

which citizens are responsible for registering themselves ahead of the 
deadline for election day.  It can also be distinguished from ‘assisted’ voter 

registration, which involves citizens being asked to register to vote when 
accessing other government services.  AVR is a broad principle and umbrella-

term that could in practice involve a range of different approaches. 

 

7. Our report found that some form of direct enrolment is the norm in 
democracies around the world because many countries are able to use 

population registers to directly enrol citizens.  Many democracies in the 
Anglosphere who have not historically had direct enrolment such as 

Australia, Canada and the USA, however, have recently implemented it for 
specific under-registered groups such as young people or when accessing 
specific government services such as driver licence agencies. 

 

https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2020/04/is-it-time-for-automatic-voter-registration-single-sides.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2020/04/is-it-time-for-automatic-voter-registration-single-sides.pdf
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8. The philosophical arguments raised against AVR are usually that it should be 
an individual responsibility to register to vote.  There are also concerns that 

AVR might require a civil population register. 
 

9. The arguments in favour of AVR are primarily that voter registration rates are 
in decline and citizens often think that they are already registered.  AVR 

could therefore prevent some citizens being unable to vote on election day or 
would improve their overall experience.  Political equality is a founding 
principle of democracy and policies are therefore needed to ensure a level 

playing field on election day.  AVR could boost voter registration rates 
amongst under-registered groups to create this more even level playing field. 

 

10. There are multiple options for implementing AVR.  These include: 
• A new centralised civil population register.  This would be the most 

direct pathway to AVR, but concerns about civil liberties may make 
this approach unpopular and the approach would have much broader 
consequences. 

• The expansion of the DWP Customer Information System to act as a 
single national electoral register. 

• Localised data-mining.  AVR could be introduced by making datasets 
available to local electoral registration officers to identify and register 
missing voters.  Past experience has shown that this approach is not 

necessarily cost effective and it could be very unevenly implemented. 
• Direct enrolment for specific groups such as 16 year olds. 

• Assisted voter registration.  This would involve citizens being prompted 
to register to vote when accessing a range of other government 

services such as applying for a driver’s licence. 
 

11. The report provides data on the current frequency of citizens’ transactions 
with government services.  It suggests that the direct enrolment for specific 

groups and assisted voter registration could be the most cost-effective 
method that would lead to considerable improvements in the completeness 

and accuracy of the register.  
 

12. Directly registering citizens shortly before their 16th birthday when they are 
issued their National Insurance Number would add 700,000 citizens to the 

roll each year with minimal administrative effort.  These citizens could then 
be provided accompanying civic education lessons while in School.  

 

13. Providing citizens with an option to register to vote/update their registration 
details when accessing other government services would enable millions of 
citizens to register more easily.  For example:  

• 6.5 million per year could register when applying for a passport 
• 4 million people could register when they update their drivers licence 

address with the DVLA 
• 2 million a year could register when applying for Universal Credit 
• 2.5 million students could be registered through annual student 

enrolment 
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• 800,000 could register when they apply for child benefit for the first 

time 
• 500,000 could register when they provide the Student Loans Company 

with a new address 
• 450,000 could register when they apply for disability benefits 

Privacy  

 
14. Accompanying reforms are also recommended to overcome issues with 

privacy and data security.  Electoral Registration Officers are required to 

produce an ‘edited register’ or ‘open register’ which is available for purchase 
by any individual, company or organisation.  Citizens have the opportunity to 

opt out of this when they register to vote.  In Scotland, any citizen under 16 
years old is automatically opted out of the edited/open electoral register.  
 

15. There are no restrictions on the sale of the edited version of the register or 
on the uses that can be made of it.  This raises very serious privacy 

concerns.  The edited electoral register contains a rich set of data about 
individual citizens, data which can be particularly useful in the ‘big data’ era 
as it can be aggregated with other data sources and used to target 

individuals for political or other purposes.  While concerns about the use of 
the open/edited register have been long held, the increased simultaneous 

capturing of citizens information from their social media profile, browsing 
history and use of other digital applications has increasingly been raised as a 
concern as they have become more prevalent in society.  

  
16. To illustrate the privacy threat, the company 192.com uses information from 

the electoral register alongside data with other sources to enable 27-page 
‘background reports’ to be purchased on UK citizens.    We therefore 
recommend that the open/edited electoral register should be abolished.  New 

direct enrolments should not be added to it without the prior permission of 
electors in the event that it is not abolished. 

 
17. We also recommend that anonymous registration should be extended to at 

least five years and the procedures to register anonymously should be 

relaxed to prevent vulnerable adults being at risk of harm.   
 

1 May 2020 
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Joseph Rowntree Reform Trust (JRRT) – Written evidence 
(ERA0018) 
 

 

1. About the Joseph Rowntree Reform Trust Ltd  
 

The Joseph Rowntree Reform Trust Ltd (JRRT) is one of three grant making trusts, 
independent of each other, set up in 1904 by Quaker businessman Joseph 
Rowntree.  JRRT was set up as limited company, not a charity, able to fund political 

causes. The Trust has funded a wide range of campaigns in the UK to promote 
democratic reform, civil liberties and social justice.  Joseph Rowntree’s interest in 

‘maintaining the purity of elections’ has today translated into the Trust’s support for 
far-reaching democratic reform. Our contributions include the 2006 Power Inquiry79,  
to investigate why there has been a decline in participation in formal politics and to 

make proposals to reverse this trend, and more recently, the establishment of the 
UK Democracy Fund80  which aims to enable everyone to vote, supporting reforms 

to ensure a simple, seamless and accessible voting system fit for the 21st Century 
and increasing participation of everyone in our elections by raising the turnout of 
low propensity voters. 

 

2. This submission 
 

Our working assumption is that the Committee will have received evidence from a 
number of academics, electoral practitioners and NGOs on the introduction and 
management of the transition to individual electoral registration.  We are providing 

a submission from the perspective of a grant-making Trust that is working both for 
system reform and to strengthen non legislative measures to encourage 

registration among groups that may be harder to reach.  
 

3. Qu 1 Introduction of individual electoral registration  

 

JRRT is deeply concerned about the scale of citizen non-participation in elections. 
Recent figures, described by the Chair of the Electoral Commission as “shocking”, 

show that 17% of eligible voters in Great Britain are not correctly registered at their 
current address, representing between 8.3 and 9.4 million81 people. Meanwhile 

11% of the register entries are inaccurate, affecting up to 5.6 million people.  

As under-registration is not equally distributed across the population, this fuels 
political inequality. At the General Election in 2017, despite record-breaking rises in 

registration and turnout, six in ten under 25s did not vote.82 People with Black, 

 
79 Power to the People: the report of Power, an Independent Inquiry into Britain’s Democracy, House 
of Commons Library, 14 March 2006 
https://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN03948 
80 https://www.jrrt.org.uk/what-we-do/the-uk-democracy-fund/ 
81 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/major-study-electoral-registers-great-britain-shows-
changes-are-needed-help-millions-people-ensure 
82 The Electoral Commission, UK Parliamentary General Election, June 2017, Electoral Commission, 
October 2017 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/234976/UKPGE-
2017-electoral-data-report.pdf; British Election Study Face-to-face post-election 2017 survey, as 

 

https://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/SN03948
https://www.jrrt.org.uk/what-we-do/the-uk-democracy-fund/
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/major-study-electoral-registers-great-britain-shows-changes-are-needed-help-millions-people-ensure
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/major-study-electoral-registers-great-britain-shows-changes-are-needed-help-millions-people-ensure
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/234976/UKPGE-2017-electoral-data-report.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/234976/UKPGE-2017-electoral-data-report.pdf
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Asian and Minority Ethic (BAME) backgrounds are significantly less likely to be 

registered, less likely to vote, and less likely to engage in political activities such as 
contacting an MP than the general population83 - and are significantly under-

represented as political candidates or politicians.84 People in the DE band are least 
likely to vote when social grades are compared;85 almost two-thirds of those 
surveyed felt that democracy addresses their interests ‘badly’.86  

Under-representation in elections has consequences. 

Political engagement, as the House of Commons Library notes87 is assumed to help 

make governments responsive to the needs of citizens. Elected representatives are 
sensitive to who is most likely to vote in elections and respond to voting pressures 
by targeting policies to benefit groups more likely to participate. In recent years low 

levels of trust in government and in politicians88 have been recorded. The most 
recent Hansard Society Audit of political engagement findings89 shows opinions of 

the system of governing at their lowest point in the 15-year Audit series: 63% think 
Britain’s system of government is rigged to advantage the rich and powerful and 
nearly half, 47%, feel they have no influence at all over national decision-making.  

As inequality becomes a more pressing issue in the UK, there is growing interest in 
how political inequality interacts with differences in wealth, health, income, living 

standards and family environments to deepen economic and social divides. The 
Nuffield-funded review hosted by the Institute for Fiscal Studies90 and chaired by 

Sir Angus Deaton has warned of the damage that political inequality does to the 
health of society, undermining trust in the system and ‘making a mockery of 
democracy’.   

Damage to the social contract of intergenerational inequality may be a further 
consequence, as Resolution Foundation91 has warned. The UK has particularly stark 

 
highlighted in Noel Dempsey & Neil Johnston, Political disengagement in the UK: who is disengaged?, 
House of Commons Library Briefing Paper, 14 September 2018. 
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf  
 
83 Noel Dempsey & Neil Johnston, Political disengagement in the UK: who is disengaged?, House of 
Commons Library Briefing Paper, 14 September 2018. 
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf  
84 Joe Mitchell, Who’s Missing and Why? Democracy Club, 2018 
https://democracyclub.org.uk/reports/whos_missing/ 
85 Noel Dempsey & Neil Johnston, Political disengagement in the UK: who is disengaged?, House of 
Commons Library Briefing Paper, 14 September 2018. 

http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf 
86 Matthew Lawrence, Political inequality, Institute for Public Policy Research (IPPR), April 2015 

https://www.ippr.org/files/publications/pdf/political-inequality_Apr2015.pdf  
87 Noel Dempsey & Neil Johnston, Political disengagement in the UK: who is disengaged?, House of 
Commons Library Briefing Paper, 14 September 2018. 
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf  
 
88 2019 Edelman Trust Barometer https://www.edelman.com/sites/g/files/aatuss191/files/2019-

02/2019_Edelman_Trust_Barometer_Executive_Summary.pdf 
89 Audit of Political Engagement 16, the 2019 Report, Hansard Society 2019 

https://www.hansardsociety.org.uk/publications/reports/audit-of-political-engagement-16 

 
90 https://www.ifs.org.uk/inequality/ 
91 Votey McVoteface: Understanding the growing turnout gap between the generations, Laura 

Gardiner, Intergenerational Commission briefing, 23 September 2016 
https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/votey-mcvoteface-understanding-the-growing-
turnout-gap-between-the-generations/  and My Generation Baby: The Politics of Age in Brexit Britain, 

 

http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf
https://democracyclub.org.uk/reports/whos_missing/
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf
https://www.ippr.org/files/publications/pdf/political-inequality_Apr2015.pdf
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf
https://www.edelman.com/sites/g/files/aatuss191/files/2019-02/2019_Edelman_Trust_Barometer_Executive_Summary.pdf
https://www.edelman.com/sites/g/files/aatuss191/files/2019-02/2019_Edelman_Trust_Barometer_Executive_Summary.pdf
https://www.hansardsociety.org.uk/publications/reports/audit-of-political-engagement-16
https://www.ifs.org.uk/inequality/
https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/votey-mcvoteface-understanding-the-growing-turnout-gap-between-the-generations/
https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/votey-mcvoteface-understanding-the-growing-turnout-gap-between-the-generations/
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differences in voter turnout by age. Older age groups are much more likely to vote 

than younger people, and these age groups are growing as a proportion of the 
population. Bath University academics92 estimate that by 2020 over 55s will make 

up over half of the voting public, if both turnout and the proportion of those 
disenfranchised due to their nationality remain constant.  This brings into sharp 
relief the impact of low youth registration, and of IER on highly mobile groups such 

as students and renters, a high proportion of which are young. 

These are examples of how the negative and cumulative impact of long-term 

political inequality is growing. Addressing the profound political inequality in the UK 
must be a fundamental part of any electoral registration systems. The introduction 
of individual electoral registration has in our view failed to address the high levels 

of under registration in the UK which undermine the legitimacy and fairness of our 
elections.   

 
4.  Q3. Improving the electoral registration process and the 

completeness of registers 

 
The high number of citizens missing from the registers in the 2015 and 2017 

General Elections led to the JRRT decision to set up the UK Democracy Fund which 
aims to strengthen democracy by increasing voter participation. Operating on an 

independent and non-partisan basis, the Fund does not seek to influence the 
outcome of an election, accepts charitable and non-charitable funds and publishes a 
full list of grants and donors on the JRRT website. 

 
There is a broad political consensus that voting in elections is fundamental to 

participation in democracy (see for example the House of Lords93 on citizenship and 
civil engagement and the Cabinet Office94 in Every Vote Matters), yet effective 
action to improve the completeness of registers has not been forthcoming. Trends 

in political disengagement95 suggest a long-term failure to address the under-
representation of young people, people with Black, Asian and Minority Ethic (BAME) 

backgrounds, EU nationals, people with a long-standing condition or disability, 
lower socio-economic groups and people who are homeless. The variable impact of 
individual votes as a result of often tiny electoral margins96 means that under-

representation profoundly undermines the legitimacy of elections. 

 
Laura Gardiner and Torsten Bell, Resolution Foundations, 29 March 2019 
https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/comment/my-generation-baby-the-politics-of-age-in-brexit-
britain/  

92 The rise of the grey vote, Nick Pearce, Joe Chrisp,  University of Bath. 21 May 2019 
93 House of Lords Select Committee on Citizenship and Civil Engagement, The Ties that Bind: 

Citizenship and Civil Engagement in the 21st Century, 18 April 2018 
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201719/ldselect/ldcitizen/118/118.pdf 
94 Every Voice Matters: Building A Democracy That Works For Everyone, HM Government, 2017 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6
69130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF 
95 Elise Uberoi and Neil Johnston, House of Commons Library Number CBP-7501, 16 October 2019, 
‘Political disengagement in the UK: who is disengaged?’ 

https://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/CBP-7501 
96 In the 2017 General Election, 52 seats were won with less than 1,000 votes, and 11 were won with 
less than 100 votes. 

 

https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/comment/my-generation-baby-the-politics-of-age-in-brexit-britain/
https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/comment/my-generation-baby-the-politics-of-age-in-brexit-britain/
https://researchportal.bath.ac.uk/en/persons/nick-pearce
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201719/ldselect/ldcitizen/118/118.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/CBP-7501
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The practical process of registering and voting is central to whether many voters 

participate in elections. The General Election in June 2017 saw a record 46.8 million 
registered to vote, approximately 500,000 more than in 201597. The detailed 

election data98 show both the improvements brought by a modernised registration 
system - particularly in enabling last minute voting - and the pressure on the 
system:  

 
- across Great Britain, more than 2.9 million applications to register were 

received between calling the election and the application deadline 22 May99 
- young people aged under 25 submitted 1 million applications. 96% used the 

online service. 

- a record of over 622,000 applied on the registration deadline day100.   
- more than a third (36.9%) were recorded as duplicates 

- an estimated 226,565 individuals applied to register after the deadline. 
- approximately 10,500 individuals tried to vote on election day despite not 

being registered.  

A number of reforms to the registration and/or voting process could make a 
difference. The APPG on Democratic Participation101 has set out a road map for 
voter registration reform with numerous recommendations. The Government’s 

Democratic Engagement Plan102 focusses in detail on barriers to registration for a 
range of groups, albeit providing little evidence as to what the barriers to 

registration are.  
 
Many measures have been proposed that could ease the registration process, 

including registering citizens whenever they are in contact with government, for 
example when an NI number or driving licence is issued; allowing registration on 

polling day. Other changes to registration with public backing include being able to 
check online if a person is registered or not, and automatic updates when moving 
house. 

 
A move to one of the various forms of automatic registration could have a 

significant impact, with international experience (including Canada, Australia, US 
states, Sweden, France) providing opportunities to learn from different approaches. 
The perception that automatic registration could significantly boost participation in 

democracy has led to cross party support in the UK including support by the 
Political and Constitutional Reform Committee103 in its 2015 report on voter 

engagement, and the All Party Parliamentary Group on Democratic Participation. 

 
97 Electoral registration at the June 2017 UK general election, Electoral Commission, July 2017 
98https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/234976/UKPGE-2017-
electoral-data-report.pdf 
99 Electoral registration at the June 2017 UK general election, Electoral Commission, July 2017 
100Every Voice Matters: Building A Democracy That Works For Everyone, HM Government, 2017 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6
69130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF 
101 Getting the ‘missing millions’ on to the electoral register The APPG on Democratic Participation, 
April 2016 
102 Every Voice Matters: Building A Democracy That Works For Everyone, HM Government, 2017 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6
69130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF 
103 Political and Constitutional Reform Committee, 14 November 2014, ‘Voter engagement in the UK’, 
https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/political-and-
constitutional-reform-committee/news/voter-engagement-in-the-uk-report/ 

 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/234976/UKPGE-2017-electoral-data-report.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0004/234976/UKPGE-2017-electoral-data-report.pdf
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/political-and-constitutional-reform-committee/news/voter-engagement-in-the-uk-report/
https://www.parliament.uk/business/committees/committees-a-z/commons-select/political-and-constitutional-reform-committee/news/voter-engagement-in-the-uk-report/
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The Electoral Commission called for automatic or direct voter registration processes 

in 2016.  Their public attitudes research in 2017104 and 2018105 found that when 
asked what would increase their satisfaction with the registration system, between 

two-thirds and a half of electors supported the idea of people being automatically 
added to the electoral register when they receive their National Insurance number.  
 

However, there are important reservations about the potential impact of automatic 
registration on privacy, data protection and security which, if not addressed, could 

pose trade-offs between rights and democratic participation for policy makers. JRRT 
has commissioned research from academics at the University of East Anglia, to be 
published early in 2020, which will assess the potential trade-offs and choices 

available to policy makers, identify safeguards that could address concerns and 
examine how the UK could introduce automated or fully automatic registration, 

providing a robust basis for an informed policy debate.  
 
We would urge the committee to support the need for further system 

reform. 

5. Q.4. Non-legislative measures to encourage registration  

A comprehensive strategy combining legislative and non-legislative measures is 
required to turn around the significant levels of under-registration outlined above. 

One of the major obstacles to encouraging registration is the limited evidence on 
the barriers faced by groups that are less likely to be registered. It is clear that 

different groups face different barriers. What is known is well set out by 
organisations such as Democracy Club106 in their 2018 report ‘Who’s missing, and 
why?’, the Cabinet Office107 in their strategy Every Voice Matters, as well as in the 

House of Common’s Library’s reports into political disengagement108. However, 
there are still large gaps in understanding the experiences of groups who are 

under-represented.  Our experience in this field to date has identified a number of 
overarching obstacles to higher registration that it is important to address.  These 

are set out below. 

5.1 Election funding for registration and turnout drives 

Civil society groups and NGOs have been credited with some success in registering 
and engaging voters109 partially offsetting the impact of the introduction of 
individual voter registration. This activity can be particularly effective where it is 

 
104 Electoral Commission, October 2017, ‘Voting in 2017’, 
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/Voting-in-2017-Final.pdf 
105 Electoral Commission, June 2018, ‘Local Government Elections May 2018: Post poll research’, 
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/May-2018-public-opinion-post-
poll-report.pdf 
106 Joe Mitchell December 2018, Who’s Missing and Why? Democracy Club 2018 
https://democracyclub.org.uk/reports/whos_missing/ 
107 Every Voice Matters: Building A Democracy That Works For Everyone, HM Government, 2017 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6
69130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF 
108 Noel Dempsey & Neil Johnston, Political disengagement in the UK: who is disengaged?, House of 
Commons Library Briefing Paper, 14 September 2018. 

http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf 
109 Are UK elections conducted with integrity, with sufficient turnout?  Toby S James, 15 August 2018 
Democratic Audit 

 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/Voting-in-2017-Final.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/May-2018-public-opinion-post-poll-report.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/May-2018-public-opinion-post-poll-report.pdf
https://democracyclub.org.uk/reports/whos_missing/
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
http://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/CBP-7501/CBP-7501.pdf
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tailored to specific low propensity voter groups - and where it is supported by 

legislation or guidance. The Higher Education and Research Act 2017, for example, 
legislated to ensure student electoral registration is a core condition of the new 

higher education framework, backed by Office for Students guidance requiring 
compliance with EROs requests for data and obliging higher education providers to 
promote electoral registration among their student populations. 

 
The Government’s Democratic Engagement Plan110 launched in December 2017 sets 

out a wide-ranging agenda for voter registration including case studies of 
approaches targeted at specific groups. One year on progress111 is mapped with 
case studies from Scope to Mencap, Women’s Aid to RNIB set out, alongside the 

role of National Democracy Week, the Democracy Awards and Democracy 
Ambassadors. Minister Chloe Smith MP acknowledges the contribution of civil 

society in her foreword and outlines progress against ten actions in the report card. 
 
We welcome the report’s recognition that “Government’s role is to create an 

environment for our democracy to thrive with responsibility for legislation, funding 
and promoting good practice” as well as the collaborative approach and the many 

excellent initiatives described.  The plan is however inadequately resourced and 
there is very little sign that funding on the scale required with be forthcoming.   

 
The APPG on Democratic Participation’s latest report Missing Millions Still Missing112 
highlights how elections are increasingly underfunded, citing evidence113 to suggest 

that local authorities lack resources since they are increasingly over-budget (during 
2015-16, electoral services were running 129 per cent over budget on average). 

The areas that have seen more cuts to funding on elections are less likely to 
undertake a public engagement strategy and to undertake school outreach 
activities. This suggests that democratic engagement activities are less likely to be 

pursued when electoral services are underfunded and under resourced. In an 
evaluation of the EU referendum114, researchers found that 43 per cent of electoral 

administrators disagreed that they had sufficient funding available. 
In the UK most election donations are channelled to and through political parties 
and used to target voters who are both likely to turn out and to vote for that party. 

Non-partisan activity to mobilise low propensity voters is significantly under 
resourced by government, parties, individual and institutional donors alike. As a 

result, non-governmental campaigns can come and go, struggling to sustain 
themselves between election cycles. 
 

Very few grant-making Trusts fund voter registration activity. JRRT is actively 
engaged in talking to, and approached by many of, the most active civil society 

 
110 Every Voice Matters: Building A Democracy That Works For Everyone, HM Government, 2017 
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6
69130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF 
111 Democratic Engagement: Respecting, Protecting and Promoting Our Democracy, HM Government, 
January 2019  https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/democratic-engagement-respecting-
protecting-and-promoting-our-democracy 
112 Missing Millions Still Missing: A vision for electoral modernisation in the UK, Bite the Ballot, Toby S 
James, Alistair Clark, The University of East Anglia, 2019 
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2019/08/missing-millions-still-missing-pages.pdf 
113 Toby S. James and Tyrone Jervier. 2017. The Cost of Elections: Funding Electoral Services in 

England and Wales. ClearView Research: London 
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/funding-elections-single-pages.pdf 
114 Alistair Clark and Toby S. James 2016, ‘An Evaluation of Electoral Administration at the EU 
Referendum’. London: Electoral Commission. 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/669130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/democratic-engagement-respecting-protecting-and-promoting-our-democracy
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/democratic-engagement-respecting-protecting-and-promoting-our-democracy
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2019/08/missing-millions-still-missing-pages.pdf
https://tobysjamesdotcom.files.wordpress.com/2013/11/funding-elections-single-pages.pdf
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groups in this space. We hear repeatedly that the importance of this work is not 

matched by the resources and funding required, either from government or from 
the Trust and Foundation sector. Funding for registration drives or related activity is 

extremely hard to secure.  
 
The UK Democracy Fund was set up in response to the UK funding gap.  It is of a 

size that will be able to fund a selection of demonstration projects that generate 
learning and help to mobilise funding from other sources but significant impact on 

the voter participation levels will require all sectors to mobilise resources.  
 

We would urge the committee to examine levels of government funding 

provided for non-partisan voter registration and participation activity since 
IER was introduced and to press for an increase in funding commensurate 
with the vital importance of this work for democracy. 

 

5.2  A political and regulatory environment that encourages democratic 
participation 

 
The demographic groups least likely to be registered are similar to those many 
Trusts and Foundations work with. JRRT is active in the sector promoting the case 

for funding participation in democracy. There is interest, not least as it builds on 
the growing body of work on voice and agency for people with lived experience.   

 
There is also however considerable caution, stemming from a generalised concern 
that voter participation campaigns may be perceived to be ‘political’, exacerbated in 

recent years by how the Lobbying Act and charity law are interpreted. Charities 
working with demographic groups with low registration levels are often risk averse 

for the same reasons. 
 

In this context we welcome the recent Electoral Commission publication of new 
guidance, promoted by a blog115 by NCVO on its website. Both attempted to allay 
concerns about campaigning during an election. The revised guidance specifically 

states that a campaign that can be reasonably regarded as having one of these 
intentions set out below will not meet the purpose test and is therefore not 

Regulated Campaign Activity unless it can also be reasonably regarded as having 
the intention to influence voters to vote for or against a political party or category 
of candidates.  It then helpfully listed the following intentions: 

 
- encouraging people to register to vote 

- encouraging people to vote, but not for anyone in particular  

Experience of previous attempts to clarify what is compliant with the Lobbying Act 

suggest that the clearer guidance will not automatically translate into changed 

 
115 Electoral Commission guidance, non party campaigners,  
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/full-guidance/non-party-campaigners-where-start and New 

Electoral Commission guidance for charities: the Lobbying Act shouldn’t stop you from campaigning, 
NCVO, 23 September 2019, Electoral Commission website 

https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2019/09/23/new-electoral-commission-guidance-for-
charities-the-lobbying-act-shouldnt-stop-you-from-campaigning/ 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/full-guidance/non-party-campaigners-where-start
https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2019/09/23/new-electoral-commission-guidance-for-charities-the-lobbying-act-shouldnt-stop-you-from-campaigning/
https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2019/09/23/new-electoral-commission-guidance-for-charities-the-lobbying-act-shouldnt-stop-you-from-campaigning/
https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2019/09/23/new-electoral-commission-guidance-for-charities-the-lobbying-act-shouldnt-stop-you-from-campaigning/
https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2019/09/23/new-electoral-commission-guidance-for-charities-the-lobbying-act-shouldnt-stop-you-from-campaigning/


Joseph Rowntree Reform Trust (JRRT) – Written evidence (ERA0018) 

152 
 

practice. Reinforcement of this message by government, regulators (including the 

Charity Commission) and by this Committee would help build confidence.  

We urge the Committee to champion the value of civil society, including 
charitable organisations, strengthening democracy by supporting citizens 

to vote. 
 

5.3 Understanding ‘What Works’ to encourage registration 

The limited UK evidence base on what non-partisan activities are effective in driving 
registration is a further barrier.  

There are multiple US studies but their findings are not necessarily transferable to 
the UK context.  A meta-analysis116 as part of a Stanford series summarised the 

findings of approximately 200 experimental studies. The main takeaways were that 
while it is quite challenging to increase participation, commonly used interventions 

do produce effects in the low single digits. For example, contact with a canvasser at 
the home or by phone increased turnout while measures to make registration 
possible on polling day also had a positive impact. 

The UK Democracy Fund will support necessary research as well as conducting 
evaluations of the work it funds as we seek to build an evidence base about what 
works. We aim to contribute to an ecosystem of donors, activists and others keen 

to engage everyone in democracy. 
 

We are working to build the case for establishment of a What Works Centre to 
collect and share evidence on what works in voter participation initiatives.  The 
‘What Works Centres’ aim to improve the way government and other organisations 

create, share and use high quality evidence for decision making.  They generate 
evidence on what works in defined policy area, translate evidence for specific user 

groups in a user-friendly format, and encourage the adoption and intelligent use of 
evidence.  Research conducted by a centre is independent, methodologically 
rigorous, practical, accessible, capacity building and transparent, and the centre is 

required to share learning across the network and engage with the Cabinet Office’s 
team.  

 
Such a resource would enable civil society organisations with access into low 
propensity voting groups to plan their activity to be more effective.  Funders will 

also be encouraged to provide support, as this will build their confidence that their 
funding will have impact. 

 
We hope the Committee will support further steps towards establishment 
of a What Works Centre on voter participation. 

Annual canvass 

6. Q.8. Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass 

The Government’s proposals for reforming the annual canvass should be viewed in 
the context in which electoral administrators operate. As set out above, elections 

are increasingly underfunded, and electoral administrators are expected to do more 
with less. Given that context, the Government’s proposals may be a practical way 
to reform the canvass, enabling electoral registration officers to better target their 

 
116 Getting the vote out is tougher than you think, Alan Berber, Gregory A Huber, 7/3/17 Stanford 
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limited resources. The reforms allow local authorities flexibility in ensuring they can 

use the annual canvass to maximise registration under IER. Yet to do so requires 
sufficient capacity and resource in local authorities to manage the data matching 

process, raising questions about the funding available. Underfunding of elections 
should also not mean that we lose sight of the importance of the overall canvass.  

The reforms give electoral registration officers opportunities to use available data 

more effectively. In building capacity in the electoral system to do so, this could 
move the country towards a more automated registration system. This could bring 
significant benefits in terms of tackling under-representation, as set out elsewhere 

in these submissions, as well as risks relating to privacy and security. 

7. Q.9. Impact of online registration 

Whilst online registration is easier and more convenient for many, for certain 
groups who are already under-represented on the electoral roll it may compound 

existing barriers to registration. ONS statistics117 show that older people, disabled 
adults and economically inactive adults are over-represented as non-users of the 
internet and that this has impacts on their ability to access services online, 

including online registration. A recent University of Oxford study suggests that fears 
over privacy are entrenching the digital divide118. Some civil society organisations 

working with low income and BAME groups have told us that concerns about 
privacy and data sharing are cited by those they work with as reasons for not 

registering to vote. 

For civil society organisations that assist in increasing registration amongst under-
represented groups, online registration provides opportunities and challenges. It 
can be more accessible, especially for younger generations, and allows digital and 

social media campaigns to have greater reach. However, without mechanisms to 
track the source of online sign ups, it is difficult for civil society organisation to 

evaluate which of these activities are most effective in increasing registration. 
These mechanisms have only been made available to civil society organisations on 
very limited occasions. 

Electoral administration 

8. Q.10. Are elections currently well managed and regulated overall? 

Electoral Commission’s Winter Tracker 2019119 indicates a generally high level of 
confidence in how elections are run, although this is decreasing and is lower 
amongst younger voters.  

However, thousands of European citizens were unable to vote in May this year120, 
despite believing themselves to be correctly registered – and in many cases told by 
electoral administrators that they were correctly registered. We await the Electoral 

Commission’s inquiry into the management of that election, given it has been 
argued both that significant errors were made and that long-term trends were not 

 
117 Office for National Statistics, 4 March 2019, ‘Exploring the UK’s digital divide’. 
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/householdcharacteristics/homeinternetandso
cialmediausage/articles/exploringtheuksdigitaldivide/2019-03-04 (accessed 21 October 2019) 
118 https://metro.co.uk/2019/09/09/fears-privacy-widening-digital-divide-experts-suggest-10710383/ 
119 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-

research/our-research/public-attitudes 
120 BBC news, 23 May 2019 ‘European elections 2019: EU citizens turned away from UK polls’. 
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-48384000 

 

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/householdcharacteristics/homeinternetandsocialmediausage/articles/exploringtheuksdigitaldivide/2019-03-04
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/householdcharacteristics/homeinternetandsocialmediausage/articles/exploringtheuksdigitaldivide/2019-03-04
https://metro.co.uk/2019/09/09/fears-privacy-widening-digital-divide-experts-suggest-10710383/
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/public-attitudes
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/public-attitudes
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-48384000
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addressed121. Problems included the requirement for EU citizens to fill in additional 

paperwork (the UC1 form) and delays processing that form.  

The experiences of those turned away from the ballot box were widely reported122, 
and there is a risk that this has a negative impact on an already under-represented 

group. European Union citizens have very low rates of registration (54% in 
2018).123 Campaign groups such as the3million, who launched #DeniedMyVote 

campaign124, are concerned about the longer term impacts of this on participation. 
Civil society organisations working with Eastern European and particular Roma 
communities in London have described extremely low levels of registration, much 

beyond the overall statistics and cite mistrust of the system as a major factor in 
this lack of participation. 

Electoral fraud 

9.  Q.5. & Q.13. Government’s proposals to require people to bring 

personal identification when casting a vote 

JRRT has a long-standing interest in electoral integrity since our founder Joseph 
Rowntree expressed the wish in 1904 that the Trust “do their best to maintain the 

purity of Elections in York” 
 
One of the stated aims of IER was to make the new registers more accurate and to 

verify that everyone on the register is who they say they are, in order to preserve 
trust in the legitimacy of elections.   

 
The Government’s proposals to require people to bring personal identification when 
casting a vote have been examined in a small number of pilots in 2018 and 2019.  

The Electoral Commission evaluation125 of the 2019 Voter ID pilot scheme finds that 
it appears to have had a positive impact on people’s perception of the security of 

the polling station process and that a large majority of people already have access 
to the forms of ID used in these pilots.  
 

However, the evaluation also noted that some groups of people can find it harder 
than others to show ID.  This was particularly the case for photo ID and included 

people with accessibility challenges as well as other less frequent voters. For 
instance, there were correlations, strong in Derby, weak in Pendle, between the 
proportion of each ward’s population from an Asian background and the number of 

people not issued with a ballot paper. Independent observers from JRRT grantee 
Democracy Volunteers raised similar concerns. The proportion who couldn’t show 

ID and who did not return to vote ranged from 0.03% to 0.7%; there is no data on 

 
121 http://www.democraticaudit.com/2019/05/30/deniedmyvote-why-many-eu-citizens-were-unable-
to-vote-in-the-european-parliament-elections/ 
122 See coverage, for example: https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2019/05/23/2m-eu-citizens-ex-

pats-overseas-could-have-denied-vote-euro/, https://www.ft.com/content/6c9e679e-7d7c-11e9-
81d2-f785092ab560, https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/may/25/eu-citizens-denied-vote-in-
european-elections-to-sue-uk-government, https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/deniedmyvote-
eu-citizens_uk_5d204369e4b01b834736d1e5 
123 Electoral Commission, ‘Explore the data: Who is and isn’t registered to vote?’ 
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-is-registered (accessed 21 October 2019) 
and https://researchbriefings.parliament.uk/ResearchBriefing/Summary/CBP-7501 
124 https://www.the3million.org.uk/deniedmyvote 
125 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-
research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes 

 

https://twitter.com/search?q=%23DeniedMyVote&src=tyah
http://www.democraticaudit.com/2019/05/30/deniedmyvote-why-many-eu-citizens-were-unable-to-vote-in-the-european-parliament-elections/
http://www.democraticaudit.com/2019/05/30/deniedmyvote-why-many-eu-citizens-were-unable-to-vote-in-the-european-parliament-elections/
https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2019/05/23/2m-eu-citizens-ex-pats-overseas-could-have-denied-vote-euro/
https://www.telegraph.co.uk/politics/2019/05/23/2m-eu-citizens-ex-pats-overseas-could-have-denied-vote-euro/
https://www.ft.com/content/6c9e679e-7d7c-11e9-81d2-f785092ab560
https://www.ft.com/content/6c9e679e-7d7c-11e9-81d2-f785092ab560
https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/may/25/eu-citizens-denied-vote-in-european-elections-to-sue-uk-government
https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/may/25/eu-citizens-denied-vote-in-european-elections-to-sue-uk-government
https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/deniedmyvote-eu-citizens_uk_5d204369e4b01b834736d1e5
https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/deniedmyvote-eu-citizens_uk_5d204369e4b01b834736d1e5
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-is-registered
https://www.the3million.org.uk/deniedmyvote
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
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those who did not try to vote due to lack of ID.  Charities representing people with 

learning disabilities, the BAME, LGBT+, gypsy and traveller communities and people 
without a fixed address have raised concerns that some of the people they 

represent are already less likely to register and vote and also less likely to have ID.   
 
A 2018 survey of poll workers during English local elections126 asked staff who ran 

the polls about their first-hand experience of problems that take place: the greatest 
problem faced by over half of polling stations was people asking to vote but not 

having their name on the electoral register. Suspected cases of electoral fraud 
came bottom at 1%.  Electoral Commission figures show that there were just eight 
allegations of personation fraud127 - the type voter ID is meant to prevent - in the 

UK last year, a minute proportion of the millions of votes cast. The Electoral Reform 
Society has raised concerns that the measures could suppress voter rights and that 

election decisions and practices could be open to legal challenge128.  

While the evidence is mixed the Electoral Commission recommend that before 
introducing a requirement for elections in Great Britain, Government and 

Parliament should consider carefully the available evidence about the impact and 
proportionality of different approaches on the accessibility and security of polling 
station voting.   

With levels of personation so low, and millions of citizens neither registered nor 

voting, it is difficult to fathom why this measure would be prioritised for legislative 
time.  The current health of UK democracy would suggest more urgent contenders 

for policy and legislative attention and resources. 
 
We would urge the Committee at a minimum to support calls for further 

pilots in more representative areas to ensure the potential impact of these 
measures is properly assessed, and to recommend to Government that 

tackling under registration, rather than Voter ID, should be its priority for 
legislative time and resources. 

 
10. Summary  
 

Ensuring everyone can participate is a fundamental challenge facing the UK’s 
democracy. The cumulative and negative impact of long-term political inequality is 

growing. Fair and equal access to the franchise is a vital part of a healthy 
democracy, and legitimacy and trust in democracy is undermined when millions of 
citizens are not registered.  

 
The practical process of registering and voting plays an important and often 

decisive role in whether millions of voters participate in elections. There is an 
urgent need for government to move beyond IER to far reaching system reform 
including serious assessment of the potential of different forms of facilitated or 

 
126  Toby James, Alistair Clark, Voter ID: our first results suggest local election pilot was unnecessary 

and ineffective, August 1, 2018 

https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-
and-ineffective-100859 
127 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-
research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data 
128 https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-releases/voter-
id-risks-electoral-gridlock-over-potential-surge-in-legal-challenges-to-results/ and 

https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/voter-id-checks-threaten-to-suppress-voter-rights-on-industrial-
scale/ 

https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859
https://theconversation.com/voter-id-our-first-results-suggest-local-election-pilot-was-unnecessary-and-ineffective-100859
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-releases/voter-id-risks-electoral-gridlock-over-potential-surge-in-legal-challenges-to-results/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-releases/voter-id-risks-electoral-gridlock-over-potential-surge-in-legal-challenges-to-results/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/voter-id-checks-threaten-to-suppress-voter-rights-on-industrial-scale/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/voter-id-checks-threaten-to-suppress-voter-rights-on-industrial-scale/
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automatic voter registration. System reform should be backed by initiatives and 

campaigns that are effective in registering and turning out low propensity voters. 
Government will need to play a direct role providing funding and supporting efforts 

to evaluate what works most effectively. 
 
 

21 October 2019 
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The Labour Party – Written evidence (ERA0006) 

 

i. The Labour Party welcomes this review of the Electoral Registration and 

Administration Act 2013. The shift from household registration to 
Individual Electoral Registration (IER) was one the biggest change to 

electoral matters since the introduction of the universal franchise. It is 
important to consider how the Act is working or what could be improved. 
This submission is made by Cat Smith MP, the Shadow Minister for Voter 

Engagement on behalf of the Labour Party. 
 

Individual electoral registration 
 
• Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a positive 

development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does it compare with 
the previous household registration system? 

 
• How well was the transition to individual electoral registration managed? How 

might it have been done differently?  

 
• What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration process, and 

to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in particular? Has there 
been sufficient Government focus on completeness of registers? 
 

• What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 

obstacles in this respect? Groups that may be harder to reach may include: 
students, BAME groups, attainers, frequent home movers, British citizens living 

abroad, people with long term health conditions, disabled people, and 
Commonwealth and EU Nationals, among others.  
 

• What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What challenges has 

this created for electoral administration? 

 
 

ii. A system of IER was first set out in the Political Parties and Elections Act 
2009 by the last Labour Government and the introduction was to be 

phased. At the time there was an acceptance that household registration 
was neither fit for the modern world nor suitably robust to combat 
electoral fraud. This change was supported by the Electoral Commission, 

the Association of Electoral Administrators, the Electoral Reform Society 
and the main political parties.  

 

Rushed move to IER 
 

iii. Whilst we supported the ultimate objective of IER, we raised our concerns 
about the Government’s means of achieving it. The Political Parties and 
Elections Act 2009 proposed a phased five-year timetable for its 

introduction with safeguards to protect against a drop in registration 
levels. However, the Government sped up the timetable, removing some 



The Labour Party – Written evidence (ERA0006) 

158 
 

of these safeguards and eroding the civic duty on registering to vote by 

not applying the legal obligation to respond to an electoral registration 
officer’s request for information as exists for the household registration. 

 
iv. As a result, large numbers of people fell off the electoral roll. The 2015 

electoral statistics represent the first full registers following completion of 

the transition to IER introduced in England, Wales and Scotland in 2014. 
The total number of UK parliamentary electors in 2015 was 44,722,000, a 

fall of 600,000 (1.3 per cent) from 2014. In addition, there was a 
shocking 40 per cent drop in the number of attainers (16- and 17-year-
olds) registered to vote.129 

 
Unfair boundaries  

 
v. The Government took this as an opportunity to redraw constituency 

boundaries based on an electorate that is far lower than it should be, by 

using the December 2015 electoral register half way through the 
transition to Individual Electoral Registration. As a result, areas where 

people have lower rates of registration because they move on a regular 
basis, like those with a high concentration of private renters and younger 

people, are underrepresented.  
 
 

vi. The December 2015 start-point also ignores the increase in registrations 
following the EU referendum and 2017 General Election, which saw 2.1 

million names were added to the electoral roll.130 Labour believes the best 
starting point for a boundary review is to use the registration figures from 
June 2017, as this is the best way to take into account the names that 

were added to the register since December 2015. 
 

The wax and wane of registration 
 

vii. The Government argues the IER has been a successful because of the 

increase in the number of electors in recent years. However, the can be 
explained because of various factors. First, although the number of 

registrations has increased, this is to be expected as the population in the 
UK rises. Second, the UK saw major electoral contests in 2015-2017 with 
two general elections and a nationwide referendum which boosted 

registration rates.  
 

viii. For the 2017 General Election, Labour’s election campaign included a 
strand of work focused on increasing voter registration, particularly 
amongst young people and above all students. Civil society groups 

alongside the APPG on Democratic Participation also worked proactively to 

 
129 The total number of UK parliamentary electors in 2014 was 45,325,100. 
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/elections/electoralregistration/bulletins/elect
oralstatisticsforuk/2015-04-16 
130 The total number of UK parliamentary electors in June 2017 was 46,800,000. 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/elections-and-referendums/past-
elections-and-referendums/electoral-registration-at-the-uk-general-election-2017/2-the-size-of-the-
electoral-register     

 

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/elections/electoralregistration/bulletins/electoralstatisticsforuk/2015-04-16
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/elections/electoralregistration/bulletins/electoralstatisticsforuk/2015-04-16
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/elections-and-referendums/past-elections-and-referendums/electoral-registration-at-the-uk-general-election-2017/2-the-size-of-the-electoral-register
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/elections-and-referendums/past-elections-and-referendums/electoral-registration-at-the-uk-general-election-2017/2-the-size-of-the-electoral-register
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/find-information-by-subject/elections-and-referendums/past-elections-and-referendums/electoral-registration-at-the-uk-general-election-2017/2-the-size-of-the-electoral-register
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raise awareness of the electoral registration deadlines. In comparison, the 

Conservative Party did not once use their social media platforms to 
encourage people to register to vote in the week before the deadline, an 

analysis by the Press Association has found.131  
 

ix. However, this wax and wane of registration levels exemplifies the 

inherent flaw in our current system. Rather than ensuring consistent and 
universal registration, registration is built on registration drives in the run 

up to elections as people often only register to vote close to an electoral 
contest. It is therefore unsurprising that the total number of UK 
Parliamentary electors actually decreased by 372,000 (0.8 per cent) 

between December 2017 and December 2018, a period which saw no 
major national electoral contest.132 

 

 
An incomplete register  

 
x. Ultimately, individual electoral registration has not achieved what we were 

told it would. The Electoral Commission has estimated that 7 million 
people are still not on the registers at all, or not registered correctly.133 

This is significantly higher than under the previous system of household 
registration, with the Electoral Commission estimating that 3.5 million 
eligible electors across Wales and England were missing from the register 

in 2000.134  
 

xi. The Government’s own analysis found a “significant negative correlation” 
between low registration levels and areas with high concentration of 
young people, people from BAME backgrounds, and people from privately 

rented accommodation.135 Figures from the Electoral Commission show 
that 25 per cent of black people, 20 per cent of Asian people and 23 per 

cent of people with mixed ethnicity are not on the electoral roll.136 
Electoral registration levels amongst young people are also 
disproportionately lower than older age groups, with only 45 per cent of 

18 year-olds being registered to vote.137 
 

xii. On Election Day citizens are also regularly turned away from polling 
stations for not being on the register. The Electoral Commission data on 

 
131 https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/conservatives-voter-registration-social-media-
not-use-encourage-facebook-twitter-election-2017-a7756736.html 
132https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/elections/electoralregistration/bulletins/el
ectoralstatisticsforuk/2018  
133 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/238137/IFG-speech-Dec-

2017-.pdf  
134 Understanding electoral registration: the extent and nature of non-registration in Britain. Electoral 
Commission, September 2005. 
http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/templates/search/document.cfm/13545  
135 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/atlas-of-democratic-variation?utm_source=25f45ff5-
3bdd-4989-9951-f6f34871754d&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-
notifications&utm_content=immediate  
136 https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2018/10/24/1313/ 
137 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-registration-
research2/accuracy-and-completeness 

 

https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/conservatives-voter-registration-social-media-not-use-encourage-facebook-twitter-election-2017-a7756736.html
https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/conservatives-voter-registration-social-media-not-use-encourage-facebook-twitter-election-2017-a7756736.html
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/elections/electoralregistration/bulletins/electoralstatisticsforuk/2018
https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/elections/electoralregistration/bulletins/electoralstatisticsforuk/2018
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/238137/IFG-speech-Dec-2017-.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/238137/IFG-speech-Dec-2017-.pdf
http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/templates/search/document.cfm/13545
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/atlas-of-democratic-variation?utm_source=25f45ff5-3bdd-4989-9951-f6f34871754d&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications&utm_content=immediate
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/atlas-of-democratic-variation?utm_source=25f45ff5-3bdd-4989-9951-f6f34871754d&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications&utm_content=immediate
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/atlas-of-democratic-variation?utm_source=25f45ff5-3bdd-4989-9951-f6f34871754d&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications&utm_content=immediate
https://ukelectoralcommission.wordpress.com/2018/10/24/1313/
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-registration-research2/accuracy-and-completeness
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-registration-research2/accuracy-and-completeness
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the 2017 General Election show that across the UK 10,700 people were 

prevented from voting at a polling station because they tried to vote 
without being registered. This compares to 32.2 million valid votes 

cast.138  
 
European Parliamentary Elections 

 
xiii. The 2019 European Parliamentary Elections saw the problem of voters 

being denied the chance to vote because of administrative issues. On 
polling day the #DeniedMyVote hashtag was trending as EU citizens living 
in the UK were unable to vote because they had not completed a second 

piece of paperwork, transferring their voting rights from their home 
Member State to the UK.  

 
xiv. The Government is solely to blame for this chaos, having ignored the 

advice of the Electoral Commission to streamline the two-step registration 

process, like other European countries did after the previous set of 
European elections. Labour repeatedly warned the Government that EU 

nationals were not given enough time and notice to complete the 
necessary paperwork because of the short timeframe within which the 

election was called. We put forward reasonable requests that could have 
been adopted to mitigate the risks, such as ensuring that EU citizens were 
handed a copy of the form when they voted in local elections and 

extending the deadline by a week to ensure that the forms could be 
returned.139 However, the Government refused to listen and their 

response was to tell EU citizens to vote in their own country. Not only did 
that add to the anger and sense of exclusion that many felt, but it was 
asking people to register to vote in a country that they may not have 

lived in for decades and where voting registration may well have closed. 
 

Electoral services under austerity  
 

xv. The introduction of individual electoral registration has also added to cost-

pressures by making it more expensive to compile the register. Electoral 
administrators criticised the Government for massively underestimated 

the scale of the task at hand.140 
 

xvi. This also coincided with huge cuts to local authority budgets. In recent 

years, electoral services have generally been protected from significant 
expenditure cuts as a direct result of the introduction of Individual 

Electoral Registration (IER) and Cabinet Office provision of specific 
funding to cover the additional cost burdens of the new system. However, 

 
138 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-data/electoral-data-new  
139 On 24 April during Cabinet Office Oral Questions Cat Smith MP warned that fewer than 300 of 2 
million European citizens registered to vote in the UK had returned their declaration form. 

https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2019-04-24/debates/D1A68F81-35D0-4D36-B91C-
8FC555CCC3E6/TopicalQuestions?highlight=european%20citizens#contribution-DFB08CF2-E545-
4217-9335-1DEFA4A06108  
On 25 April during an Urgent Question on Electoral Registration for EU Citizens Jo Platts MP Shadow 

Minister for the Cabinet Office put forward Labour’s demands for the Government to prevent European 
citizens from being denied their right to vote. 
140 http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/214991/A-Clark-and-T-S-
James,-Electoral-Administration-at-the-EU-Referendum-September-2016.pdf  

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/our-research/electoral-data/electoral-data-new
https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2019-04-24/debates/D1A68F81-35D0-4D36-B91C-8FC555CCC3E6/TopicalQuestions?highlight=european%20citizens#contribution-DFB08CF2-E545-4217-9335-1DEFA4A06108
https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2019-04-24/debates/D1A68F81-35D0-4D36-B91C-8FC555CCC3E6/TopicalQuestions?highlight=european%20citizens#contribution-DFB08CF2-E545-4217-9335-1DEFA4A06108
https://hansard.parliament.uk/Commons/2019-04-24/debates/D1A68F81-35D0-4D36-B91C-8FC555CCC3E6/TopicalQuestions?highlight=european%20citizens#contribution-DFB08CF2-E545-4217-9335-1DEFA4A06108
http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/214991/A-Clark-and-T-S-James,-Electoral-Administration-at-the-EU-Referendum-September-2016.pdf
http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0008/214991/A-Clark-and-T-S-James,-Electoral-Administration-at-the-EU-Referendum-September-2016.pdf
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as IER has become business as usual and local authorities continue to 

face challenging and significant funding pressures, electoral services are 
now being asked to justify existing budgetary provision, introduce 

efficiencies and make savings. 
 

xvii. A report from the University of East Anglia and ClearView demonstrated 

that 43 per cent of Local Authorities have experienced a real terms 
funding cut to their budget for running elections from 2010-11 to 2015-

16. This research shows that local authorities who experienced more cuts 
to funding on elections are less likely to undertake a public engagement 
strategy, suggesting when electoral services are underfunded and under 

resourced democratic engagement activities are less likely to be 
pursued.141 

 
xviii. The Electoral Commission’s report on the 2017 General Election warned of 

“wider risks to the administration of well-run elections, which are 

becoming increasingly apparent”, adding: “ROs and electoral 
administrators face reduced resources and a growing number of skilled 

professionals are leaving local authority elections teams. They are also 
increasingly reliant on a relatively small pool of specialist software and 

print management suppliers. Problems in some places meant that some 
voters received an inadequate service, and significant issues in Plymouth 
and Newcastle-under-Lyme, illustrate that more action must be taken 

now to deal with the increasing challenges that ROs are facing in 
delivering well-run elections.” 142 

 
Duplicate registration 
 

xix. Online registration has also created significant challenges for electoral 
administration, particularly with regards to duplicate registration 

applications. Under the current system, people can submit an application 
to register even if they are already registered to vote. This is because 
there is no direct link between the online registration service and the 

electoral registers, held separately on local databases using different 
Electoral Management Software (EMS) systems. These systems cannot 

communicate directly with each other, which means it is impossible to 
automatically detect and prevent duplicate applications. 
 

xx. This has had a significant administrative impact on EROs workload, who 
have to carefully check each individual application ahead of electoral 

events. EROs estimated that of the applications received ahead of the 
2017 UK general election, the proportion of applications that were 
duplicates ranged from 30 per cent to as high as 70 per cent in some 

areas. At the 2016 EU referendum, 38 per cent of electoral registration 
applications made during the campaign were duplicates.143  

 

 
141 https://tobysjames.com/2019/08/14/missing-millions-still-missing-new-report/ 
142 Electoral Commission, The administration of the June 2017 UK general election, 5 December 2017, 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/our-work/publications 
143 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-

modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/electoral-registration-
need-reform 

https://tobysjames.com/2019/08/14/missing-millions-still-missing-new-report/
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/electoral-registration-need-reform
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/electoral-registration-need-reform
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/changing-electoral-law/a-modern-electoral-register/modernising-electoral-registration-feasibility-studies/electoral-registration-need-reform
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Other non-legislative solutions  

 
xxi. Within the current legal framework, there are range of solutions the 

Government could explore to increase voter registration.  
 

a) Roll out the Sheffield model - Attempts have already been made to 

integrate electoral registration into other services in the UK. For 
example, the University of Sheffield has signed up three quarters of 

students to the electoral register by integrating voter registration as 
part of their enrolment process. This has been adopted by universities 
across the UK as a model of best practice.  

 
b) Incorporate voter registration into school life - The Northern Ireland 

Schools Initiative programme is another successful initiative, which is 
run by the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland and could be replicated 
across the UK. EROs visit school pupils in Year 14 (aged 17) and 

promote voter registration and encourage pupils to register by 
completing electoral registration forms. 

 
c) Create online look-up tools - Hammersmith and Fulham London 

Borough Council have developed an online “look up” facility for 
electors to check whether they were already registered, instead of 
having to contact your local authority. This is an innovative tool for 

voters that can tackle the problem of duplicate registrations and 
improve the experience for voters. This could be adopted by other 

local authorities or the Government could create a centralised 
(national or UK-wide) lookup tools.  

 

d) Address funding challenges - The Government could also strengthen 
the short and long-term funding of electoral registration services, so 

that they are sufficiently resourced to provide high quality services to 
citizens.  

 

Benefits of automatic voter registration 
 

xxii. However, we believe a new system of automatic voter registration is the 
best long term solution to drastically increase voter registration and 
ensure every eligible voter can have their say in our democratic process.  

 
xxiii. Under a new system, EROs could be given access to reliable and trusted 

information from other public sources to maintain accurate and complete 
electoral registers. Public data sources could include the Driver and 
Vehicle Licensing Agency, HM Passport Office, HM Revenue and Customs, 

Department for Work and Pensions, Department for Education and the 
Education and Skills Funding Agency. Using this data, citizens could be 

added to the electoral roll without their consent and then given the option 
to opt out if they do not wish to be on the electoral roll. Electoral 
registration could also be integrated with other public service transactions 

for example, by allowing a person to apply to register to vote when 
making a driving licence or passport application. These scenarios have 

been explored in detail by the Electoral Commission as part of their 
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recently published feasibility studies, providing a roadmap for 

implementation.  
  

xxiv. There are many successful examples around the world of similar system 
implementing more data-driven and flexible electoral registration 
approaches, including more direct or automatic enrolment procedures. For 

example, in Canada the National Register of Electors is updated 
continually with information from various data sources, including Canada 

Revenue Agency, Immigration, Refugees and Citizenship Canada, and 
National Defence. As of June 2019, 93.5 per cent of all eligible electors 
were included in the Register.144 

 
xxv. In the past there have been cross party support for automatic voter 

registration. For example, in 2015 the Cross Party Political and 
Constitutional Reform Select Committee reaffirmed its previous view that 
voters should “be registered to vote automatically, using data already 

held by the Government.145 However, the Government is opposed to such 
measures, claiming that registering to vote is a personal responsibility. 

We believe it should be the responsibility of Government to do everything 
in its power to ensure that the electoral register is complete. 

 
Centralised registration  
 

xxvi. A system of automatic voter registration could also be supported by the 
introduction of a centralised electoral register either at a national or UK 

wide level. The Labour Government had attempted to create a locally 
compiled but centrally held electoral registration database in 2005, but 
the project was put on hold and funding was cancelled. The coalition 

Government then got rid of the legal provisions which would have allowed 
it to be restarted. 

 
xxvii. However, there is a strong case for revisiting this given the potential 

benefits. A centralised joined-up electoral register would help tackle 

electoral fraud by preventing people from voting in more than one polling 
station or constituency. It would also prevent duplicate regulation by 

facilitating an online lookup function and wider electoral reform, such as 
enabling early voting and giving voters the option of voting in any polling 
station, which is far more convenient and could help increase turnout. 

 
Electoral fraud  

 
 
• Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of tackling electoral 

fraud? How has the implementation of the Act addressed offences such as 
personation and duplicate voting, and do further steps need to be taken to tackle 

these?  
 
• How widespread are other voting fraud offences, such as postal vote fraud, in UK 

elections? What measures are needed to address these? 

 
144 https://www.elections.ca/content.aspx?section=vot&dir=reg/des&document=index&lang=e 
145 https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmselect/cmpolcon/938/93802.htm 

https://www.elections.ca/content.aspx?section=vot&dir=reg/des&document=index&lang=e
https://protect-eu.mimecast.com/s/SJq4CK13nC05XYMU41dAJ?domain=publications.parliament.uk
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• What is your view of the Government’s proposal for voters to require identification 
when they vote? 

IER and electoral fraud  

 
xxviii. A key rationale for IER and for speeding up the timetable for introduction 

was to help to tackle electoral fraud and improve confidence in the 
electoral register. Under the old system of household registration, the 
application for registration on a canvass form only required the name, 

address and nationality of each elector and a signed declaration by the 
person completing the form that those named are eligible to vote. The 

move to IER was viewed a solution to root out those who attempt to 
register fictitious identities, particularly in relation to financial fraud, and 
ensure the electoral register is accurate and complete.  

 
Voter ID  

 
xxix. The Government has also committed to tackle electoral fraud in polling 

stations, also known as “voter impersonation,” when someone pretends to 

be somebody else in order to cast one fake vote. Their proposed solution 
was to pilot identification requirements (Voter ID) at polling stations 

during local Government elections in 2018 and 2019, before attempting to 
roll this out nationwide at the next general election. 
 

xxx. In 2019 ten English local authorities (Braintree, Broxtowe, Craven, Derby, 
Mid-Sussex, North Kesteven, North West Leicestershire, Pendle, Watford 

and Woking) took part in the pilot schemes requiring voters to present 
personal identification when visiting the polling station. Three different 
types of identification requirements were tested: a photo ID model, a 

mixed model where voters presented either one piece of photo ID or two 
pieces of non-photo ID before casting their vote, and a poll card model. In 

2018 five English local authorities (Bromley, Gosport, Swindon, Watford 
and Woking) took part in similar pilot schemes.  

 

xxxi. Electoral fraud is a serious crime and it is vital that the police have the 
resources they need to deal with it. However, what is clear from the pilot 

schemes is that the Government’s proposals are disproportionate to the 
level of fraud taking place in this country - “a sledgehammer to crack a 
nut”.146 It’s like trying to tackle shoplifting by asking every shopper to go 

through body scanners, rigorous bag searches and airport-style security – 
a ludicrous and heavy handed approach that will do more damage than 

good. 
 

xxxii. So far, 1,100 people have been denied their right to vote because they 
did not have the necessary ID in the various pilot areas. For the 2019 
pilots, around 2,000 people were initially turned away from the polling 

station for not having ID, with around 750 of them not returning to vote. 
For the 2018 pilots, more than 1,000 voters were turned away for not 

 
146 https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/a-sledgehammer-to-
crack-a-nut-the-2018-voter-id-trials/ 

https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/a-sledgehammer-to-crack-a-nut-the-2018-voter-id-trials/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/publications/a-sledgehammer-to-crack-a-nut-the-2018-voter-id-trials/
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having the correct form of ID, with around 350 of the not returning to 

vote.  
 

xxxiii. These figures are extremely high when compared to allegations and 
verified cases of personation – what Voter ID is designed to tackle. 
According to the Electoral Commission, in 2017 there were 28 allegations 

of polling station personation out of more than 44 million votes. This 
reflects just 1 allegation for every 1.6 million votes cast. Of these 28 

allegations, one case resulted in a conviction.  In 2018, this figure fell to 
just seven allegations, all of which were resolved locally or required no 
further action from the police.147  

 
xxxiv. The Electoral Commission stated in its evaluation of the Voter ID pilots 

that some groups of people may find it harder than others to show ID, 
particularly photo ID. Possession of ID is not universal in the UK. 
Approximately 3.5 million electors (7.5 per cent of the electorate) do not 

have any photo ID and 11 million electors (24 per cent of the electorate) 
do not have a passport or driving license.148 That makes mandatory voter 

ID – with no free provision – a barrier to many people exercising their 
right to vote. However, the Government has made no suggestion it will 

introduce free provision of photographic identification to redress this. 
 

xxxv. The Equality and Human Rights Commission (EHRC) warned the 

Government that voter ID will have a disproportionate impact on voters 
with protected characteristics, particularly ethnic minority communities, 

older people, trans people, and people with disabilities.149 This significant 
intervention from the EHRC echoes similar concerns raised by a coalition 
of over 40 leading charities and academics last year who urged the 

Government to abandon the pilots. In a letter dated 1st March addressed 
to the Cabinet Office, the coalition stated that the voter ID pilots 

presented “a significant barrier to democratic engagement and risk 
compromising a basic human right for some of the most marginalised 
groups in society”.150 

 
xxxvi. The Windrush scandal also demonstrated very clearly that it can be much 

more difficult for some communities than others to provide the official 
documentation, which is now needed for legitimate voters to take part in 
our democratic process. It is the same ‘hostile environment’ all over 

again, shutting out our fellow citizens from public life and treating 
communities who have made Britain their home as second-class citizens. 

 
xxxvii. The Government’s core argument is that Voter ID increases public 

confidence in the security of our elections. Research from the Government 

 
147 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-
research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data/2018-electoral-fraud-data 
148 Electoral Commission, (2015), Delivering and costing a proof of identity scheme for polling station 
voters in Great Britain 
149 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/apr/21/identity-checks-election-disenfranchise-ethnic-
minorities  
150 https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-
releases/unprecedented-coalition-of-charities-and-civil-society-demand-rethink-on-dangerous-voter-
id-trials/  

 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data/2018-electoral-fraud-data
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/electoral-fraud-data/2018-electoral-fraud-data
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/apr/21/identity-checks-election-disenfranchise-ethnic-minorities
https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/apr/21/identity-checks-election-disenfranchise-ethnic-minorities
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-releases/unprecedented-coalition-of-charities-and-civil-society-demand-rethink-on-dangerous-voter-id-trials/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-releases/unprecedented-coalition-of-charities-and-civil-society-demand-rethink-on-dangerous-voter-id-trials/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/media-centre/press-releases/unprecedented-coalition-of-charities-and-civil-society-demand-rethink-on-dangerous-voter-id-trials/
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and the Electoral Commissions’ evaluations of the 2018 and 2019 pilot 

schemes would suggest this to be accurate.151 For example, the Cabinet 
Office report found that the perception of the polling station being safe 

from fraud and abuse increased by around 2–5 percentage points across 
the pilot areas.  

 

xxxviii. Increasing public confidence in our democratic processes is obviously 
important, particularly in times of growing political uncertainty and the 

growing lack of faith in our democratic process. However, as the Cabinet 
Office report shows, there are already high levels of confidence in 
safeguards at polling stations – with between 85 per cent and 87 per cent 

of people saying that voting at polling stations is safe from fraud and 
abuse before taking part in the pilots. 

 
xxxix. Research by the Electoral Reform Society also shows voter ID is the least 

of voters’ worries, with only 4 per cent choosing additional identity checks 

at polling stations as the most important aspect for the conduct of 
elections. The top issues for voters were ensuring that elections are free 

from the influence of large financial donations (17 per cent), an accurate 
voting register (16 per cent) and balanced media coverage (13 per cent). 

 
xl. While the Cabinet Office described both sets of pilot schemes as a 

‘success‘, the Electoral Commission’s judgment was more cautious, 

saying: ’Important questions however remain about how an ID 
requirement would work in practice, particularly at a national poll with 

higher levels of turnout.’152 
 

xli. For example, implementing voter ID at the national level will place a 

considerable strain on elections staff and councils, which have been 
overstretched for a number of years. The Cabinet Office revealed that 

rolling out Voter ID nationwide would increase the cost of each general 
election by as much as £20 million (14 per cent increase). Analysis by the 
Electoral Reform Society found that this equates to £700k for each 

allegation of polling station fraud last year.153 
 

xlii. Questions also remains regarding the effectiveness of Voter ID to tackle 
impersonation. When questioned by the Public Administration and 
Constitutional Affairs Committee, the Minister for the Constitution could 

not provide any evidence to determine if the identification requirements 
they piloted prevented actual attempts to commit impersonation fraud.154 

 
Other measures 
 

 
151 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/May-2018-voter-identification-

pilots-evaluation-report.pdf 
152 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-
research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes 
153 https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/parliamentary-briefings/the-2019-

voter-id-pilots/ 
154 http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-

administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-intimidation-and-voter-
identification/oral/89657.pdf  

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/May-2018-voter-identification-pilots-evaluation-report.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/sites/default/files/pdf_file/May-2018-voter-identification-pilots-evaluation-report.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/parliamentary-briefings/the-2019-voter-id-pilots/
https://www.electoral-reform.org.uk/latest-news-and-research/parliamentary-briefings/the-2019-voter-id-pilots/
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-intimidation-and-voter-identification/oral/89657.pdf
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-intimidation-and-voter-identification/oral/89657.pdf
http://data.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/committeeevidence.svc/evidencedocument/public-administration-and-constitutional-affairs-committee/electoral-intimidation-and-voter-identification/oral/89657.pdf
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xliii. Finally, there are other sensible and proportionate methods the 

Government could take to tackle electoral fraud. The police are already 
responsible for investigating any allegations of electoral fraud and 

prosecuting authorities can take cases of alleged electoral fraud to court. 
Instead of preventing honest voters from exercising their democratic right 
to vote they could provide the police with all the resources they need to 

catch and prosecute the handful of genuine fraudsters. 
 

Annual canvass 
 
• Is the annual canvass fit for purpose? What are its main strengths and 

weaknesses?  
 

• Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right approach? To 
what extent are measures such as data matching a viable alternative to the full 
canvass? 

 
xliv. The Labour Party welcomes a review of the current model of the annual 

canvass of electors that has an aim of making it easier and cheaper to 
administer, especially at a time when Electoral Registration Officers 

(“EROs”) are facing increasingly squeezed budgets. However, it is 
essential that any proposed changes to the current model do not 
jeopardise the primary purpose of the annual canvass, namely to ensure 

that the register of electors is as accurate as possible – that is, to secure 
that as many as possible of those eligible to vote are registered and thus 

entitled to exercise this most fundamental of rights in a democracy.  
 
The 2016 and 2017 pilot schemes 

 
xlv. The Government’s proposed reform follows a consideration of the piloting 

of four alternative models of canvass during 2016 and 2017. The Cabinet 
Office Report155 on the pilot schemes carried out during 2017 found that 
all four alternative models provided both the same quality of information 

and a lower cost; however only two models (the email and telephone 
models) provided the same volume of information as the current model. 

The Report included EROs’ concerns in respect of the reliability of all four 
alternative models. 
 

xlvi. On its part the Electoral Commission provided an evaluation report156 on 
the 2017 pilot schemes based on the statutory objective for any changes 

to the annual canvass “to assist registration officers of Great Britain to 
ascertain (a) the names and addresses of persons who are not registered 
in a register but who are entitled to be registered; (b) those persons who 

are registered in a register but who are not entitled to be registered.”  
These purposes reflect the statutory requirement of EROs as per section 

9D(2) of the Representation of the People Act 1983. 
 

xlvii. The Electoral Commission stated that the current canvass system is not 

sustainable and made a number of observations on the pilot schemes. On 

 
155 Piloting Alternative Electoral Canvassing Models – Full Report  Cabinet Office, 28 June 2018 
156 Annual canvass reform: pilot scheme evaluation Electoral Commission, June 2018 
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the positive side, the Electoral Commission noted that evidence from the 

pilot schemes suggested that the use of data by EROs would assist them 
targeting their canvassing and recommended that the Government 

develop that approach. However, the Electoral Commission also stated 
that they did not think that any of the pilot scheme models were ready to 
be put in practice yet. 

 
The Proposed Reform Model 

 
xlviii. The Government’s proposed reform envisages a new model for the annual 

canvass (“the Reformed Model”) which is effectively a hybrid deriving 

elements from each of the four pilot scheme models. In short, the 
Reformed Model begins with a data discernment step for most properties 

which are consequentially identified as “green properties” and “red 
properties”. Green properties are then treated with a light touch approach 
(Route 1) while red properties are treated with a more intensive approach 

(Route 2). A third category of properties (listed on by group exemption eg 
properties of multiple occupation such as student halls or residents’ 

homes) are treated by contact with the property manager (Route 3). 
 

xlix. The Governments envisage that the Proposed Reform will require change 
in legislation by the end of 2019 so that it can come into effect in time for 
the 2020 annual canvass. The Interim Statement notes that the Proposed 

Reform is still subject to a statutory consultation with the Electoral 
Commission and the Cabinet Office’s discussions with the devolved 

administrations in Scotland and Wales. 
 
Concerns with the Proposed Reform 

 
l. While we welcome the broad principles behind of reform of the annual 

canvass, we have a number of concerns surrounding the preparatory work 
that has led to the Proposed Reform, namely: 
 

a. The Proposed Reform has not been tested - As stated above, the 
Reformed Model is a hybrid in which the Governments have sought 

to derive the best elements from each of the piloted scheme 
models. However, the hybrid Reformed Model itself has not been 
tested. It would only be sensible and reasonable for the Reformed 

Model to be tested in an appropriate pilot scheme before steps are 
taken to change the current system of annual canvass. 

 
b. The Pilot Schemes were too limited - In its evaluation report, the 

Electoral Commission noted limitations in the 2017 pilot scheme. 

First, the number of local authorities involved was not large (24) 
and a smaller number tested on each of the alternative models. 

Second, each alternative model involved more than one change 
from the current canvass process meaning it was not always 
possible to draw a clear conclusion on the effectiveness of the 

individual elements. 
 

c. Disproportionately Under-Registered Groups have not been 
considered appropriately - It is disappointing that the pilot schemes 
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did not include an objective of seeking whether the alternative 

models had any impact on disproportionately under-registered 
groups. As we have mentioned, across the estimated 7 million 

people who are still not on the electoral register, or not registered 
correctly, there is significant variation in registration levels 
amongst different regions and demographics.157 The Cabinet Office 

Report states that the pilot orders were supported by an Equality 
Impact Assessment and that EROs were asked to conduct their own 

internal assessments. Annex D of the Cabinet Office Report 
includes a question in the interview for EROs conducting the pilot 
schemes asking about their insight into any impact on under-

registered groups in their areas. However, there is no reference in 
the Report to any EROs’ insight in this regard.  So there is nothing 

by which readers of the Report can judge the adequacy of whatever 
assessments were conducted, nor any indication whether, and if so 
how, any such assessments have informed the shape of the 

Proposed Reform. Without a proper evaluation of the impact of any 
proposed reforms on already disproportionately under-registered 

groups, there is a real risk that the disproportionate levels of 
under-registration may actually increase. 

 
d. Data Matching will require further action - Whilst the Labour Party 

welcomes in principle the use of information already held by public 

bodies in order to help verify the occupancy status of properties, it 
believes that further action may be required to enable EROs to 

match data using locally held records. A key example is where 
EROs are carrying out their duties on behalf of district authorities 
and wish to match data against records held by social services at 

county council authorities. EROs powers in respect of data held by 
third parties are limited to inspection under Regulation 35 of the 

Representation of the People (England and Wales) Regulations 
2001. Consideration should be given to extending this power to 
compel provision of data in certain circumstances. 

 
Further Steps required 

 
li. Notwithstanding the recent public consultation on the Proposed Reform, 

the Labour Party believes that further steps need to be taken before the 

Proposed Reform is taken any further, in order to ensure that the 
proposed changes to the annual canvass are fit for purpose and meet the 

prescribed statutory objective of any such change. In particular: 
 

e. Any existing evidence of the impact of the 2017 pilot schemes on 

under-represented groups should be disclosed (please provide us 
with a copy). 

f. The Proposed Reform must be subject to testing via an appropriate 
pilot scheme that is (a) sufficiently large and (b) specifically 
investigates its impact on under-represented groups. 

 
157 Sir John Holmes, Chair of the Electoral Commission, Speech to the Institute for Government, 6 
December 2017. https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/238137/IFG-
speech-Dec-2017-.pdf 
 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/238137/IFG-speech-Dec-2017-.pdf
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/238137/IFG-speech-Dec-2017-.pdf
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g. Any use of data matching needs to be accompanied by appropriate 

powers for EROs to obtain records from third parties in order to 
carry out and exercised effectively. Please confirm what further 

steps will be taken in this regard. 
 
Management and regulation of elections  

 
• Do you think that elections in the United Kingdom are currently well managed and 

regulated overall? If not, why not? 
 
 

lii. Electoral registration and the running of elections are conducted at local 
authority level as they have been since 1918 when an earlier 

Representation of the People Act gave some women the vote for the first 
time. Electoral Registration Officers (EROs) have the statutory 
responsibility for the preparation and maintenance of the register in their 

area and are appointed under section 8 of the Representation of the 
People Act 1983. Returning Officers in England and Wales are treated as 

honorary positions, and held by a Mayor or Sheriff, and it is the Acting 
Returning Officer who organises the election, normally the chief executive 

of a local authority. In turn, the ARO will delegate functions to Deputy 
Returning Officers. 
 

liii. The Electoral Commission works to support well-run elections and 
referendums in the UK, producing guidance and giving advice on electoral 

administration to returning officers and electoral administrators in Great 
Britain. The Commission has set performance standards for returning 
officers and referendum counting officers in Great Britain. The Electoral 

Commission does not regulate: candidates, agents and campaigns for or 
against a candidate, conduct of elections, content of campaign material, 

party election broadcasts, internal party matters and disputes with 
suppliers.  
 

liv. We believe there is a strong case for reviewing the current system. For 
example, there is a major misunderstanding about who runs elections.  

When there were problems with the #DeniedMyVote at the European 
elections, citizens often turned on the Commission even though they are 
not responsible for delivery elections.  

 
lv. The ceremonial role of a Returning Officer held by a Mayor or Sheriff is 

archaic and confusing and in most cases the ERO and the ARO are the 
same person. In England, Wales and Northern Ireland the same electoral 
services teams will process registrations and run elections, so in practice 

even if the ERO and ARO happen to be separate people the core staff will 
be the same.  

 
lvi. Australia provides an interesting model for the management and 

regulation of elections that could be explored. The Australian Electoral 

Commission (AEC) is the independent federal agency in charge of 
organising, conducting and supervising federal elections, by-elections and 

referendums. This includes managing a central register of electors. In 
Australia a returning officer is an employee of the Australian Electoral 



The Labour Party – Written evidence (ERA0006) 

171 
 

Commission or a state electoral commission who heads the local 

divisional. 
 

lvii. This review could include the option of: 
 

a) strengthening the Electoral Commission’s remit to include 

organising, conducting and supervising elections, by-elections and 
referendums, 

b) separating the Electoral Commission’s existing roles around political 
party registration and regulation from those around election 
administration 

c) giving a central national body rather than 350 separate people 
direct operational responsibility for maintaining a national and 

continuously updated electoral register 
d) moving the existing electoral registration and election 

administration functions away from being a responsibility of local 

Government officers and making them the operational as well as 
the strategic responsibility of a national electoral authority, 

following the model already used in Northern Ireland. 
 

9 September 2019 
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The Labour Party – Supplementary written evidence 
(ERA0042) 
 

Electoral registration 

1. What role does the electoral registration system play for political 
parties in their campaigns? What challenges does it generate? 

Electoral Registration does form part of our campaigns in terms of encouraging 
people to register to vote – often this is done nationally with digital, and local 

parties also seek to identify households with no one registered and encourage them 
to register as part of their usual campaigning. 

However there are a number of challenges which the current system generates, 

which we have listed below: 

• A significant number of the applications to register to vote in the heightened 

period in the run-up to an election are duplications, i.e. people already 
registered at that address. This is usually because there is no straightforward 
way to check if you are already on the electoral register. 

• A high proportion of registrations are often late in a campaign and close to the 
deadline for registering to vote for a particular election. Ideally the rate would 

be flatter and constant throughout year. Registration accuracy and 
completeness should not be reliant on huge drives for registration ahead of 

election times, but should be consistent throughout the year. One challenge for 
political parties is that we don’t then receive the electoral register data of the 
people who registered just before the deadline until very close to election day. 

• There are some issues we see with the data we are supplied, for example, email 
addresses and other nonsensical data in the name fields. This suggests that 

there is not enough validation either at the point of registering or done by 
councils once the data is received by them. 

• Similar to the above, there are a plethora of different formats for all kinds of 

electoral data. Sometimes the electoral register data we receive is not 
straightforwardly usable or easy to process because of the format it comes in, 

and some data, e.g. situation of polling stations, is still routinely only provided 
in PDF form which makes automatic processing of such data very difficult. There 
should be more standard formats for all kinds of electoral data which are 

provided to political parties and other organisations entitled to the register. 
 

• A lot of these issues are because there are four main suppliers of electoral 
management software (EMS).  Each of these have different data format, and 
one particular issue is they have varying approaches for polling numbers for 

additions to the register. This ranges for the use of the standard supplementary 
“100/1”, using the next available polling number in the polling district (which 

means polling numbers are no longer consecutive and causes havoc with polling 
station lists where a polling district is split by street into different polling stations 
or places), or the use of a full stop “100.500”. There should be a standard set 

for these numbers, which in our view should be the normal supplementary 
“100/1”. 
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2. What has the introduction of individual registration meant in practice 

for political parties and their campaigning? Is there a distinction in 
how parties make use of registers in local and national election 

campaigns? 

IER has meant a shift in the pattern of registration, with more people registering 
throughout the year vs being registered/removed by the annual canvass once a 

year. 

This means less of the annual change occurs in the yearly full register than used to 

be the case, and in particular a very large chunk of it occurs in updates published 
just for an election when there is a spike in applications to register to vote. 

One issue this creates is that lots of updates to register occur very late in a 

campaign and by the time we receive the data there is not much time for us to 
make use of it. 

There is no real distinction between how we make use of them in campaigning, 
excepting the franchise distinction.  

IER still causes ongoing issues for registration of students and other transient 

voters who move a lot. Universities with registration as part of enrolment (for 
example, Sheffield) will have better completeness than other areas. The initial 

move to IER caused large drops in the electorates of some student wards, which 
have still not recovered to their c. 2014 sizes despite no real change in actual 

population.  
 
a) What are your impressions of the accuracy and completeness of 

electoral registers? Do you think that registers are improving over time, 
and has individual electoral registration affected this? 

There is seasonal variation in both accuracy and completeness, depending on 
what time of year it is. For example, monthly updates not published between 
September and December usually, and updates in April tend to have many more 

people included than at other times. 

We tend to think that IER has improved local accuracy of registers but at the 

cost of local and global completeness. Some of the issues with accuracy and 
completeness, both locally and across the country, and related to the lag time 
between someone registering to vote (eg if they move house) and actually 

appearing on the correct new register and being removed from the other one.  

Electoral Commission research found that 9.4 million people were missing or not 

registered at their current address, which is some 17% of all electors. Clearly 
there are still issues with both accuracy and completeness of the register which 
IER have not solved, and have if anything made worse (3.5 million missing in 

2000). 
 

IER caused large drop in registration when introduced, especially in areas e.g. 
with high student population – this has improved over time but relies on huge 
registration drives every year – models as in Sheffield increase the 

completeness considerably but these have not been adopted everywhere. 

 

Electoral administration 



The Labour Party – Supplementary written evidence (ERA0042) 

174 
 

3. Do you think elections are well run and managed overall by 

administrators? Where do you see room for improvement in electoral 
administration? 

This can vary somewhat and we do see isolated incidents of problems, but 
broadly yes we do think they are well run and managed overall. 

Most of the improvement we think would be caused by larger scale changes, for 

example not having over 350 separate EROs and data providers and moving to a 
place where we have a more national registration model, rather than tweaks to 

the existing model. 

We mentioned some issues around data supply and formats in an earlier 
response, but one area for improvement would be a more standardised set of 

electoral data formats across all of the software suppliers, and ensuring that 
administrators knew which formats they needed to send to political parties and 

were fully aware of all the legal entitlements. We do still have occasional issues 
where administrators are not aware of political parties’ direct legal entitlement 
to some of this data, which can caused delays in accessing it. 

 
Another area would be around how administrators handle ward boundary 

changes in their authority. Sometimes, an electoral register on amended polling 
districts which takes account of the new ward boundaries is not published until 

March, only two months before elections. Ideally we would move to a place 
where there was minimum republishing of electoral data in the spring and 
instead any polling district and geography changes were applied ahead of the 

December publication. 
 

4. Did the 2019 General Election present any particular challenges from 
an administrative point of view? 

The unique timing of this election created significant problems. Councils adopted 

many different approaches to publishing registers, such as issuing them early on 
1 November, publishing on 1 December but not re-numbering them from the old 

register, or delaying entirely to February (but only if they had had a ward by-
election in the summer). Some did issue new registers mid-campaign entailing a 
change of the polling numbers, even after poll cards sent out. However we 

appreciate this was a unique situation which created challenges for electoral 
administrators and is not likely to become the norm. 

 
We did have some issues with timeliness of supply of data – every year when 
new registers are published we have difficulty with a small handful of councils 

not responding to our written requests and being very hard to contact via email 
or phone, meaning we don’t get data in a timely fashion.  

 
 
5. What are your views on the elections timetable? Does the current 

timetable work from the perspective of political parties? 

Broadly yes. One issue is around is the ‘autumn gap’ when new register 

updates are not provided during the annual canvass period, which means 
that if you register to vote in late August you might not appear on the 
register until 1 December, meaning our data can get somewhat out of date 

during this period, impacting campaigning in this period. If you then have a 
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major electoral event (like the snap election in December 2019), some of the 

data is initially a few months out of date, though we do note that many 
councils opted helpfully to publish October and November monthly updates 

as well. 

 

While the annual registers are published in December, registers actually tend 

to be at their most complete and accurate shortly after an election as the 
run-up to elections generates significant electoral registration activity. While 

it follows that a full register should be published after the completion of the 
annual canvass, for some purposes where electorate numbers are used (e.g. 
for ward and parliamentary boundary views), it would be more accurate to 

use the numbers as they are in May rather than December. 

 

We do not have any particular observations to make about the length or 
timings of the electoral timetable, save for the practical difficulties in making 
effective use of electoral data in respect of late registrations, with the 

deadline for new registrations being 12 working days before poll. We do 
however acknowledge that there is a balance to strike here in maximising 

opportunity to participate in given elections, and as such it is difficult to 
make a case for moving the registration deadline to an earlier point in the 

electoral timetable. As we set out below, a continuously updated national 
electoral register would improve the availability and accessibility of electoral 
registers data, particularly during election periods. 

 

Otherwise, harmonisation of the timetables for scheduled Parliamentary and 

local government elections at 25 working days has provided welcome 
consistency for the Party and our agents. 

 

6.  Do you think local authorities have the resources and capacity to 
provide adequate support and guidance for candidates and their 

agents during an election period? 

Overall funding for local government is inadequate – direct funding for local 
government saw a cut of £5.8 billion over the last decade – over a number of 

elections the AEA have raised warnings about funding levels and extra cost 
pressures due to snap elections, while SOLACE has previously looked into 

this issue. As with wider local government, there is a need to review levels of 
investment. 

 

7. Is current electoral law fit for purpose in general? What are the most 
important changes needed to electoral law to help assist political 

parties in their campaigning and canvassing activity? 

The mess that is UK electoral law, with dozens of different regulations and 
their amendments in force, has been the subject of much comment. The 

Labour Party supports the vast majority of the Law Commission’s extensive 
recommendations on reform, which provide a well-researched blueprint for 
Government and Parliament. We are of the view that most effective change 
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would be to be to rationalise the current patchwork of primary and secondary 

legislation into a single, consistent legislative framework governing all 
elections. 

As well as unification of electoral administration legislation, a change in 

government legislative practice might assist: Secondary legislation amending 
UK electoral administration should wherever possible not take the form of 

piecemeal amendments to other secondary legislation, but wholesale repeal 
and re-enactment, which makes it easier for practioners to keep track of the 
most recent secondary legislation on a particular element of electoral 

practice. 

Generally our view is one key change is that we should move to a centralised 
electoral register rather than c. 350 of them – lots of issues with accuracy 

and completeness are because it can take time for people to be removed 
from one register in one part of the country and be added elsewhere. 
Proposals for a Co-ordinated online register of electors (CORE) by the last 

Labour government were never implemented. 

Rather than episodic publication of electoral registers (once a month for 
updates, full publication one a year), it would be better for political parties 

and other users of the register data if there was continuous publication, with 
additions/changes added weekly/fortnightly with a consistent gap between 

application and appearance on the register. 

a.  [Supplementary] Do you have any examples of particular 
situations where parties have had problems interpreting 
electoral law, or applying it in their campaigning? What might 

be the remedy? 

Recent case law158 has highlighted the lack of clarity for 

candidates, agents and political parties in the proper 
interpretation of the extent to which the election agent is 
responsible for the activities and expenditure of third party 

supporters. This specifically relates to the circumstances in 
which notional expenditure as defined by Section 90C RPA is 

deemed to be “authorised” by the agent, and the corresponding 
interplay with Section 75 RPA which governs spending by third 
party campaigners. We believe the same requirements of 

authorisation should apply to notional expenditure under Section 
90C as to actual expenditure, and any expenditure by third 

parties not authorised should be properly dealt with by Section 
75 RPA. The Party supports clarifying legislation in this area as 
part of a wider programme to reform electoral law, as set out in 

outline above. 

8. What have been your experiences of fraud allegations in political 

campaigns and how have they been dealt with? 

 

 
158 R. v Mackinlay and others (Respondents) https://www.supremecourt.uk/cases/docs/uksc-2018-
0091-judgment.pdf 

https://www.supremecourt.uk/cases/docs/uksc-2018-0091-judgment.pdf
https://www.supremecourt.uk/cases/docs/uksc-2018-0091-judgment.pdf


The Labour Party – Supplementary written evidence (ERA0042) 

177 
 

According to the Electoral Commission, in 2017 there were 28 allegations of 

polling station personation out of more than 44 million votes. This reflects just 
1 allegation for every 1.6 million votes cast. Of these 28 allegations, one case 

resulted in a conviction.  In 2018, this figure fell to just seven allegations, all 
of which were resolved locally or required no further action from the police. 

Our practical experience of electoral fraud allegations reflects the extremely low 

incidence of cases that are prosecuted by the Police. We have received a handful of 
complaints from opposition parties and election agents alleging electoral fraud, the 

overwhelming majority of which have no foundation. On the vanishingly rare 
occasions we have received credible evidence that Labour campaigners may have 
engaged in electoral fraud, we have withdrawn legal support which is provided as a 

matter of course to our candidates and agents, and have applied the Party’s 
disciplinary rules which in some can lead to expulsion from the Party. Our candidate 

selection rules also make clear that the Party does not tolerate electoral fraud. 

 

Tom Adams 

Acting Director of Data & Targeting 
The Labour Party 

 
13 May 2020 
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Leverhulme Trust-funded ‘Lowering the Voting Age across 
the UK’ project research team – Written evidence 
(ERA0009) 
 

Dr Thomas Loughran, Dr Andy Mycock (both University of 
Huddersfield) and Professor Jonathan Tonge (University of 

Liverpool) 

 

This evidence is presented by the Leverhulme Trust-funded ‘Lowering the Voting 

Age across the UK’ project research team. The project is currently undertaking the 
first study of historical and contemporary debates concerning voting age reform 

across the whole of the UK and internationally. This holistic research project 
includes analyses of the implementation and effects of lowering the voting age to 
18 in 1969; debates about ‘Votes at 16’; the impacts of voting age reform on youth 

political socialisation and participation; examination of international evidence; and 
voting rights and transitions to adulthood. Research methodologies include a UK-

wide survey of under- and over-18s; interviews with politicians, policy-makers, civil 
society leaders, and young people; focus groups with diverse groups of 14-24 year-
olds; and analysis of archival and contemporary data.  

This submission is part of a wider engagement strategy to inform and enrich the 
growing political debate surrounding the significance of ‘Votes at 16’ and its policy 

implications among which issues related to the electoral registration of young 
people are a crucial consideration. While the issue of ‘Votes-at-16’ is clearly a 

political question, the issue of registration is an administrative one and there is a 
strong case for creating a standardised age at which young people can register 
across the UK. 

Individual Electoral Registration: Asymmetry in Young People’s Electoral Rights and 
Responsibilities 

The processes of electoral registration regulation and procedures disproportionately 
impact young voters across the United Kingdom who are learning to engage with 
democracy and participate in elections for the first time. There has been a great 

deal of political science research demonstrating that voting or non-voting is a habit 
strongly shaped by initial experiences of young people which can influence their 

long-term commitment to democratic participation and trust in the workings of the 
electoral system overall.   

The effect of the bespoke and piecemeal introduction of ‘Votes at 16’ across the UK 

has created a fragmented asymmetric set of civic rights and responsibilities across 
the nations and regions of the United Kingdom. A situation has arisen whereby 16 

and 17 year-olds have different voting rights depending on where they happen to 
live.  The introduction of ‘Votes-at-16’ legislation by the Scottish Government 
means 16 and 17 year-olds currently have the right to vote in Scottish local and 

national elections. The Welsh Assembly has passed legislation and plans to lower 
the voting age to 16 for local and national elections in 202116 and 17 year olds in 
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Scotland (and shortly in Wales) do not have the right to vote in UK-wide elections, 

referenda and European elections (if they are held again) creating a significant 
dissonance in young people’s electoral rights.. However, 16 and 17 year-olds in 

England and Northern Ireland are not enfranchised for any election in the United 
Kingdom.  

Variation in the voting age across different jurisdictions and levels of government 

inevitably results in the age-thresholds and processes of registering young people 
for the first time varying across the UK. As a consequence of lowering the voting 

age young people in Scotland can now register to vote at 14.  The Welsh Assembly 
also plans to introduce registration at 14 to accompany the lowering of the voting 
age to 16 in Wales.  In England and Northern Ireland young people still have to 

wait until they are 16 before they can register to vote. As yet, there has been no 
consideration of the dissonance in electoral registration rights of young people 

across the UK.    

1) Our research interviews with electoral administrators have highlighted a 
number of practical challenges this generates. In those parts of the United 

Kingdom that have instigated ‘Votes-at-16’ (or are shortly to do so) young 
people will go onto the electoral roll at a younger age and electoral 

administrators have to address the additional confidentiality and child 
protection implications involved in managing the data of a significant number 

of Under 18s under GDPR legislation.   

2) Our interviews with local authority Electoral Registration Officers in Scotland 
and Wales have highlighted concerns over the cost and logistical challenges 

of maintaining multiple electoral rolls-sometimes for elections that may be 
occurring on the same day but with different franchises. Administrators are 

confident that the processes are robust as regards electoral integrity but 
point to the increased costs of running multiple franchises and concerns 
regarding the challenges of educating young people about this asymmetry in 

their voting rights.  

3) Focus groups we have run in England and Northern Ireland have highlighted 

that many young people are frustrated that they have to wait longer to 
register to vote than their peers in Scotland and Wales. Likewise, our focus 
groups with young people in Scotland and Wales highlight the confusion and 

frustration many have in being eligible to vote in some elections and not 
others. Unaddressed, the current situation may well have diverse but 

detrimental effects on the attitudes and engagement of young people when 
they are first enfranchised to vote.  

Recommendation 1 – We recommend that the Select Committee consider the 

implications of growing asymmetries in electoral rights and responsibilities across 
the UK and the dissonance this creates for young people.  

Individual Electoral Registration: Citizenship Education 

Research findings from our project have shown the important role that young 
people assign schools and colleges in providing them with the requisite knowledge 

and confidence they require in order to vote. In our representative survey of one 
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thousand 16 and 17 year olds across the United Kingdom, when asked who should 

have primary responsibility for ensuring they were prepared to vote, 40.5% choose 
schools. This was comfortably the most popular answer.  

However, in the 35 focus groups we have run so far across the UK young people 
have been almost universally critical of the level of citizenship education they 
receive in schools. The young people in our focus groups consistently report not 

having received any education preparing them to take part in the electoral process. 
Of particular concern for the Select Committee, most participants have voiced 

doubts and confusion around the specific processes of registration, with many 
noting this as something that may well discourage them from voting. Even young 
people who appear confident and knowledgeable about politics are often unsure 

about the practical processes of electoral registration and of voting.  

At present, citizenship education provision in schools and colleges across the United 

Kingdom does not guarantee that all young people learn about electoral registration 
or voting. Although local authority Electoral Registrations Officers, citizenship 
education teachers, and youth democratic engagement organisations seek to 

engage with and instruct large numbers of young people, their reach is not 
anywhere near universal. Many young people do not learn about the basics of 

electoral registration or voting before reaching the age of enfranchisement – 
whether it be 16 or 18. We believe this situation helps explain the comparatively 

low turnout of young people in all elections when compared to their older 
counterparts.  

 Recommendation 2 – It is vital that all young people have the necessary 

knowledge and self-confidence to take part in the electoral process. Citizenship 
education in schools clearly represents the best opportunity to ensure this happens. 

The Select Committee should consider the merits of making it mandatory that 
young people are taught how to register to vote within citizenship education in 
schools and colleges across the UK. 

Individual Electoral Registration: Registering Young People in Schools 

Many academics have argued that casting a first vote should represent the natural 

end-point to a statutory programme of citizenship education. However, while this 
may be desirable, it has a number of problematic aspects. Educators and young 
people themselves have expressed concerns about the extent to which teachers 

should be actively encouraging first time voters to the polls, with the potential for 
perceived undue influence cited. Beyond this, there is the more prosaic issue that, 

due to the electoral cycle, there is no guarantee there will be an election at the 
point an individual becomes old enough to vote.   

Making electoral registration the natural end point of citizenship education is a more 

realistic proposal that still highlights the moment an individual becomes recognised 
as a full citizen and has the added benefited of ensuring that more young people 

are encouraged to register at a point when they are still in a stable institutional 
environment. 

Evidence from our focus groups and interviews with Electoral Registration Officers 

and citizenship teachers show that students, educators and electoral administrators 
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would be supportive of the idea of registering young people in schools. This 

represents an excellent opportunity for encouraging young people to register, 
demystifying the process, and to demonstrate that citizenship education has a 

direct long-term value to their lives.   

In the wake of voting age reform in Scotland, local authority Electoral Registration 
Officers are able to run initiatives encouraging young voters to register in schools. 

Plans to accompany voting age reform in Wales with such initiatives have been 
outlined by the Welsh Assembly. Electoral Registration Officers in Northern Ireland 

and England are not currently afforded these opportunities.   

Recommendation 3 – The Select Committee should consider giving all young 
people the opportunity to register to vote in schools with the assistance of local 

authority Electoral Registration Officers. This opportunity should come as part 
citizenship education provision, which is a statutory part of each national curricula 

across the United Kingdom.   

9 September 2019  
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I am one of the UK electoral observers who regularly joins international election 

observation missions of the OSCE in non-EU countries of south east Europe and the 
former Soviet Union. I’ve been an observer in 11 elections from 2007, four times as 

a Long Term Observer since 2015, in Ukraine (twice), Georgia and (North) 
Macedonia. 
 

I’m writing to put forward my view in support of a totally different system of 
registration than is used in the UK. This is from my professional experience working 

in countries with different systems of electoral registration. I argue that the UK 
should have automatic, continuous registration using local and national government 
and public body records to register citizens entitled to vote, as well as them being 

able to apply directly to register. 
 

I will also give answers to some of the committee’s questions, or comment and 
make suggestions, briefly as this is in my personal opinion as an interested citizen, 

formerly active in local politics and local government but without current expert 
knowledge. I was until 2009 highly active in my city region politics as a Liberal 
Democrat councillor and activist. Since then I have been either inactive or very 

occasionally active as a Liberal Democrat member, or in pro-EU campaigning. 
 

When I refer to other countries I am referring to the six countries where I have 
been an accredited international observer. When referring to the questions in the 
Call for Evidence I will indicate: Question 1 etc. 

 
Question 1. 

As a member of the public the system seems fine but my wife and I are assiduous 
about registering to vote as it is important to us, and there are only two household 
members. With a large household it is surely less convenient than before but it is 

not an onerous requirement. The previous system depended on someone taking 
responsibility to fill in the form or being canvassed to remind them. 

 
Question 2. No knowledge of this. 
 

Question 3. Accuracy and completeness. 
 

Completeness here meaning totality of people rather than accuracy of data; an 
incomplete register is inaccurate in terms of eligible population data. 
Has Government given any focus on completeness of registers? 

Completeness has been a Cinderella topic for a long time – political parties are as 
responsible for this locally in urban areas more than Government because it has 

often suited political parties in control locally to have low turnouts and low numbers 
on the register. Only at General Elections – and in marginal seats or aimed at 
target groups – do political parties seem to make a consistent effort to encourage 

registration. I qualify my statement as I know in hard fought local election 
candidate / party campaign teams will encourage likely supporters to register. 

Since the referendum of course there has been a lot of effort by campaigners and 
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organisations, including the 3 Million and Avaaz, & previously campaign groups 

such as OBV, and student unions. 
The https://www.yourvotematters.co.uk/ website of the Electoral Commission is 

good. 
 
The register can be made more complete – therefore more representative – 

if data on names, addresses and dates of birth of those entitled to vote is 
shared between public bodies and people are automatically registered. 

This should be compulsory. Voting is a matter of choice but being 
registered to vote should be automatic. 
 

It may make sense to go back to having registers available for display as well. In 
other countries local residents can point out inaccurate information that does not 

necessarily relate to themselves – dead people on the register etc. Delivering 
addressed leaflets in Presteigne, Brecon and Radnorshire, during the by-election, as 
an activist I could tell that some properties were longstanding empty (probably 

several years, certainly more than one), it should be possible for me to alert 
electoral services to check those addresses and remove people who are not there 

from the register. 
 

It should be much easier for the public to check their details online, I mention this 
further below. 
 

In other countries there is a Register Maintenance Body that populates the electoral 
register from state records and voter registration. These countries usually have a 

system where residents are required to register that they live in a particular place, 
so records of residents exist independent of the electoral process. The registration 
system is alien to the UK but local authorities should know who lives in their local 

authority. State Voter Registries may have local branches, District Voter Registries. 
State or Central Election Commissions may be directly responsible – through local 

branches – for registering citizens, or citizens do it online. Or the District Voter 
Registry may in effect by a part of the district administration, although it answers 
to the national body. 

 
For fairness it should be noted that countries such as North Macedonia, Bosnia, 

Georgia, Albania & Ukraine have substantial problems with the lack of an up to date 
census, and with many people officially registered in ‘home’ villages, towns or 
cities, not in the town or city where they actually live. So these automatic 

registration systems are flawed when people do not register where they live, are 
not on the register or face very long journeys across a country if they want to vote. 

(I don’t deal with temporary change of voting place or out of country voting here). 
The reasons why people choose not to register with the local authorities is also 
another issue. 

 
We would need a different way of working in the UK to pool data and get an 

accurate register as complete as possible. It would avoid the spikes identified by 
your witnesses and the frustration of many people who find they are unable to vote 
at an election. I note that the registertovote website already states that “your 

information may be shared with other government departments”, so it only needs 
to be added that other bodies may share their information as well. 

 

https://www.yourvotematters.co.uk/
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Question 4. There should be a return to automatically registering students to vote 

at their term time addresses if in either University owned / managed or private 
‘halls of residence’. 

 
Maybe – as a notification exercise – Government should copy political and 
commercial advertisers and target Facebook and social media ads. This may be 

cheaper than other methods and reach more people than paper campaigns. 
 

For many years in inner urban areas there was a mantra not to get on the electoral 
register to avoid being chased for ‘Poll Tax’. I don’t know if this effect still exists but 
I imagine it is ingrained in some areas. It may be fairer to tax payers if all public 

records are shared to ensure people pay the tax that they should – including 
benefits, school and health records. However, in the public interest it might be 

better if information sharing is a one way street – that data can be used to populate 
the register but not in return to levy taxes or charges. If so this should be 
publicised. 

 
Perhaps a national conversation is needed about having compulsory registration? 

(And I remember that some groups opposed to the contractors for the census 
objected to that highly useful process due to political and moral concerns about the 

company involved). 
 
Frequent home movers – should utility company records be also cross-checked to 

populate the electoral register? 
 

I don’t know what “attainers” are. 
 
Question 5 and question 6. I would like to know an objective estimate of how 

widespread electoral fraud and other voting fraud offences are. My impression is 
that these are almost entirely confined to a few inner urban areas with high levels 

of certain Asian ethnic minority residents. Is that an accurate impression? The oft 
talked about days in the past when Conservative or Liberal sympathisers would sign 
up all the residents in nursing homes or convents or other institutions for postal 

votes and assist completing them seems to have long disappeared, perhaps 
decades ago. 

 
Questions 7 and 8. The Annual canvass. I used to notice people doing the 
annual canvass, now I don’t remember seeing them in any local authority in years. 

Maybe this is because I’m very rarely out and about knocking on doors myself. 
 

Data matching sounds more like what I am recommending. It should be as 
comprehensive as possible. Resources – manpower / actual door knocking – can 
then be targeted on areas where it is obvious that there are gaps or duplication. 

 
Question 9.  The online registration system could be simpler & more useful. 

Have you tried it out yourself? I just went through the process of applying to 
register online to see what it involves. I am already registered with my local 
authority. After going through approximately 11 screens I find that I can send an 

application but the online system does not let me check first whether I am already 
registered to vote. In other countries such as Georgia and Ukraine it is easy for 

citizens to check online, using their personal details, whether they are already 
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registered. In Georgia they could even do this at on-street kiosks that are used to 

pay for many services (e.g. utility bills and phone tops ups). 
  Being able to check online whether you are registered would be more effective to 

avoid duplication by the voter and the electoral registration staff. 
 
One of your witnesses, Andrew Tiffin, mentioned this point about not being able to 

check without phoning, in your evidence from election administrators on 3 
September. 

 
In addition, in other countries it is the norm that draft electoral registers are 
publicly displayed or publicly accessible at polling stations before election day so 

that people can check whether they are registered, their details, and look for any 
other inaccuracies. Since the Act – or perhaps since the open / full register creation 

and electronic (disk and then spreadsheet files) registers were introduced - the 
provision of publicly viewable registers in local libraries seems to have stopped. Did 
the law change? This has removed the idea that the electoral register is a public 

document. There may be good reasons of personal privacy for this but it is worth 
noting that in other countries the ability to consult physical electoral registers 

remains a safeguard against abuse. 
 

Of course those countries tend to have either polling stations or election 
administration / state voter registry offices that are open in the days before 
elections providing a place where voters can check and report corrections needed. 

 
Question 10. Elections are well managed. There does not seem to be a great 

system of learning or sharing knowledge on the small number of occasions when 
things do go wrong however. Does the Electoral Commission have a learning the 
lessons committee? 

 
The Electoral Commission is neither fish nor fowl. It is not a Central Election 

Commission that either directly runs elections or is in charge of the rules and 
systems. Nor is it purely advisory and made up of a broad and representative range 
of experts. It is a typical example of genuine British / the UK doing things slightly 

differently from other places. It is time to standardise elections practices and 
materials, under the direction of the Electoral Commission, while retaining local 

discretion and expertise as to how to deliver the work and results. The Commission 
does issue good standard advice – for example the posters on the role of tellers at 
polling stations, something that many people don’t understand as active 

participation in elections declined (and is alien to most foreign observers but 
traditional here). The Commission also seems to regard its role as being a 

gatekeeper – for example in setting out very restrictive rules on who can be an 
independent registered election observer (which I objected to). The Electoral 
Commission are good at engaging with and listening to academic experts, it seems 

to lack the insight gained from knowledge of people involved in politics on the 
ground, and never seeks to learn from the large pool of British talent 

knowledgeable about elections in other countries. 
 
Question 11. I have no specialist knowledge of these issues. My opinion is that 1 – 

3 and 5 are sensible, 3 and 5 desirable. I don’t know the reason for 6 and am 
doubtful – given my argument for continual automatic registration – about 7. 4, 

reducing a fee, seems tokenistic. Should the returning officer actually be the person 
who does the work in running the election – at least they are the person that 



Mr. Kiron Reid – Written evidence (ERA0010) 

186 
 

should be paid for doing it, even if a Chief Executive wants to have the title and be 

on television making the announcements. Theirs is a ceremonial role in reality? 
 

Question 12. No specific suggestions. 
 
Question 13. Personal identification. There is no reason in principle not to require 

ID, even if this is not the British tradition, and personation is a small problem. If 
one weren’t starting from our system based on trust ID would surely be required, 

as it is in other countries. The https://www.yourvotematters.co.uk/how-do-i-
vote/voting-in-person website gives a helpful explanation of what documents can 
be used in Northern Ireland. 

 
This is good commonsense: “The identification does not need to be 'current' but the 

presiding officer at the polling station must be satisfied that the photograph 
matches that of the person intending to vote.” 
 

It has been heartbreaking in Albania or Georgia to see elderly voters, known to 
everyone in the polling station, turned away from voting because they have an out 

of date ID – a genuine but expired passport, an old Soviet identity card or 
(bizarrely in Ukraine) an international passport when only a ‘national’ passport is 

valid for voting.  
 
How many people do not have passports or driving licences? How many do not 

carry their passport or driving licence and therefore may forget to bring them? 
Allowing older persons’ travel passes to be ID is an excellent way of including older 

voters. 
 
Question 14.  No knowledge of this. 

 
In conclusion, if I was designing an electoral system I wouldn’t start from here. 

However the Committee’s emphasis on improving registration, and the work by 
others to improve electoral law, is very welcome. 
 

 
Kiron Reid 

 
9 September 2019 
 

 

 

 

  

https://www.yourvotematters.co.uk/how-do-i-vote/voting-in-person
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Paper submitted by Richard Mawrey QC following oral evidence to the 
Committee on 25 February 2010 

 
Policing Electoral Fraud 

 
Introduction 
 

1 Electoral fraud is the enemy of democracy. Since the introduction of postal 
voting on demand in 2001, it has increased hugely. Because electoral fraud is 

most widespread and effective in local authority elections, with relatively little 
detected fraud in general elections or referendums, there has been a tendency 
to downplay the threat it poses or to regard it (wrongly) as a problem confined 

to particular and sensitive ethnic majority communities. Where, however, as in 
the Slough Central Ward election petition that I tried in 2008, a relatively 

modest amount of electoral fraud led to a change in the political control of the 
entire Borough, there had been a manifest subversion of democracy. 

2 The current methods of policing electoral fraud are archaic and wholly 

inappropriate for tackling the problem. Although the problem would be largely 
alleviated by abolishing postal voting on demand and returning to the old 
system of personal voting (ie at polling stations) with very limited exceptions for 

proxies etc, which remains the norm in continental Europe, North America and 
Australasia, I realise this is a question for politicians. This paper will therefore 

deal with proposals to improve the ways of policing electoral fraud as it exists 
today. 

3 When I refer to ‘the Act’, unless otherwise stated, I am referring to the 
Representation of the People Act 1983 which is the current consolidating statute 

governing the conduct of elections in the United Kingdom. 

The current situation  
 

4 Although elections can be and are set aside on the grounds of mistake or 
maladministration of the election by the Returning Officer, the majority of petitions 

are based on allegations of electoral malpractice by the candidate or by his agents. 
Almost all the instances of malpractice set out in the Act are not only grounds for 
setting aside the election itself but are also criminal offences, usually punishable 

by imprisonment. 

5 There exists no body tasked with the function of investigating and prosecuting 
electoral malpractice. The Electoral Commission, as regulator, has the power to 

impose fines, for example, where candidates overspend on an election, but it is 
not as such an investigative or prosecuting body, in contrast to other regulators 
such as the Financial Conduct Authority or bodies such as HMRC. 
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6 The police have, of course, a duty to investigate complaints of electoral 

malpractice if they are brought to their attention but they do so rarely and then 
only if someone else (normally from an opposing political party) presents them 

with, so to speak, an ‘oven-ready’ case. In the trial of the petitions for the Wards 
of Bordesley Green and Aston in 2005 (‘the Birmingham Election Case’), I heard 
evidence that the petitioners, particularly the Liberal Democrats in Aston, had 

presented a wealth of evidence to West Midlands Police only for it to be put into a 
file marked ‘Operation Gripe’ and consigned to a drawer. 

7 In my judgment I drew attention to the resolute determination of the police not to 

get involved and, as a result of my criticisms, some police forces did detail officers 
to deal with electoral malpractice complaints. In general, however, only one or two 

officers are assigned to this area and this is simply added to their normal duties 
(usually as part of a general fraud investigation unit). 

8 The police do not have the resources or the will to be proactive in this matter. The 
situation is further complicated by the reluctance of police officers on the ground 

to tangle with powerful local politicians, particularly if, as with Lutfur Rahman in 
Tower Hamlets, any police involvement is likely to be denounced as racist or 

islamophobe. 

9 Consequently policing of electoral malpractice is largely carried out by means of 
election petitions. These are essentially private civil actions brought by either 

defeated candidates or four electors of the electoral division concerned. The 
drawbacks are: 

a) The petitioners are private citizens with no official investigatory powers and no 
right to information beyond what is available to the general public. 

b) The petitioners have to fund the petition from their own resources: there is no 
legal aid available. If they lose, they are likely to be ordered to pay the costs, 
which may be substantial (the costs in Tower Hamlets were probably about 

£500,000 a side) putting their personal assets on the line. If they win and are 
awarded costs, the award will be against the defeated respondent who will 

have been turned out of office and is unlikely to have the assets to pay those 
costs. Rahman declared himself bankrupt and has so far avoided paying (or 
being made to pay) any significant part of the costs awarded against him. 

Further costs were incurred trying to get this money out of him. 

c) Petitions have to be started within a very short time of the declaration (three 
weeks) so are unlikely to be brought unless the intending petitioners have 
become aware of malpractice during the campaign and have started amassing 

evidence ahead of the result. 

d) The petitioners have to make sure that they have got all the charges lined up 
in advance because once a petition is launched, further charges cannot be 
added. 

e) Where allegations of vote rigging are concerned, there is often an intermediate 
process before the main trial of the petition, known as ‘the scrutiny’. The sealed 
ballot boxes are opened and ballot papers examined individually. This is a 

lengthy process which must be carried out in front of the election judge with all 
parties signing undertakings of confidentiality because it necessarily involves a 

departure from the rule of the secret ballot. It also involves several staff from 
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the High Court Queen’s Bench Masters department. The scrutiny in Birmingham 

took some 9 days (involving everyone in considerable expense). 

Trying election petitions  

10 Elections petitions relating to election to Parliament or, formerly, the European 
Parliament are tried by two High Court Judges. Local elections (councillors and 

mayors) are tried by an ad hoc commissioner appointed by the High Court whose 
commission extends for that petition only. The commissioner is usually a Queen’s 

Counsel who already has authorisation to sit as a Deputy High Court Judge. With 
local elections, the commissioner is disqualified if he lives in the electoral area 
concerned (s 130 of the Act). 

11 The petition must be heard in the electoral area unless the High Court directs 

otherwise. This is hugely inconvenient. In many instances there is no official court 
house in the electoral area159 and, where there are courts, their administrators are 

usually adamant that they do not have room or the staff to host the trial of an 
election petition. This means that trials take place in town halls, libraries, etc. 
Birmingham took place in a 19th century Cultural Institute, using its lecture hall for 

the court. The election commissioner is (at best) provided with a staff of one 
(usually a retired High Court Judge’s clerk160) and has no security backup even 

when local tensions are running high. There are none of the facilities of even the 
most basic county court. Sometimes local council employees take it upon 

themselves to bar access to what is an open court. For example, when I tried the 
Stoke-on-Trent petition, a local jobsworth tried to prevent any who had left the 
court (even for a comfort break) from going back in. Trial in a regular court 

obviously avoids all these difficulties. 

12 Nor are the rules for proceeding any more suitable. An election judge is an unusual 
animal having the powers of a High Court Judge to try the issues but also the 

inquisitorial powers normally associated with coroners. He can call witnesses off 
his own bat and enquire into matters that the parties have not raised (in some 
cases do not wish to raise). At the end of the trial he must report not only on the 

issues raised in the petition but on the wider issues in the area. In Birmingham, I 
reported that the electoral fraud I had found in the two wards was part of a 

concerted action by the local Labour party across all wards in the City with a 
substantial Muslim Asian population. 

13 Thus the proceedings are part adversarial, like a civil action, and part inquisitorial, 

like an inquest. 

14 The election judge has to apply two standards of proof. If the petition alleges an 
electoral offence by the candidate or his agents, this must be proved to the 
criminal standard (beyond reasonable doubt) but other matters, such as 

 
159  The number of court centres has been drastically reduced in recent years. Some quite large 

towns now no longer have a County Court or branch of the High Court. 
160  In Birmingham my clerk was a former RN Chief Petty Officer in his 70s with a quarterdeck 
roar. 
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maladministration by the returning officer, are proved to the civil standard 

(balance of probabilities). 

15 The proceedings are governed partly by their own rules set out in a statutory 
instrument and partly by the Civil Procedure Rules – a source of confusion and 

dispute. 

16 When it comes to electoral offences, often what has to be proved is that they were 
committed by the candidate or his agents. What constitutes an agent is a difficult 

question and largely dependent on rulings in 19th century cases. It is a very wide 
category and by no means confined to the official ‘agent’ which the candidate is 
required to have by electoral law.  

17 In short, the election petition system is an archaism unfitted to the needs of the 

21st century. 

Suggested reforms  
 

18 In my evidence to the Committee, I covered two topics. The first considered the 
grounds for setting aside elections and, in particular, the suggestion that electoral 

offences should be rationalised both in terms of their content and in terms of their 
presentation in statutory form. Since I gave evidence, the Law Commission has 
published its final report on Electoral Law161. This is in complete agreement with 

my suggestion and goes into further detail as to how the offences should be 
redrawn, which I would also endorse. The Law Commission has also largely 

adopted my rulings as to what constitutes an agent for the purposes of electoral 
malpractice. 

19 Patently, as I said in my evidence, the Law Commission is the appropriate body to 
draft any new legislation. 

20 On this topic, therefore, with one exception, my views are the same as those of 
the Law Commission and I would respectfully ask the Committee to read its report 
which goes into much greater detail and is, of course, much more authoritative. 

21 The exception is that the Law Commission did not consider whether the period of 

obligatory disqualification should remain fixed or become at the discretion of the 
trial judge. The sole change to disqualification recommended is that 

disqualification should operate only with regard to the respondent being 
disqualified from seeking office for the appropriate period but not (as now) also be 
disqualified from voting in elections. On this aspect I have no comments as the 

important thing is to disqualify the offender from being re-elected. 

22 As indicated in my evidence, I am strongly of the view that disqualification should 
be discretionary. At present the periods of disqualification are mandatory: a 

finding of corrupt practices against the candidate (or his agent) disqualifies the 

 
161  At www.lawcom.gov.uk/project/electoral-law 

http://www.lawcom.gov.uk/project/electoral-law


Richard Mawrey QC – Written evidence (ERA0031) 

191 
 

candidate for five years and of illegal practices for three. It must be also noted 

that, no matter how many offences have been committed, the five or three year 
disqualification for each offence is concurrent so that five years remains the 

maximum.  Some offences, however, are in practice so minor that it would be 
sufficient simply to disqualify the unseated candidate from standing in the re-run 
election that follows the setting aside of the original result. Some would merit 

periods of disqualification longer than five years and some might merit life 
exclusion. I would thus recommend that, when the electoral offences are re-drawn 

as put forward by the Law Commission, disqualification should become 
discretionary, as it is for motoring offences or disqualification of directors under 
the Companies Acts. 

23 The second topic I covered was the mechanism for challenging elections. Here 
again, the Law Commission has reported but I feel that it has not dealt with all the 
issues that need to be considered and has shied away from a radical solution to 

the problem of petitions having to be brought by private citizens at their own 
expense. 

24 Where my evidence chimed with the Commission’s Report and the response of 

most of the English162 consultees was in the need to bring the election petition 
system firmly within the ordinary court structure and subject to the rules of civil 
procedure. As I suggested, election cases should be regarded as being High Court 

matters (as they are at present) and tried either by regular High Court Judges or 
by specialist practising lawyers or Circuit Judges with election experience sitting as 

Deputy High Court Judges (much as the present Election Commissioners are). It is 
also wise that appeals should go, as in the ordinary civil process, to the Court of 
Appeal and, ultimately, to the Supreme Court. Challenge, as now, by way of 

judicial review is patently inappropriate. 

25 Although not mentioned in my evidence, I support the Commission’s proposal that 
returning officers should have the standing to bring proceedings to challenge 

breaches of electoral law in the administration of the election, and the idea of a 
preliminary application to test whether a breach has affected the result is also 

sound. 

26 The principal area where I believe the Law Commission is insufficiently radical is in 
its rejection of the concept of a ‘public interest petitioner’. The Commission accepts 
(as virtually all the consultees did) that the current system of petitions having to 

be brought by private citizens at their own expense is unsatisfactory. Although the 
making of protective costs orders163 might mitigate the effects of that to some 

extent, this does not tackle the essential problem. 

27 The question that needs to be addressed is this: in a modern democracy ought 
policing of electoral malpractice be left to the private citizen? Clearly, where there 

is clear evidence of an electoral offence, it is right that the police (or some other 
enforcement agency) should intervene and the matter proceed as a normal 

 
162   Consultees in Scotland, where the system of election courts is somewhat different, preferred 

to retain it. 
163  Recommendation 96 
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criminal investigation and, if appropriate, prosecution. There are several objections 

to this being the only ‘official’ way of dealing with electoral fraud. The principal 
objection is that the police do not have the resources or, to be brutal, the will to 

do anything about fraud unless the evidence is not only cogent but, more 
importantly, has been collected by someone else. 

28 The second objection is time. Criminal prosecutions for electoral fraud are likely to 

take place a long time after the election concerned. The successful guilty candidate 
will have, in some cases, years in office before he is brought to book: by the same 
token, the successful innocent candidate will have the prosecution hanging over 

him, impeding his work in office and damaging his credibility. Of course, a 
conviction for an electoral offence will unseat the candidate but the criminal law’s 

processes are such that, in extreme cases, a councillor (or even an MP) might 
serve out his entire term in office before the axe fell. In this context it must be 
remembered that setting aside the election of a candidate does not invalidate 

anything done by him in office prior to the order to set aside. If, to take an 
extreme case, crucial legislation had passed the Commons by only one vote, the 

subsequent unseating of a Member who had voted with the majority would not 
invalidate the Act of Parliament or require the process of passing the bill to start all 
over again. 

29 The third objection might be that it would be difficult to keep political 

considerations out of a criminal case if it dealt with an offence other than 
straightforward voter fraud. The issue of undue religious influence raised in the 

Tower Hamlets petition was difficult enough as it is but might prove too 
contentious for jury trial. 

30 Thus, without suggesting that criminal offences should not be investigated by the 

police and prosecuted by the CPS, this cannot be the only alternative to petitions 
by private citizens. 

31 The more fundamental question to be addressed however is one of principle. 
Electoral law is largely a historical survival from the old common law with additions 

and amendments carried out piecemeal in the last 150 years. It dates from a time 
when there was a limited (and male) electorate and a very different attitude to 

elections by the ruling class. A membership of Parliament was regarded as if it 
were a piece of personal property of the elected candidate (indeed with Rotten 
Boroughs it was a piece of personal property) and if a gentleman thought that his 

rival had won an election by breaking the rules, it was up to him to take court 
action to put it right. The idea of a public interest in the fairness of elections was 

not developed in any real sense. 

32 This attitude also dates from a time when the existence of a police force was 
considered anathema to free-born British citizens. Law enforcement authorities 

were regarded as private citizens – indeed any citizen had the right and the duty 
to apprehend criminals and a ‘constable’ was merely a private citizen chosen to 
carry out this duty on behalf of the community. This attitude has obviously 

changed radically with regard to the existence and powers of a police force but 
continues in the case of elections. 
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33 It is surely thus imperative that the pursuit of serious allegations of electoral fraud 

should not be left to private citizens acting at their own expense.  

34 There are two alternative models. The first would be to have a regulatory body 
which would act on the complaints of the public and, where appropriate, bring the 

necessary proceedings (whether by petition or by similar court proceedings). This 
body would be seen as politically neutral, as is the case with all existing regulators, 

and would exercise its own judgment and expertise to weed out hopeless, frivolous 
or malicious complaints and investigate those where there was credible evidence 
of malpractice. 

35 While this would be the better solution by eliminating the element of private 

citizens bringing civil law actions in the courts, it is appreciated that this would 
involve either the creation of a new regulator or, more likely, a reorganisation of 

the Electoral Commission along the lines of, say, the Financial Conduct Authority 
to become a more dedicated enforcement body. One can see that the expense of 
this might be unwelcome in straitened financial times. 

36 The second option would be a half-way house. This represents the concept that 

emerged from my discussions with Sir Eric Pickles at the time he was compiling his 
report. This would leave the launching of the petition in the hands of the defeated 

candidates or the electors of the division, but would have the matter come quickly 
before the courts, as at present, for assessment of the viability of the petition. 

Whereas now, once the High Court has considered viability – and the current 
threshold is very low – the petition is ordered to be tried by election judges in a 
special election court, the new system would be that the proceedings would been 

commence as a civil action in the ordinary courts and would then come before a 
single Judge for assessment of viability. Once that Judge had decided the petition 

was viable (much along the lines of the initial decision process for judicial review), 
a Public Petitioner would step in and conduct the case with the assistance of the 
original, nominal petitioners but as a public functionary paid for by the State. 

37 As with a prosecutor in a criminal case, the Public Petitioner’s duty would be to 

present the case rather than to strive to win for one side or the other. He would be 
seen to be politically neutral, which, of course, in the case of petitions today is the 

opposite of the situation. Petitioners currently are invariably politically engaged on 
opposing sides to the successful candidate, a fortiori if the petitioner is a defeated 
candidate. Under the present system, all the rancour of the political battle 

inevitably enters into the court process – indeed it was this that led the Judges to 
protest, vehemently but unavailingly, against their becoming involved in contested 

elections when it was first enacted back in 1868. A Public Petitioner would be 
above the political fray. 

38 This service could be carried out by a small department of the Electoral 

Commission which would instruct solicitors and/or counsel as necessary and the 
only exposure would be to a costs order against it in the event of an unsuccessful 
petition or a costs order against the respondent which the respondent failed to 

pay. This would be a reasonable outlay for putting election petitions on a 
satisfactory footing. 
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39 On the procedural front, I would make two suggestions to improve the current 

situation. 

40 The first is to extend the time for bringing a petition to three months. A contested 
petition is going to take up to a year from the election to come to trial and a 

longer initial period will enable the petitioners to get their evidence together 
instead of scrambling to do so in the wake of the election itself. Three months is 

the normal cut-off for judicial review and seems a good balance between urgency 
and fairness. 

41 The second would be to allow the election court to permit the addition of grounds 
of challenge after the petition has been presented subject to the normal 

safeguards as to fairness of proceedings and as to costs. Better to get it right than 
to stick on 19th century technicalities. 

Conclusion  

 
42 As the Law Commission paid me the compliment of accepting a considerable 

amount of my suggestions, it would be churlish to complain that the publication of 

its report has stolen my thunder. As will be seen above, there is very little on 
which I take issue with the report. My only criticism is that it is not radical enough 

on the conduct of petitions and has not grasped the nettle of private citizens 
bankrupting themselves to bring petitions. My recommendations tackle that issue 

head on and I would urge the Committee to consider whether a bolder course than 
that put forward by the Law Commission might be the right one for the 21st 
century. 

43 May I end by thanking the Committee for a very courteous hearing and for 

allowing me to expand on my views. 

Richard Mawrey QC 

25 March 2020 
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1. What are the main barriers for registering to vote for the groups your 

organisations work with? 
 

People with a learning disability continue to face significant barriers to registering to 
vote. This is reflected in the Electoral Commission’s estimate that only around two 
thirds of people with a learning disability are registered to vote164. 

 
The first significant barrier is the changing but sometimes continuing belief by some 

that people with a learning disability are not allowed to vote or that there is a 
‘capacity’ requirement. As we know, the Electoral Administration Act 2006 abolished 
any legal rules regarding intellectual capacity and voting, however some people are 

not aware of this. 
 

This can lead to people who with the right intentions in every other aspect of 
supporting the person with a learning disability, excluding them from the 
democratic process by not supporting them to register to vote. For example, 

research conducted before the 2015 General Election revealed that two thirds of 
service provider managers who took part believed that there was a capacity test 

applied to voting rights165. 
 

To overcome this barrier, Mencap stepped up the provision of materials and media 
messaging for supporters, carers, friends and family to help people understand that 
people with a learning disability have the right to vote. This has included the 

production of a ‘Supporter Guide’ which outlines the rights people with a learning 
disability have, the importance of voting and other resources like flash cards, which 

are images that can be use as prompts for conversations. These guides are 
available on our website166 and we distribute them to our Network Partners across 
the UK as well as to our own services that support around 5,000 people with a 

learning disability. 
 

A second barrier is the lack of accessibility of the registering to vote process. 
Overall, the registering to vote process, both online and offline, remains quite 
inaccessible for people with a learning disability. A survey we undertook in 2014 

showed that 60% of people with a learning disability found the process of 
registering to vote too difficult167. While good steps have been made towards 

addressing these issues (which are outlined below) more needs to be done. This is 
especially the case with those people with a learning disability who do not have 
support to complete either the online or paper forms. 

 
 

 
164 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/cy/node/414 
165 Participation of adults with intellectual disabilities in the UK 2015 General Election, Elaine James, 

York Policy Review, 2015 
166 https://www.mencap.org.uk/get-involved/campaign-mencap/elections/guides-voting 
167 The Mencap survey polled 553 people with a learning disability, and was conducted between 6 June 
and 18 August 2014 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/cy/node/414
https://www.mencap.org.uk/get-involved/campaign-mencap/elections/guides-voting
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2. Is individual registration an improvement on the old household 

registration system? How could the process be made more accessible? 
 

The individual registration system has been an improvement on the household 
registration system for people with a learning disability. Empowering people with 
a learning disability to participate in the democratic process is central to our 

work in this area and the individual registration process can play a key role in 
this. 

 
Through our workshops on voting, and at other events, we have seen first-hand 
that supporting someone to register to vote can provide a good starting point for 

a discussion about individual’s voting rights and politics more generally. 
 

Additionally, as people with a learning disability often face stigma and 
discrimination on many fronts, the individual registration process can play an 
important role in breaking down these attitudes and giving people with a 

learning disability greater confidence to play a role in their community. 
 

However, the accessibility of the individual registration process remains a 
concern to Mencap. People with a learning disability have told us that both the 

paper and online forms are complicated to complete due to the use of ‘jargon’ 
and the need for people to provide multiple pieces of information and/ or click 
through multiple pages. In particular, the use of inaccessible language can mean 

that people with a learning disability may struggle to understand what 
information is being asked from them. Below is a quote from Ismail Kaji, 

Parliamentary Support Officer at a session of the Political and Constitutional 
Committee in 2014: 
 

“When I received the form in the post it was very hard to understand. It was 
very complicated and I couldn’t fill it in. 

 
“There was a number to call on the form. I called it but it was only an answering 
machine to register. 

 
“I couldn’t speak to anyone to ask questions. 

 
“I had to bring the form into work so that my colleagues could support me to fill 
in the form. This is not fair and made me feel excluded. 

 
“I think easy read voting forms and information would help people with a 

learning disability to be included. I would be able to fill in the forms and 
understand things by myself.” 
 

Ismail’s experience is not an uncommon one even in light of the work that has 
been undertaken since 2014 to increase accessibility so we would like to see 

more accessible language used on the registration forms. Doing this would allow 
people with a learning disability who do not have support to complete the form 
easily. 

Mencap would also like to see more accessible language used on the annual 
canvass letters as people with a learning disability can find it difficult to 

understand what is required of them. Making this letter more accessible would 
also benefit local authorities who would likely see a better response rate and 
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therefore would need to carry out less house visits to confirm who is resident in 

the property. 
 

3. What impact, if any, has online registration had on making 
registration easier for the groups you work with? 

 

The introduction of online registration has had a mixed impact on people with a 
learning disability. For those that have access to a computer or device and are 

computer literate, the process has become more accessible and while the form 
itself is not as accessible as we would like it to be, with too many pages and 
inaccessible language, some additional positive steps have been taken by the 

Government.  
 

The major step was an outreach programme of work with the Cabinet Office that 
saw Mencap host a focus group allowing people with a learning disability to take 
officials through each step of the online form and describe what changes are 

required. While we have yet to see fundamental changes to the contents of the 
form itself some progress has been made with the Cabinet Office asking us to 

produce an ‘easy read’ guide to completing the form. Easy read is a style of 
document which uses simple, clear language, separating each line into a 

separate paragraph with a corresponding image to the left of the page to 
provide additional context. The easy read guide to the registering to vote form is 
hosted on Gov.uk and a link is included on the registering to vote webpage168. 

We hope this guide will help people with a learning disability who do not have 
access to support to complete the form. 

 
Yet for many people with a learning disability the online form remains an 
inaccessible process. OFCOM statistics show that only 62% of people with a 

learning disability own a smartphone and 57% own a computer. This shows that 
a large number of people with a learning disability either have to rely on 

accessing the online form through a friend or family’s device or are forced to 
complete a paper form. Anecdotally, through delivering voting workshops, we 
know that many people with a learning disability prefer to complete the paper 

version of the registering to vote form, as they can feel less rushed than when 
using the online form. Therefore, we want to ensure that the communications 

around registering to vote continue to inform people of the two options to 
register rather than only promoting the online form. 

 

 
 

 
4.  [For Ismail Kaiji] When you first registered to vote, did you find it 

easy, or did you need some help? Do you think that people with 

learning disabilities know about their right to vote and how to 
register? 

 
I found registering to vote difficult because the registering to vote paper form was 
not accessible so I needed help to complete it. I believe that both ways of 

registering to vote need changes to make it more accessible and easy to 

 
168 https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/registering-to-vote-easy-read-guide 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/registering-to-vote-easy-read-guide
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understand. This will make sure that people with a learning disability do not feel 

excluded. 
 

Overall, I think the online form is more accessible but both ways should be easy for 
people to complete. When making changes the Government need to remember that 
any changes should improve accessibility rather than making it harder for people 

with learning disability to register to vote. 
 

I think that most people with a learning disability don’t know about their rights to 
vote as when I was at college no one taught me about this. Since leaving school I 
think there has been some improvement but unfortunately not everyone 

understands their rights because they haven’t been told or supported to understand 
them. 

 
As a part of Mencap’s work to encourage people with a learning disability to vote, 
our team delivered workshops to local Mencap campaigning and support groups. 

Most of the participants of these groups told us that they had registered to vote and 
they knew about their right to vote. But this is likely because they had support from 

friends and family or talked about voting and registering at the group. My biggest 
concern is that people with a learning disability who do not have contact with a 

charity or support group might not get that support to understand their rights.  
 

5. Bearing in mind the different ways of voting – at polling stations, 

postal voting and by proxy – what are the main barriers to voting for 
the groups you work with? 

 
The main barriers to voting are similar to those that people with a learning 
disability face when registering to vote. As mentioned above many people still 

believe that people with a learning disability are either not eligible to vote or are 
unable to make an informed decision so should not or cannot vote. 

 
Sadly, this has in the past extended to a very small number of polling station staff 
as we have heard through our election hotline of instances of people with a learning 

disability being turned away or having bad experiences at polling stations. However 
attitudes are changing and we are pleased to say that we have not heard of any 

cases over the past three years where people with a learning disability have been 
turned away from a polling station. 
 

 
This is largely due to the work Mencap has undertaken with the Electoral 

Commission (EC) and the Association of Electoral Administrators (AEA) who have 
done an excellent job promoting the rights of people with a learning disability to all 
polling station staff and the public more widely. The AEA now distribute the guides 

we co-produced with the EC to polling station staff ahead of elections and we very 
much welcomed the opportunity to present at one of their conferences alongside a 

person with a learning disability.  
 
Another significant barrier for people with a learning disability is the lack of 

accessible information from political parties. This can lead to people with a learning 
disability feeling excluded from the democratic process. Some positive steps have 

been taken as we are now seeing most of the political parties producing an easy 
read version of their manifesto alongside other accessible formats. However, easy 
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read does not have the same legal requirements to be produced as other 

alternative formats meaning that their production is voluntary and requires 
pressure from ourselves and campaigners to ensure it is produced. 

 
While we welcome the increasing willingness of parties to produce easy read 
manifestos we have significant concerns about the timing of their release. Not all 

parties release their easy read manifesto alongside the main document meaning 
that people with a learning disability often have less time to compare the offering 

from the different political parties. The below table shows the gap between the 
release of the main and easy read manifesto during the 2017 General Election. 
 

Party Manifesto 
published 

Easy read version 
published 

Days to the 2017 
General Election 

Conservative 18th May 1st June 7 

Greens 22nd May 22nd May 17 

Labour  16th May  24th May 15 

Lib Dems 17th May 17th May 22 

SNP 30th May 2nd June 6 

Plaid Cymru 16th May 31st May 8 

 

The 2019 General Election saw parties make some progress in this area we would 
like to see this become the norm moving forward. 

 
6. [For Ismail Kaiji] What is the most difficult part of voting for someone 

who has a learning disability? What do you think stops people with 

learning disabilities from voting? 
 

I think that the polling card can confuse people with a learning disability who might 
not be able to understand where their polling station is without support. 

 
Postal votes can also prove to be difficult for people with a learning disability. 
Having support is important as people with a learning disability can need help with 

lots of things. Without support someone with a learning disability might not 
understand what they need to do. I think the information that comes out in a postal 

pack should be more accessible, with clearly labelled phone numbers and 
instructions, so the support is there when people need it. 
 

Another way to vote that some people with a learning disability might use to help 
them exercise their democratic right is proxy voting. While this could help some 

people with a learning disability who might not be able to get to a polling station 
and might not want a proxy vote, if that person doesn’t have someone to support 
them, or someone who isn’t eligible to vote in that election, the proxy vote option 

doesn’t work for them.  
 

One large barrier that stops people with a learning disability from voting is not 
having easy read versions of the political parties manifestos published at the same 
time as the full version. Some parties do this but not all. Also some of the parties 

do not make good quality easy read meaning they are still full of jargon. This 
means that people with a learning disability might not understand what parties are 

offering so it is hard to choose who to vote for.  
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7. Are polling station staff and local electoral registration staff 

adequately trained in providing or directing people to support and 
guidance? 

a. [Supplementary] Are the resources and tools that are 
designed to help people to vote independently and in secret fit 
for purpose? 

 
Polling station staff and local electoral registration staff receive adequate training 

and this has continued to improve over the past few years. This is especially the 
case for the on-going training for polling station staff which reminds staff about the 
best way to support people with a learning disability to participate in the democratic 

process. The spread of guidance and materials produced by Mencap and the EC to 
polling station staff and local authorities reinforces this training. 

 
One area which Mencap would like to see improvement is the provision of materials 
to polling stations which advertise the help available to everyone. One small 

measure which campaigners have suggested to us is for either a poster behind the 
polling station staff or a badge for the staff to wear letting people know that if you 

have a question to just ask the staff. This is small but important step could make a 
big difference to people with a learning disability as they can often feel intimated or 

anxious at the polling station.  
 
Local electoral registration staff are on the whole given the right training and tend 

to be aware of the extra support people with a learning disability might need to 
register to vote or cast their ballot. Many local electoral registration teams provide 

advice or hold meetings with local campaigning or service groups to explain the 
registering to vote process and assist people with learning disability to complete the 
form. We very much welcome this direct and sometimes proactive action and hope 

to see this continue. 
 

 
 

8. How would you rate the effectiveness of the Government’s efforts to 

improve registration and access to voting for the groups you work 
with? 

 
The work undertaken by the Government over the past few years has been quite 
effective in improving the registration and access to voting for people with a 

learning disability. 
 

In particular, the Access to Elections Working Group has provided a forum for 
charities to have direct access to the responsible Minister as well as key civil 
servants. The group works in a constructive manner to provide suggestions and 

feedback to the Government on accessibility issues such as practice ballot papers 
while also providing a forum to raise concerns such as those we have with the 

introduction of Voter ID. 
 
Other examples of where the Government has been effective; 

• The creation of an easy read guide to the online registering to vote form in 
which the Government allowed us to use our expertise to create a high-

quality and accessible guide. 
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• Providing Mencap with the opportunity to speak with representatives from 

political parties at the Cabinet Offices’ Political Parties Panel. In particular, 
recently Mencap along with United Response were given the opportunity to 

speak with the political parties about their provision of easy read manifestos 
at the 2019 General Election. 

• Creating National Democracy Week which featured people with a learning 

disability prominently in its inaugural year. This campaign helped raise 
awareness of the voting rights of people with a learning disability and 

provided a forum for Mencap to engage with other charities and 
organisations who have similar aims. 

 

While we cannot know for use how effective the impact has been on encouraging 
more people with a learning disability to vote, as mentioned before, the lack of calls 

from people with a learning disability to Mencap about being turned away at polling 
stations signals that the Government’s efforts are having a positive effect. 
 

 
9. [For Ismail Kaiji] What is the best way to encourage people with 

learning disabilities to register and to vote? 
 

A good way to encourage people with a learning disability to register and to vote is 
to have more advertisements on TV and radio which tell people their rights and 
encourages them to register and vote. 

 
I would also like to see more easy read information, especially easy read version of 

the political parties’ manifestos as this could encourage people to get involved in 
the voting process as people would feel included in the political discussions. 
 

Another way would be fore libraries, schools, colleges and day centres to have 
more sessions where they talk about registering to vote and help people to get on 

the register. 
 
 

10. What do you think about the Government’s proposals to introduce 
voter ID requirements? What implications might this have? 

 
Mencap has serious concerns about the introduction of voter ID and the potential 
this has to negative impact the ability of people with a learning disability to exercise 

their right to vote. 
 

Our central concerns is that people with a learning disability often do not have 
photo ID such as a driving licence or passport as few can drive and/ or afford it or 
are able to travel overseas. While the pilots undertaken in 2018 and 2019 tested a 

wide range of acceptable ID we have concerns should a limited list of photo ID such 
as a driving licence or passport be introduced it will likely disadvantage people with 

a learning disability. 
 
Some pilots tested the use of disabled travel passes (e.g. Freedom Pass) or secure 

polling cards and we believe that these could be useful forms of ID to include in any 
future list should these proposals move forward. We expect that most people with a 

learning disability have access to a disabled travel card so this form of ID could be 
another addition which would reduce the impact of the proposal. The use of a 
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polling card would also be welcome as anecdotally we know that a large number of 

people with a learning disability, like the general population, believe that you need 
to take and present you polling card at the polling station. 

 
We also have deep concerns about the evaluation of, and learnings taken from, the 
pilots undertaken so far. It is difficult to form a comprehensive picture of the impact 

of the pilots due to the low turnout at local elections. The Electoral Commission’s 
evaluation itself said that, “the pilots have provided further evidence, but they do 

not allow for definitive conclusions to be drawn in all areas” and pointed out that 
this would include what impact the proposals would have during a General 
Election169. 

 
During both pilots participating local authorities made good efforts to reach out to 

groups who might be impacted, including people with a learning disability and local 
Mencap groups. This impact of this was highlighted in our survey of a local Mencap 
group who fell within a 2019 pilot area. The results were positive with only one of 

the twelve respondents said they had to get a new form of ID (a bus pass) and ten 
of twelve respondents said they had a good experience of voting. We believe a 

significant reason for these positive results was that a representative from the local 
authority electoral services team spoke to the group before the election and 

explained what was required. While we welcome this work, we have concerns that 
this level of engagement might not be possible in the lead up to a General Election 
meaning that many people with a learning disability might not understand the new 

requirements. 
 

Without understanding the new requirements people with a learning disability would 
likely be turned away at polling stations. Added to this is the possibility that the 
person with a learning disability being turned away at the polling station for not 

having the right ID might not understand why they are not being allowed to vote 
and therefore could go away and never vote again. 

 
Large strides have been made, both with the Government and other bodies, to 
break down the barriers to voting for people with a learning disability but these 

proposals have the potential to rebuild some of these barriers. If these proposals 
are to continue the Government must ensure that it understands the impact it could 

have on this group of voters and seek to migrate the barriers. 
 

11. Do the Government’s proposals to improve support for disabled 

voters at polling stations go far enough? 
 

The Government’s proposals are having a positive impact on the support people 
with a learning disability receive at polling stations. However, the majority of this 
work has been led by the EC and AEA collaborating with us, the commitment shown 

by the Government to improving the experience of people with a learning disability 
when voting generally has been a key driver. 

 
One current area of work which could have a significant positive impact is the 
development of practice ballot papers. As mentioned above, going to a polling 

station can be a stressful experience for a person with a learning disability, 

 
169 https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-
research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes 

https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/our-views-and-research/our-research/voter-identification-pilots/may-2019-voter-identification-pilot-schemes
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especially if it is their first time voting. To date, many groups including Mencap 

create their own fake ballot papers to use in mock elections aiding the explanation 
of the voting process. Official practice ballot papers would enable supporters, 

friends and family to explain the voting process and practice how to mark a ballot 
paper ahead of the election day elevating the stress some might feel when at the 
polling station. We look forward to continuing to work with the Cabinet Office and 

others on this. 
 

The introduction of Voter ID is one proposal which could be a backwards step in 
improving the support people with a learning disability can access at polling 
stations. Our key concerns are outlined above but in terms of support at polling 

stations we would like to see polling station staff given specific guidance and 
training about how to support people with a learning disability who come to a 

polling station without the right ID. This should prepare staff to accessibly explain 
why that person is unable vote and that they would need to return home and come 
back with the correct ID. 
 

1 April 2020 
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National Union of Students (NUS) – Written evidence 
(ERA0015) 
 
Introduction 
  

1. The National Union of Students (NUS) is a confederation of 600 students' 
unions, amounting to more than 95 per cent of all higher and further 

education unions in the UK. Through our member students' unions, we 
represent the interests of more than seven million students. NUS represents 
students and students’ unions to ensure that education is transformative, 

skills and learning are accessible and every student in the UK is empowered 
to achieve their potential. 

 
2. NUS welcomes the opportunity to provide evidence to the Committee on the 

Electoral Registration and Administration Act 2013, and would be pleased to 

provide further evidence in any way the Committee may see fit.  
 

Executive Summary 
 
3. The move towards individual electoral registration (IER) undoubtedly 

presented – and continues to present – considerable challenges particularly 
in terms of getting transient student populations registered to vote. 

 
4. NUS holds concerns about the longer term impacts of students and young 

people failing to register to vote and failing to vote on the creation of habits 

that make them less likely to participate in future. It also has significant 
effects on the working of democracy in the UK as it results in the views of 

students not being adequately represented at elections. 
 
5. NUS and students’ unions across the UK do extensive work to support 

democratic engagement of students and young people, including undertaking 
considerable work to support voter registration efforts. This for example saw 

NUS work closely with the Cabinet Office prior to the 2015 general election to 
mitigate against the challenges associated with the introduction of IER. 

 
6. The best way to improve student voter registration would be for automatic 

voter registration to become the norm for all post-16 educational institutions. 

This would be close to emulating the system prior to IER but would still 
require students to opt-in to being on the electoral register, making it a 

positive action. 
 
Impact of transition to IER 

 
7. The House of Commons Library Report on IER from 2016 highlighted that the 

transition had a negative impact on the registration of students as “Local 
authorities with high concentration of students appear to have been more 
affected by IER as their registers decreased more significantly than the 

average.” 
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8. Following the implementation of IER, which ended in December 2015, 

thousands of students were dropped from the electoral register. In December 
2014 the BBC published research showing that in areas where there were a 

high number of students, electoral registration figures had significantly 
declined.  

 

9. The BBC looked at voter registration figures from Manchester, Birmingham, 
Newcastle upon Tyne, Cardiff, Leicester, Oxford, Southampton, Coventry, 

Cambridge, Portsmouth, Plymouth, Canterbury, Swansea, Bath and North 
East Somerset, Bradford, Bournemouth, Exeter, Kirklees, Lancaster, Norwich 
and Derby, all areas with large student populations. In total, registered 

voters, who numbered nearly 4.49m in 2012, dropped by 9,727 in 2013 and 
by a massive 181,552 in 2014 - nineteen times higher than the drop-off the 

previous year.170  
 
10. Overall it was estimated that 800,000 people dropped off the electoral 

register as a result of the changes, with students at the greatest risk of being 
disenfranchised.171  Areas with high proportions of students saw the most 

dramatic decreases in numbers on the electoral register with Canterbury 
seeing a 13% drop and Cambridge and Dundee West both experiencing an 

11% fall. 
 
11. Another significant effect was that the electoral register, following these 

changes, was used for a Parliamentary Boundary Review that reshaped 
constituencies across the country. As the electoral register was not complete 

it is unlikely that this review accurately reflected the number of students in 
each constituency. Without proper representation this meant that university 
constituencies in some cases shrank, reducing the influence of students in 

national politics.  
 

12. The decision to require additional personal information, such as National 
Insurance numbers, from those registering to vote raises the costs of 
registration in terms of both time and effort, which is known to depress 

registration levels. This makes it even less likely that students will undertake 
the effort necessary to register to vote and has made it harder for student 

unions during voter recruitment drives as students are unlikely to have this 
readily available. 

 

Possible measures that could have negated this impact 
 

13. NUS has been strongly supportive of the introduction of online registration 
and believes that it has supported efforts to mitigate against a fall in the 
number of students and young people registered to vote, following the move 

to IER. Cutting down the time it takes to become registered to vote is a 
practical and simple way of making it easier to engage people in the 

democratic process. 
 
14. Not enough was done to advertise the changes to students to ensure that 

they were aware they would not be automatically transferred onto the 
 

170 https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-30366986 
171 https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2016/jan/31/electoral-register-loses-estimated-800000-
people-since-changes-to-system 

https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-politics-30366986
https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2016/jan/31/electoral-register-loses-estimated-800000-people-since-changes-to-system
https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2016/jan/31/electoral-register-loses-estimated-800000-people-since-changes-to-system
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register. While the Cabinet Office did respond to some of the challenges in 

2015, including by working with NUS to encourage students to register to 
vote and by writing to Vice-Chancellors to ask for their support, there was a 

general lack of outreach work to inform students of these changes prior to 
this happening.  

 

15. The work that NUS carried out to encourage students to register to vote, 
while very important, should have been in addition to wider drives to 

increase students’ democratic participation. Since then NUS has continued to 
implement student voter registration drives ahead of all major elections, and 
we are currently working with the Electoral Commission to encourage 

students to register. While this work is successful, when such fundamental 
changes were being made to the entire system more resources needed to be 

directed into limiting the impact that this would have on students. 
 
16. Similarly more information and support should have been provided to 

colleges so that they could assist with this transition. Colleges have a crucial 
role to encourage learners to register to vote when the time comes, 

especially as it is possible to register from the age of 16. The government 
should do more to mandate colleges to assist students to register to vote and 

to remind them of this process as they progress into higher education and 
move away from home. 

 

17. The government should have carried out more in-depth investigations to 
identify and develop new processes to streamline voter registration for 

students prior to IER being implemented. Since the beginning of the 
transition, innovative digital projects have been created to assist with 
student voter registration, including integrating enrolment and registration at 

the University of Sheffield and Manchester Metropolitan University. These 
projects should have been further explored prior to the end date of the 

implementation of IER being brought forward so that their use would have 
been more extensive. 

 

18. It was positive for the Higher Education and Research Act, which applies to 
higher education providers in England, to place an obligation on providers to 

facilitate, in cooperation with electoral registration officers, the electoral 
registration of students as one of the conditions of registration with the Office 
for Students (OfS). However we are yet to have full details as to what this 

obligation means in practice and have not seen any examples of the OfS 
sanctioning any institutions for not meeting this condition, despite the largely 

lacklustre effort of many. 
 
19. There has been a lack of coordination between universities, colleges and local 

authorities in many cases to work together to get students registered to 
vote. NUS would like to see greater collaboration between institutions, local 

councils and student unions to ensure a joined-up approach to voter 
registration. One option for this, that NUS is currently working with students 
to implement, is to have EROs come on to campus to hold voter registration 

drives. 
 

Automatic voter registration 
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20. Automatic voter registration systems are needed. They are the best option as 

they remove most of the need for cyclical and resource intensive voter 
registration campaigns. The government must do more to promote this and 

put pressure on universities to adopt them. Where universities and colleges 
have not adopted these systems they need to be doing proactive voter 
registration campaigns and reaching students in halls is vital because they 

often will not be reached by civic doorstep campaigns. Private halls need to 
be pressured to allow student unions and universities in to buildings for these 

campaigns.  
 
21. Ever since legislation was first drafted for the move to IER in 2011 NUS has 

campaigned for the integration of voter registration into student enrolment 
processes. NUS would favour a mandatory scheme, whereby ERO funds were 

utilised to ensure that all universities and colleges had the capacity to 
integrate voter registration with enrolment. When additional funds were 
provided to EROs to support the transition to IER, NUS expressed support for 

using part of the money for this scheme. 
 

22. There are three different forms that this could take: 
• Full-scale integration, such that data captured as part of the enrolment 

process is directly shared with the ERO, and a ‘tick box’ at the end of the 

form whereby the student agrees to have data shared 

• Integration such that there is a final section on the enrolment form which 

students are encouraged to complete, which is then sent to the ERO 

• Minimal integration, such that there is a link at the end of the form to the 

online registration form  

 

23. NUS strongly favours the first two options, as these would make it easiest for 
students to register, but would encourage all universities and colleges to 

implement the third as a minimum. 
 
24. One of the most common reasons given by institutions for not implementing 

these methods is due to legal Data Protection issues about collecting and 
transferring personal data securely to electoral registration officers. Although 

several universities have found an approach for mass data sharing with 
which they felt comfortable, the majority of institutions have not gone down 
this route because of data protection concerns. This is despite assurances 

that we received from the Cabinet Office that this need not in any way act as 
a barrier, and that all data protection issues can be overcome. The 

government should provide better information to institutions of their 
responsibilities around data protection so that they can be clear that 
automatic voter registration schemes would not impinge upon this. 

 
Personal identification 

  
25. NUS has great concerns about the Government’s proposals to require people 

to bring personal identification when casting a vote as this would further 

inhibit the ability of students to engage with elections. We are yet to see 
evidence of electoral fraud among students being a widespread problem that 

would necessitate such an action.  
 



National Union of Students (NUS) – Written evidence (ERA0015) 

208 
 

26. For some students this identification is not always easily available, especially 

as students are able to vote from either their home or term-time address and 
their personal identification may not be in the same location as they wish to 

vote. Democratic engagement among students has already been identified as 
a problem and any measures that would further inhibit this should not be 
implemented.   

 
Unintended consequences 

 
27. The major unintended consequence of the move to IER was to make it much 

harder for students to register to vote. In trying to improve the accuracy and 

integrity of the electoral register the completeness of it has suffered as many 
students have been left disenfranchised. 

 
28. One of the arguments that has been made in favour of IER is that electoral 

registration should be a personal responsibility and that by making it an 

active action this can help to engage voters more broadly in democratic 
processes. However NUS argues that a system which facilitates students to 

register at a key transition stage, ensuring that they can be full, active 
citizens, is in fact empowering, and the dire level of student voter 

registration levels demand serious steps to be taken. 
 
29. IER creates further problems for democratic engagement later in life. As 

voting is a habitual act, in which voting and non-voting patterns are 
developed while young, it is very important for young people to vote at an 

early age in order to increase the likelihood that they will continue to vote 
throughout their lives. When young people are faced with the first election 
that they are able to vote in, which can set patterns for voting behaviour 

later in life, all of the costs of voting are magnified.172  The introduction of 
IER has increased the cost of registering to vote and thus makes it more 

likely that students will not become habitual voters, reducing turnout later in 
life. 

 

Taidgh Pledger  
NUS Public Affairs Officer 

 
21 October 2019 
  

 
172 Plutzer E. Becoming a habitual voter: inertia, resources, and growth in young adulthood. American 
Political Science Review. 2002;96(1):41–56. 
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Office for Students (OfS) – Written evidence (ERA0016)  
 
1. We welcome the opportunity to provide Committee members with written 

evidence about the Office for Students’ remit in respect of the electoral 

registration of higher education students.   

The Office for Students 
 

2. The Office for Students (OfS) is the independent regulator of higher education in 
England. We aim to ensure that every student, whatever their background, has 

a fulfilling experience of higher education that enriches their lives and careers. 
Our work covers all students whether undergraduate or postgraduate, national 
or international, young or mature, full-time or part-time, studying on a campus 

or by distance learning. 
 

3. Established in April 2018 by the Higher Education and Research Act 2017, we 
take a risk-based approach to regulation using the levers set out in the OfS 
Regulatory Framework: 

https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/publications/securing-student-success-
regulatory-framework-for-higher-education-in-england/ 

 
4. We have established a high quality threshold through our 24 conditions of 

registration that every registered higher education provider must meet, and we 

will intervene where they do not. Through these conditions, all students enrolled 
with a registered provider can be assured of a high quality educational 

experience.  
 

5. Our regulatory framework includes the following ongoing condition of 

registration that applies to all registered providers (387 providers as of 20 
October 2019, please see https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/advice-and-

guidance/the-register/the-ofs-register/ for specific details): 
 
Condition E5: The provider must comply with guidance published by the OfS to 

facilitate, in cooperation with electoral registration officers, the electoral 
registration of students. 

 

6. Condition E5 compels registered higher education providers to comply with 
guidance published by the OfS to facilitate, in cooperation with electoral 

registration officers (EROs), the electoral registration of students. This supports 
electoral registration officers’ own powers under section 23 of the 

Representation of the People (England and Wales) Regulations 2001.  
 

7. In February 2018, the Department for Education (DfE) and published guidance 

to the OfS setting out its expectations on facilitating electoral registration: 
https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/media/1113/facilitating-electoral-

registration-guidance.pdf. In particular: 
 

https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/advice-and-guidance/the-register/the-ofs-register/
https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/advice-and-guidance/the-register/the-ofs-register/
https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/media/1113/facilitating-electoral-registration-guidance.pdf
https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/media/1113/facilitating-electoral-registration-guidance.pdf
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• To facilitate the electoral registration of students, we expect the OfS to 

publicise the requirement for higher education providers to comply with 
requests from Electoral Registration Officers (EROs), under regulation 23 of 

the Representation of the People (England and Wales) Regulations 2001, for 
information on students which the ERO requires for the purposes of 
maintaining the electoral registers. We want higher education providers to 

understand what the requirement is, what it involves, and that they have a 
legal obligation to comply with it. 

 
• We would also expect the OfS to encourage registered higher education 

providers to actively promote electoral registration among their student 

populations, through communications developed in-house or in partnership 
with their local electoral services team(s).  

 
• To support higher education providers’ communication activity, we would like 

the OfS to publicise the good practice examples, detailed in Annex A, for 

promoting electoral registration, and also to consider posting these and other 
ways to promote and engage students on electoral registration on the OfS 

website.  

OfS regulatory advice for providers on facilitating electoral registration 
  

8. The guidance on electoral registration which the OfS published in September 
2018 came into force on 1 August 2019. It can be found here: 
https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/publications/regulatory-advice-11-

guidance-for-providers-about-facilitating-electoral-registration/. The Electoral 
Registration Commission and Association of Electoral Administrators have been 

made aware of this guidance.   
 

9. Information from EROs will be an important part of identifying cases where 

providers may be at risk of breaching condition E5. However, the OfS is set up 
to identify risk and breach of conditions and take appropriate action, rather than 

resolve individual disputes and complaints.  We are particularly interested in 
cases where unhelpful behaviour is systematic and where EROs make clear to 
providers the legal and regulatory basis for their requests for information or 

cooperation, and continue to get an unhelpful response. 
 

10.Issues raised by EROs would be evidence that helped us to decide whether to 
use a regulatory intervention, such as a sanction for breach or a specific 
condition to ensure the provider acts in a more cooperative way in future. We 

would be seeking in these cases to ensure the requirements on electoral 
registration are taken seriously by the governing body of the provider and 

appropriate systems are in place.  

 
21 October 2019 

 
 
  

https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/publications/regulatory-advice-11-guidance-for-providers-about-facilitating-electoral-registration/
https://www.officeforstudents.org.uk/publications/regulatory-advice-11-guidance-for-providers-about-facilitating-electoral-registration/
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British Election Study - Written evidence (ERA0007) 
 
Dr Christopher Prosser*, Professor Edward Fieldhouse*, Dr Jonathan Mellon*, and Dr 
Jessica Smith†  
*British Election Study, University of Manchester 
†University of Southampton  

 
Summary 
 

1. This evidence relates to the experience of eligible voters of the change to 
Individual Electoral Registration (IER); how this has affected transitions on and 

off the electoral register; and the potential impact that IER has had on the 
quality of the electoral registers for the secondary purposes of drawing 
parliamentary constituency boundaries and measuring voter turnout. It draws 

on research undertaken between May 2014 and June 2017 as part of the British 
Election Study (BES) partnership with the Electoral Commission into the impact 

of IER; and on subsequent research, which uses register, census and Annual 
Population Survey (APS) data to impact of the changes on drawing constituency 

boundaries.  

2. The BES research on the switch to IER shows that, in broad terms, the impact of 
IER on registration levels depend on when we are talking about. During the 
transition period (up to May 2016) we find clear evidence that overall levels of 

registration decreased and that people in demographic groups that are less 
likely to be registered in general (i.e. young people and privately renters) were 

more likely to drop off the register. Comparing the 2015 and 2017 elections, 
however, we find no evidence that IER affected the level of registration at the 
time of the elections, nor that is disproportionately affected groups that are less 

likely to be registered in general. How can we reconcile these seemingly 
contradictory findings? In short, IER seems to have increased the volatility of 

electoral registration – people were more likely to drop on and off the register 
when IER came into force. 

3. The result of this volatility is that accuracy and completeness vary during the 

annual registration cycle and peak around electoral events. Accuracy and 
completeness also vary geographically. This has implications for future 
apportionment undertaken by the Boundary Commission, which requires reliable 

and accurate registration figures to ensure compliance with the 2011 Boundary 
Act (“Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies Act 2011” 2011). 

Parliamentary Constituency boundaries are drawn with the aim of equalizing the 
number of eligible voters across constituencies. Because IER has not 
substantially changed the completeness of electoral registers, boundaries drawn 

using the electoral register still fail to achieve the normative goal of equalizing 
the number of eligible persons across constituencies. While IER has improved 

register accuracy, it is still sufficiently inaccurate (containing duplicate or 
incorrect entries) that it fails to meet the legal standard of equality of registered 
persons, because accuracy varies enough across regions to give areas with less 

accurate registers more representation than areas with accurate registers. We 
therefore conclude that – despite IER – the current register entries method for 

https://www.britishelectionstudy.com/
https://www.britishelectionstudy.com/
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drawing parliamentary constituencies meets neither the normative or legal aims 

of the legislation.  

 
Impact of IER on registration levels and movement on/off the register 

 
4. To examine registration levels during the transition to IER, we make use of the 

BES Internet Panel survey (BESIP). The panel study is designed to follow the 
same survey respondents over time over a number of survey ‘waves’ and so is 
particularly useful to study within-person change. We draw on three waves, 

fielded in May 2014 (after the 2014 local election, when the household 
registration system was still in place), May 2015 (after the 2015 General 

Election, during the transition period), and April to May 20105 (before the 2016 
local elections – six months after the finalisation of IER). To compare 
registration levels at the 2015 and 2017 elections, we use BES face-to-face 

post-election survey data. These data provide a representative ‘snap-shot’ of the 
population and each dataset includes a new set of survey respondents. For each 

of the three BESIP waves and the two face-to-face surveys, respondents who 
gave permission were matched to the electoral register (collected at the time of 
the survey by the Electoral Commission) using their name and address. 

5. One of the most common concerns raised about IER was that it would lead to a 

reduction in overall levels of registration in the population. The BESIP data 
suggests that concern was at least partially warranted – between May 2015 and 

May 2016, we find a six point drop in overall registration levels following the 
December 2015 removal of names from the register at the end of the IER 
transition period. However, in the run-up to the 2016 EU referendum there was 

a flurry of late registration, and the Electoral Commission’s data suggests that 
overall registration levels at the referendum were similar to those at the 2015 

General Election. Likewise, the BES face-to-face data suggests that compared to 
2015, there was a small increase (2.5 points) in overall levels of registration at 

the 2017 election. 

6. As well as the impact of IER on overall levels of registration, many people raised 
concerns about the potential for IER to disproportionately suppress the 
registration levels of certain groups who are already under-represented on the 

electoral register, such as young people and students; electors from some BME 
communities; people in private rented accommodation; and some disabled 

people, especially those in residential care. The BES data allows us to address 
the questions of whether IER disproportionately affected young people, 
students, and private renters. We cannot address the impact of IER on BME 

people and those with disabilities because we simply do not have enough of 
these types of people in our data.  

7. Across all time points, older people are more likely to be registered than 

younger people. In May 2016, following the introduction of IER, there was a 
decrease in registration levels across all age groups. However, the decrease was 

largest amongst younger people, leading to an increased registration gap 
between the older and younger age groups. This change can be clearly seen by 
looking at the youngest and oldest age groups. Between May 2014 and May 

2016 there was a 6.8 percentage point decrease in registration rates amongst 
18-25 year olds but only a 2.3 point decrease for those aged 66 and over. By 

May 2016, when those registered under the old system had been removed from 
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the register but before the late surge in registration for the EU Referendum, the 

registration gap between the youngest and oldest age group was 18.2 
percentage points. 

8. This is clear evidence that the introduction of IER increased age-related 

registration inequalities during the transition period. If we examine the 
relationship between age and registration at the 2015 and 2017 elections, 

however, we find a similar relationship between age and registration in both 
years. First, older people are more likely to be registered than younger people. 
Second, the level of registration within age groups is similar in both years, and if 

anything, slightly higher amongst those aged 26-55. This patterns suggests that 
the increase in age related registration inequality during the transition period 

was counteracted by late registration in the run-up to the 2016 EU referendum 
and the 2017 General Election. 

9. Discussions about the potential impact of IER on electoral registrations amongst 
the student populations dominated much of the media and political discussion of 

the new system. For example, in January 2015 the Labour leader Ed Miliband 
said there were ‘one million’ missing from the electoral register and many of 

them were students. The government responded by sending a letter to 
University Vice Chancellors asking for support in ensuring more students were 
registered under the new system, suggesting targeted campaigns at key points 

such as during enrolment. The government also gave £530,000 to organisations 
to encourage student registration. 

10.At first glance, these fears appear to be justified. Compared to the rest of the 

population, students have lower levels of electoral registration before, during, 
and after the transition to IER. However, this is not because there is something 

about being a student that makes people less likely to register, it is because 
students tend to be young. Before and during the transition to IER, if we take 
other factors (such as age and housing tenure) into account using a regression 

model, whether someone is a student does not predict whether they are 
registered or not. In May 2016, after the transition to IER, being a student does 

predict whether someone is registered or not – however, contrary to the popular 
narrative, students were more likely to be registered than nonstudents (allowing 
for age). Similarly, if we examine the 2017 face-to-face data we find that 

amongst those aged between 18 and 25, only 67% of non-students were 
registered compared to 78% of students. The fact that students are more likely 

to be registered partly reflects that they tend to have higher levels of political 
engagement, although the regression analysis shows this difference persists 
even when this is controlled for. An additional factor could be efforts within 

universities and wider campaigns to drive up student registration, given the 
concern around the potential effect of IER on student registration rates there. 

Even though the net registration advantage among young students did not 
appear to grow after IER, these efforts may at least have had the desired effect 
of mitigating any drop in student registration, or the original concern may have 

been unwarranted, though there is no way of knowing which of these is the case 
for sure. 

11. In all our data, private renters have consistently lower levels of electoral 

registration. During the transition period, this gap appears to have been 
exacerbated by the introduction of IER. The registration gap between 

homeowners and private renters increased from 10.5 percentage points in May 
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2014 to 23.5 points in May 2016. However, comparing registration at the 2015 

and 2017 elections shows there was an increase in registration rates for private 
renters by just under 10 percentage points compared to 2015. We should note 

though that despite this increase, home owners are still much more likely to be 
registered to vote. 

12.The BES data suggests a consistent pattern: during the transition to IER people 

– particularly young people and private renters – were likely to drop off the 
electoral register. However, comparing the 2015 and 2017 elections we find few 
differences in registration, and where there are differences, they suggest that 

registration levels were higher in 2017. This pattern suggests that people 
dropping off the register at one point were replaced by people joining the 

register later. We can examine this pattern more closely using the BESIP data, 
which gives us the ability to track the same people across multiple time points.  

13.Those who remain registered across the transition period tended to be older, 
retired and own their own home, suggesting the characteristics of those with 

stable levels of registration are similar to those who are more likely to be 
registered in general. Similarly, we find that those are registered at one time 

period, but drop off the register later, share demographic characteristics with 
people who are less likely to be registered in general – the young, private 
renters, and the unemployed. However, those who are younger and rent their 

home are also more likely to join the register if they had been previously 
unregistered. In other words, just as the same people tend to remain registered, 

the same people tend to drop on and off the register – that is, there is a ‘churn’ 
effect amongst certain demographics of voters, rather than constant levels of 
under-registration.  

14.We cannot say for sure whether the pattern we observe of people dropping off 
the register between elections but registering in-time for elections is a feature of 
the 2014-2017 period, or is something we are likely to continue to observe. If 

this pattern persists it is both good and bad news for British democracy. On the 
one hand, it is good news that IER has not negatively impacted registration 

levels at the time of elections – electoral participation does not seem to have 
been affected. On the other hand however, electoral registers serve important 
roles between elections as well – such as being used to redraw constituency 

boundaries. If these registers are inaccurate – as the December 2015 registers 
used in the current boundary review are – then decisions that arise from them 

such as constituency boundaries will be inaccurate as well.  

 

Implications of changes for drawing Parliamentary boundaries  
 

15.The Boundary Commission final recommendations (2018 review) were presented 
to Government on 5 September 2018. The electorate numbers used in the 

review were taken from the electoral registers maintained by local electoral 
registration officers and the data they provide to the Office of National Statistics. 

These were published on 24 February 2016 based on the December 2015 
canvass, which took place after the completion of the IER transition. At this 
point registration was 45.5 million, approximately one million lower than in June 

of the preceding year and 1.5 million lower than in June 2017. This has serious 
implications for the drawing of constituency boundaries. 
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16.There are both normative and legal reasons why the registers used for drawing 

constituency boundaries should be accurate and complete. Normatively, the aim 
of creating constituencies is to equalize the number of eligible people across 

constituencies, ensuring all eligible persons counts equally, regardless of 
whether they have successfully registered on enumeration day. However, this is 
not the legal standard set out in the 2011 Boundary Act. The act states, ‘the 

electorate of any constituency shall be— (a) no less than 95% of the United 
Kingdom electoral quota, and (b) no more than 105% of that quota’ which is 

defined by the total number of registered electors. Thus, we have both a legal 
and a normative standard against which to evaluate the data used for 
apportionment 

17.There are two major problems that mean these data may not always be fit for 
purpose: completeness and accuracy. Completeness refers to the percentage of 
eligible persons correctly registered to vote. The UK Electoral Commission 

estimated completeness at 85% in 2011 and 82% in 2015. The second class of 
problems are register accuracy. Inaccurate entries are defined by the Electoral 

Commission as: ‘entries which have become redundant (for example, due to 
home movement), which are ineligible and have been included unintentionally, 
or which are fraudulent.’ (Electoral Commission, Office for National Statistics, 

and National Records of Scotland 2014). The electoral commission reported that 
9% of register entries were inaccurate in 2015 compared to 14.5% in 2011. 

Additionally there are duplicate entries, which represent electors who are 
legitimately registered in more than one place.  

18. We use the Electoral Commission’s 2015 accuracy survey to estimate how 
much register accuracy varies across regions and compare the proportion of 

register entries in each region to the proportion of accurate register entries (i.e. 
unique registered persons) in each region. This allows us to assess how much 

each region is over or under represented on the electoral register due to register 
inaccuracy (when compared against the legal standard of registered persons). 

Since regions are much larger and diverse than individual constituencies, the 
regional variation in inaccuracy will be a strict lower bound on the level of 
constituency variation. 

19. The table shows that there is substantial variation in accuracy. If accuracy 

were taken into account and constituencies were apportioned on the basis of the 
number of registered persons (not simply register entries), London would 

receive 3.4 fewer seats. This gap is already nearly at the legal level even before 
we consider constituency variation within regions (of which there will be a 
significant amount) and other reasons for differences in constituency size (of 

which there are many). The North West, by contrast, would receive 2 additional 
seats. Since these differences are lower bounds on the level of constituency 

variation, it is guaranteed that many seats will deviate by more than the legally 
allowed 5% from the legal standard of variation in registered persons. This 
variation is only that induced by register inaccuracy. If there is variation in 

constituency size due to other factors such as compactness and representation 
of distinct geographic areas, this will push up the variation in constituency size 

even further beyond the 5% threshold. 
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Region Inaccurate 
register entries 

Extra seats if 
registers were 
accurate 

East Midlands 9.5 0.0 

East of England 8.4 0.7 

London 13.5 -3.4 

North East 10.7 -0.4 

North West 7.1 2.0 

South East 8.6 0.8 

South West 10 -0.3 

Yorkshire and the 
Humber 

11.6 -1.3 

West Midlands 8.5 0.6 

Scotland 9 0.3 

Wales 7.3 0.9 

 
20.To compare constituency boundaries to the normative standard of eligible 

persons, we analyse 2011 census data on passport holding (to determine 

eligibility) at the constituency level. We supplement this analysis with local 
authority level analysis of 2016 eligibility based on the 2016 Annual Population 

Survey and registration figures for the 2016 EU referendum. We find that, on 
average, there are 3.6 percentage points fewer register entries than there are 

eligible persons. There is considerable variation (a standard deviation of 3.6) 
between constituencies. The proportion of eligible voters differs from the 
proportion of register entries by at least five percentage points in 162 

constituencies. The number of register entries actually exceeds the number of 
eligible persons in 56 constituencies, indicating that inaccuracies in the register 

are sufficient to outweigh incompleteness in these cases. 

21.Whilst the constituency level analysis is based on data that precedes the move 
to IER, we make local authority district based estimates of variation in 
completeness using the Annual Population Survey (APS). Overall, the updated 

analysis suggests that little has changed in the magnitude of the differences in 
the distribution of eligible persons and register entries. The standard deviation 

of the percentage difference across constituencies was 3.6 in 2011 and is 5 
across local authorities in 2016. The APS suggests that 115 local authorities 
across the UK have more than a 5 point deviation between their share of eligible 

persons and their share of register entries, showing that the size of these 
discrepancies is still well outside the level considered acceptable. 

22.We conclude that the use of register entries fails as a proxy for either the 

normative or the legal standards, with the deviations likely exceeding the 5% 
legal threshold when compared with either standard. Moreover, because of 

increased fluctuation in the register size and the movement of people on and off 
the register, the use of data from the annual canvass (especially that following 
the introduction of IER on 2015) exacerbates the problem, leading to under-

representation of certain groups and geographic areas. The introduction of IER 
has improved the accuracy (but not completeness) of the data on which 

boundaries are determined, but does not solve the fundamental problem. The 
implication is that the 2018 UK boundary review is unlikely to meet its objective 
of constituency size parity if we define parity by either a legal or normative 

standard. 
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Implications of changes for turnout estimation 
 

23.The same issue of accuracy and completeness that affect the use of the electoral 
register for drawing constituency boundaries also affect the measurement of 
turnout in elections. While turnout in elections is often colloquially talked about 

in terms of the percentage of eligible voters who participated in an election, the 
official definition used is the percentage of registered voters who participated in 

an election. This means that the denominator for official turnout is affected by 
register accuracy.  

24.Because many entries on the electoral register are inaccurate or duplicated, the 

denominator of turnout is overestimated. That is, the true number of correctly 
registered persons in Britain is substantially smaller than the number of entries 
on the electoral register. Turnout is therefore substantially underestimated in 

Britain.  

25.We use the same data from the Electoral Commission’s accuracy survey to 
estimate how substantially turnout is underestimated. We find that turnout in 

the UK (as defined by the percentage of registered people who voted) is 
underestimated by up to 11.5 percentage points. The increased accuracy of the 
electoral registers under IER has modestly reduced this underestimate. 

However, the change in the quality of the electoral registers also means that 0.4 
percentage points of the 2.4 percentage point increase in turnout between 2015 

and 2017 can be attributed to the changing quality of the electoral registers. 

 
 

9 September 2019 
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Plymouth City Council – Written evidence (ERA0024) 

 

Electoral administration of the 2019 UK General Election  
 

1. Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? What were 
the key issues with regard to registration and administration at the 

election? 
 

Yes, we think the UK Parliamentary general election was well run despite it being 

another unscheduled national poll and despite additional weather and staffing 
challenges.  

 
2019 was an unprecedented year of significant challenges and workload for 
electoral administrators. In Plymouth City, we had our Local elections early May. 

We then had to prepare for the European elections with three weeks turnaround 
time soon after.  

 
There have been unintended unfortunate mistakes and the level of service not to 

the high level of standard that we always aim for.  
 

A range of unintentional consequences and logistical challenges arose from the 

election date. Problems such as postal votes for overseas voters and duplicate 
online voter registrations.  

 
Specific issues at the 2019 UK Parliamentary general election included: 
 

Revised Register of Electors - the timing of the general election caused significant 
challenges to the register of electors’ annual canvass. When legislation was passed 

on 4 November, we still had canvassers visiting properties where household enquiry 
forms (HEFs) and invitations to register (ITRs) had not been returned.  
 

We published our register on 4 November 2019, which mitigated a few risks which 
might happen if we published on 1 December. However, this decision did not 

prevent the elections team from facing other significant challenges and 
complexities.  
 

Elections timetable, including a Scottish bank holiday - registration regulations 
being amended in Scotland to ensure consistency across the UK; and both the 

postal vote deadline and registration deadline falling on the same day, but at 
different times. It created confusion to voters as well as administrative complexities 
for the team.  

 
Cross boundary constituencies – Plymouth has cross constituency boundaries with 

South Hams and because of the very tight deadline created significant additional 
and very complex administrative challenges. 
 

Elections fees and charges – this is not fit for purpose for the following reasons: 
- MRA did not reflect price changes of several products and services since the 

2017 Parliamentary elections. 
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- MRA did not reflect any changes/increase in electorate or number of postal 

voters 
- Additional costs incurred by ARO as election in winter created additional costs 

gritting, winter contingency arrangements (which will not be paid for by the 
Cabinet Office), extra heating facilities and reduced hours of daylight requiring 
additional internal and external lighting at some polling places.  

- The short timescale also saw some print suppliers increase their costs 
significantly with many ROs concerned this will cause them to exceed their 

MRA. 
 
Capacity of core electoral services team and wider elections team - increased 

electorate expectations of instant responses to queries by email, telephone and 
social media, which have reached unprecedented volumes. Combined with the 

ongoing increase in last-minute registrations and the continued increase of postal 
votes to issue and open, administrators have felt more pressured than ever. 
 

2. Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking 
place during the 2019 UK General Election? What new measures are 

needed to tackle these, if any?  
 

We do not have any significant concerns relating to voting fraud or related offences 
taking place during the 2019 UK Parliamentary General Election. 
 

Electoral registration  
 

3. There were again a significant number of registration applications 
during the election period, as well as high levels of postal and proxy 
voting. What issues does this create for the electoral process? 

 
We saw a significant increase in the number of registration applications being made 

during the run up to the deadline with 9,000 applications made on the final day 
with disproportionally high levels of duplicate online applications being made by 
electors who were already registered.  

 
The issue of duplicates may have been made worse by the timing of the election 

coinciding with the annual canvass, when invitations to register were being issued. 
This is an ongoing problem and the amount of additional work caused by such 
unnecessary applications is unsustainable.  

 
This election, like all national elections since the introduction of IER in 2014, saw 

significant numbers of people registering to vote late in the process. Despite 
additional temporary staff being employed, many EROs struggled to keep on top of 
processing, with reports that applications were still being processed several days 

after the registration deadline. This had an impact on electors who did not have 
their identity initially confirmed by the Department for Work and Pensions, as the 

required requests for evidence could not be sent out as quickly as normal. 
 
The continued assertion that all registration costs must be paid from local 

government budgets is outdated and unfair and we have are fully supportive of the 
AEA and our colleagues nationwide in urging the Government to conduct a review 

of registration funding.  
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The AEA have been raising the issue of registration funding for several years now 

and there remains the issue of ERO funding in relation to national polls. The 
increase in registration applications outlined above were principally caused by a 

national poll taking place. Under current arrangements, the costs of processing 
those registration applications, and of issuing and processing absent vote 
applications, will have to be met by the ERO and their local authority not central 

government funding. 
 

4. What further changes might be needed to improve the registration 
process for voters and administrators? Are there examples of good 
practice in supporting and facilitating new registrations, and of 

improving the overall accuracy of registers? 
 

- confusion from the two-stage process of IER. Firstly, each household must 
complete a HEF, followed by any new elector added to the HEF being required 
to complete an application in order to register. Some electors on polling day 

believed they were registered as they had completed a HEF, not realising they 
had failed to complete the second stage in order to register. 

- ongoing confusion among the electorate regarding postal and proxy votes. 
Many electors expect to receive ballot papers as soon as an election is 

announced. Proxy applications are often appointing a proxy who lives significant 
distances from the elector’s polling station as they are not aware the proxy 
needs to attend the elector’s polling station rather than their own. We believe 

more could be done to educate electors in many areas and specifically at the 
point of downloading an absent vote application form. 

 
5. In the light of the 2019 UK General Election and other recent electoral events, 

has the individual registration process met its objectives successfully? Is there 

a case for further reform or modernisation to improve the quality of registers? 
 

We believe the ability to register to vote online has been a huge success but has 
brought with it confusion regarding the two-stage canvass process. It has also led 
to more event-led registration and the challenges the volume of ‘late’ registrations 

brings.  
Also, while we support the introduction of canvass reform in the summer of 2020, it 

will be imperative that analysis is conducted in future years as to the impact this 
change has had on the completeness of electoral registers. 
 

6. What were the main challenges around raising public awareness and 
encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK General 

Election? How might these challenges be addressed? 
 
Timing - as a result of the limited notice of the poll, ROs had insufficient time to 

engage in public awareness. The timing also impacted the early delivery of poll 
cards which contain key information on absent voting deadlines giving electors less 

time than ROs would have liked to put alternative arrangements in place if they 
were unable to attend their polling station.  
Franchise Issues - although the franchise for a UK Parliamentary general election 

does not allow EU nationals to vote, many expected to be able to, resulting in is us 
dealing with a significant increase in enquiries. We believe voter confusion is an 

issue that must be addressed. 
 



Plymouth City Council – Written evidence (ERA0024) 

221 
 

Glenda Favor-Ankersen, Head of Electoral Services 

 
4 March 2020 
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Electoral administration of the 2019 UK General Election 

1. Do you think the 2019 UK General Election was well run? What were the 
key issues with regard to registration and administration at the election? 

It was widely reported there were issues with registration due to the short time 

between the announcement of the election and the election date itself , the annual 
canvass being so close to the election date, higher demand on postal services due 

to the time of year the election was held. In particular overseas voters were 
prevented from voting due to votes not being sent out in good time, not being 
received in good time and not being able to be returned in time to vote. 

2. Do you have concerns about voting fraud or related offences taking 

place during the 2019 UK General Election? What new measures are 
needed to tackle these, if any? 

Very concerned about removals of persons from electoral register and postal vote 

fraud during 2019 UK general election.  

Electoral registers are being maintained using incorrect information to remove 
voters from them. In one instance a person was removed because a canvasser 

noticed a for sale sign outside of his home and assumed he no longer lived there. 
The electronic register process is no longer clear to voters and requests to Local 
Authorities to explain the process are refused! Not many voters now realise that the 

cabinet office, DWP CIS database, external printing suppliers and software 
companies as well as the local authority are all involved in the maintenance of 

electoral registers. There needs to be a clearly written, fully detailed explanation of 
the process and the annual canvass that voters can understand. 

An election should not take place until at least 3 months AFTER the completion of 

the annual canvass to ensure the accuracy of the electoral registers. 

The registration to vote process is no longer clear to voters and requests to Cabinet 
office and Local Authorities to explain the process are refused! Not many voters 
now realise that the cabinet office, DWP CIS database, external printing suppliers 

and software companies as well as the local authority are all involved in EIR. There 
needs to be a clearly written, fully detailed explanation of the process that voters 

can understand. 

There also needs to be a requirement for ALL registrations to vote to be 
acknowledged as successful or not giving information on what further actions the 

voter must carry out if not successful. This needs to provide TIME before the date 
of election in order for the voter to carry out the further actions.  

Electoral registration 
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3. There were again a significant number of registration applications 

during the election period, as well as high levels of postal and proxy 
voting. What issues does this create for the electoral process? 

With regard to postal voting the whole system of how, when where and by whom 

these are opened and counted needs URGENT reform. In 2019 there were several 
instances of candidates and journalists reporting the results of postal voting days 

before the election! There needs to be INDEPENDENT auditing carried out at each of 
these stages of the postal voting process. 

4. What further changes might be needed to improve the registration 
process for voters and administrators? Are there examples of good practice 

in supporting and facilitating new registrations, and of improving the 
overall accuracy of registers? 

Voter registration is subjected to more and more scrutiny by electronic means. For 

example scanning signatures of postal voters which leads to incorrect removal from 
registers. There should be a requirement for the signature to be checked by the 
Electoral Registration Officer by physical means and if the signature cannot be 

verified this way the voter should be asked to provide another signature in GOOD 
TIME to be able to successfully register for a postal vote. 

Public engagement 

6. What were the main challenges around raising public awareness and 

encouraging eligible electors to register ahead of the 2019 UK General 
Election? How mightthese challenges be addressed? 

Provide UK public with confidence in the security and transparency of the whole 

Electoral process. There needs to be INDEPENDENT auditing within 24 hours of 
results being declared to provide confidence in this. There needs to be an easier 

way to report fraud and contest results. There needs to be severe penalties to deter 
election fraud and simpler, quicker methods of investigation. There needs to be a 
review of purdah as the instances of BIAS by broadcasters and newspapers was off 

the scale in 2019 UKGE. There needs to be a system to report in real time, 
Misleading, Incorrect and False information being presented to voters during an 

election with SEVERE penalties for doing this. 

Ellen Reid 

6 March 2020 
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Lord Rennard - Written evidence (ERA0035) 
 

Response from Lord Rennard, member of the Liberal Democrats 

Constitutional and Political Reform Team, former constituency agent, 

regional organiser, national Director of Campaigns & Elections, Chief 

Executive and party volunteer. 

 

Electoral registration 

 

1. What role does the electoral registration system play for political 

parties in their campaigns? What challenges does it generate? 

Until relatively recently, political parties acted on the assumption in most areas that 

the electoral register was fairly complete and accurate, with few errors noted when 

campaigning. There has been a considerable decline in the number of paid 

professional agents in all the parties over the past few decades and tasks such as 

checking draft registers for accidental omissions, or suspicious additions, has been 

seen as less of a priority. The main problem of people being omitted from registers 

at elections times was due to them having moved home and the provision of rolling 

electoral registers has mitigated against this. 

In the 1950s, it is thought that electoral registration levels were as high as 96%. It 

has since been realised by the parties that the electoral registers are much less 

complete than was previously thought to be the case. This is partly because in 

earlier decades there were much more stable populations and a lower proportion of 

people going to university etc. 

When the Parliamentary Voting System and Constituencies Act of 2011 was 

introduced to the House of Lords, Lord McNally on behalf of the coalition 

government said that levels of voter registration were then in the ‘low 90s’ and this 

assumption was not challenged at the time. A change to the electoral registration 

system to move to Individual Electoral Registration (IER) was one of the few issues 

about which Nick Clegg told me that he was regularly pressed by David Cameron. It 

was feared by some people that this might lead to a dramatic drop in registration 

levels, whilst others possibly saw this as a political opportunity. The coalition was 

committed to moving to Individual Electoral Registration (IER), as had been the 

previous Labour Government, but the Ministers then responsible had been very 

cautious about the speed of implementation and the need to check that registration 

levels were maintained.   

When the IER legislation was introduced, it was believed within Government that it 

might wrongly be blamed for a sharp decline in levels of voter registration, and it 

was necessary therefore to attempt to ascertain the actual level of registration 

under the old household system. The Cabinet Office concluded that the actual level 

of voter registration was in the low 80%s, not the previously claimed 90%s.  

Research for the Electoral Commission in 2014 confirmed that the level of voter 

registration was then around 85%, and that levels of under registration were 

particularly high amongst young people, those in the private rented sector, and 
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ethnic minorities. This suggested that around 7.5 million people legally entitled to 

vote were not included in the registers, which is a necessary perquisite to voting. 

They can of course register to vote in the early stages of an election or referendum, 

if they know that they need to do so, but many people don’t. 

 

 

The number of people missing from the registers has highlighted the need for 

parties, especially in marginal seats, to try and ensure that their most likely 

supporters are registered to vote. In practice the parties generally lack the means 

to do checks on the electoral registers for either completeness or accuracy. 

The purpose of trying to improve registration levels (or not) is not just an issue of 

who can vote in elections; it is about how constituency boundaries are drawn up.  If 

there is a low level of voter registration amongst poorer people, young people, less 

well educated, private sector tenants etc. then fewer parliamentary constituencies 

will be created by the Boundary Commissions in areas where there are greater 

concentrations of such people. More constituencies will be created in areas covering 

populations with higher levels of registration (e.g. rural or suburban areas with a 

higher proportion of older residents and homeowners).   The Boundary 

Commissions are required (with a handful of exceptions) to adhere to a very rigid 

quota of registered electors in each constituency with only +/-5% variation allowed 

under the 2011 rules. They cannot take into consideration all the people who are 

resident, but not registered. Because of the importance of this issue, some parties 

have made more effort to improve electoral registration levels, but the real power 

to drive up registration levels (if desired) lies with individual Electoral Registration 

Officers, or those who can legislate for how they operate, and the effort made can 

reflect political advantage. Whilst Electoral Registration Officers are extremely 

professional in my experience, their capacity to undertake work in this area can be 

determined by the leadership of the local authorities which employ them.  Some 

years ago, I was aware of a particular London Borough which deprioritised support 

for the annual canvass involving doorstep attempts to complete registration forms 

face to face.  This led directly to a drop in registration levels, for example, amongst 

people entitled to vote but for whom English was not their first language. This 

clearly had an effect on the Borough elections.  Political parties do not have the 

resources to address the failings of any local council to address problems of under-

registration, and local councils do not have the resources to do so themselves.  

Elections, therefore, can be less about who people want to vote for, and more 

about who is registered to vote, and where constituency boundaries are drawn.   

 

2. What has the introduction of individual registration meant in practice 

for political parties and their campaigning? Is there a distinction in 

how parties make use of registers in local and national election 

campaigns? 

a. What are your impressions of the accuracy and completeness 

of electoral registers? Do you think that registers are improving 

over time, and has individual electoral registration affected 

this? 
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The last figures I have seen from the Electoral Commission suggest that nine 

million people may not be included in the electoral registers who should be, or who 

are incorrectly registered (wrong address etc.).   

One problem with the current system is that it is still a matter of over 400 Electoral 

Registration Officers being urged to adopt ‘best practice’ but which is not as 

rigorous as it should be and leaves many issues as a matter of discretion.  The 

response to different letters and forms about the registration process varies 

significantly.  Some councils send letters and forms specifically mentioning the 

possibility of fines if people do not co-operate with the process, whilst others make 

no mention of it.  Whilst prosecutions are very rare, the reference to a legal 

obligation to comply with the process is very important and makes a difference to 

the rate of response to such communications. 

The issue of the legal obligation to comply with the registration process was 

controversial during the consideration of the 2013 legislation.  It was considered by 

some people within Government that the registration process should be a 

completely voluntary ‘opt in issue’.  The Electoral Commission suggested that such 

a system would probably result in registration levels falling to around 60%.  After 

significant debate, it was agreed that it should remain a legal obligation ‘to comply 

with the registration process’ with different penalties for failing to include someone 

on the initial form, or for not returning the form for yourself, and with civil penalties 

rather than criminal ones.  The penalties had been significantly increased when the 

poll tax was introduced, and some people believed that they could avoid having to 

make payment by avoiding inclusion on the electoral register.  There is perhaps 

also a current problem with people trying to claim the single person household 

discount for council tax by registering one person where two are resident.  But 

there is little point in having such penalties when many of the communications 

about registration make no mention of them. It is also important to note that the 

electoral register is the basis for selection for jury service.  Being on the register is 

also important for credit reference agencies and people who are omitted for 

whatever reason may find themselves denied credit. 

Perhaps the biggest problem with electoral registration levels is that many people 

believe that this is somehow done ‘automatically’ (as it is in the Netherlands for 

example).  Research for the Electoral Commission suggests that 60% of people 

think that the process is automatic and that they do not need to return 

documentation.  This is why many forms, which appear to be unimportant and 

unnecessary are not returned.  Many of the 1.9m entries removed from the 

electoral register in December 2015 probably related to people who should have 

been included on them, but who had not responded to multiple requests to return 

registration forms. This is probably why the Electoral Commission criticised 

removing them at this point, which was immediately prior to Boundary Commission 

reviews. 

It is sometimes suggested that registration should be an ‘opt in’ issue in the same 

way as you opt in to receiving marketing emails.  But something enabling you to 

exercise your right to vote should not be treated in the same way as opt ins about 

commercial products. You do not opt into the right to have the emergency services 

attend you if necessary, to have the right to be treated lawfully or to have your 

human rights respected.  Being excluded from the register means that you lose the 

right to vote, not just the opportunity to abstain if you want.  As this is such a basic 

right (and other things depend upon it), the process of registration should be 
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automatic wherever possible.  Interaction with state agencies such as local councils, 

DVLA, HMRC, DWP etc. showing your qualification to be on the electoral register 

should as far as possible result in your automatic inclusion on it.  When, for 

example, 16 year olds receive their National Insurance Numbers, this should result 

in inclusion on electoral registers and at the very least a notification as to how to 

register online if necessary. People notifying a change of address to the Royal Mail 

Redirection Service, should in turn be told how to register for the new address, 

even if this is not done automatically. 

Online registration has been a popular and successful innovation and it has shown 

how costs can be reduced, and in environmentally friendly ways.  But a significant 

limitation to its effectiveness has been the reluctance of the Cabinet Office to allow 

people to check online whether or not they are already registered (as happens for 

example in Australia and New Zealand).  This means that millions of people can 

apply to register immediately before deadlines for a particular vote, but many of 

them are already registered, and time of Electoral Registration Officers is wasted.  

A quick online checking system would encourage people to make this check and 

apply only if necessary.  It is a problem that not everyone has a National Insurance 

number for example and some form of unique identifier would help to make checks 

online.  A system of unique electoral registration numbers is being introduced in 

Northern Ireland, so Government does not have a problem in principle with them. 

Such a system could be rolled out across the UK, and in any event an online 

checking system could be introduced. 

Young people continue to be disproportionately under registered.  This is not the 

case in Northern Ireland (where there are also other reasons for high levels of 

registration), where 16 & 17 year olds complete the registration forms at school as 

part of a citizenship lesson attended by staff from the electoral registration office. 

The students also obtain Voter ID cards which ensure that they can be served in 

pubs from the age of 18. But even without a Voter ID card, this scheme could be 

introduced across the UK and over a few years would largely address the problem 

of under registration of young people and the citizenship lesson is also of value if 

we wish to encourage young people to engage in the democratic process and 

society in general.  

Student registration may also be improving as a result of students being notified 

about electoral registration when they register for university etc.  But they should 

not have to go through a second process to register to vote, electronic registration 

as a student should lead to automatic inclusion in the electoral register. 

A further issue with electoral registration relating to accuracy is that of ‘double 

registration’ (or possibly double voting’).  It is entirely legitimate to register in more 

than one place, if you are resident in those places and to vote in different local 

authority elections held on the same day.  But it is in practice most unlikely that 

anyone will check whether or not you have voted more than once in a national 

election or referendum  In 2017, there were a number of claims that some students 

had voted twice using their home and term time addresses, whilst second home 

owners would often find it easy to vote from both properties, especially by post.  

Nobody can tell immediately how many times someone is registered and obtaining 

marked registers for different local authority areas is not straightforward.  The 

electoral registration system needs to incorporate unique identifiers.  This would 

make it easier for an individual to check whether or not they are included on the 



Lord Rennard - Written evidence (ERA0035) 

228 
 

electoral registers and for others such as the Electoral Commission (or the Police) 

to check how many times they were registered and how often they voted.   

Since the 2000 PPERA, political parties have been obliged to check that donations 

come from permissible sources, which generally means that donors are on the 

electoral register. Parties were to be given access to a national register based on 

collating all those compiled by local authorities.  But there were initially some 

problems with collating different databases and after 2010 the plan was scrapped 

through fears of how a national database might be abused. This made little sense 

as credit reference agencies have to have access to the local authority registers and 

they collate them in order to make their checks and they also enable political 

parties to make use of the collated national register.  So such a database already 

exists, but it lacks unique identifying numbers enabling checks to be undertaken on 

multiple entries, votes and donations.  Responsibility for such a database should lie 

with government with at least the same safeguards as currently apply to credit 

reference agencies and political parties.  

 

 

Electoral administration 

3. Do you think elections are well run and managed overall by 

administrators? Where do you see room for improvement in electoral 

administration? 

On the whole, yes. Staff are generally professional, courteous and efficient. 

A significant problem is the issue of recounts and discretion over calling them.  A 

test of ‘what is reasonable’ is wholly inadequate and in practice it is difficult to 

argue with a Returning Officer’s decision.  I was the agent in a parliamentary 

election when the majority in different counts varied between 192, 94 and 100.  

There were then arguments between the Returning Officer and the Acting Returning 

Officer about whether or not my requests for recounts were a slur on the integrity 

of the counting staff.  The Acting Returning Officer did not think so, and recounts 

were granted until the majority was 100 on two consecutive counts.   

In the closest result in the country in North East Fife in 2017, the winner was 

declared by two votes, but in spite of shifts in the vote totals with different 

candidates being shown to be in the lead, a further recount was denied at this point 

on the basis that the hall had been let to a voluntary association for sporting 

activity and it had to be vacated! 

There should, as in other countries, be a mandatory recount where the margin of 

victory is less than say 0.5%, with provision for further recounts if the margin 

subsequently shifts to be more than 0.1% closer. Such recounts should take 

priority over all other events, but they could be conducted within say 48 hours of 

polling day with either fresh staff or less tired staff.  It is obviously difficult for staff 

to work in polling stations from 7 a.m. until 10 p.m. and then undertake a count, 

and possible recounts, over many hours thereafter. 

There are occasionally problems with intimidation of voters at or around polling 

stations and very occasionally with personation (this cannot be widespread because 

very few people attending polling stations find that their vote has been claimed by 

someone else). The presence of police officers at polling stations has largely 
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disappeared and should be reinstated wherever an ERO or Presiding Officer 

requests it, or anyone has reasonable grounds for suspicion of these offences 

taking place.  Presiding Officers also need to be more assertive in asking the 

questions that they are required to ask if they, or a party’s polling agent, requests 

that they be asked of someone claiming a ballot paper.  Together with a greater 

police presence, this should be sufficient of a deterrent to personation.  

Poll cards are not necessary as a form of ID, but personation may be encouraged 

when such cards can be taken from places such as communal entrances.  For this 

reason, consideration should be given to sending polling cards in envelopes.   

 

4. Did the 2019 General Election present any particular challenges from 

an administrative point of view? 

The timing of the election in the middle of December was not ideal, either for 

conducting a campaign with volunteer engagement, for staff or for voters going to 

polling stations. A Thursday in the middle of winter cannot have helped voter 

turnout, although it only dropped by 1.5% compared to that in June 2017.   

There would be greater opportunity for people to vote, especially those who work 

‘normal hours’ if voting was conducted over a weekend, preferably over Saturday 

and Sunday and say from 8 am – 6 pm.  Counts could be conducted on the Sunday 

evening. This would avoid the need for school closures, which disrupt education and 

are very inconvenient for working parents.  Polling days on a weekday favour the 

retired and unemployed disproportionately.  

Weekend voting has never been properly piloted (when one local authority did pilot 

it, the national publicity for the local elections that year referred exclusively to the 

Thursday elections elsewhere).  There should be a pilot covering the whole country.  

The Cabinet Office consultation on the subject attracted few responses, mostly from 

those concerned about interference with church services. Less than 4% of the 

country regularly goes to church on a Sunday, and those who do would certainly 

not be prevented from voting, whilst those who work full-time on weekdays are at a 

particular disadvantage with Thursday voting.  

 

5. What are your views on the elections timetable? Does the current 

timetable work from the perspective of political parties? 

The election timetable has been extended from a minimum of just over three 

weeks, but it is still too short for many of the necessary processes to be conducted 

as well as they should be. 

With inadequate systems of voter registration, more time is required for people to 

be sure that they are registered, and a process for checking whether or not they 

are already registered must be introduced.  

The much greater use of postal voting means that there is little opportunity for 

voters to scrutinise candidates, parties and leaders when postal votes are 

despatched early in the campaign and time has to be allowed for their return. 

Overseas voters are particularly disadvantaged by a short timescale.  It is 

practically impossible in the current timetable to apply for a postal vote, receive it 

and then return it in time.  Providing that there are safeguards to reduce risk to the 
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overall democratic process (including the creation of dedicated constituencies for 

overseas voters), then consideration should be given to permitting electronic voting 

and candidates’ information to be provided to them online.  

 

6. Do you think local authorities have the resources and capacity to 

provide adequate support and guidance for candidates and their 

agents during an election period? 

Local Authority funding has been severely squeezed since 2010, with perhaps a 

real cut in funding of 40%.  At the same time, legal requirements to meet the 

growing demands for adult social care and caps on council tax levels place them 

in a very difficult position when considering anything that is not a statutory 

requirement. 

Modernising the electoral registration process, making it more digital and 

environmentally friendly, can cut costs.  But some of those savings must at the 

same time be re-invested in targeting those areas and groups that are known to 

be under-registered.  Greater savings for Local Authorities could be made by 

enabling even greater use of ‘data matching’ from public and private sources, 

and above all by permitting ‘automatic registration’ systems enabling more 

people to be able to exercise their right to vote.  

 

 

7. Is current electoral law fit for purpose in general? What are the most 

important changes needed to electoral law to help assist political 

parties in their campaigning and canvassing activity? 

Much of electoral law is scattered over different pieces of legislation including the 

Representation of the Peoples Acts (as amended), the Political Parties, Elections, 

and Referendums Act and other legislative measures such as the Electoral 

Registration Act of 2013. 

As the Law Commissions have recommended, all this legislation needs to be 

codified and brought up to date, and this principal has strong support from the 

Electoral Commission.  The current situation is unclear and in terms of issues like 

election expenditure it appears contradictory. 

A great danger to democratic principles is that one party, with a significant overall 

majority, seeks to make ‘piecemeal’ changes to the system, any of which might be 

argued to be ‘strengthening democracy’, but of all possible changes the only ones 

that are made are those that favour that party.  It may be that changes need to be 

made to various aspects of election law, but consideration needs to be given to 

them together so that the picking and choosing of ‘reforms’ is not selective to 

favour a particular party and each suggested change needs to be carefully 

considered with those which may not favour the party in power also considered 

properly with impartial advice from the Electoral Commission and elsewhere. 

The House of Lords must use its constitutional powers to avoid abuse of power by a 

House of Commons dominated by one party willing to change the rules unfairly in 

that party’s favour. 
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a. [Supplementary] Do you have any examples of particular 

situations where parties have had problems interpreting 

electoral law, or applying it in their campaigning? What might 

be the remedy? 

The biggest problem at the moment is the abuse of the 2000 PPERA legislation to 

circumvent the principles of successive Representation of the People Acts limiting 

spending in constituencies during election campaign. 

In 1883, Gladstone’s government introduced the Corrupt and Illegal Practices Act, 

and for almost a hundred years since then the principles concerning constituency 

spending limits were considered relatively clear.  When I was a constituency 

election agent in 1983, no expenditure could be committed within that constituency 

without my authority. But the introduction of the Political Parties Elections and 

Referendum Act of 2000 changed all that. As my party’s national Campaigns Officer 

in 2001, I could authorise expenditure on behalf of the national party to be spent in 

individual constituencies, providing that it did not name the candidate. The only 

limit was the cash available. By 2015, the Conservative Party was exploiting this 

loophole by spending £100,000s in individual constituencies aimed at promoting the 

election of an individual Conservative candidate, whilst claiming that as national 

party expenditure it was not subject to constituency limits. 

The law is a mess and no longer fit for purpose. During the 2017 general election, a 

Conservative Party spokesperson said that, ‘There is a broad consensus that 

election law is fragmented, confused and unclear, with two different sets of 

legislation, and poor guidance from the Electoral Commission’. The problem with 

guidance is that it has to be based on the law and the legal framework for party 

spending and for candidate spending is often contradictory.  

I have raised in a number of debates the need for new legislation to make clear the 

distinction in a general election campaign between constituency expenditure (aimed 

at promoting the election of a candidate) and what must be defined as national 

party expenditure (unrelated to any constituency campaign). 

The Electoral Commission has drafted Codes that could be Statutory Instruments 

and which may provide some ‘clarification’, even if issued as Codes without 

parliamentary approval.  But that would only be a first step towards re-establishing 

the principle of a level playing field in constituency expenditure.  

 

8. What have been your experiences of fraud allegations in political 

campaigns and how have they been dealt with? 

The post-election reports of the Electoral Commission show that there are very few 

prosecutions for electoral fraud, and fairly widespread confidence in the system, 

which I believe is justified, especially compared to problems in some other 

countries. 

This is in spite of attempts to whip up concern about people claiming the votes of 

other people at polling stations.  I was aware of the latter being a common practice 

of the Militant Tendency (something acknowledged by Baroness Joyce Gould’s 

inquiry into the Labour Party in Liverpool), but it became easy to spot and required 

assertive action by Presiding Officers and the Police to prevent it. 
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Proof that personation is not a statistically significant problem across the UK can be 

obtained from the records of ‘tendered ballot papers’ issued at polling stations when 

someone tries to claim a ballot paper and finds that one has already been issued to 

someone using their name and address.  Presiding Officers in these circumstances 

have to issue a ‘tendered ballot paper’ which is kept separately from other ballot 

papers and may only be considered if it may be relevant to the result.  Freedom of 

Information requests made by the Electoral Reform Society to Electoral Registration 

Officers confirmed that very few are ever issued, and they are thought mostly to 

arise from mistakes when the wrong name (usually an adjoining one) is crossed off 

on the electoral register.  I have asked the Electoral Commission to look at the 

number of tendered ballot papers issued in the recent general election.  If there 

really was greater concern about the issue, then further research could involve 

using the marked registers to contact people whose votes had been cast to check 

that they had in fact voted, or comparing this register with records of people who 

had died etc. 

I have more concerns over postal voting, where it is doubtful that ballot papers are 

always completed in conditions of secrecy, without instruction, or even by those 

receiving them.  In the general election of 2010, there were many hundreds of 

postal ballot papers in the Rochdale constituency where a vote for one candidate 

was ‘tippexed out’ and another cross made against the name of another candidate, 

quite probably changing the outcome. Many postal ballot papers are rejected 

because signatures do not match and it probably makes sense for applications to be 

renewable rather than permanent. But allowing the maximum number of people to 

participate in an election probably requires a longer timescale for postal vote 

applications to be made and postal votes to be despatched (which should still not 

be too far in advance of polling day).  

The most significant allegations of electoral fraud in recent times involved the 

Conservative Party’s national expenditure targeted at individual constituencies 

when the party won a narrow overall majority in the 2015 general election.  The 

court judgments made in relation to the Thanet South general election campaign in 

2015 provided some necessary clarification.  In the case that eventually went to 

Southwark Crown Court, it took the jury more than fifty hours of deliberation to 

convict the Conservative Party official concerned and acquit the Conservative MP, 

having earlier acquitted his election agent. The answer to the problem of alleged 

ambiguity is certainly not to allow political parties to spend as much of their 

national budget as they like in particular constituencies, suggesting that it should 

not count against any constituency limit if the costs are incurred without the 

blessing of the candidate’s agent.  

Allowing such ‘national spending’ targeted at constituencies was clearly not 

Parliament’s intention when major changes to election law in the PPERA 2000 

legislation were introduced by the Labour Government.  The consequences of this 

have been the opposite of those intended, stretching the possibilities of fraudulent 

behaviour quite considerably.  

 

3 April 2020 

  



Scottish Assessors Association (SAA) - Written evidence (ERA0004) 

233 
 

 

Scottish Assessors Association (SAA) - Written evidence 
(ERA0004) 

 
The Scottish Assessors Association (SAA) is a voluntary non-statutory body that 
represents the 14 lands valuation Assessors appointed in terms of section 27(2) of 

the Local Government etc. (Scotland) Act 1994. The SAA has been in existence in 
one form or another since 1855, and has as its purpose: 

“to encourage amongst its members the exchange of ideas regarding their statutory 
duties; to record results of discussions on all subjects brought before its meetings; 
to promote consistency in the operation of the Valuation, Council Tax and Electoral 

Registration legislation;  to act as a consultative and advisory body;  engage in 
partnership work both internally and externally with organisations and public 

bodies; and to represent the collective interests of its members in carrying out their 
duties”  
 

Thirteen Assessors are also appointed Electoral Registration Officers (EROs) for 30 
local authorities.  However the SAA Electoral Registration Committee’s membership 

includes all 15 Scottish EROs appointed in terms of section 8 of the Representation 
of the People Act 1983 by the 32 local authorities in Scotland and their senior staff. 
Representatives from the Electoral Commission, Scottish Government, Boundary 

Commission and Cabinet Office attend the committee meetings although they are 
not committee members. 

 
The Electoral Registration Committee (ERC) meets approximately every two 
months. It facilitates dialogue between Scottish EROs and partner organisations. It 

also acts as the principle forum to share good practice, agree timetabling, and a 
common approach to registration amongst Scottish EROs which in turn provides a 

consistent registration experience for the elector. Examples of this are as follows. 
 

• The ERC has agreed a single date to be used across Scotland for 

Second Interim Updates to the Registers ahead of Elections. 
• The ERC has worked together to ensure that rejected postal vote 

notification letters are issued across Scotland at the same time. 
• The ERC has agreed a common timetable across Scotland for the 

refresh requests for Absent Vote Identifiers 
• The ERC has organised a national media campaign across Scotland to 

promote awareness of the Annual Canvass 

• The ERC has developed a common Data Sharing Agreement for 
Scottish EROs to facilitate the exchange of information in connection 

with the registration of young electors. 
 
 

EROs in Scotland are independent statutory officials and as such the comment in 
this response is limited to administrative/registration issues surrounding the 

matters raised in this Call for Evidence. 
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1. Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a 

positive development overall? Has it achieved its objectives and how 
does it compare with the previous household registration system? 

 

1.1 The introduction of Individual Electoral Registration has improved the 
verification of applicant’s identity and it has also seen the welcome 

introduction of a simple and effective online application process. 

1.2 The online application process is a significant improvement on the 

previous paper based application and canvass process. However there 
has been some confusion by the public over the purpose of the 
Household Enquiry Form (HEF) i.e. that it is purely an enquiry form 

and is not a registration form. The information supplied on the HEF is 
not sufficient to allow EROs to register electors instead they must send 

a separate “Invitation to Register” to each new potential elector. In the 
messaging that accompanies the HEF EROs encourage new electors to 
apply online. 

1.3  The new system allows an individual to be in charge of their 
application and make their own decision as to whether to register to 

vote or not. In some instances in Scotland we have seen young 
electors registering, whilst their parents have chosen not to. This may 

not have occurred under household registration. 

1.4 Under the previous household system, establishments such as 
University Halls of Residence were block registered. This was simple 

and easy to administer. Under IER we have seen lower levels of 
registration at University. Anecdotal evidence from students suggests 

that they feel a greater connection to their home address rather than 
their term time address and are making a conscious choice not to 
register at their University address. In effect IER is giving them the 

option whether to register or not. There is a tension though between a 
voluntary registration system and a desire to see a complete and 

accurate register. 

1.5 The detailed prescription on the running of the canvass, making it 
paper based and introducing mandatory house visits to non-

responders has made the canvass overly bureaucratic and does not 
allow an ERO to adapt the canvass methods to suit the demographics 

of their own area. The cost of carrying out personal visits to all non-
responding households has been high, particularly in the landward 
areas of Scotland. It is welcomed that both the UK and Scottish 

Governments have signalled their intention to reform the annual 
canvass. 

1.6 IER introduced more stringent rules about when an elector can be 
removed from the Register. This has helped ensure completeness and 
ensures that an elector is only removed where the ERO has clear 

evidence that they are not at the property or if the elector has not 
responded to a review of registration. 
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1.7 The introduction of the mandatory requirement to issue an “Invitation 

to Register” formalised previous practice in Scotland where EROs have 
always been pro-active in data mining and encouraging new residents 

to register to vote. The mandated follow up procedure and in particular 
the requirement to attempt to visit the applicant has not been effective 
and is proving costly to administer and should be reviewed. It should 

also be noted that some individuals do not wish to register and do not 
appreciate the issue of reminders. 

 

1.8 The Notice of Requirement process has not been effective, especially 
as it is not possible to compel a person to register. 

 

2. How well was the transition to individual electoral registration 

managed? How might it have been done differently? 

2.1 The transition ran smoothly, with the majority of electors automatically 
migrating across to the new system. For those electors who had to 

reapply the process worked well albeit that EROs and their teams had 
to field questions as to why an individual had not matched. 

2.2 By the time transition ended anybody who had not matched would 

have received multiple forms and visits offering them the opportunity 
to re-register.  

2.3 The SAA is not aware of significant numbers of electors 
disenfranchised by the transition process. 

 

3. What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration 
process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers 

in particular? Has there been sufficient Government focus on the 
completeness of registers? 

3.1 The introduction of online registration has made the registration 

process quicker and easier both for the applicant and for the ERO. It 
would be helpful if this could be rolled out to include non-standard 
applications such as Declarations of Local Connection. It would also be 

helpful if applications for postal and proxy votes could also be made 
online. This would particularly assist Overseas Electors, and one could 

envisage an online user journey that would prompt the applicant at the 
end of the registration process to make a positive decision on the most 
appropriate method of voting. 

3.2 Access to national government data sets to allow EROs to identify 
eligible people who are not currently registered and invite them to 

register would be beneficial. The same goes for data sets held by 
Credit Reference Agencies, Mobile Phone providers, Private Tenancy 
Deposit Scheme Operators etc.  

3.3 It would be helpful to have better signage/linkage between 
government websites and the register to vote website so that when an 

individual updates their address details on other sites they are directed 
to update their registration details at the same time. 
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4. What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to 

encourage registration among groups that may be harder to reach? 
What are the main obstacles in this respect? 

 

4.1 A lot of work has been done to engage with under registered groups. 
The key is partnership working and understanding the barriers to 

registration. The provision of digital toolkits to assist partner 
organisations in promoting registration is to be encouraged. The 

Electoral Commission has provided useful material in the past as has 
the Cabinet Office. It is important that this work is suitably resourced 
to allow these organisations to develop and maintain these materials. 

It is also important that these materials are tailored to suit their target 
audience and jurisdictions. Material explaining the Annual Canvass 

process in an easily accessible format would also be of assistance. 

5. Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of 
tackling electoral fraud? How has the implementation of the Act 

addressed offences such as personation and duplicate voting, and do 
further steps need to be taken to tackle these? 

5.1 The requirement for an applicant to verify their identity has been an 

effective measure to provide assurance that an individual is correctly 
registered. We are not aware of any significant fraudulent electoral 

registration activity in Scotland. 
5.2 The issues of personation and duplicate voting are matters for 

Returning Officers and therefore the SAA has no comment on these 

issues. 
 

6. How widespread are other voting fraud offences, such as postal vote 
fraud, in UK elections? What measures are needed to address these? 
 

6.1 The requirement to provide mandatory personal identifiers as part of 
the postal vote application process is a useful guard against fraudulent 

activity. Consideration should be given as to whether it is appropriate 
that an individual can be a proxy for an unlimited number of family 
members, whereas for non-family members a person can only be a 

proxy for two electors. 

 

7. Is the annual canvass fit for purpose? What are its main strengths 
and weaknesses? 
 

7.1 This point is partly covered in our response at paragraph 1.5. The 
annual canvass is an effective audit of the Registers of Electors 

especially in years where there are no elections. It still serves to 
identify changes in household composition and does result in an 

increase in registrations. The current process is too bureaucratic and is 
inflexible. The proposed reforms will address this issue whilst retaining 
the audit purpose of the canvass. 
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8. Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right 

approach? To what extent are measures such as data matching a 
viable alternative to the full canvass? 

8.1 The SAA has worked with both the UK Government and Scottish 

Government as well as other stakeholders such as the Electoral 
Commission, and the Association of Electoral Administrators to develop 

the proposed canvass reforms. We therefore support them as it allows 
EROs to more effectively target resources on households have changed 
composition. The flexibility of follow up approach allows an ERO to 

adapt the canvass to suit the demographics of their own area. Data 
matching will facilitate the targeting of resources, ensuring effective 

use is made of public money. 
8.2 The annual canvass is only part of the registration activity carried out 

by EROs. We are also proactive in data mining throughout the year  

 
9. What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What 

challenges has this created for electoral administration? 

 

9.1 Online registration has made applying to register to vote a quick and 
simple process for both the applicant and the elector. It has 

significantly reduced the amount of paper based applications which has 
made the process more efficient. 

9.2 It has also made the process more accessible to applicants and it has 
facilitated the considerable number of applications made ahead of 
electoral events. 

9.3 The downside has been an increase in the number of duplicate 
applications. It is important that Electoral Management Software 

systems are able to easily identify and cancel any duplicates as it will 
never be possible to eliminate duplicate applications. The introduction 

of IER has seen the requirement to provide both Date of Birth and 
National Insurance Number (NINO) as part of the application process. 
EROs are allowed to retain the Date of Birth Information but not the 

NINO. The retention of Dates of Birth information makes identifying 
duplicates far easier, if EROs were also able to retain NINO information 

this would further help to identify duplicates. 

9.4 Since the introduction of IER the number of electors for which EROs 
hold Date of Birth information has increased but there are still many 

electors for whom we do not hold Dates of Birth. There might be 
benefit in allowing EROs to request this information for those electors 

where we do not currently hold this information. 

10. Do you think elections in the United Kingdom are currently well 
managed and regulated overall? If not, why not? 

10.1 Yes, the post-election reports from the Electoral Commission show that 

the public in Scotland view the elections as being well run. 
 



Scottish Assessors Association (SAA) - Written evidence (ERA0004) 

238 
 

11. Sections 14-23 of the Act made a range of changes to electoral 

administration. What has been the impact of these changes? Do any of 
them merit reconsideration or revision? 

 

11.1 The introduction of the two interim updates to the Register of Electors 
ahead of an election has been a welcome improvement. It facilitates 

early dispatch of poll cards to new electors and ensures that as many 
postal voters as possible are included in the early postal vote 

dispatches 

11.2 The notification of rejected postal votes has been of assistance to 
electors to help them ensure that their vote is correctly cast at future 

elections. There are challenges in administrating this where there are 
two polls in close proximity to each other to try and avoid confusion or 

a person losing their right to vote by post after the deadline has 
passed for reapplying for a subsequent poll. 

 

12. What other measures may be necessary to ensure electoral 
administration is fit for purpose and that administrators are able to 

fulfil their roles effectively? 
 

12.1 See our comments at section 3. 

13. What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people 
to bring personal identification when casting vote? 

13.1 This is a matter of policy and as such the SAA does not offer a view on 

whether personal identification should be provided or not. It is 
important to note the differing structure in Scotland where registration 

is on the whole delivered separately from the running of elections. 
Therefore early engagement between the UK Government and the SAA 
and the Electoral Management Board for Scotland will be essential to 

ensure that any proposals work in a Scottish context. 
 

14. Is the Act (or any of its provisions) having unintended 
consequences? If so, what are these? 

14.1 As mentioned earlier the introduction of online registration has made 

applying to register to vote ahead of an election considerably easier. 
This increases the workload for EROs ahead of an election. It is 
important that EROs are adequately resourced to meet these peaks 

but also to allow them to carry out year round activity to ensure the 
register is as complete and accurate as possible which will mitigate the 

number of last minute applications. 
 
6 September 2019 
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Individual electoral registration 

3. What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration 
process, and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in 

particular? Has there been sufficient Government focus on completeness of 
registers? 

What other steps are necessity to improve the electoral registration process?  

Our work revolves around providing a Political Literacy course to secondary school 
students across the country. In order to improve the electoral registration process, 

our experience shows that citizens need to firstly learn about the political & 
electoral processes of the UK.  

Having access to 731 secondary schools from across the UK allows us to gain 
deeper insights into youth attitudes and perceptions of British politics, local & 
national institutions (including the electoral system) and the roles of different 

political posts. Two of the statements we ask students to rate on a scale of 1 to 5 
(with 1=Strongly Disagree and 5=Strongly Agree) before the beginning of the 

course & after are "I understand the main institutions of British/local/international 
government” and “I learnt enough about politics at school to make informed 

decisions about voting”.  

Results from the pre-survey show that the majority of answers are clustered 
around the Disagree - Agree scale, with 9.43% of participants ‘Strongly 

Disagreeing’ with the statement and only 1.9% ‘Strongly Agreeing’. 39.6% of 
course participants disagree that they understand the main institutions of 

British/local/international government; 28.3% neither agree or disagree and 20.8% 
agree with the statement. Answers for the second statement ‘I learn enough about 
politics at school to make informed decisions about voting’ follow a different 

trajectory. The majority of answers concentrated around ‘Strongly Disagree’ 
(38.89%) and ‘Disagree’ (46.3%), with only 11.1% in the ‘Neutral’, 0% in the 

‘Agree’ and 3.7% in the ‘Strongly Agree’ sections. 

These pre-survey results suggest that firstly, there was still a massive room for 
improvement in student’s knowledge about British/local/international governance 

institutions, especially amongst the 39.6% of young people who disagreed that they 
understand the subject. Secondly, pre-answers for the second statement 

demonstrate that formal education is not enough to help young people learn about 
voting and how to make informed voting decisions. 

Post-survey results for the same questions capture an increase in participants’ 

understanding of British/local/international governance institutions, and their ability 
to make informed voting decisions after participating in our course (Fig.2). For the 

first statement, the ‘Agree’ cohort of students saw an increase of 22.1% (42.9%) 
and the ‘Neutral’ cohort decreased by 10.7% (17.58%). Most significantly, the 
post-course ‘Strongly Agree’ section captured 37.4% of answers — an increase with 

35.5% from pre-course surveys, whereas the ‘Strongly Disagree’ section had fallen 
to 0.0% and ‘Disagree’ section had shrunk to 2.2%. 
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Ability to make informed voting decisions after enrolling in our course follows a 

similar path, with the most answers concentrated around the ‘Agree’ section 
(33.0%) and the ‘Strongly Agree’ section (32%). The ‘Strongly Agree’ cohort saw a 

rise to 20.6% from 11.3%. Whereas the ‘Neutral’ section has saw a rise to 19.8% 
(8.7% increase from pre-surveys), the ‘Disagree’ answers had fallen to 5.5% from 
46.3% and the ‘Strongly Disagree’ to 9.9% from 38.9%. 

These results demonstrate that teaching political literacy generated a significant, 
positive impact on students’ understanding of the subject and most importantly 

ability to make informed voting decisions. 

4. What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 

obstacles in this respect? 

Groups that may be harder to reach may include: students, BAME groups, 

attainers, frequent home movers, British citizens living abroad, people with long 
term health conditions, disabled people, and Commonwealth and EU Nationals, 
among others. 

There is a growing portion of citizens, who are not registered to vote. One of the 
main reasons behind falling registration levels (including amongst young people) is 

once more a lack of knowledge and access to information on the process of voter 
registration. According to Democratic Audit UK, 16 & 17 year-olds’ registration 

levels have followed a downward trends since 2009173. They have become the 
largest group of people not registered to vote, relative to all other age groups174. 
This issue is even more perpetuated amongst Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic 

(BAME) communities and socially and economically deprived areas.  
 

We believe that these communities are especially at need for political education, as 
oftentimes their voices remain outside of political dialogue. One crucial part of 
political education is namely learning about the process of voter registration, which 

would ensure that members of BAME communities are actively participating in 
elections and democratic life.  

 
9 September 2019 
  

 
173 Democratic Audit UK (2018) ‘Are UK elections conducted with integrity, with sufficient turnout?’, 
available at http://www.democraticaudit.com/2018/08/15/audit2018-are-uk-elections-conducted-
with-integrity-with-sufficient-turnout/ 
174 Home Office (2017) ‘Every Voice Matters: Building a Democracy That Works For Everyone’, 
available at 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/6
69130/democratic_engagement_strategy_2017.PDF 
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1. Solace is the representative body for more than 1500 chief executives and 
senior managers working in the public sector in the UK, committed to promoting 

public sector excellence. We provide our members with opportunities for 
personal and professional development and seek to influence debate around the 
future of public services to ensure that policy and legislation are informed by the 

experience and expertise of our members. Whilst the vast majority of Solace 
members work in local government, we also have members in senior positions in 

health authorities, police and fire authorities and central government. 
 

2. We welcome the opportunity to respond to this call for evidence on issues 

around Electoral Law. Many of our members serve as Returning officers, those 
ultimately responsible for the conduct of elections and referenda in the UK.  Our 

members belong to Solace as individuals, not as representatives of the 
organisations that they work for. Therefore, speaking as the voice of Solace 
membership, this submission will indicate broad opinions and themes and, 

where more specific views and observations are offered, we have removed the 
name of the local authority area. 

 

3. We wish to register the following responses which emerged on behalf of our 

membership. Unless stated otherwise, the views suggested below are 
contributions from individual Solace members, and not necessarily the official 
position of Solace. Where possible, these responses have been related to the 

terms of reference given by the Select Committee on the Electoral Registration 
and Administration Act 2013: 

 

Individual electoral registration 
  

3.1. Has the introduction of individual electoral registration been a positive 
development overall? Has it achieved its objectives, and how does it compare with 

the previous household registration system?  
We consider the introduction of individual electoral registration (IER) to have been 
a positive step which properly reflects the onus which should be placed on 

individuals to ensure they are registered.  The previous system was anachronistic. 
 

3.2. How well was the transition to individual electoral registration managed? How 
might it have been done differently?  
We felt that, given the scale of the changes from household to individual 

registration, the risks to voter registration was well managed overall. However, 
there were particular challenges in the transition in areas where the population is 

very mobile – for example, students.  
Beyond that transition period, the ‘steady state’ management of IER requires 
sufficient resourcing to achieve effective implementation. 
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3.3. What other steps are necessary to improve the electoral registration process, 

and to increase the accuracy and completeness of registers in particular? Has there 
been sufficient Government focus on completeness of registers?  

 
There has been insufficient emphasis placed on the ability of electoral registration 
officers (ERO)to use data held elsewhere in the councils who appoint them to keep 

the register uptodate. The current proposals on canvass reform should improve the 
situation. 

 
In addition, the absence of a robust approach to address the issue of "duplicate" on 
line registration applications is a major concern.  Electoral registration is now very 

much event driven, with large peaks in applications prior to major polls. "Business 
as usual" duplicates are manageable and in general they are checked and sorted 

reasonably easily. The problems occur when there is an early election or 
referendum when large numbers of people who were already registered make new 
online applications (often at the last minute) with different absent vote preferences 

or slightly different names – the quantity of these at the time can become 
unmanageable and diverts the small number of staff working to prepare for the 

election itself onto registration duties. 
 

3.4. What other non-legislative measures might be necessary to encourage 
registration among groups that may be harder to reach? What are the main 
obstacles in this respect? Groups that may be harder to reach may include: 

students, BAME groups, attainers, frequent home movers, British citizens living 
abroad, people with long term health conditions, disabled people, and 

Commonwealth and EU Nationals, among others. 
 
Some of the barriers to registration are physical – gated communities, concierge 

blocks, student halls etc can be notably hard for face to face canvassers to 
negotiate and there is no obligation on landlords to facilitate access.  Better 

communication within councils ought to make dealing with frequent movers easier 
as in theory at least, people should be registering for council tax when they move 
into an area and this information can be passed to the ERO. 

 
Solace is aware of and welcomes the work being done by the Cabinet Office on 

democratic engagement, particularly in seeking to understand how those with 
chaotic lives including rough sleepers can be encouraged to register when in all 
reality being able to vote is probably very low on their list of priorities. Reaching out 

to such people in the places where they are likely to be – GP surgeries, job centres, 
benefits offices etc would increase the chances of their becoming registered. 

 
It is possible that one reason why people do not bother to register is a lack of 
confidence in democracy generally so anything that councils can do to promote 

community engagement and to highlight the work that electoral representatives do 
in their areas would allow residents to see the link between being registered and 

making a difference locally. 
 
 Electoral fraud 

 

3.5. Has the Act been an effective measure in its stated intention of tackling 

electoral fraud? How has the implementation of the Act addressed offences such as 
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personation and duplicate voting, and do further steps need to be taken to tackle 

these?  
It is difficult to assess how effective the Act has been in meeting its stated aim 

generally, partly because there is very little information about the extent to which it 
existed in the first place. However, it is worth noting the contents of the Electoral 
Commission’s 2019 report on electoral fraud which shows the total allegations of 

electoral fraud  since 2010 and which does indicate that the proportion of alleged 
offences which relate to registration has reduced since 2013. 

 
3.6. How widespread are other voting fraud offences, such as postal vote fraud, in 
UK elections? What measures are needed to address these?  

Solace has previously expressed the view that there is insufficient evidence of fraud 
to justify the proposed introduction of  ID checks and that these risk making it 

difficult for electors to exercise their right to vote in a context where turnout at 
elections is falling. The Electoral Commission report referred to above states that 
only 57 allegations of fraud relating to voting were made during the 2018 elections. 

 

Annual canvass 

 
3.7. Is the annual canvass fit for purpose? What are its main strengths and 

weaknesses? 
 
Since the introduction of IER and the rolling register, the value of a full annual 

canvass has become questionable. Registration is now more event driven, with 
significant online applications (albeit many duplicates) being made once an election 

is announced. The canvass is hugely resource intensive and recruiting canvassers is 
difficult, both in rural areas where their patches cover many miles and in urban 
areas where access to some flatted properties is often impossible. Many authorities 

are using technology which has reduced the volume of paperwork generated but 
the ‘all out’ nature of the annual exercise drains internal resource for a number of 

weeks at a time when local authorities are having to make year on year reductions 
in their staff teams. 
 

3.8. Are the Government’s plans to reform the annual canvass the right approach? 
To what extent are measures such as data matching a viable alternative to the full 

canvass? 
Solace broadly supports the proposals for canvass reform as it would address some 
of the difficulties referred to above. We would urge caution about an assumption 

that its introduction would generate significant cashable savings though. 
 

3.9. What has been the impact of introducing online registration? What challenges 
has this created for electoral administration?  
Electoral registration is now very much event driven, with large peaks in 

applications prior to major polls. The issue of duplicates (referred to above) means 
that the small number of election staff available to the Returning officer must now 

spend more of their time later on in the electoral timetable than previously working 
on registration. This means they either working more (and often ludicrous hours) 
preparing for polling day and the count, or frankly spend less time on those 

aspects. The issue of duplicates is not just about wasted effort, but as a by-product 
of the introduction of on-line registration, it is impacting on the workload very 

significantly at the time of most pressure for all those administering the poll. 
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Electoral administration  
 

3.10. Do you think that elections in the United Kingdom are currently well managed 
and regulated overall? If not, why not?  
Solace believes that in the overwhelming majority of cases elections are well 

managed. Our members take their returning officer responsibilities extremely 
seriously and have utmost respect for the skill and integrity shown by electoral 

administrators. 
 
3.11. Sections 14-23 of the Act made a range of changes to electoral 

administration. What has been the impact of these changes? Do any of them merit 
reconsideration or revision? Changes set out in Sections 14-23 included:  

• Extending the Parliamentary election timetable from 17 to 25 days 
• Enabling parish and community council elections to be held on the 

same day as a combined local and parliamentary election  

• Providing for the publication of two additional notices of alteration to 
the electoral register during an election period  

• Allowing the Secretary of State to reduce a returning officer’s fee for 
reason of poor performance, on the recommendation of the Electoral 

Commission  
• Allowing voters queueing at polling stations at close of poll to be 

issued with ballot papers 

• Requiring EROs to inform voters when their postal ballot paper has 
been rejected 

• Repealing legislation to establish a coordinated online record of 
electors  

 

The changes outlined above are by and large sensible. 
 

3.12. What other measures may be necessary to ensure that electoral 
administration is fit for purpose and that administrators are able to fulfil their roles 
effectively?  

 
The existing system of electoral law is fragmented and piecemeal. The Law 

Commission's report was clear and should be implemented. Non-compliance and 
consequential challenge to the democratic system is a real risk. 
 

The intimidation of a candidate or campaigner should be an electoral (as well as a 
criminal) offence, as recommended by the Committee on Standards in Public Life. 

 
Other matters  
 

3.13. What is your view of the Government’s proposals to require people to bring 
personal identification when casting a vote?  

Solace has previously expressed the view that there is insufficient evidence of fraud 
to justify the proposed introduction of ID checks and that these risk making it 
difficult for electors to exercise their right to vote in a context where turnout at 

elections is falling. The Electoral Commission report referred to above states that 
only 57 allegations of fraud relating to voting were made during the 2018 elections. 
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3.14. Is the Act (or any of its provisions) having unintended consequences? If so, 

what are these? 
 

None of which we are aware. 
 

Harry Chambers  

Policy Support Officer 
 

21 October 2019 
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Yvonne Sorensen – Written evidence (ERA0021) 
 
 
I applied for a postal vote from outside the UK in August 2019 because I was 

moving from Manchester to Bedfordshire. My application was acknowledged and I 
received a form that had to be printed and posted to the relevant authority in 

Bedfordshire. As I was travelling it was impossible to print the form and the 
postage was very expensive and unreliable so I waited until I returned to the UK in 
October to apply again. A few days after making my application I was visited by a 

canvasser to whom I explained what I had done. She recorded my details again and 
reassured me that I would be registered to vote.  

 
Following this, my husband received a voting card and I did not so I enquired again 
about registration. I still did not receive a card.  

 
On the day of the election in December i turned up at the polling station to be told 

that I was not registered to vote.  
 

I have since been I touch with the electoral commission to express my anger at 
being denied a vote. I have voted at every election in this country for 50+ years 
and I still feel aggrieved that between my initial application and the election, a 

period of 4 months, no one contacted me to tell me that I had not been registered 
or made any attempt to ensure that I was enfranchised.  

 
Yvonne Sorensen  
 

11 February 2020 
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David Wraith – Written evidence (ERA0020) 
 
My main concern about the 2019 General Election was the possible abuse of the 
Postal Voting system. There should be strict reasons for allowing a postal vote and 

these should be Infirmity and being absent from the constituency on polling day. 
 

David Wraith 
 
7 February 2020 


